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The United States Department of the Interior was designated by the Outer
Continental Shelf (OCS) Lands Act of 1953 to carry out the majority of
the Act’s provisions for administering the mineral leasing and develop-
ment of offshore areas of the United States under federal jurisdiction.
Within the Department, the Bureau of Land Management (BLM) has the
responsibility to meet requirements of the Natioml Environmental Policy
Act of 1969 (NEPA) as well as other legislation and regulations dealing
with the effects of offshore development. In Alaska, unique cultural
differences and climatic conditions create a need for developing addi-
tional socioeconomic and environmental information to improve OH deci-
sion making at all governmental levels. In fulfillment of its federal
responsibilities and with an awareness of these additional information
needs, the ELM has initiated several investigative programs, one of
which is the Alaska OCS Socioeconomic Studies Program (SESP).

The Alaska OCS Socioeconomic Studies Program is a multi-year research
effort which attempts to predict and evaluate the effects of Alaska OCS
Petroleum Development upon the physical, social, and economic environ-
ments within the state. The overall methodology is divided into three
broad research components. The first component identifies an alterna-
tive set of assumptions regarding the location, the nature, and the
timing of future petroleum events and related activities. In this
component, the program takes into account the particular needs of the
petroleum industry and projects the human, technological, economic, and
environmental offshore and onshore development requirements of the
regional petroleum industry.

The second component focuses on data gathering that identifies those
quantifiable and qualifiable facts by which OCS-induced changes can be
assessed. The critical community and regional components are identified
and evaluated. Current endogenous and exogenous sources of change and
functional organization among different sectors of community and region-
al life are analyzed. Susceptible community relationships, values,
activities, and processes also are included.

The third research component focuses on an evaluation of the changes
that could occur due to the potential oil and gas development. Impact
evaluation concentrates on an analysis of the impacts at the statewide,
regional, and local level.

In general, program products are sequentially arranged in accordance
with ELM’s proposed OCS lease sale schedule, so that information is
timely to decisionmaking. Reports are available through the National
Technical Information ’~ Service, and the BLM has a limited number of
copies available through the Alaska OCS Office. Inquiries for informa-
tion should be directed to: Program Coordinator (COAR), Socioeconomic
Studies Program, Alaska OCS Office, P. O. Box 1159, Anchorage, Alaska
99510.
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I. INTRODUCTION

CONTEXT OF STUDY

Alaska OCS Program

This report is one of several integrated studies which make up the multi-

disciplinary Alaska Outer Continental

Program. Sponsored by the Department

Shelf (OCS) Socioeconomic Studies

of Interior, Bureau of Land Manage-

ment (BLM), the overall purpose of

and evaluate the potential onshore
● caused by proposed OCS oil and gas

the OCS studies program is to determine

social, economic, and physical impacts

exploration and development. The federal

government acknowledges that further OCS exploration and development has

the potential to greatly impact and change existing social, cultural, eco-

nomic, and environmental conditions. Therefore, these studies not only

provide a baseline description and projection of existing OCS relevant

trends, but also an impacts analysis of potential changes likely caused by

OCS development.

The specific purpose of this report is first to describe the past and existing

trends in the sociocultural systems of certain Cook Inlet communities and

then to project these conditions forward both with and without OCS oil and

gas activities resulting from Lease Sale 60. These

on scenarios provided by other subcontractors. The

Base Case and OCS scenarios are then considered the

and gas development. An analysis and eva”
●

sociocultural  systems of the study commun”

report.

projections are based

differences between the

impacts caused by oil

the OCS impacts on theuation of

ties is the ultimate goal of this

● 1



Study Area

The lease sale this report is concerned with is the proposed Lower Cook

Inlet Lease Sale No. 60 currently scheduled for August, 1981. The area

of the call for nominations for Sale 60 relevant to this report consists

of the unleased federal offshore tracts between Kalgin Island and Cape

Douglas in Cook Inlet. The specific communities investigated in this

study include Kenai, Soldotna, Homer, Seldovia, Port Graham, English Bay,

Tyonek, and Ninllchik (Figure 1). With the exception of Soldotna, all

of these communities are situated on the shores of Cook Inlet, and all

except Tyonek are on the Kenai Peninsula. Though Tyonek is technically

beyond the study area as it is north of Kalgin Island, it is included in

this study apparently because it is the only coastal village on the west

side of Cook Inlet, and therefore any OCS development on that coast could

potentially affect Tyonek.

Sale 60 is a second generation lease sale in Cook Inlet as Lease Sale CI

was held on October 27, 1977. Thus, the communities of Lower Cook Inlet

have already experienced the OCS oil and gas leasing process. In Sale CI,

oil companies leased 87 of the 135 tracts offered, representing approxi-

mately 22% of the total federal acreage in Lower Cook Inlet (Dames and

Moore, 1979, P. 2). Since 1977, exploration activity has been slow with

only three exploratory wells drilled, and these were apparently dry holes.

2
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LIMITATIONS OF STUDY

Several factors limit the nature and content of this study. First, this

report deals only with the sociocultural  systems of selected Cook Inlet

communities. Not all communities on the Kenai Peninsula are examined.

The specific communities considered in this study include Kenai, Soldotna,

Homer, and the smaller coastal fishing communities of Tyonek, English Bay,

Port Graham,

ther constra

are to be tr!

Ninilcttik, and $eldovia. The Scope of

nt when it mandates that the five smal”

ated as a “collectivity, highlighting t

Mork (P.22) adds a fur-

er coastal communities

ritical elements in

individual communities where appropriate”. Often it is difficult to deal

with these five communities together as they are very different both ethni-

cally, socially, and politically. Treating them simultaneously also required

additional time for analysis and continual cross checking.

As mandated in the Scope of Work, this report is concerned only with the

sociocultural  systems of the study communities. In terms of human behavior,

the division between “socioeconomic” and’’sociocultural”  data is obvious’

an artificial dichotomy. Though .sociocultural characteristics indirect’

include all facets of a community, people, their behavior, and their re”

Y

Y

a-

tion to the physical and man-made environment is the core of the subject

matter. Unlike economic data, sociocultural  information, which deals with

human behavior, is not easily quantified. Thus, standards are difficult

to develop. It is very time consuming to perceive and understand patterns

fn human behavior, and it takes even longer to analyze motivations behind

human activity. Thus, the time constraints of the project were also a limi-

tation on the study.

4



Furthermore, the Scope of Work mandated

be comprehensive, but rather analyze on”

relevant to OCS development. Thus, this

that this sociocultural study not

y those issues which are deemed

report is not to be considered to

contain a thorough and conclusive analysis of the entire sociocultural

systems of the Cook Inlet communities under study. Instead, it concentrates

on sociocultural  issues relevant to potential OCS impacts.

A final limitation of this study involves the use of the petroleum develop-

ment scenarios. The reader should keep in mind that the Alaska Socioeco-

nomic Studies Program is an exercise in hypothetical analysis driven by

a series of petroleum development scenarios which are based on USGS esti-

mates of undiscovered recoverable oil and gas resources in the study area.

Thus, the accuracy of the final chapters of this report (projection and

evaluation of sociocultural  changes resulting from OCS development) is

directly related to how well the scenarios reflect future actions by the oil

companies. For instance, the scenarios for Lower Cook Inlet show the onshore

facilities (service base, L!iG plant, crude oil terminal) to be located at

Nikiski, Drift River, and Homer. Consequently, the direct physical impacts

on the five smaller coastal communities will be minimal. But, should the

oil companies establish bases elsewhere, the impacts in the communities

might be very different. It is very,difficult to accurately predict the

magnitude of OCS development until fields are defined and production plans

announced.



FORMAT

This report is organized into eight chapters. The first chapter serves

an introduction both to this report and to the Alaska OCS Socioeconomic

Studies Program. Chapter two presents the methodology utilized in the

as

research and preparation of this study. This methodology directed the or-

ganization of

Chapter three

the baseline information and the Base Case and OCS projections.

constitutes the baseline study of the specific communities.

Past and existing trends in the sociocultural  systems are described in this

chapter. As specified in the Scope of Work, this information is broken

down into three sections by area: (1) l(enai-Soldotna,  (2) Homer, and

(3) the smaller coastal fishing communities. This format continues through-

out the report.

Chapter four (Base Case) continues the baseline trends developed in Chapter

three and makes hypothetical projections about the future of selected Cook

Inlet sociocultural systems in the absence of Lease Sale 60. For the pro-

posed Lower Cook Inlet sale, the Base Case includes the effects of both a

previous OCS lease sale (CI) and the assumed North Kenai LNG facility.

the Base Case is very speculative, and in some ways its impacts, having

eluded Sale CI, exceed those of the OCS scenarios, which add Lease Sale

to the Base Case.

Chapters five through seven (OCS scenarios)

development scenarios and resultant populat”

then the hypothetical sociocultural effects

flus,

n-

60

briefly describe the petroleum

on and ~mployment  projections, and

of oil and gas development on the

6
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●

●

study communities are postulated. Dames and Moore provided the petroleum

development scenarios based on USGS information, and Alaska Consultants

furnished the relevant population and employment data for the larger cities

only (Kenai, Soldotna, and Homer). Three different scenarios are considered.

The exploration-only scenario solely consists of activity for three years,

and when no resources of commercial value are found, oil activity ceases.

The medium find scenario assumes modest commercial

the high find scenario assumes significant commerc

gas.

discoveries of oil, while

al discoveries of oil and
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●
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●

11. METHODOLOGY

THEORETICAL PERSPECTIVE AND GENERAL ASSUMPTIONS

Culture and Culture Change
●

In their attempt to understand and explain differences and similarities

among the societies of the world, anthropologists developed and rely on
●

the concept of culture. Culture is an “integrated system of learned

behavior patterns which are characteristic of the members of a society

and which are not the result of biological inheritance” (Hoebel, 1972,
●

P. 6). Thus, culture is distinctive to man, is comprised of interdepen-

dent patterns of behavior, and is the basic adaptive technique by which

man interacts with his total environment. Inc~uded in this total envi-
●

ronment are the physical surroundings of man. Adaptation to the natural

environment is crucial to survival, and successful subsistence techniques

●
are required for a population to persist in a region. Also, these tech-

niques must be flexible, as often the availability of food resources

varies. The behavioral components of a particular culture are interrelated

●
largely because of the requirement of adaptation. Cooperative, mutually

beneficial interaction between the behavioral components of a cultural

system enable it to successfully adapt in the face of the natural selec-

●
tion process. Using this perspective, anthropologists often see relation-

ships between subsistence techniques, settlement patterns, social organiza-

tion, and religious beliefs (Hole and Heizer, 1973, P.312-320).

e
The adaptive feature of culture leads to another of its characteristics -

9



its capacity to change. It is important to note that, because culture is

integrated, change in one part of the cultural system ~ produce modifi-

cations elsewhere within the system, but alteration in any one feature

does not by necessity require change in all other features. “llhether any

aspect of culture is modified tjy other aspects must always be an open,

empirical question, and it cannot be assumed that what affects one aspect

will af?ect another in the same way or at all” (Roe, 1971, P.370). Thus

the method of direct observation is necessary to anthropologists, who

study change.

The concept of “impact”, viewed as the effect of one thing upon another,

is associated with the theoretical framework of culture change in anthro-

pology (.Dixon, 1978, P.271). Unfortunately, none of the theoretical

approaches used by social scientists to explain culture change can reli-

ably predict the future, including the impacts of resource development.

Nor do all social scientists agree on which theoretical model best explains

the process of cultural change.

But what causes change in a sociocultural system?

up a sociocultural system? Are certain components

What ingredients make

of a sociocultural  sys-

tem more susceptible to change than others? If so, can one make broad

statements about culture change in general, or must one concentrate on the

uniqueness of a particular society? The answer to the last question depends

on the theoretical perspective taken by the researcher. One may either

use an idiographic approach (describe the unique non-repetitive event) or

follow a research strategy aimed at discovering valid generalizations

(flomothetic) of the causal relationships between sociocultural phenomena.

10



If one hopes to predict future change, the latter approach seems necessary,

and as explained below, it is an underlying assumption of the Alaska OCS

Socioeconomic Studies Program (SESP) itself. In fact, interwoven with

this assumption, the overall method of the SESP also assumes answers to

two of the first three questions, specifically what causes change and which

segment of the sociocultural  system is most susceptible to change.

Implicit in the objectives and methods of the SESP is the strategy of

cultural materialism. This research strategy is dependent upon the divi-

sion of the sociocultural  system into three parts: (1) techno-economic

b~se, (2) social organization, and (3) ideology.’ Social organization and

ideology are then explained as adaptive responses to the techno-economic

conditions as the components of the system interact. In other words,

the causes of cultural differences and similarities are ultimately found

in the techno-economic  processes of the sociocultural system, which exert

selective pressures for certain types of social organization and ideology

(Harris, 1968, P. 240-1). Mhich specific economic processes and what

specific types of social relationships and ideology can only be determined

empirically. Closely related to cultural materialism is the concept and

method of cultural ecology, which studies the system of a particular cul-

ture and society in relation to the larger systems - both man-made (social)

and natural - of which it is a part. Thus, this approach combines environ-

mental factors (both man-made and natural) and human behavior, and views

people as components of a larger system made up of both the natural and

social environment (Dixon, 1978, P. 271). Here too, technology, environ-

ment, and economy are accorded research priority in conformity with the

hypothesis that social organization and ideology tend to be, in the long

run, dependent variables of sociocultural  systems (Harris, 1968, P.658).

11



Cultural ecology assumes close social adaptations to the technological

means of utilizing the environment. The extent to which the behavior

patterns used in exploitation of the environment affects other aspects

of culture can only be determined empirically (Steward, 1955, P.41).

,Similarly,  how changes in the

sociocultural  system can best

research.

This theoretical framework is

economic base

be determined

affect other areas of the

by direct observation and

parallel to the paradigm implicit in the

SESP since the underlying assumption of the study is OCS development will

likely cause changes in nearby communities. On a gross level, industrial

development can be included with the techno-economic  processes of sociocul-

tural systems. A closer analysis of what specific feature of deve”

will potentially affect other segments of the sociocultural  system

the primary forces of change, posited in the SESP, are population t

employment increases. Again, these factors belong to the economic

opment

reveals

nd

base

of the total sociocultural system. Thus, the independent variables for

projections are techno-economic in nature and are generated by oil and

gas development, The authors see these variables as population, employ-

ment, and increased demands on land and services caused by the direct

presence of development. How these forces of change affect the coastal

communities of Cook Inlet can only be determined empirically.

Acculturation

Preliminary research revealed some overriding processes which affect

most Cook Inlet communities. The first of these is acculturation, which

can be defined as “those phenomena which result when groups of individuals

12
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having different cultures come into continuous first hand contact, with

subsequent changes in the original culture patterns of either or both

groups” (Linton, 1940). An important thing to note here is that accultu-

ration is reciprocal and not necessarily a one-sided process. But often

one group interferes actively and purposefully with the culture of the

● other, as for example, the Russians did in Alaska in the 18th and 19th

centuries. Such directed .culture change often leads to attitudes of

dominance and submission. Then frequently there is a conscious, organized

effort to revive or perpetuate aspects of the threatened culture (Linton,

1943). Acculturation is not simply a process by which traditional societies

become more modern. Even though the relationship may be one of dominant-

dominated, when the traditional society borrows an element it often changes

the form or function to fit into his own system of social relationships and

ideology. Also, in a situation of forced change, it is not only the intro-

duction of new culture patterns that have negative effects, but also the

blocking ofpre-existing behavior (ie. forbidding Native languages in schools).

●
Although a thorough analysis of acculturation is beyond the scope of this

study, some basic assumptions can be made with regard to Cook Inlet commu-

●
nities. The

and Eskimos,

change since

behavior has

indigenous population of Cook Inlet include Athabaskans, Aleuts,

all of whom have been affected by directed efforts of culture

the time of Russian contact. Past “submissive” or passive

long since given way to a nativistic  movement which culminated

politically in Alaska Native Claims Settlement Act (ANCSA). The residents of

the native communities of Tyonek, English Bay and Port Graham feel strongly

about retaining elements of their traditional culture (attachment to the

land and subsistence complex) and are suspicious of outsiders offering some-

thing new. Local residents want to have a voice in controlling their own

13



future. The authors assume these attitudes will persist indefinitely. I

Related to the strong desire of residents to control the type and rate of ●

change affecting their corrununity  is the concept that communities are not

passive recipients of change (Baring-Gould, 1976, P. 351; Dixon, 1978, P. 268).

The residents have their own goals and aspirations and also the means by ●

which to act on them. They learn from the experiences ofneighboring commu-

nities, including those experiences related to OCS or other energy projects.

Thus, simply forming assumptions based on past behavior is not always accurate. ●

Communities are dynamic, and in

their future behavior might not

- governments may make innovative

exercising their right of self-determination,

be predictable from past actions. Local

decisions unforeseen by the researcher,

to offset potential impacts of energy development. .Since these decisions

probably will reflect the values held by the residents, it is important

to assess each community’s attitude toward their own growth and develop-

ment, especially as related to nearby energy projects. Failure to consider

community alternatives in the face of energy development reinforces a

sense of powerlessness in the local community. This sense of powerlessness

can lead to a failure to respond by the community, which only exacerbates

the impacts (Dixon, 1978, P. 269).

Acculturation processes between ethnic groups in Cook Inlet continue

today and will continue into the future. Though, in retrospect, the rate

of change resulting from the contact situation seems to have been rapid in

the past, it is probably more rapid now. A quantitative measurement of

this rate is impossible, but a review of past contact and some of the

more recent issues confronting the native communities of Tyonek, English

14
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Bay, and Port Graham seems to support the assumption that the more complex

the agents of change, the more pressure for changes which occur with

great rapidity. The complexity of continual meetings and correspondence

between villagers and federal, state, and borough officials regarding

land transfers, subsistence and commercial fishing regulations, planning

and zoning, taxing, ANCSA, and grant programs cannot be disputed. From

the villagers perspective, the intricate maneuvering of the governmental

agencies often narrows the choice so that no matter which selection is

made, a conflict with traditional values is the product. And, since a

decision must be made before the expiration of some bureaucratic dead-

●

line, outside forces dictate a rapid rate of change within these small

communities. Preliminary research supports the assumption that changes

originated from outside the villages usually conflict with values held by

village residents.

●

a

Modernization

The communities of Cook Inlet, both large and small, are dependent upon,

and therefore vulnerable to, decisions and actions originating from the

larger Alaskan and American society. Their economies are concentrated

on only a few basic resources (fish, tourism, timber, government, oil and

gas), and their small size, peripheral locations, and narrow economic

bases add to their vulnerability to decisions made outside the region.

But each community, even the smallest, is adapting to the need for

dealing with the impacts of decisions and projects originating in the

larger society. All of them have institutions and links with the larger

world through which they attempt to influence decisions in their own favor,

15



in terms of their own values, to increase the benefits and reduce the costs

of change to themselves.

The concept of increasing complexity symbolizes another general process

which. affects both the large and small communities of Cook Inlet

of “modernization”. These are characterized by the progressive -

in complexity of organization and integration in society, trends

affect America as a whole. In this process. less complex social

- trends

ncrease

which

and eco-

nomic components are combined into more complex administrative and economic

structures which manage and utilize resources more effectively, thereby

adding to their own power and complexity which enables them to capture

more resources. This process is plainly illustrated by!iative  land claims

in Alaska, in which Native groups first organized throughout the state in

response to specific threats to their use of land and resources, and then

united to struggle politically for land rights. The ANCSA, passed by.

Congress in ?971, created even more complex forms of organization, including

a hierarchy of profit and non-profit corporations, to manage land and

monetary awards, which in turn has led to further bureaucratic and economic

linkages. The net result is a large and rapid increase in bureaucratic

complexity and organization. These trends of modernization, characterized

by increasing complexity, are assumed to persist, and thereby continue to

make community decisions regarding land and development issues increasingly

difficult. This is especially true in the smaller Native villages.



SPECIFIC RESEARCH METHODOLOGY

c’ Literature Review

The data used for this

@ sources: a literature

sociocultural  study comes primarily from two

review and fieldwork consisting mainly of informal

interviews. In contrast with the smaller fishing communities, there is a

large amount of literature available on the Homer and Kenai-Soldotna  areas.

a Most of this literature is in the form of planning documents, reports, and

surveys. However, it primarily focuses on economic conditions and physical

planning, rather than social or cultural matters. Pedersen (1976) does

* provide some historical and social information on most of the communities.

The social and economic surveys conducted by the University of Alaska in 1976

(Baring-Gould and Heasley, 1977, n.d.; Green, et al, 1977) were particularly

● valuable. They deal specifically with attitudes toward OCS development,

and also provided systematic information about population characteristics

in Homer, Kenai, Soldotna, and Seldovia.

Newspapers were also particularly valuable aids in the Homer and Kenai-

Soldotna areas, unlike the smaller communities which receive little news

e ~overage. Back issues of the Kenai Peninsula Cheechako News, and the

Homer News for the past year were obtained, as were scattered issues of

the Peninsula Clarion, and the Cook Inlet Chronicle. These provided a

* record through time of important recent social and political issues in

these communities.

*)
An historical perspective is necessary in order to understand the present

situation in the various communities. An examination of the dynamics of

17
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a culture over time helps establish  which factors motivated change _in one

direction rather than another. Patterns and values may be discerned which

offer insights into future responses to change. If the community is composed

of different groups of people who came at different times, it is important

to determine when they came and for what reasons. Different people bring

different value systems, and, if they settle in sufficient numbers, they

can drastically alter the social character of a community. Thus, a brief

description of the settlement and social history will be presented in the

baseline.

In the smaller coastal fishing communities (English Bay, Port Graham, Tyonek,

Seldovia, and Ninilchik), an understanding of the historical experience is

more critjcal as the majority of the present populations have a longer time

depth than the residents of Kertai, Soldotna,  or Homer. The majority of

people in these three cities are relative newcomers

Three of the smaller villages, English Bay, Tyonek,

primarily Native, which indicates a long time depth

to the Kenai Peninsula.

and Port Graham, are

of occupation. Thus ,

methods which provide data from the longest time span are used. Sources

for this early period include: archeological reports, accounts by voyagers,

explorers, fur traders, and missionaries who first came to the

area in the late 18th century, Russian histories, early census

and early military and fishery reports. Ethnographic informat

considerecl, anddat~ from all of the above sources is’ combined

gaining a realistic historical perspective.

Cook Inlet

documents,

on is also

n hopes of
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Field Research

Field research in the Cook Inlet study commun ties provided invaluable

information on current trends and concerns. Generally, residents were

very eager to discuss OCS activities and express their views. As the

published material available on the smaller coastal communities is limited,

the fieldwork there is critical to understanding these communities. Even

in the larger cities, social and cultural data is largely unavailable.

Both in the communities and in Anchorage (Native villages and regional cor-

porations have offices here), informal interviews and discussions were held

with borough and community officials, regional and village corporation

leaders, community residents, and appropriate agency personnel.

In the larger communities of Kenai, Homer, and Soldotna, unlike the more

homogeneous smaller places,

the multiplicity of social

more time was devoted to trying to understand

and economic groups and special interest groups

which make up the diverse populations of these places. Only a limited un-

derstanding of the social organization of these communities would be achieved

in such a short time, however. This fact, and the orientation of the scope

of work toward the incorporated cities, resulted in a focus on the community

level, rather than upon smaller sociocultural  groupings.

Social groupings in the Native communities tend to be along family lines,

and while in the larger communities, one can distinguish between distinctive

segments of the population (construction workers, fishermen, government

workers), in the relatively homogeneous Native villages, social differences

19



are much more subtle. Given the sensitive nature of family relationships

in the small villages and the time frame of this

not possible to distinguish many social and spec”

the smaller communities. The goals and interact

(both counci 1s and corporat”

Peninsula Borough were seen

response capacity of the vi’

ens),

as cr.

1 ages

project, it is

al interest groups in

on of village organizations

regional corporations, and the Kenai

tical, especially in relation to the

INPACT CATEGORIES

Data Collection and Organization

Given the trisection of sociocultural  systems as explained earlier, there

are an infinite number of linkages between the three major components.

Although this theoretical perspective assumes one element (techno-economic)

of the sociocultural system to be the principal causal factor, feedback is

a critical characteristic of all systems. Political processes are essential

feedback components of sociocultural  systems (ie. political control and

manipulation of economic processes). An additional feedback component

includes actions taken by community residents in anticipation of oil devel-

opment. Also, an accurate understand”

tural systems of Cook Inlet requires ~

further adds to the complexity of the

ng of the workings of the sociocul-

he addition of a time frame, which

problem. Conceptually, the entire

web of relationships over time comprised a sort of grand shopping list of

items for study. Since it would be impossible to examine the entire

intricate web of relationships of each community, both independently and

as they relate to each other, the first job was to reduce the list.
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One of the first things considered during the data collection phase are the

characteristics of the oil industry and the types of demands it might place

on the communities serving offshore oil and gas activities. Theoretically,

this process helps diminish the subject matter and issues to be examined.

A fundamental requirement of the oil companies is an industrial land base,

ideally vacant, level, waterfront land suitable for storage and docking

facilities. Large amounts of water are required for offshore drilling rigs

and platforms. Depending on thenumber of people projected to come into

the different communities, varying demands are placed on housing, community

facilities and utilities (such as water, sewer, health care, police protec-

tion, power, and telephone), transportation (airport and port facilities),

and on the local government’s capacity to provide these services.

Though this review of oil industry requirements is undertaken in order to

limit the amount of data necessary to be examined (ie. only review those

things potentially affected by OCS activity), it, in fact, does not sub-

stantially narrow the focus for the researcher. Depending on the level of

direct industry presence, OCS onshore demands are all-encompassing in their

s cbpe. This is especially true in the smaller coastal communities, where

it wuld be difficult to add anything to a potential impact list that

already included additional people and jobs, waterfront land and docking

space, additional demands on housing, utilities, transportation, and local

government, and all of the corresponding “sociocultural” implications.

Even in the larger first class cities on the Kenai Peninsula, the popula-

tion, employment, and land and service demand variables could have sig-

nificant effects, again depending on the magnitude of the numbers involved.

Thus, the nature of the oil industry requirements does not in itself greatly

narrow the breadth of items to consider.
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The problem of reducing the larger data base down to key issues and concerns

was so?ved empirically, based on research and field work. The interested

parties (community residents, village and regional corporation leaders, and

borough officials) identified the issues. Since oil development is not new

to Cook Inlet, the most effective method of reducing the shopping list to

relevant OCS-related  issues was to let the people in the communities

identify the germane issues. Then by combining the informal field inter-

views with information from the literature review, trends could more

readily be established.

Impact Categories

Once the community issues potentially affected by OCS activities were iden-

tified, these issues were organized under key categories of concern or im-

pact categories. The sociocultural  baseline describes the critical char-

acteristics and concerns of the study group and narrows the huge array of

social information down to a core of important features. These features

are organized under impact categories. The following sociocultura’

categories will be used in the baseline and for measuring changes

the Base Case and OCS scenarios:

ECONOMIC ADAPTATIONS

The adaptat

economy are

to be affec

impact

n both

ons people have made to the local natural environment and

important determinants of how they respond to,

ed by, OCS development. Since economic adapta

basis of the sociocultural system, it is important to cons

and are like”

ions form th{

Y

der both which
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economic activities might be affected by OCS development, and where any

potential conflicts might arise. Equally important is the relationship

between the people and their particular economic niche, and their corre-

sponding attitudes toward change and OCS activity in Lower Cook Inlet.

The economic bases supporting the sociocultural  systems of Cook Inlet

are primarily fishing and sea food processing (all study communities), and

oil and gas production (Kenai-Soldotna area). Tourism, timber, and govern-

ment are also important, but to a lesser extent. Successful fishing pur-

suits are dependent on both a productive marine environment and a supportive

shore base. Any changes to either of these environments will have an

effect on fishing activities, and therefore might alter the sociocultural

systems of the study communities. Potential OCS related changes to the

marine environment include increased boat traffic in Cook Inlet and degra-

dation to the marine habitat caused by oil spills or blowouts. Either of

these occurrences would hinder normal fishing operations. Changes in popu-

lation growth and economic emphasis caused by OCS development may cause

increased competition for the following local resources: harbor and docking

space, fresh water (a requirement of both fish processing and offshore

drilling), industrial land base, and the labor pool.

People’s attitudes toward potential economic or environmental change and

OCS activity are also greatly influenced by existing economic adaptations.

How people earn a living (economic adaptation) affects how they view any

potential change in the surrounding economy and environment. Certain

socioeconomic groups are more likely to benefit, or see themselve

benefiting, from industrial development, while others are more 1

as

kely to
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expert

example, are like’

the greatest comm”

as in the smaller

y to see OCS as a threat

tment to fishing, either

ence, or see themselves as experienc ng, the costs. Fishermen, for

to their livelihood. Those with

because there are few alternatives, ●

coastal communities, or because they have invested

heavily in equipment, as in Homer, are likely to be most opposed to OCS

activity. Part-time fishermen, such as gill-netters in the Kenai-Soldotna

area, may be more likely to have alternative skills which allow them to ex-

ploit niches created by OCS development. At the same time, construction

workers, oil workers, and businessmen dependent on construction and oil

activity have both a favorable

future OCS development. Thus,

economic change will vary from

LAND AND ENVIRONMENT.

The relationships between land

encompass many dimensions. In

attitude toward and positive effect from

the sociocultural”  impacts of population or

group to group. i

and environment and the people of Cook Inlet

this impact category, land and environment

are considered in three manners: 1) how people feel and think about the

surrounding land and environment; 2) land ownership and zoning as a means by

which the local community can control development if so desired; and 3) land

use including existing and potential conflicts by different user groups

where relevant.

Many important values of residents of the study area revolve around rela-

tions to the land and natural environment. Thus, many recreational, economic,

and subsistence activities are perceived by residents as dependent upon the

quality of the environment. Changes to this environment by new user grou~s

will conflict with existing local values.

24
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Land use and ownership is discussed primarily in communities where the landR
base is limited and a potential source of conflict. In areas with a more

than adequate

line does not

use conflicts

Soldotna area

land base in relation to potential population growth, the base-

dwell on land issues. For example, in the Homer area, land

on the Homer Spit are critical issues. But, the Kenai-

has an abundance of accessible land for sale for residential,

conwnercial,  and industrial uses with no major issues. In the smaller

coastal communities, ANCSA lands are critical in terms of understanding the

communities. Many issues revolve around traditional Native land use and

corresponding values and recent ANCSA land ownership patterns.

SMALL TOWI’! SOCIAL RELATIONSHIPS

The social relationships in small communities and Native villages in Alaska

differ from those in larger cities. This category deals with the nature

and quality of social relationships. All of the study communities are rela-

tively small, and many people are attracted to these communities, and remain

in them, because of their small scale of social organization. Small town

qualities such as personal exchanges, knowing practically everyone in town,

and extended family networks are valued by most residents.

Population growth and economic change are decreasing the role of personal

“face to face” relationships in many of these small towns. As more people

with varying backgrounds move in, the communities become larger and more

complex. Decisions affecting the communities are often made by government

organizations located elsewhere, which adds to the impersonal nature of

the social relationships and leads to a feeling of helplessness by many
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residents. These trends of modernization are increasing contacts with

government and bureaucracy which changes the small town flavor of the

social relations in the community.

OCS activ

social re”

teristics

caused by

ty could intensify these trends of decreasing the role of personal

ationships,  and therefore further disrupt the small town charac-

valued by most residents. Population growth and economic changes

OCS could also disrupt customary kinship-based social patterns

in the Native villages. People in all the conununities  are concerned about

these possibilities , and therefore this category is included.

POLITICS AND RESPONSE CAPACITY

Politics is a critical sociocultural  category because

public objectives are articulated and implemented (or

community values and

not implemented)

through political processes. The major types of community change

tially induced by OCS activity (increased population, employment,

and service demands) can have a variety of repercussions upon the

subsystems. These include the development of conflict within the

poten-

and land

political

community,

shifts in political power, and increasing pressure upon the ability of

local government to supply services and guide growth.

A community’s response capacity, or ability to affect, guide, or control

change within the context of its own values, is largely a function of the

political subsystem. Four factors seem particularly significant in deter-

mining a community’s response capacity:

1) Information - Knowledge of what is likely to happen, and what

alternatives exist for a community.
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2) Commun ty Consensus - Agreement on community priori tes, and what

●

●

●

community

3) Organization- Knowing how to do what needs to be done, and

should be done to implement or protect

values.

4)

having a system for doing it. 14hether the com-

munity will receive support from higher levels

of government is important. Thus, it is neces-

sary to determine the current relationships and

goals of community organizations (both councils

and Native corporations), regional Native corpor-

ations, and the Kenai Peninsula Borough.

Resources - The availability of human, physical, and financial

resources to do what needs to be done. To benefit

the fullest from development, the communities must

have bargaining power with the oil company. This

depends on the ability of the local government to

exercise land control either through ownership or

planning and zoning tools, the”taxing authority,

and the quality of community leaders. Aid from

the state government could also enhance the commu-

nity’s bargaining position.

* SOCIAL HEALTH

The social well-being of a community (including mental health, community

● health, and family health) is a measure ofhow well that population is
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adjusting to change. Anything that conflicts with the values in the

community will cause stress and disruption. One of the goals of this study

is to identify and analyze indicators of this stress. Ideally, standards

would be developed and provide a measurement of the stress indicators.

The field of health has gone the furthest in this area (suicide rates,

divorce rates), but for the study communities this approach did not prove

useful. As a recent study on the Kenai Peninsula concluded, “stress in-

dicators, such as divorce and suicide rates or incidence of alcoholism,

could not be derived from available data” (MSNl~/HRPI,  1976, P. 180). In

an attempt to update mental health data, information was gathered from

the following agencies: the U.S. Public Health Service, Alaska Indian

Health Service, Systems Development Section in Anchorage; the Alaska De-

partment of Health and Social Services, Office of Information Systems in

Juneau; and the South Central Health Planning and Development, Inc. in

Anchorage. The data was computer oriented and generally organized by cen-

sus division. Since this study deals with specific communities, the census

division data was not useful. Also, the information was generally not

broken down by race in a manner that would lead to any meaningful conclu-

sions in multi-ethnic communities. Where the data was available for the

first c?ass cities, the short time depth of the available information (three

years) and the small sample size led to statistically unreliable data.

These conclusions were consistent with statements made by the social service

personnel from the various agencies. Even if the data were available for

each of the study communities, mental health admissions based on two or

three years of statistics is not adequate to identify community trends.

This category will include a discussion of trends in alcohol problems,

28



crime, mental

communities).

Also included

health, and educational opportunity (especially in the smaller

These comprise the indicators of change for this category.

will be a brief description of the health care delivery sys-

tem to the smaller communities that lack hospital facilities.

Cultural Values and Standards

Cultural values are central to and underlie all of the impact categories.

Patterns of land ownership and use, subsistence activities, economic pur-

suits, and small town qualities all reflect the values of the local resi-

dents. Essentially, then, impact categories are defined around central

issues and concerns of local residents which arise form their fundamental

values, attitudes and beliefs. Political organizations, both governmental

and special, are viewed as the means by which the people attempt to realize

their values. How well they do this depends on the community’s response

capacity.

Community or group values at a point in time are also standards against

which the effects of change or projected impacts can be compared. The im-

portance of economic, social or political changes for people rests largely

upon the question of whether the changes will allow greater opportunities

to realize their values and goals or whether they will constrain and re-

strict the realization of these. Other changes may be insignificant in

terms of individual or community values, ie. they are neutral in effect.

The relevant standard of comparison is the community standard, the values

which are shared by the groups under study. Thus, future changes within

the impact categories can be measured against the cultural values of the

29



communi ty. In this way, community values become a subjective standard

by which one can measure change. Existing values in the study area will

be developed in the baseline.

The basic assumption relied upon for this technique is that existing trends

in values will hold true for the Base Case and OCS cases, Though community

values

econom

slowly

do change as new people with different values move in, or new

c opportunities appear, or as the community grows, they eve’

and are usually the cultural characteristic least susceptib’

change. Therefore, the technique used here to project behavior, in gen-

ve very

e to

eral terms, through values is considered appropriate.

A second type of standard which is used to measure sociocultural  change

are stress indicators. Using this technique, such things as the crime

rate, suicide rate, or divorce rate are considered as indicative of the

social health of a population. This technique is dependent upon a good

statistical data base from a large sample size. Neither of these condi-

tions were present in the Cook Inlet study communities, and therefore this

technique did not prove very useful. Consequently, it was dropped.

OCS IMPACT PROJECTION AND ANALYSIS METHODOLOGY

The methods used to project and assess potential OCS impacts on the socio-

cultural systems of the Cook Inlet communities are comprised of three

stages. In the first stage, once the current trends in the key socio-

cultural categories are developed and discussed in the baseline, the socio-

cultural changes which are likely to occur without further OCS development
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in Lower Cook Inlet are projected. This will be done by first determining

the existing trends and probable directions of change in population, em-

ployment, land tenure and use, and demands upon services and local govern-

ments (independent variables). This information will be derived from other

subcontractors’ Base Case projections (ISER, Alaska Sea Grant Program, and

Alaska Consultants, Inc.). The future of selected Cook Inlet sociocultural

systems without OCS Lease Sale No. 60 are then projected by examining the

probable effects of these trends upon the key sociocultural  categories

developed for each community or group of communities.

The second stage requires an assessment of the sociocultural  changes likely

to occur with the various scenarios of OCS development in Lower Cook Inlet.

The specific locations, extent, and effects upon population, employment,

land use and service demands of projected OCS activities in Lower Cook In-

let will also be provided by the OCS scenarios and projections of other

subcontractors. The sociocultural changes induced by each OCS case (low,

medium, high) are then projected by tracing the effects of these hypothet-

ical locational and socioeconomic impacts through the key sociocultural

categories developed in the baseline research. ID both the Base Case and

OCS cases key assumptions about the effects of population, employment,

and environmental change upon the critical sociocultural  categories guide

the sociocultural projections.

The final stage consists of the analysis of the impacts of OCS development

upon the sociocultural  systems of the Cook Inlet study communities. This

is accomplished by comparing each of the OCS projections with the Base Case.

Thus, the difference between the Base Case and the v?rious OCS cases are
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the OCS impacts. These impacts may be either positive or negative.
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111. LOWER COOK INLET BASELINE: COMMUNITY ANALYSIS

THE KENAI-SOLDOTNA AREA

Introduction

This section describes the critical sociocultural  characteristics

and concerns of the communities and populations of the Kenai-Soldotna

area of

smal 1 er

and aria’

critics’

out LCI

the Kenai Peninsula. Sections on the Homqr area and the

coastal communities follow. The purpose of this description

ysis is to provide a base from which the probable future of

aspects of these sociocultural  systems, both with and with-

Lease Sale 60, can be assessed.

The Kenai-Soldotna area includes the major trade, industrial,

and population center of the Kenai Peninsula. The first-class

cities of the Kenai and Soldotna, the Nikiski industrial area, and

the residential areas outside the cities a’

Kallfonsky Beach Road, Beaver Loop Road, R

Highway as far as Sterling form a distinct

ong the North Road,

dgeway, and the Sterling

sociocultural area. This

area includes about 15,700 people, more than half the population

of the entire Kenai Peninsula. Most of them shop, work or go to

school in the cities of Kenai and Soldotna.

Although there is an emphasis in this study on the population

centers of Kenai and Soldotna,  it would be unrealistic to exclude
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the large number of people who live in their hinterlands and who will

affect, and be affected by, change in the tit”

made throughout the report of the relevant un

particular localities and ethnic groups.

The Kenai Peninsula is too far from Anchorage

es. Mention will be

que characteristics of

for daily commuting

by car, and therefore somewhat distinct and separate economies and

societies have evolved on the Peninsula. Nevertheless, the area is

closely linked to Anchorage by air, highway, and sea. Although too

distant from Alaska’s metropolis to serve as a bedroom community,

the Kenai Peninsula is accessible enough, and endowed with the

necessary scenery, space, water, fish and wildlife, to serve as

Anchorage’s playground. Each weekend during the summer, thousands of

cars pour out of Anchorage bound for the Kenai Peninsula.

and recreation support numerous businesses along the Sterl

The Kenai area, with its sprawling businesses and resident

and an economy based on petroleum

very different society and “fee?”

and tourism base and its orientat-

extraction and processing

than does Homer, with its

on toward the sea. A reg

Tourism

ng Highway

al areas,

government, the Kenai Peninsula Borough, is superimposed on

has a

fishing

onal

these

distinct areas and links them politically, as the Sterling Highway

does in terms of transportation.
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Settlement and Social History

The settlement of the Kenai-Soldotna area has occurred in several

phases which have reflected people’s changing evaluations of the

resources of the area. The population and economy of the area has

grown largely in surges or “booms” associated with these changing

resource values, each of which has drawn the area into increasingly

complex and interdependent networks of economic and political relations.

The first known settlers, Eskimos and Athapaskans, apparently moved

into the area and stayed because of the relatively rich land and

marine fauna. Russians came to find furs, prospectors arrived in

search of gold, and commercial fishermen and canneries came after

salmon. More recently, diverse groups have come in response to job

and business opportunities created by the discovery of oil and the

availability of land and recreation opportunities.

A limited social continuity has been maintained through time in the

Kenai area, despite these booms, by the Tanaina Indians, the home-

steaders, and the fishermen who arrived at different stages of the

settlement process. There have been convergence, too, as members

of each group have adapted to the new niches provided by oil-

related economic growth. Strong interests in local historic sites,

and in fishing, hunting, and other outdoor sports help residents

maintain continuity with the Kenai area’s colorful past.
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THE NATIVE AND RUSSIAN HERITAGE

The Kenai River, with its rich salmon runs, has been a locus of human

settlement and subsistence activities for at least 2000 years

(Dixon, 1978; Reger, 1974). Although archeologists are unsure of the

dates, an early Eskimo population was replaced by the Tanaina

Athabaskans,  or Kenaitze, who inhabited the area when Russian traders

and British explorers arrived in Cook Inlet in the mid-18th century

(Reger, 1974; de Laguna, 1934; Borass, 1974).

The establishment of Russian trading posts near Kasilof in 1786, and

at the mouth of Kenai River in 1791 (Bancroft, 1886) established the

Kenai area as an important center from which Russian, and later

American, goods and ideas diffused to, or were forced upon, the

Tanaina. Dramatic cultural and ecological changes occurred in the

region during the 19th century, including adaptations by the Kenaitze

to the fur-trade, to the introduction of alcohol and Russian Ortho-

doxy, and to major disruptions of subsistence caused by commercial’

fishing and fires set

The village of Kenai,

gradually grew as sma’

depopulated by epidem”
.

by prospectors (Townsend, 1974).

site of the Russian’s Fort St. Nicholas,

ler surrounding Tanaina settlements were

cs and economic hardships. The Russian

Orthodox church, its school, trade goods, and cannery work drew

Tanaina to Kenai.
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The establishment of canneries and the discovery of gold on the

Peninsula in the 1880’s drew whites to the region and some settled

in Kenai. By 1920 the village had a population estimated at about

330, making it one of the larger communities on Cook Inlet.

THE KENAI AREA NATIVE COMMUNITY ,.

While the population of the Kenai area was half Indian thirty

years ago, the Kenaitze have been overwhelmed by the growing white

population, and now comprise less than 2.0% of the total population

of Kenai and Soldotna (Green, et al., 1977). Rising taxes in the

1950’s forced many of the Kenaitze to move into surrounding areas

outside the city.

Strong familiy ties, involvement in commercial fishing, and more

recently the provisions of the Alaska Native Claims Settlement

Act (ANCSA),  have helped many Kenaitze retain a distinct identity

despite great cultural changes. The Russian Orthodox church in

Kenai, and Wildwood,  the former military base acquired by Kenai

area Natives as a result of ANCSA, have helped them blend past
●

and pr~sent.

Many Kenaitze

and drift net

are commercial fishermen, involved primarily in set

salmon fishing from the Kenai and Kasilof areas. This

occupation, which has long been important to the Kenaitze, also

helps them maintain continuity with the past, and also allows
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traditional

participate

social patterns to continue, as families and relatives

together in fishing.

The Kenai Native Association (KNA) was formed to represent the 170

people who enrolled in the historic village of Kenai under the terms

of ANCSA. As an urban group, KNA was entitled to select up to

23,040 acres of surface estate. In 1972, when the Defense Department

announced that it would close Wildwood Air Force Base, the Kenai

Native Association began negotiations to acquire it from the federal

government as part oftheir land entitlement.

The Kenai Native Assoc

buildings of the facil”

Wildwood Indian Action

ation received title to the land and numerous

ty, and since 1972 it has operated the

Program. With grants from the Bureau of

Indian Affairs, KNA provides vocational training

Native students from villages throughout Alaska,

clerical, and building maintenance classes. KNA

grants for a demonstration project in controlled

agriculture.

programs for

including mechanic,

has also obtained

environment

Through KNA, several Kenaitze have gained valuable experience in

managing real estate and service businesses. In addition to

managing the land and buildings of Wildwood, the Kenai Native

Association has formed three subsidiaries, including an Anchorage-

Kenai construction company, and two oil service businesses, a

roustabout service and a wireline company. As new and unknown
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companies, these have had trouble breaking into the close-knit

“old boy” oil service industry, but they have slowly been gaining

experience and work.

Leaders of the Kenai Native Association have organized to take ad-

vantage of economic and population growth on the Kenai Peninsula,

and they are continually gaining business expertise. Negotiations

were underway in 1978, for example, to use the land and facilities

of Wildwood for the Alpetco industrial complex. Kenai Native Associa-

tion leaders, like the rest of the business community of Kenai and

Soldotna, welcome the prospects of further OCS leasing and explora-

tion in Lower Cook Inlet, and are counting on further industrial

development in the Kenai area.

$alamatoff is an historic village north of Kenai with 120 enrollees.

Its contested status as an eligible ANCSA village is under appeal,

and if it receives village certification, it will soon gain title to

92,160 acres in the Kenai area. These lands, including some high-

way frontage and riverfront property, have been selected by the

Salamatoff  Native Association primarily for commercial value, and

wil? probably eventually be leased and sold as commercial and

recreational lots. The Salamatoff Village Corporation has also

selected lands overlying gas fields in the Kalifonsky  area, and

these may be leased or developed by the Cook Inlet Region, Inc.,

which will have subsurface rights to these lands.

*
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Relationships between the Kenaitze and whites of the Kenai area vary

from individual to individual, but seem generally cordial. Many

of the Kenaitze are considered “just the same as anybody else” by

themselves and whites, and are not distinguished by anything but

racial characteristics or ownership of stock in Native corporations.

Others consider themselves, and are considered by others, as distinc-

tively “Native,” and, as mentioned previously, commercial fishing and

family relationships help maintain this separateness. Interethnic

relationships in the 1940’s and 1950’s appear to have been fairly

harmonious,

1960’s resu”

whites. Oi”

but the Kenai Oil Boom of the late 1950’s and early

ted in considerable conflict between Kenaitze and

workers from California, Texas and Louisiana brought

southern prejudices north and these soon showed up in schools and

bars. The Kenaitze tended to withdraw and avoid contacts with oil

workers. Today these

in the local business

significant increases

problems are not so noticeable. Involvement

community through Native corporations and

in salmon runs and prices have improved the

economic status of many Kenaitze, and have probably helped improve

interethnic relations.

HOMESTEADING

The population of Kenai grew little during the 1930’s and 1940’s,

but the construction of a gravel airstrip during WWII began a

period of accelerating involvement with the outside world. Homesteading

began in the Kenai River area in 1947, when three townships in the
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Kenai National Moose Range were opened to entry as the result of

intense demand for land after the war

An old wagon trail from Moose Pass on

placer claims at Cooper’s Landing was

(Pedersen, 1976).

the Alaska Railroad to gold

paralleled by the right-of-way

for a new highway to connect the Kenai Peninsula with Anchorage in

the late 1940’s. Residents of Kenai, and many veterans, claimed land

in what are now the Kalifonsky  Beach, Kenai Spur, Soldotna, and
* Sterling areas. By 1949 the road was usable in good weather between

Seward and Kenai, and it provided people with access to homesteads

in the Soldotna and

residents living on

Kenai had about 320

In the early 1950’s

Sterling areas. By 1950 there were about 170

isolated homesteads in areas near Kenai, while

residents (U.S. Census, 1950).

Kenai was still a small fishing village. Many

residents had set net fishing sites, and two canneries were in

operation. A few small stores in Kenai provided basic supplies.

Homesteaders raised potatoes, vegetables, and livestock, largely for

their own use, since there were few markets for produce (Johnson

and Coffman, 1956).
●

Construction of the Sterling Highway, and of a military communica-

tions site just north of Kenai, at what is now Wildwood,  marked the
I

beginning of major shifts in the population and social composition

of the Kenai area. Highway access to the area from Anchorage and

homesteading and job opportunities, rather than land per se, be-

came the major reasons for people to come, and this changed the
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character of the Kenai-Soldotna community. Homesteaders made in-

creasing demands--for roads, better mail service, more stores, and more

freight service. Construction workers at the military site, with

large paychecks, supported new bars and small businesses in Kenai.

Although homesteading on the Kenai Peninsula never developed a

viable agricultural economy (Johnson and Coffman, 1956), many of

the long-term residents of the Kenai, Soldotna and North Kenai area

acquired land in this way. Considerable local tradition and folklore

has grown up around the homesteading experience. Residents tend to

stress the “pioneering” nature of homesteading,

nature, and their accomplishments in building a

They also stress the hardships they overcame to

the struggle against

home in wild country.

get the land.

Clearing the land to “prove up” was expensive, hard work, even if

most never farmed it, and homesteaders lived with few conveniences,

bad roads, and isolation. Wives and children sometimes stayed

alone at homesteads while husbands left to work in distant towns.

Many people abandoned their homesteads in the early days.

Some of the leading families of Kenai, North Kenai and Soldotna

were homesteaders, and they take pride in their accomplishments,

and the hardships they survived. They also remember the friend-

ships, cooperation, and sense of community which shared hard-

ships fostered, and a hint of nostalgia cdlors their tales and

reminiscences, even when they sa} they would not want to do it again.
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After the IJildwood military site was completed in the mid-1950’s,

the Kenai area experienced a local recession. Small businesses

which had grown up to serve temporary construction workers were

hurt, as were homesteaders who had been employed in the construction

phase. Many homesteaders left the North Kenai area and abandoned

their homesteads during this period (Thompson, 1976, P. 13).

THE KENAI OIL BOOM

In 1957 oil wasdiscoveredin the Swanson River area, northeast of

Kenai, arid the “Kenai Oil Boom” began. Residents remember the

rumors that preceded the official announcements and the pervasive

excitement and optimism; everyone dreamed of oil riches. A few

homesteaders obtained oil rights to their lands, but, due to the

complex laws surrounding oil leasing and homesteading, most never

realized any direct benefits (Graumann, 1978).

The Oil Boom brought many other economic opportunities however.

Land values soared and homesteaders in Kenai, Soldotna,  and along

the highways subdivided. Many started new businesses. The actual

exploration, drilling and development took place miles away, but

people moved into the existing communities, and support services

for tourism, oil development, and general population growth developed.

Soldotna, with

service center

Sterling, too,

its crossroads location, became a population and

largely as a result of the Swanson River development.

became home for some of the oil workers. Trailer
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parks and rental units were built along the highway systems to house

newcomers and temporary workers.

Most of the roustabouts and other oil field workers came from

Oklahoma, Texas, and California and brought their distinctive

culture with them. Cowboy boats and southern drawls became common in

the Kenai area. Even those that brought their families tended to

remain transients, since they knew they would be moving along to

the next job when this one was completed. They tended to live in

trailers and did not commit themselves to the communities. Their

children went to local

selves in PTA or other

The oil workers of the

schools, but parents seldom involved them-

1 oca”

1950

affairs.

s and 1960’s were rough, hard-working,

hard-living, hard-drinking men according to residents of the Kenai

area. They brought their prejudices with them, and local residents

remember that the Kenaitze suffered from these. Racial problems be-

tween the children of oil workers and natives surfaced for the first

time in Kenai area schools in the early 1960’s.

While residents of the area welcomed the new services, conveniences,

and opportunities which accompanied economic growth, the argument was

already beginning about whether “progress” was an unmixed blessing,

or whether old Alaska values were being lost. The debate continued

in various forms for the last twenty years.
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The small Tanaina Native community of Kenai was overwhelmed and

disrupted by the combined construction and oil booms of the late

1950’s and early 1960’s. The Tanaina were quiet people, many of

whom fished commercially and they did not participate in the dramatic

economic changes which swept the region. Most of the Kenai Tanaina

lived in the old village core around the Russian Orthodox church,

and although they interacted with whites, they tended to maintain

family ties and traditions. Commercial fishing allowed them to

maintain customary patterns of life, kinship, and resource use.

Rapid change and the need to provide city services, led to attempts

to incorporate Kenai in the late 1950’s. Kenai Natives voted against

incorporation, and the first two attempts failed. A third try, in

1960, succeeded, and Kenai became a first-class city. Increasing

land values, and taxes levied to pay for a rapidly increasing range

of city services, gradually forced most Natives to move out of Kenai

during the 1960’s. Many of them dispersed throughout the central

peninsula, while others moved to Anchorage.

The Kenai Oil Boom intensified with the construction of a pipeline

and marine terminal in the late 1950’s and the Standard Oil refinery

at Nikiski in the early 1960’s. A second phase of the Oil Boom

began wi,th the discovery of major offshore oil discoveries in Cook

Inlet in 1963-65. More oil service industries moved to Kenai

and North Kenai areas, putting up prefab steel buildings along the

North Road.
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The tempo of the Oil Boom increased during the 1960’s. Ten permanent

offshore platforms were set up between 1965 and 1968, each of them

utilizing crews of fifty to sixty workers at a time during their drill-

ing phases. The laying of offshore pipelines required crews of 100 to

200men (MSNW/HRPI, 1976,

pleted at the end of 1968

businesses, homes, roads,

industrial and population

P.15). Two petrochemical plants were com-

and two more were completed in 1969. New

and urban services were required to support

growth.

Figure 2 shows the rapid growth in employment and population which

occurred during the booms of the 1960’s and the 1970’s. Employment

/ grew extremely rapidly between 1965 and 1968, and unemployment levels

dropped markedly between 1966and 1968. A decline phase began in 1969

and 1970 with the loss of 1300 oil and construction jobs as wells and

refineries were completed. Unemployment rates jumped again. The

production phase replaced the exploration and development phases in

Upper Cook In

at much lower

1976, P. 16-2

et around 1970 and employment and unemployment stabilized

levels than the peak construction years (MSNW/HRPI,

).

The social ramifications of the Kenai Oil Boom were complex, but at

the simplest level they can be related to the rapid growth of popula-

tion. The population of the Kenai peninsula more than doubled from

1960 to 1970, from about 6,000 to more than 14,000 people. In the

same period, Soldotna’s population more than tripled, while Kenai’s

quadrupled. By 1970 about 50% of the population of the Kenai Penin-
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KENA1-COOK IINLET CENSUS AREA

Population and Employment Trends
1961-1973
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*
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1961-1963: Refinery Construction at Nikiski
9 1965-1969: Construction of oil platforms in Upper Cook Inlet;

Petrochemical, LNG, and refining plants at Nikiski

1975-1978: Expansion of existing petrochemical and refining
plants at Nikiski

*
Sources: MSNW/HRPI, 1976; U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, 1978:

Alaska Consultants, 1979a; Alaska Department Of Labor>
Alaska Labor Force Estimates by Industry and Area, 1970-1978.
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sula lived in the Kenai area. One result of this rapid growth was a

large population of newcomers, who had few ties either to each other

or to the Kenai area.

Residents of the area appreciated the econcinic benefits which the Oil

Boom brought them, including more jobs, more business opportunities,

higher wages, and more diverse types of work. Better roads, more

stores, and more services also resulted from population and economic

growth. But during the late 1960’s traffic problems, dust, and short-

ages of housing, goods and medical care also resulted from genera?

population growth (MSNW/HRPI,  1976].

Some residents regretted the loss of the sense of community and neigh-

borliness which existed before the Boom, and same resented the loss of

privacy and the increasing number of strangers. The inability of

Alaskans to get the higher paying construction and industry jobs was

also a frequent complaint of ‘

Most development during the o-

ong term residents.

1 bocxns occurred along the highway

system because people wanted good access to jobs and services and it

was too expensive to maintain back roads. Trailer courts, businesses,

and many homes were built close to the highways. This pattern of

development, and the transient attitudes of many who came to the area

resulted in the sprawl and bland architecture which characterize the

Kenai area today.
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POPULATION AND ECONOMIC CHANGE IN THE 1970’S

With the completion of major refineries and petrochemical plants in

the North Kenai area, employment opportunities in the Kenai-Soldotna

area declined and then stabilized in the early 1970’s. Population

growth leveled off. The expansion of the Collier’s petrochemical

plant resulted in a new employment and population boom from 1975 to

1978 as hundreds of new jobs were created. Many people moved to the

Kenai-Soldotna  area in response to increasing opportunities in indus-

trial and residential construction, in government, transportation, and

other services.

Commercial salmon fishing has also boomed during the last three years.

Salmon runs have been extremely good, prices for fish have climbed

dramatically, and local canneries have been expanding. Local residents

can now make year-round livings from a month or two of salmon fishing

in Cook Inlet.

Also important in the recent growth of the Kenai area has been the

expectation of further construction and oil related booms. Investments

in real estate and businesses have been based on these expectations,

and have contributed to further population growth.

Although jobs and employment are major attractions, increasing numbers

of people are equally attracted to the Kenai area by the chance to live

in a small-town or rural environment in the midst of high quality
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hunting, fishing, and boating

mobile workers who could work

lifestyles. These social and

country. This is particularly true

elsewhere, but prefer the Kenai Pen-

environmental values are increasing-

important components of people’s location dec”

Completion of the Collier’s expansion in 1978

of

nsula

Y

sions.

and the failure of

Alpetco  to locate in North Kenai, as well as delays in other expected

projects, such as the proposed Pacific Alaska LNG plant, have been

followed by a downswing in the area’s economy during late 1978 and

early 1979. Unemployment rates have been in the 20-25% range, there

are high vacancy rates in apartments, and houses have been selling

slowly (Kenai

These changes

Peninsula Borough Growth Monitoring Program, Jan., 1979).

have created hardships for Kenai area construction

workers and businesses dependent upon construction and oil-related

projects. These groups have a very real interest in construction

projects which provide jobs and business--an interest which is trans-

lated into political action by unions, Chambers of Con?nerce and other

special interest groups. As in Valdez during pipeline construction

(Baring-Gould and Bennett, 1976), “boom” conditions have attracted

people to the Kenai area who now have a vested interest in further

growth.
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Sociocultural Impact Categories

ECONOMIC ADAPTATIONS

The sociocultural systems of the Kenai-Soldotna  area have been continu-

ously adapting to economic change and variability, to rapid population

growth, and the fluctuating numbers of newcomers, since the discovery

of oil in the Swanson River field twenty years ago. The social struc-

ture of the area has undergone dramatic changes in that time. Kenai

has’ grown from a sleepy fishing village of a few hundred people to an

● oil town of almost five thousand; Soldotna has expanded from a few

homesteads and small businesses at a road crossing to a sprawling

residential and service center; and the homesteads of Nikiski are
●

sprouting subdivisions and refineries rather than potatoes,

The basic concerns that most residents of the area have about OCS

events or other industrial development are economic. Their perceptions

of the potential costs and benefits of economic change appear to be

closely tied to their economic adaptations. This section examines
●

these adaptations, the attitudes toward development associated with

them, and some of the problems brought about by the gap between econ-

omic expectations and realities in the Kenai area.

The Economic Environment

Two fundamental characteristics of the Kenai-Soldotna

central to local adaptations. First is the lack of d

area economy are

verification,
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the dependence of the sociocultural system upon a narrow export base--

oil and gas. Second, as the historical introduction and Figure 2

indicate, is the cyclic nature of economic growth in the region.

Several periods of frantic construction, resulting first from military

needs, and subsequently from oil and gas activities (Pedersen, 1976),

have been accompanied by population increases and overwhelming

optimism. These periods have alternated with times of dropping employ-

ment, declining profits for local businesses, and faltering faith.

Social Organization

The open, loosely-knit social organization of the Kenai-Soldotna area

is largely a result of this dynamic, cyclic economy. Construction

projects, related both to oil and gas development and to the increasing

needs of a growing population, periodically require large numbers of

skilled and unskilled workers. Economic and population growth also

demand more government employees, professionals, and entrepreneurs.

The tripling of the Kenai-Soldotna area population since the late

1950’s from less than 5,000 in 1960 to about 15,000 in 1978, means that

most of the residents of the area are relative newcomers. With the

exception of the Kenaitze, homesteaders, and a few other early

arrivals, most residents have moved to the area within the last fifteen

years. About half of them have lived in the Kenai area fewer than five

years (Green, et al., 1977). In 1976 the average length of residence

in Kenai and Soldotna was about six years, which contrasts markedly

with older more stable communities like Seward, where the average
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period of residence is about 14 years (Green, et al. , 1977).

*

●

●

The need to accommodate many new residents; the fact that existing

cliques and more tightly organized social groups have been outnumbered

and overwhelmed by population increases; and the rapidly growing,

dispersed form of settlement, with widely scattered residences and

businesses, have fostered an open, loose, social structure in which

newcomers are free to participate.

Most social relations are loosely structured along lines of friendship

or common interest. A wide range of voluntary associations and organ-

izations, ranging from the Elks and American Legion to women’s groups

and square dancing clubs, offer chances for open social participation.

Bars, churches, school and sporting events are particularly important

for social integration.

Occupational Adaptations

Despite the generally open character of Kenai-Soldotna  area society,

occupations are nevertheless important determinants of social organiza-

tion. Fishermen, businessmen, construction workers, roustabouts, and

professionals tend to form fairly tight social groups and “subcultures”.

The requirements of their jobs, the fact that people employed in each

occupation tend to associate most with their working peers, and the

basic human need for group affiliations give these occupational groups

unique sociocultural characteristics. Although it is beyond the scope

of this study to analyze each of these adaptations in such a hetero-
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geneous  society as that of the Kenai-Soldotna area, a few important

characteristics of three groups, the oil workers, construction workers,

and professionals, will be examined. These three groups comprise a

large proportion of the work force in the Kenai area. Smaller groups,

such as commercial fishermen, who comprise about 5% of the workforce

of the cities of Kenai and Soldotna (Green, et al., 1977, Table 122),

although not treated here, are nevertheless important tn the local

society.

A large population of oil workers and construction workers

the Kenai-Soldotna  area home during the last twenty years.

have made

In the City

of Kenai, for ex~mple, over 20% of the total emplo~ent in 1976 was in

the oil and gas extraction industry, while many more people were

employed in petroleum product manufacturing and oil-related construc-

tion (Green, et al., 1977). A high percentage of the residents of the

North Kenai area are also employed in oil related jobs, and Soldotna

is a center for

Some of the oil

many oil industry support services.

and construction workers who settled in the area during

the Kenai Oil Boom days found permanent jobs in the processing industry,

when the construction phase ended. Many more depended on shorter term

construction jobs or oil jobs in other parts of the country, however.

Many of these men found work on the North Slope or on the Alaska Pipe-

line during the early 1970’s, and began commuting to these jobs,

leaving their fami7ies in the Kenai-Soldotna  area. Other pipeline

workers invested in land and homes in the Kenai Peninsula throughout
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the early andmid-1970’s.
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The expansion of Collier’s petrochemical plant provided jobs for many

of these people from 1975 to 1978, and also attracted more construction

workers to make homes in the area. Approximately 7% of Soldotna’s and

8% of Kenai’s residents worked outside the Kenai Peninsula in 1976

(Green et al. , 1977), and there is good reason to assume that these

percentages have increased as the employment opportunities associated

with the Collier’s project have declined.

“Oil Workers” who live in the Kenai-Soldotna  area can be lumped into

two major social groups. The first are the engineers and management

people. These are professionals and technicians with specialized

skills in managing and running the complex equipment associated with

refining and processing petroleum products. For the most part they are

transferred into the area by their companies. Few of them stay in the

Kenai-Soldotna area for more than two or three years, so they are part

of the large number of relatively transients who come primarily for

jobs. They are generally “urban” people, with high salaries and high

demands for urban services and facilities.

a The second group of oil-related workers are roustabouts and oil hands.

These are the guys who get their hands dirty, particularly in the

development and construction phases. The skills they possess, union

regulations, and the fact that many come from “oil country” in the

south-central U.S., integrate them as a social group.
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In the Kenai-Soldotna area some oil hands are permanent employees of

local compantes. Sane have lived in the area a long time, and they

tend to be committed to the conmwnity. Others are transients, both the

professional transients with special skills and seniority who are moved

around from job to job as they are needed, and the Independents, those

who have a good reputation and can get a job whenever they want.

These “good ’01 boys” form a network

the world, and maintain professional

than to take advantage of good jobs.

throughout Alaska, the U.S., and

and social contacts which allow

Often they work f

then take a year or two off. Many of these peep”

to the Kenai Peninsula by oil activity, by rural

qualities, and by opportunities to hunt and fish.

e have

and wi

r a few years

been attracted

derness

A large number of people who work in the construction trades have made

the Kenai-Soldotna area hcme in recent years because of the large

number of jobs available in industrial, commercial, and residential

construction. Construction employment is unpredictable and highly

variable

fluctuat

in Alaska, however, and is subject both to seasonal and annual

ens. For this reason unions are a critical

adaptations of the construction worker. For an exce”

of these social and economic adaptations see Dixon (“

part of the

lent discussion

978) .

Many construction workers have developed a seasonal lifestyle in which

work during part of the year enables them to collect unemployment and

pursue semi-subsistence activities the rest of the year. Family and

social stress is often created by the unpredictability of construction
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employment,

do anything

however. When a man is employed he is often too busy to

else, working ten or twelve hour days. This leaves little

time for

And when

the next

ence.

family, and often leads to heavy drinking during off-hours.

men are unemployed they are often too concerned about where

paycheck will come from to take advantage of their independ-

Government growth, and increasing demands for a wide range of services

resulting from population growth have brought a large number of

professionals, including teachers, lawyers, accountants, dentists,

doctors, managers, planners, and others, to the Kenai-Soldotna area.

The large number of doctors and dentists suggests that many of these

people come as much for the country and the lifestyle as for the

business. Many of them have aircraft, which they use to gain access

to wild country and good fishing and hunting throughout southcentral

Alaska.

Many professionals participate actively in local social and political

events. They tend to be more concerned about environmental issues

than many other occupational groups.

As in the case with oil and construction workers, the decision to come

to Alaska and the Kenai Peninsula is frequently that of the husband.

He is often more attracted by the chance to hunt, fish, and experience

that “wilds” than his wife is, and this commonly leads to family stress.

57



Not all of the services and amenities found in Anchorage or cities in

the lower ’48 are available in

Overbuilding

Overly optimistic expectations

have posed difficult economic,

the Kenai-Soldotna area.

of economic growth and opportunities

social, and political problems in the

Kenai area. The anticipation of continuing “boom” rates of economic

and population growth, or of new projects which will set off further

booms, have drawn people to the area, resulted in a rising unemployment

rate, caused inflation as people speculate in businesses and real

estate, and caused local governments to overextend themselves in

supplying services and facilities.

Considerable overbuilding, both pr vate and public,

Kenai area during past boom periods. Many local bus

when the oil industry was developing in the 1960’s.

ccurred in the

nesses expanded

They built new

facilities, increased inventories and hired new employees to meet peak

demands. Some of these suffered when development activities slowed

in the early 1970’s (CHWl HILL, 1978). Rapid growth in themid-1970’s,

and the expectation of Alpetco and LNG plant constriction has spurred

a flurry of new business expansion in the area, which adds to local

residents’ concern about the effects of the preseot ~conomic slump.

It does not seem likely that the 1979 real estate market will easily

absorb the many new houses and apartment units which were constructed

in the 1975-1978 period. Vacancy rates are high, particularly in Kenai,
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which is more oriented toward short-term residents and transients and

has more trailers and apartments than $oldotna.  Kenai had a vacancy

rate approaching 45% in late 1978, while $oldotna’s  was about 16%

(Forsi, n.d. ). Builders are apparently recognizing the oversupply,

and building permits have dropped off sharply in 1979 compared to 1977

and 1978 (Cheechako News, Feb. 23, 1979; Kenai Peninsula Borough,

Jan., 1979).

Local government, too, has been forced to expand to meet

demands and expectations of growing populations and bus

City of Kenai overextended water and sewer lines in the

expectation that population and industrial growth would

the increasing

nesses. The

1960’s in the

fill in the

spaces between developed lots (MSNW/HRPI,  1976). This resulted in

scattered linear growth along utility lines, under-utilization in

certain areas, and high construction and

continue to impose a financial burden on

n.d.).

maintenance costs which

the City of Kenai (Forsi,

The social costs of overbuilding include rising inflation rates, since
*

land and housing costs remain high even when the rest of the economy

levels off. People hold on to property in expectation of future booms.

9
These processes are evident in the Kenai area at tax-time. Property

assessments have risen greatly in recent years as speculation has

raised land values. As the market for houses and real estate dropped
●

off in late 1978 and early 1979, residents began protesting increases
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in their tax assessments, which appeared to be 20-30% over 1978 assess-

ments, (Peninsula C’

that their land was

arion, April 10, 1979). Many residents complained

not really worth as much as they paid for it.

Conrnunity  Attitudes Toward Economic Development

Green, et al., (1977) conducted comprehensive socioeconomic surveys i n

Kenai Peninsula communit”

These surveys provide va-

toward industrial growth

es for the Kenai Peninsula Borough in 1976.

uable information on community attitudes

and development. Portions of the surveys

which assessed resident’s attitudes toward different types of develop-

ment activity were most useful to this study. People were asked which

of the following activities they would encourage or discourage in their

community: tourism, light manufacturing, lumber industry, petro-

chemical industries, commercial fishing and processing, transport and

storage, supply bases for off-shore oil, education and research, deep

water port, small boat harbor, or agriculture. In addition, the survey

gave residents a choice between various types of oil related industrial

development (support bases, oil storage and tanker terminal, refineries

and petrochemical plant, pipelines, and LNG plants). Where appropriate,

selected results of these surveys are mentioned

The Kenai-Soldotna community wants oil explorat.

deve-

feel

nece:

throughout this report.

on and industrial

opment. Many businesses, residents, and even local governments

that a growing economy and population are desirable and even

sary for financial survival.
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In general, Kenai and Soldotna residents favor a wide range of potential

economic and development activities; only the lumber industry would be

discouraged by a strong majority of respondents to Green’s (1 977)

survey. Light manufacturing, storage and transport business, supply

bases for off-shore oil and other types of development would apparently

excite little controversy in the Kenai area.

The petrochemical industry, on the other hand, is not so unreservedly

favored although about 50% of the respondents to the 1976 survey said

this industry should be encouraged in the Kenai area. There appears to

be considerable division within the communities on the issue of petro-

chemical plants, since some 20% of those questioned mentioned petro-

chemical industries as their most favored choice of types of develop-

ment, while equal percentages said they were their least preferred

choice (Green, et al., 1977).

The main benefits expected from OCS development by Kenai area residents

include increased job opportunities, higher wages, and general econ-

omic improvements in the area. Concerns about negative effects revolve

mainly around population growth and pollution and environmental damage.

Less frequently mentioned concerns included negative effects on fisher-

ies and the social quality of the communities.

Most residents (50-60%) would prefer to see new jobs added slowly and

steadily to the area’s economy than would like to see few jobs added

or new jobs added quickly. Almost 80% of those responding would prefer
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to see these jobs be long-term jobs, lasting more than ten years

(Green, et al., 1977).

Significantly, a large number of Kenai and Soldotna residents express

interest in obtaining oil-related employment. Fifty.six percent of

Kenai residents, and 46% of Soldotna residents expressed such an

interest (Green, et al., 1977).

Oil and gas, fisheries, and tourism, in that order, are viewed as the

most promising sectors for basic economic growth in the Kenai area into

the 1980’s as projected by borough planners (Kenai Peninsula Borough,

OEDP, 1978). They anticipate continuing expansion of oil and gas

processing facilities, new oil and gas development, expansion of fish

process

The bus

ng, and continuing growth of the tourist industry.

ness community of the Kenai area has faced major oil-related

disappointments in the past year, most notably the decision of Alpetco,

which many residents were certain would locate in North Kenai, to

locate in Valdez. The huge Alaska Pacific Liquified Natural Gas project

in the p’

reported

other di:

economic

arming stages since 1971, is stalled again. Marathon Oil’s

dry hole in Lower Cook Inlet in 1978, in addition to these

appointments, has decreased resident’s petroleum-related

hopes.

The Kenai-Soldotna  area needs new sources of oil and gas according to

some observers. They consider the discovery of new nearby recoverable
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quantities of crude oil vital to the maintenance, as well as the expan-

sion, of the regional economy. Oil production in the Upper Cook Inlet

and Swanson River fields has been dropping annually for nine years.

Several fields are reaching the limits of their economic life and may

cease production over the next few years (Kenai Peninsula Borough OEDP,

1978), although rising oil prices may give them a longer life. In any

case the existing refineries and processing plants in the Nikiski area

are likely to need new sources of crude oil within the next decade.

Nevertheless, many businessmen, politicians, and residents feel that

the long run economic prospects of the Kenai area are very good. Many

residents expect that the Alaska Pacific LNG project will go ahead in

the Nikiski area and that cheap natural gas will eventually attract

other industry. Outer Continental Shelf lease sales in Lower Cook

Inlet, and onshore exploration continue to fuel expectations of further

oil and gas development.

Despite the great economic and population growth which has occurred

over the past twenty years, economic reality has not kept pace with

Kenai area residents’ hopes and expectations. Only during the peak

boom period of 1967-68, for example, did unemployment rates in the

Kenai area drop to 9%-10% (MSNM, 1976). The normal average unemploy-

ment rate in the region, even during the high employment period of

1976, has remained around 14%-16% (CH2M HILL, 1978), an indicator,

perhaps, of the gap between economic expectations and realities.
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The petroleum processing industry, and to a lesser extent government,

have grown steadily in the Kenai area. Because they employ fairly

large numbers of people in permanent, long-term jobs, they contribute

increasingly to the stability of the local economy. But their growth,

and the stability they promote, have been overwhelmed by the construc-

tion and oil booms, with their vast labor requirements. Although

seasonally and annually stable, they cannot in themselves sustain the

high rates of employment and growth to which the businesses and resi-

dents of the Kenai area have become accustomed. The Kenai area economy

and society is in many ways adapted to, and perhaps “addicted” to

construction and oil booms.

LAND AND ENVIRONMENT

Environmental Values

The natural enviromnent,  natural beauty, and the availability of wild-

life in the Kenai Peninsula are highly valued by many residents of the

Kenai-Soldotna area. The Peninsula has long been famous for its moose,

for its trout and salmon fishing, and for its clamming and boating

opportunities. The rivers, lakes, and road network of the area have

given residents good access to these resources.

Many people have moved to the area particularly because of these

environmental qualities, and for many others they are an important way

of life. Many people also feel that maintenance of these natural

resource values is also significant economically to the area since they
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are vital both to the fishing and tourism industries. While economic

concerns are extranely significant to residents of the Kenai area,

environmental and recreational quality are also exremely important to

large segments of the local population. To many residents, the avail-

ability of moose and salmon, and the opportunity to view and harvest

wildlife, are important indicators of the quality of life in the area.

Population Pressures on Resources

The increasing population of the Kenai area, in addition to the area’s

relative accessibility to increasing numbers of recreation visitors,

have focused increasing pressure upon these resources. Approximately

a third of the sport fishing in Alaska now occurs on the Kenai Penin-

sula according to some estimates by the Alaska Department of Fish and

Game, and such intensive use is having negative effects both upon the

environment and upon recreational quality.

Much recreational activity is concentrated in relatively small areas,

near good fishing streams, clamming beds, and developed campgrounds,

particularly where good roads provide access to resources. Such

concentrations of users cause trash and sewage disposal problems,

increased stream bank erosion, campground crowding, increasing resource

harvests, and demands for greater restrictions. Each summer brings

increasing numbers of fights and conflicts over recreation resources

according to the State Troopers in the Kenai area (personal communica-

tion, Sergeant Myers, 1979, Soldotna}.
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Conflicts and Confluences Among Public Objectives

The Alaska Department of Fish and Game has had to institute increasing-

ly restrictive regulations to protect moose and salmon on the Kenai

Peninsula in the face of increasing demands for these resources. This

means fewer opportunities for individuals to harvest them. Disputes

have erupted over the allocation of salmon between sport and commercial

users. Each of these interest groups accuses the regulatory agencies

of favoring the other group.

The U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service manages the huge Kenai National

Moose Range near the Kenai-Soldotna  area, which includes major portions

of moose and salmon habitat. Although a wide variety of uses are

allowed on these lands, protection of wildlife habitat is a primary

objective. Although against federal controls over land in general,

most Kenai-Soldotna  area residents seem to have few specific complaints

about the Moose Range. They enjoy the benefits of a large wilderness

and wildlife reserve in their backyard. Restrictions on access ’by

snownachine  and aircraft to certain areas are the main exception to

these generally amicable relations.

There is growing concern in the Kenai area about the subdivision and

development of waterfront lands. Inappropriate development, pollu-

tion, and erosion can destroy salmon spawning areas, and there is

increasing interest in protecting lands along streams to reduce these

threats. Increasing private ownership of waterfront land is also

reducing public access to fishing areas; many residents are realizing
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that greenbelts along streams for habitat protection could ensure both

public access and protection of salmon habitat.

This public objective, however, conflicts with strongly held beliefs

in the sovereignty of private land owners. Many residents feel that

the state and the Kenai Peninsula Borough, which will have title to

large acreages in the region, should dispose of land to private indivi-

duals, rather than using such land to protect the public’s interest in

wildlife and access to public land (Alaska Division of Lands, 1979).

Many also feel there should be no restrictions imposed on the use of

land once it comes into private ownership.

SMALL-TOWN SOCIAL RELATIONSHIPS

The Small-Town-Urban Transition

Oil develo~ent,  and the resulting rapid growth of population and more

specialized urban functions in the Kenai area in the 1960’s and 1970’s

overwhelmed the small scale fisherman-homesteader-native society which

had begun to develop in the 1940’s and 1950’s (Pedet-sen, 1976). These

processes of modernization continue to transform Kenai and Soldotna

from small towns into larger urban forms. This transition is increas-

ingly accompanied by the loss of certain valued social qualities,

including a sense of community and small town atmosphere. At the same

time it brings a greater range of recreational, cultural, and economic

opportunities.
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Therefore, many Kenai area residents have mixed feelings about the

effects of population growth upon their quality of life. Despite the

major changes which have occurred in the area’s economy and population,

many people continue to perceive and value Kenai and Soldotna as small

towns where people are friendly, neighborly, and know each other.

These small-town values were the most frequently mentioned reasons for

liking to live in Kenai and Soldotna, while deterioration of the

environment and population growth were among the changes least liked

by respondents to one survey (Green, et al., 1977).

In contrast to the many residents who place a high value on the small-

town qualities of these communities, a large (about 18% in Soldotna,

and 12% in Kenai), and probably growing segment feel that the things

they like least about the Kenai area are the disadvantages of small-

town living (Green, et al., 1977). Many newcomers, and many longer

term residents too, desire more urban services and amenities.

The communities of the Kenai area are too large for everyone to know

everyone else, and reciprocity and personal contacts are being replaced

by the increasing importance of more impersonal and market relation-

ships. Like small towns everywhere which are in the process of transi-

tion to more modern urban forms, small family-owned businesses are

being replaced by larger stores, volunteers are being replaced by paid

professionals in public services, and it is becoming less and less

likely that a family knows its next-door neighbors.
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Local Versus “Outside” Control

This process of transition is illustrated by recent changes in

$oldotna and Kenai businesses. The old Soldotna drug

example, was located in a small quonset building, and

general-store atmosphere, in which customers met neig

store, for

had a personal,

Ibors and visited

with the owner and his wife

and”was able to replace the

“mini-mart”. Now the place

who ran the business. The owner did well,

old store with a large suburban type

is antiseptic and impersonal, there are

many employees, and the owner and his wife are not in evidence. Simi-

lar processes have changed local hardware and grocery stores, and

Dairy Queen and Kentucky Fried Chicken chains are competing with small

“mom and pop’$ restaurants. Locally owned businesses are increasingly

being bought out by non-resident corporations, or facing competition

and underselling by chain operations.

Some Kenai area residents are concerned about the increasing power and

e

influence in their communities of people who are not residents of the

community. They want to participate in decisions and in the benefits

of growth, and to avoid its costs. They feel lack of local control has

been responsible for preferential hiring of outsiders in the petroleum

industry. They are also sensitive to the courtesies and attention they

receive from industry. Soldotna city leaders, for example, threatened

to withdraw the city’s support for the Alpetco project because they did

not receive invitations to a dinner hosted by the corporation (Cheecha-

ko News, October 27, 1978).
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Many oil industry employees, particularly those in manager

positions, have experience and energy which some residents

benefit the comnunity, but they seldom participate in loca”

and government. This lack of participation seems to result partly

because of their mobility, since they are frequently transferred by

their companies, and partly from a sensitivity to potential criticism

about “oil men” “ taking over” local affairs. Therefore a large group

of residents are underrepresented  in local politics.

“Boomers”  and “Transients”

Long time residents of the Kenai area associate a loss of sense of

community with

workers in the

Many newcomers

the arrival of large numbers of oil and construction

late 1960’s who came primarily for large paychecks.

consider themselves relatively transient. A large

proportion of the residents of the Kenai area, almost 20% in Kenai,

and 16% in Soldotna, expect to stay in those communities for less than

five years (Green, et al., 1977).

This large population of transients is significant socially and

According to many residents it means that many of thesepolitically.

people are only interested in personal gain, and not in development of

the comnunity as a good place to live. They say newcomers hesitate to

corrmit themselves to long-term community improvements, and they do not

participate in public affairs and politics. Many residents feel this

adds to the social instability of the area and the lack of a sense of

community.
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The residents of Kenai and Soldotna differ to sane extent in attitudes

toward the growth of population in their cities. While a majority of

the residents of Kenai would prefer to see the city’s population remain

the same, or smaller, a majority of Soldotna residents would like to

see their city grow. If growth occurs, residents of both cities would

prefer to see a steadily growing population of new permanent residents,

rather than transients (Green et al., 1977, Tables 1, 5).

POLITICS AND RESPONSE CAPACITY

The political system of the Kenai-Soldotna area, like its social and

economic organization, has been shaped and influenced, at least

indirectly, by oil and gas development. Not only are a large propor-

tion of the residents and voters of the area employed by, or involved

in, oil and gas related businesses, but the demands and needs for

government services, facilities, expenditures, and regulations in the

Kenai-Soldotna

gas activity.

base for local

area have largely arisen from events induced by oil and

And the oil and Qas industry provides most of the tax-

government in the Kenai-Soldotna area.
Q

As residents and community leaders in the Kenai-Soldotna  area learned

from their own experience with oil development in the 1960’s, and from

Fairbanks’ and Valdez’ experience during construction of the Trans-

Alaska Pipeline, major oil and gas related projects place complex

demands on local political systems. Local efforts to control and

manage the effects of energy related projects are not only expensive
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and time-consuming, but controversial and potentially divisive as well.

This section examines the trends, concerns, and values related to

politics and local government in the Kenai-Soldotna  area which seem

most significant for analyzing the sociocultural  impacts of OCS events,

and for evaluating the capacity of local government to respond to

population growth and economic change.

Governmental Organization

The City of Kenai was incorporated as a home rule city in 1960, in the

early part of the Kenai oil boom, and Soldotna became a first class

city in 1967 after several earlier unsuccessful attempts to incorporate

(Parker, 1976). Both cities have mayor and city council forms of

government; Kenai also has a city manager. Both cities were incorpor-

ated largely to deal with growing populations and demands for public

services resulting from oil and gas development in the surrounding

region.

Kenai and Soldotna provide a wide range of urban public services and

facilities to their residents, including police and fire protection,

water and sewer services, municipal administration, parks, libraries,

and road maintenance. The services each municipality provides are

described and evaluated in terms of potential population increases

resulting from OCS activity in CH2M HILL (1978).
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Both cities are growing rapidly, and city governments have been hard

pressed to maintain existing facilities and provide the services

demanded by growing populations. Police and fire protection, sewer

services, parks, and road maintenance in both communities are near

their limits with existing populations (CH2M HILL, 1978). Residents

of Kenai and Soldotna are particularly unsatisfied with road mainten-

ance and city parks, and to a lesser extent with police and fire

protection (Green, et al., 1977).

Both cities have taken steps to upgrade their services in expectation

of accelerated growth. The city of Soldotna, for example, placed bond

propositions before voters in 1978 dealing with expansion of the city’s

sewer treatment plant, new city administration and police offices, and

street improvements. Both Kenai and Soldotna are compiling comprehen-

sive plans which will aid in planning for the expansion of new services

and guiding urban growth (Forsi & Associates, n.d.; R.W. Thorpe &

Associates, n.d. ).

The

are

municipal governments of Kenai and Soldotna,

constrained to some extent in their attenpts

as well as the borough,

to provide services,

plan, and otherwise prepare for change and growth, however, due to a

number of social and political forces. Rising government costs, local

concerns about government growth, the mismatch between sources of local

government’s revenues and costs, and the changing distribution of

population in urban and rural areas all appear to affect local govern-

ment’s ability to respond to further industrial development and
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population growth.

The DilemnTa  of Government Growth

In the Kenai-Soldotna  area, as in other parts of the state and nation,

there is a recurring contradiction between people’s desire for more

public services and fewer government costs and controls. People want

the benefits, but not the costs, of government growth.

Many, if not most, of the residents of the Kenai-Soldotna area clearly

subscribe to the theory that the government governs best which governs

least, and they value the relative lack of restrictions in the local

government. The powers of the borough and city governments have been

consistently constrained by voters.

The Kenai Peninsula Borough provides little more than the minimum

services mandated by state law for a second class borough, and

maintains a minimal tax rate, as one borough assemblyman noted with

obvious pride. The tax rate is 4 mills, one of the lowest borough tax

rates in the state. Borough regulations and controls are also limited.

No zoning is imposed outside incorporated areas, and no building permits

are required outside the cities, for example. Subdivision regulations

are extremely lenient, since paper platting, showing roads and other

improvements on survey plats even though they haven’t been built, is

allowed. Only recently have minimum lot sizes (20,000 Sq. Ft.) been

established.
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Residents are reluctant to give the borough or cities more money or

power. In 1978, for example, Soldotna voters rejected the bond propo-

sitions that city leaders said were badly needed to build a public

safety building and city hall, and to improve city parks and ballfields.

They also defeated a proposition which would have added another 1% to

the city’s existing 2% sales tax, and passed one which limits the city

to nine mills for its operating budget (Cheechako News, Oct. 6, 1978).

An increasing range of public services and facilities are demanded by

residents of the area, however. The rapid growth of population in

Kenai, Soldotna,  and the surrounding area in the lg60’s and 1970’s,

resulting primarily from oil and gas development (MSNW/HRPI, 1976,

P. 80)has brought growing needs in such critical areas as education,

water and sewer services, and police and fire protection.

The cities and borough are also increasingly called upon to perform

new functions. They are taking more active roles in encouraging

economic development, for example. Residents also want to have more

control over the future of their communities and are pushing the cities
o

and borough into planning for, and guiding, growth. New roles for

local government are also encouraged by state and federal programs,

such as Coastal Zone Management legislation.
*

The provision of public services and the performance of these added

roles make local government bigger, more expensive, and more powerful,

setting the stage for comnunity  conflict over the proper level of
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government involvement. Rising costs and increasing regulation both

conflict with the strongly held views of many “political fundamental-

ists” in the Kenai-Soldotna area. Many people mentioned the growing

power and influence of government as one of the major negative impacts

of oil and gas development and population growth in the Kenai-

Soldotna area.

Nevertheless, significant social improvements have resulted from

government growth and the growth of the borough’s taxbase. Improve-

ments in health care in the Kenai-Soldotna area, particularly the

completion of a well-equipped modern hospital in Soldotna in 1970, and

the following increase in the number of physicians in the area, are

related to the increasing tax base of the Central Peninsula Hospital

Service Area (MSNW/HRPI, 1976, P. 280). Educat”

police and fire protection, and many other serv

as a result of the growing tax base provided by

development in the Kenai-Soldotna area.

onal opportunities,

ces have also improved

oil and gas-related

Impacts of Industrial and Commercial Location Upon Response Capacity

Current trends in residential, ccmmercia”

greatly influencing the ability of Kenai

to deal with population growth. Oil and

, and industrial location are

and Soldotna city governments

gas industries have located

outside municipal boundaries in the Nikiski area, so that although there

has been rapid growth in the population of the cities, there has been

no corresponding growth in the’ r

*

●

●

tax bases. This has caused fiscal
@
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problems, particularly for Kenai, and has limited both cities’ ability

to supply increasing danands for public services and facilities

(Brogan, et al., 1977; CH2M HILL, 1978).

New businesses are also tending to locate outside municipal boundaries

in the Kenai-Soldotna  area, compounding the existing imbalances between

population and tax base. This process is occurring for several

reasons: tax rates are lower outside the cities; fewer regulations

exist outside the cities (there is no zoning and building permits are

not required); and larger blocks of land are available at lower prices

outside the cities (Brogan, et al., 1977).

Several remedies for this imbalance have been suggested, including

annexing the Nikiski industrial area to the city of Kenai, sharing

revenues between the borough and the cities, and establishing zoning

and building permit requirements in the unincorporated areas of the

borough to reduce their relative attractiveness to businesses. As the

next section shows, however, few of these remedies seem politically

likely in the near future, given the developing patterns of residential

growth and political power in the Kenai-Soldotna area. The cities seem

likely to continue to have problems paying for the services their

residents demand.

Relations Between Municipalities and the Unincorporated Areas

Two interrelated issues affecting the ability of Kenai-Soldotna  area

institutions to deal with economic change and population growth arise
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frcrn the political relationships between the cities and the unincorp-

orated areas around them. First, problems were buflt into these

relationships by the structure of the borough form of local government.

Secondly, the balance of power between the two areas is shift”

the outside-city areas, which are gaining population more rap-

the municipalities.

ng toward

dly than

The fundamental conflict between boroughs, cities, and the population

near, but outside municipal boundaries,

system (Morehouse and Fischer, 1971, P.

Kenai-Soldotna area. Areas outside the

created by Alaska’s borough

96-98) is exemplified in the

city limits of Kenai and

Soldotna are rapidly urbanizing, and demanding more and more urban

services, but there is little agreement on the means of supplying thin.

The provision of fire protection outside the cities has recently

become a critical issue in the Kenai-Soldotna area. C i t y  f i r e

departments have provided this protection as much as possible in the

past, but as city and non-city populations have grown it has become

increasingly difficult and expensive for the cities to serve non-city

residents (Cheechako News, August 18, 1978). In 1978, Soldotna

announced that its fire department would no longer be able to respond

to fires outside the city. The borough, created to provide this kind

of service to small, scattered populations, may assume powers on an

areawide, non-areawide,  or service area basis. Each of these poten-

tially creates problems between city and borough government and

between city and non-city residents.
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Fire protection is provided

municipalities on a service

by the Kenai Peninsula Borough outside the

area basis. Fire Service areas have been

created in North Kenai and in the Bear Creek area. The creation of

fire service areas in the Sterling, Kalifonsky  Beach, and Ridgeway

areas has been under consideration (Cheechako News, February 9, 1979),

but residents of those areas have been generally opposed to the tax

levies which would be necessary to support such services (Cheechako

News, March 2, 1979). The creation of service areas tends to reinforce

opposition to city expansion, annexation, or rationalization of tax

and service structures. As Morehouse and Fischer (1971, P. 100) note,

. ..service  area status insulates their residents from the
cost of city facilities and services that they share or benefit
from, perhaps most obviously as owners of property whose value
is enhanced simply because the city is accessible. . .

This opposition to annexation is particularly obvious in the North

Kenai area, where a relatively small number of residents benefit from

the huge industrial tax base through the North Kenai Fire Service area

and North Kenai Recreation Service area. It is also apparent in

Ridgeway and other areas near Soldotna, where residents testifying at

a hearing on fire service areas vehemently rejected the idea of

annexation to Soldotna as a solution to the fire protection problem

(Cheechako  News, March 2, 1979).

Areawide powers assumed by the borough are denied to the cities. Since

Kenai and Soldotna already have fire departments, and since it is

unlikely either that they would want to give up control of this

79



function, or that non-city residents of the borough would want to help

pay for services which primarily benefit users closest to fire stations,

the borough is not likely to assume fire protection powers on an area-

wide basis.

The question of the relationships between city and non-city interests

is also related to American social values and myths about the “city”

and the “country”. Certain groups of outside-city residents in the

Kenai-Soldotna  area place a high value on rural-suburban lifestyles and

autonomy from the cities, which they tend to view as corrupt. This

moral view of the country versus the city reinforces and is reinforced

by the economic advantages of living outside the city, not paying its

taxes, but enjoying many of its benefits.

These structural and cultural problem in city-hinterland relationships

affecting the ability of the cities and borough to deal with population

growth, are intensified by recent trends in population distribution.

A special census, taken in 1978, reveals that although Kenai and

Soldotna  have grown greatly since the last census in 1970, the

surrounding areas, outside municipal boundaries, have grown more

rapidly. While in 1970 almost half (49.5%) of the residents of the

borough lived in the cities, in 1978 this proportion had dropped to

44% (Kenai Peninsula Borough, 1979). The Nikiski area, north of the

city of Kenai, has grown most rapidly; its 3,489 residents make it the
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second largest population concentration in the borough, exceeded only

by the city of Kenai.

Representatives fran city areas, particularly Soldotna, sought reappor-

tionment of the Borough Assmbly in 1977-78, believing that recent

population growth entitled them to.more  votes on the Assembly. The

results of the special census, if translated into representation on a

one-man, one-vote basis, would give Soldotna more votes at the expense

of Kenai, but would give out-of-city representatives even more strength

(80.64 votes compared to 63.36 votes for city representatives)

(Cheechako News, September 1, 1978).

Reapportionment will potentially affect the ability of the cities to

respond to further population growth and demands for services in

several ways. Service areas and other special districts will be

favored by out-of-city representatives, and few government controls,

such as zoning or building permits, are likely to be introduced outside

the cities. This will reinforce the existing trends toward industry

and businesses locating outside cities. Itwill also reinforce local

resistance to annexation in the Nikiski  area (Martin, 1978, P. 2).

m Outside-city areas are also likely to receive an increasing share of

public works funds from the borough. This could leave the cities at a

further disadvantage in dealing with population growth.

o
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Although all of the residents of the Kenai-Soldotna area ar~ actually

part of one community in a social, ecological and economic sense,

they prefer not to recognize this unity politically. People outside

the c

ment,

the c

ties, who benefit from the existence of the cities through emp’oy-

shopping, and cultural opportunities, and who have depended on

ties for fire protection, do not want to share in the costs of

city government. City representatives push for projects, such as

Alpetco, with seeming disregard for their potential impacts upon

people outside the cities where the projects would take place

(Cheechako News, November 3, 1978).

Planninq

Among the government controls creating conflict in the Kenai-Soldotna

area are planning and zoning, which have been political issues since

the 1960’s. As noted throughout preceding sections, the borough and

cities have taken a number of steps to prepare for population growth

and changes which could accompany major energy projects in the Kenai-

Soldotna area. Although there is considerable recognition among

corrununity leaders and administrators that planning provides invaluable

tools and methods for preparing for change (Brogan, et al., 1977),

planning, and particularly zoning controls, connotes loss of

individual rights and freedoms to many residents.

A wide spectrum of views on the planning issue exists in the Kenai-

Soldotna  ccinmunity. Borough and city officials note the important

role that planning and zoning couJd have played in avoiding private and
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public overbuilding and inefficient, costly, dispersed residential and

commercial development in Kenai during the 1960’s Oil Boom (MSNM/HRPI,

1976, P. 227).

●

●

●

Some residents see Soldotna  and Kenai as the epitome of unplanned,

unregulated sprawling growth, with little forethought either for the

expense of providing public services, or for maintaining or enhancing

a sense of community and social quality. They cite the location of the

new Post Office in Soldotna as an example of poor planning. “You can’t

walk there, and you can barely drive there safely”. Some people feel

that zoning in Kenai and Soldotna is done out of political expediency,

without thought for the future shape or quality of the cities.

While some residents feel there has not been any planning, others say

there is too much. People have been extremely resistant to attempts in

the past to institute planning or zoning procedures in the Kenai-

Soldotna area. A comprehensive plan developed by the borough in the

late 1960’s, with general land use and zoning recommendations (Kenai

Peninsula Borough, 1969) was vehemently rejected by Kenai and Soldotna

city councils and the borough assembly. The maybr responsible for

drawing up the plan was also defeated at the next election by a

candidate running on an anti-planning platform. Since that time,

ccinmunity leaders report, planning and zoning have been too contro-

versial for most local politicians, and no comprehensive plans have

been developed or adopted by the Borough.
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Comprehensive plans for the cities of Kenai and Soldotna are presently

being developed with the use of CEIP funds, and while some zoning

changes may occur after they are adopted, they appear to stay away from

controversial areas. The Army Corps of Engineers, which has responsi-

bilities in the Kenai River drainage, has recently released the results

of a study and classification of wetlands (U.S. Army Corps of Engineers

1978), and required permits for developments which affect these areas.

This removed some of the onus for environmentally responsible land-use

planning from the Borough, and piaces it upon the Corps.

The Borough is presently contracting with firms to provide the elements

of a Coastal Zone Management Plan, under the terms of the state’s

Coastal Management Program (Kenai Peninsula Borough, 1977). While

portions of this three-year study will involve

use considerations, the Borough is emphasizing

with economic and industrial potentials on the

~nvironmental and land-

the portions which deal

Kenai Peninsula.

Similarly, the Borough is using a Coasta-

to fund a study of port and harbor needs

Energy Impact Program grant

In these ways the unpalat-

able regulatory connotations of planning are avoided, and substituted

by the politically pleasing concept of economic development.

Other important planning efforts have been undertaken, or are underway

by the borough. The Kenai Peninsula Borough Growth Monitoring Program

(1979) has been mentioned in earlier sections, as have the studies of

OCS impacts upon the Borough undertaken by CH2M HILL (1978), and the
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water supply studies being made by the borough and the USGS. All of

these help provide background data and starting points for planning

for future growth in the Kenai-Soldotna  area. The Kenai Peninsula is

represented on the Alaska Coastal Policy Council by the borough mayor,

who is also involved in national level coastal planning councils.

(Kenai Peninsula Borough, 1977). This contributes to the borough’s

level of preparedness and expertise in dealing with coastal planning

issues.

SOCIAL HEALTH

Increasing problems of alcoholism, mental health, and crime have

accompanied population growth and economic change in the Kenai-

Soldotna area. These have necessitated increasing state and local

involvement in providing police protection as well as alcoholism and

mental health counseling.

Few meaningful statistics describing changes in these social indica-

tors over time are available, however. As an earlier study of the

social changes induced by Upper Cook Inlet oil development between

1961 and 1972 points out (MSNW/HRPI,  1976), during periods of rapid

change in small communities, public servants have more immediate and

pressing concerns than recording data of interest to social scientists.

For the most part this continues to hold true, particularly of under-

staffed, overworked social agencies.
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Even where statistics exist, it is difficult to correlate therewith

particular socioeconomic changes, to relate cause and effect, without

making much more detailed studies of processes.

Alcoholism ancl Mental Health

Alcoholism is a serious health and social problem in the Kenai area,

as it is throughout Alaska. Alcohol abuse is closely related to crime,

and to mental health and family problems. Most, if not all, serious

crimes during the late 1960’s are reported to have involved the use of

alcohol (MSNW/HRPI,  1976), and this pattern appears to remain true

today. Few meaningful statistics related to alcohol abuse in the

Kenai-Soldotna  area exist. Those which are available are difficult to

assess because people tend to cover up the fact of alcohol abuse for

insurance purposes and social reasons whenever possible.

A high percentage of the ambulance calls to which the Nikiski  fire

department responds involve alcohol use, however, and all five deaths

which occurred in the city of Kenai in 1978 are believed to have been

alcohol related (Personal

There are high incfdences

These include depression,

communication, Price, Soldotna).

of mental health problems in the Kenai area.

and a great deal of child and marital abuse

(Dr. Turner, quoted in Peninsula Clarion, Feb. 23, 1979). These

problems are all aggravated by alcohol. No meaningful statistics

related to the changing incidence of mental health problens exist for

9
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the Kenai area. The Central Peninsula Mental Health Center’s monthly

patient load has increased greatly during 1979, from 160 to over 200

(Table 1), but this is attributed largely to increasing conmunity

acceptance of mental health counseling, and word of mouth

(Peninsula Clarion, Feb. 23, 1979), rather than increasing

probl [

Unemp”

alcoh[

advertising

incidence of

ms.

oyment is probably one of the major contributing factors to

lism and other mental health problems such as depression and

family abuse (Personal communication, Price, 1979). The high un~ploy.

ment rates in the Kenai area in 1978 and 1979 (between 17% and 20%,

according to officials of the Alaska Department of Labor), have

apparently contributed to these problems. Alcoholism and mental health

counselors in the Kenai-Soldotna area have been overwhelmed by a

growing caseload during early 1979 (Personal communication, Price,

1979; Peninsula Clarion, Feb. 23, 1979).

Besides the alcoholism and mental health counseling centers, which

have recently been established in the Kenai area, a women’s resource

group has recently been organized in Soldotna and Kenai to deal

particularly with a growing incidence of incest and child and spousal

abuse in the area.

This groups runs a phone-in Crisis Center to assist with these and

other problems, including suicide prevention. While there are no
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Table 1

. .

1975

34

KENAI COMMUNITY MENTAL HEALTH CENTER

ADMISSIONS

1976

138

1977

80

1978

162

a

1979

over a
200
to

Source: Alaska Department of Health and Social Services.
Office of Information Systems. July 30, 1979.

date

4
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statistics or concrete evidence bearing on the issue, some residents

suggest that the increasing incidence of some of these social problems

is due not simply to population increase and recent rising unemploy-

ment, but also to the social character of these unemployed, including

a large number of poorly educated construction workers, many of whom

come frcm southern states.

Crime

Local economic conditions appear to play a significant role in the

types and rates of crime in the Kenai-Soldotna area. The incidence of

property

when the

crimes seems to stabilize during heavy construction periods

economy is up, but the population increases which occur during

these periods seem to be reflected in increased nunbers  of assaults.

When the economy is in a slump, particularly after a heavy construction

period, the incidence of property crimes increases, while the assault

rate decreases. This trend was noted during 1972-1974; when the

economy was depressed, crimes against property rose rapidly and

assaults declined. This pattern occurred again in late 1977 and 1978

as the economy slumped (Peninsula Clarion, Feb. 14, 1979; see also

Tables 2-4).

In 1975-76, when the Collier and other construction in the Kenai area

was at a peak, crimes against property in the city of Kenai stabilized

and actually decreased, while assaults increased (Table 2). Records

of offenses reported to the State Troopers, who cover the entire Kenai

Peninsula outside the cities, such as Soldotna, Kenai, and Homer, which
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Major Criminal
Offenses

Homicide

Rape

Robbery

Assaults

Burglary

Larceny

Auto Theft

TOTAL

Table 2

CRIMINAL OFFENSES

CITY OF KENAI

1974 - 1978

1974

--

-.

1

22

38

111

27

199

1975 1976——

-- -.

.- --

-- 3

35 38

27 40

132 117

18 45

212 _243

Total Complaints 2,000 2,105 2,606

.

1977

--

.-

2

30

48

189

38

307

3,079

1978

--

2

6

21

79

190

37

335

3,422

‘Total Complaints includes additional categories of offenses,

and therefore are higher than column totals

Source: City of Kenai Police Department.
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Table 3

I-iomocide

Negligent Homocide

Forcible Rape

m4, Robbery

Assault.

Burglary

Larceny

Auto Theft

MAJOR CRIMINAL OFFENSES REPORTED
Alaska State Troopers

Kenai Peninsula Borough (Outside First Class Cities)

1968

3

2

0

2

30

80

132

36

Total Reported Offenses 285

1969

2

3

2

1

41

96

124

33

302

1970

1

5

1

0

19

55

55

9

1971-1973 1974

** 1

5

1

1

42

73

145

20

145 288

1975 1976

0 2

12 8

0 6

0 1

47 39

98 8a

190 193

19 30

366 367

1977

1

6

4

3

52

117

221

39

443

1978

1

0

1

2

64

149

262

39

518

** Statistics unavailable for 1971-1973.
Sources: MSNW/HRPI, 1976; Alaska State Troopers, Soldotna, 1979.



I Foregery &Counterfeiting

Embezzlement & Fraud

Stolen Property

Weapons

Prostitution & Vice

Sex Offenses

Offenses against Family

Narcotics & Drugs

Liquor Laws

m Drunkenness
NJ

Disorderly Conduct

Vagrancy

Gambling

Driving wh. Intoxicated

Vandalism**

Other

Totals

Table 4

SECONDARY CRIF41NAL  OFFENSES REPORTED
Alaska State Troopers

Kenai Peninsula Borough (Outside First Class Cities)

1 %8.—
2

10
0
6

1

8

3

4

58

83

19

1

3

96

~

371

1969

3

9

0

13

0

4

8

8

25

46

8

0

0

39

_&

209

1970 1971-1973 1974——
3 2

17 10

1 2

7 10

0 2

4 9

1 10

7 15

19 1

8 .-

15 7

0 --

0 --

63 27

~, 118—
186 26J

1975

5

29

4

9

3

5

2

6

4
.-

--

.-

--

70

47

82—
270

~

--

9
--

13
--

4

2

11

8
--

8
--

--

58

42

41—
198

1977

1

8
--

11
--

8

1

4

8
--

5
--

1

99

65

56—
271

~

4

7

1

11

1

7

3

14

7
--

8
--

--

69

56

41

235

(Totals may include additiona} categories of offenses, and therefore may be higher than colmn total s.)

Sources: MSNW/HRP[, 1976; Alaska State Troopers, Soldotna, 1979.
**  B~g~l) repOrking  in 1 9 7 5
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have city police, show a general annual increase in reported crimes,

which is probably related to general population growth (Personal

communication, Sergeant Myers, Alaska State Troopers, Soldotna). They

also indicate a significant drop in reported offenses during 1976, a

peak employment period, and a dramatic rise in property crimes in

1978 (Tables 2 & 4).

Increasing rates of prostitution and gambling, often assumed to be

associated with “boom town” conditions (Dixon, 1978), are not reflected

in crime statistics available for the Kenai area during the oil boom

of the 1960’s, or the construction boom of the mid-1970’s. From 1968

to 1970, for example, only one arrest for prostitution, and three for

gambling, were made by State Troopers (MSNW/HRPI, 1976). Likewise,

although three prostitution cases were reported in 1975 during the

Collier’s construction boom, there were only a total of six such cases

between 1974 and 1978. Only one gambling case was reported during the

same period. However, it is difficult to evaluate what role reporting

methods and community acc~ptance  of these “victimless” crimes may have

played in affecting these figures.

The State Troopers note that there are major seasonal fluctuations in

crime rates. Sumner brings dramatic increases in traffic accidents,

crimes against property, trespassing, assault, disorderly conduct,

etc. , which correspond to the heavy recreation use of the Kenai

Peninsula by tourists and Anchorage residents from May to September

(Personal communication, Sergeant Myers, 1979, Soldotna  ).
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In summary, a few basic features appear most important to understand-

ing how the sociocultural systems of the Kenai-Saldotna  area operate

and where they are heading. The economy, society and politics of the

area have been shaped and forged by twenty years of involvement with

the oil and gas industry, including the exploration, development, and

production phases. Therefore LCI Lease Sale 60 is nothing new to

residents of the Kenai-Soldotna area; its effects are more likely to

be variations on a theme than a new composition.

In fact, LCI Lease Sale 60 is vastly overshadowed in the minds of most

local residents by the prospects of huge projects such as the LNG plant

proposed for construction in Nikiski. The Kenai-Soldotna area is

facing a minor economic slump in 1979 in the aftermath of a vigorous

construction boom resulting from additions made to a Nlkiski petro-

chemical plant. Residents are aware of the instability of their

economy, but eager for more “booms”.

The small-town society of the Kenai-Soldotna area, highly valued by

most of its residents, is being transformed into a more modern,

impersonal urbdn society as population increases and more specialized

urban functions develop. Accompanying this transition is a growing

demand for urban services and facilities which must be provided by

local government.
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Current trends in population, commercial, and industrial location are

greatly influencing the ability of local government to respond to these

demands. Population growth in the cities is not being matched by

increasing tax revenues, since the industrial tax base is located

outside the cities. This is making it more difficult for themunici-

palities to provide demanded services and facilities, and more

expensive for city taxpayers.

Kenai-Soldotna  area residents face a typical American dilemma - they

need and want more services, but they do not want the increasing

regulation which inevitably accompanies government growth. At the

same time that local government is being asked to help promote economic

development and to prepare for industrial and population growth, it

is also facing tax revolts and political fundamentalism which seek to

drastically curtail its powers. Public servants and leaders have to

walk an ever narrowing line between conflicting mandates.

The population of the rural and suburban areas outside the municipali-

ties is growing more rapidly than urban population, and this changing

balance will be reflected in reapportiorrnentof  the Kenai Borough

assembly, which has been dominated by city representatives in the

past. Greater representation of rural residents in the next few years

is likely to constrain the borough in attempting to help solve urban

problems, since rural

benefit the cities at

Kenai will be able to

residents are unlikely to favor policies which

their expense. It is unlikely for example, that

annex the North Kenai industrial area, or that
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building permits or zoning will be imposed in rural areas. Therefore

businesses and industry will continue to prefer to Iocate outside the

municipalities.

For the most part, however, the Kenai Peninsula Borough has been

successful in preparing for possible population growth and economic

change. It has obtained state and federal grants for studies of such

important topics as LCI OCS impacts, industrial water supply, and

‘ port and harbor needs and demands. It is working with the cities to

develop methods of attracting industry through municipal bonding

assistance. The borough has designed new schools so that they can

easily be added to as population growth warrants; it is conducting a

growth monitoring program; and it has recently made land selections

whfch include potential port sites.

In short, population growth and industrial development are largely

expected and desired by residents of the Kenaf-Soldotna area. Certain

widely held values, particularly those related to the small-town

atmosphere, and recreational use of fish and game, are threatened

these changes over the long-run, but most residents, at least the

ones, seem to feel that the economic benefits wi?l outweigh these

by

vocal

costs
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HOMER AREA
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Introduction

The Homer area is located in the southcentral Kenai Peninsula, on the

north side of Kachemak  Bay. It includes the cities of Homer and

Kachemak, and nearby unincorporated residential areas and commercial

clusters, including the Fritz Creek, Diamond Ridge, and Anchor Point

areas. The Homer area included about 4,800 people in the 1978 special

census of the Kenai Peninsula Borough. The city of Homer, with a

population of 2,055 in the same census, is the trade and service center

for this large area. People from the surrounding unincorporated areas

work in Hcmer, buy groceries and other goods there, and keep their

commercial fishing and pleasure boats in the city’s small boat harbor.

The sociocultural  system of the Homer area differs significantly ~

those of the Kenai-Soldotna  area, despite the fact that the areas

closely linked by transportation, trade, and political systems. “

ran

are

he

Homer area is more sparsely populated, it is economically dependent

upon commercial fishing and tourism rather than the oil and gas

industry, and it has not been subject to the major economic fluctua-

tions which have characterized the development of the Kenai-Soldotna

area. The beauty and bounty of Kachemak Bay, rather than boom economic

conditions, have attracted people to the Homer area.
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The people of the Homer area in general seem more concerned about

environmental quality, and less desirous of population growth than

those of the Kenai-Soldotna area. In line with these attitudes, Homer

area votes went to

while those in the

minded opponents.

Governor Hammond in the 1978 gubernatorial contest,

Kenai-Soldotna area went to his more development-

This portion of the report describes the baseline sociocultural

characteristics of the Homer area. It begins by briefly examining how

the Homer area was settled, and who has settled there. This is follow-

ed by discussion of the more significant sociocultural  features of the

Homer area which are likely to be affected by OCS activity in Lower

Cook Inlet. This analysis of issues and trends provides the background

from which future sociocultural  conditions in the Homer area can be

projected under the hypothetical scenarios and socioeconomic projec-

tions developed by Dames and Moore and Alaska Consultants.

Settlement and Social History

The economy and environment of the Homer area support diverse life-

styles. Neatly suited businessmen contrast with pony-tailed fishermen

in wrinkled jeans. The chubby Russian-speaking women in colorful

traditional peasant dresses contrast sharply with the shiny new pickup

they drive, and the modern shopping center they visit in Homer.
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This diversity is an important characteristic of the Homer area, as

are the interrelationships, social, political, and economic, which

reach across differences to link and integrate diverse peoples into a

comnunity. Commercial fishing, farming and gardening, religion, arts

and crafts, governmental organization, and even OCS development, among

other activities and ideas, unite and separate people to create the

distinctive sociocultural  systems of the Homer area.

This section briefly describes the history of settlement and social

change in the Homer area. In this area, three intertwining economic

traditions, based largely upon Homer’s unique geographic situation and

resources, have persisted since the turn of the century, despite rapid

growth and economic change. Newcomers, arriving in the area for

various reasons, have adapted to the three basic ecologic-economic

niches the Homer area provides, cornnercial  fishing, trade, and semi-

subsistence fishing and farming.

EARLY SE1l’LEMENT

The rich waters of Kachemak Bay have supported human cultures for

several thousands of years (Workman, 1974). The wide range of marine

mammals, invertebrates, seaplants,

make the Bay so valuable to people

in the past.

seabirds, and fish that continue to

today supported a variety of cultures
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Although Kachemak Bay was occupied by Eskimo, and then by Tanaina

Athapaskan peoples (delaguna, 1934; Osgood, 7937) and was explored by

Russian traders in the 18th century, apparently no remains of these

early settlers have been found in the immediate Homer vicinity. The

south side of Kachemak Bay, with its bays, islands, and intertidal

fauna, was probably more suited to aboriginal use and occupancy.

The earliest known settlement of

interest in coal and gold in the

the Homer area was

1880’s and 1890’s.

related to

Although the

presence of these minerals was noted by Russians a century before,

systematic attempts to mine coal on the north shore of Kachemak Bay

began in 1888 (Barry, 1973, P. 19-23). Anerican  prospectors began to

rediscover gold placers along Kenai Peninsula beaches in the 1880’s

as well, and by 1890 areas near Homer, particularly at Anchor River,

were being worked (Barry, 1973, P. 28).

4

The settlenentof Homer was established on the tip of the long Spit ●

then known as Coal Point in 1896. A party of prospectors landed there

and built a large bunkhouse and improved existing cabins left by

earlier parties. Around 1899, a coal company mining just west of the ●

present site of Homer built a large dock near the end of the Spit and

a railroad to connect it with their mines (Barry, 1973, P. 22). Stores

and warehouses were built and the comnunity  grew to several hundred e

peop7e. Steamers bringing gold prospectors and cannery supplies to

Cook Inlet stopped at the new dock to take on coal (Johnson and Coffey,

1955, P. 21). ●
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The coal mines gradually closed, however, and in 1907 a disastrous

fire destroyed most of the town, including the dock. Coal mining

resumed briefly in 1915, but halted again in 1924. Underground work

began again between 1946 and 1951. In 1959 two small strip mines were

operated near Homer (Barry, 1973, P. 23). Homesteaders and residents

have continued to use coal picked from the beaches and streams of the

area for heating and cooking.

HOMESTEADING

●

A few people settled on the benches below the Homer l-tills around the

turn of the century. Others joined them after the destructive fire

●
destroyed the town of Homer on the Spit. A few homesteads had been

filed on areas around the present town site, and at stream mouths

along the Bay by 1915. Increased homestead activity occurred between

1920 and 1930, primarily near Homer and Miller’s landing.

Homer was largely a backwater from 1915 to 1936. During that period

most of the activity in Kachemak Bay centered on Seldovia. The small

number of settlers living in the area depended heavily on subsistence

gardening, hunting, and fishing, and many left Homer seasonally to work

at canneries or fish commercially. Many people trapped in the winter,

and for a short time after 1914 a number of fox and mink ranches

operated in the area.
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Transportation difficulties, poor communications, and a lack of markets

discouraged many homesteaders. Until 1939, for example, there was no

dock at Homer and all supplies had to be Iightered ashore. Many people

left the area during WWII to take construction jobs or join the

military. The semi-subsistence economyof the area could not provide

the standard of living increasingly available elsewhere.

WWII brought major changes: an airfield was constructed at Homer in

1942, and the war created a market for fresh produce at the Naval Base

on Kodiak. Homer farmers organized a cooperative to supply the base

with potatoes and other vegetables (Kranich, 1976, P. 53).

Fol “

and

owing the war, increasing governments” expenditures on the airstrip

roads, the prospects of a major group settlement project like the

increased interest inMatanuska Valley colonization effort, and

recreational assets brought new settlers to the Homer area. Many of

these were veterans. Some of them were interested in farming, but most

lacked experience. Although 258 new homesteads were entered upon

between ?940 and 1950, the population of the area only increased by 14

people, while the number of working farms remained the same (Johnson,

1955, P. 24).

The construction of the Sterling Highway, connecting Homer with Kenai

and Anchorage, began a new era in Homer during the 1950’s. The highway

connection ended Homer’s winter isolation and made it easier to get

supplies. Speculation on rising land values became a strong settlement
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influence in the late 1940’s and early 1950’s, since the highway was

viewed as increasing agricultural and recreational pos~ibil ities.

FISHING

e

Fishing, both for subsistence and cash, has been an important part of

the economy of the Homer area. Few of the early homesteaders were able

● to make a living from their land, and they turned to fishing or cannery

work. Fishing provided the major source of income after gold and coal

mining subsided in the area in the early 1900’s.

During the Kachemak Bay herring boom of the 1920’s, residents of the

Homer area fished out of Seldovia. A seasonal cycle of activity

developed in which people started their gardens early in the spring,

or left their wives to garden, and then travelled to Seldovia or Snug

Harbor, across Cook Inlet, to fish or work in canneries.

During the 1930’s, increasing numbers of residents began to acquire

their own fishing boats, rather than using cannery boats. This trend

led to an increased demand for boats, and a small logging, lumbering,

and boat building industry flourished at several places around

Kachemak Bay, including Homer. The construction of a dock at Homer in

1939 made it much more convenient for boats to operate out of the area.

BY the 1950’s salmon runs in Cook Inlet had declined and Kachemak Bay
●

✎

f’

●

.

shermen began to participate in the developing King Crab fishery.
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King Crab had been packed in Seldovia and on a floating cannery in

Kachemak Bay as earlyas the 1920’s, but commercial development really

began around Kodiak following World War II (Browning, 1974, P. 34).

Homer fishermen became involved in the shrimp fishery during the 1960’s.

In the last three or four years, the commercial fishing fleet based in

Homer has grown rapidly. Fish prices have been rising and the value

of the harvests has increased dramatically. More and more people have

been getting into the crab and shrimp fisheries. Where two or three

large operators took most of the crab and shrimp four or five years

ago, many smaller operators are now sharing the harvest. Some Homer

fishermen have become highly capitalized, operating large boats in the

salmon, crab, shrimp, and herring fisheries. Othe~s, particularly

younger people just getting started, operate on a very small scale

with small boats in the halibut and shrimp fisheries.

THE

The

NEW HOMESTEADERS

mild climate and beauty of the Homer area, the possibilities for

cannery and fishing jobs, the ease of access to the area by highway,

and a growing reputation as a “hip” place have attracted diverse

people to the Homer area during the 1970’s. Many have come to get a

piece of land in a relatively unsettled, undeveloped area; some to

build their own homes, and some to grow and harvest their own food.

Others have come to the area to start small businesses or to retire.
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An insurgence

by some older

changes, both

of “hippies” during the early and mid-1970’s was resented

residents, but in recent years there appear to have been

on the part of old timers and newcomers, which have

defused some of this resentment. Many young people with long hair, and

other attributes which local residents defined as characterizing

“hippies”, have stayed in the conrnunity  and become involved in local

businesses, fishing, art, and government. At the same time, long hair

and marijuana use have become more common among longer-term residents

(informal interviews).

Many of the people who have moved to Homer in recent years, old and

young alike, share common interests and lifestyles with earlier

settlers and homesteaders. All value their independence, and many are

seeking to establish self-sufficient, self-reliant ways of life. Many

are acquiring land, building on it, and raising gardens or livestock.

Like earlier homesteaders, many take to commercial fishing to support

themselves, or start small businesses, the two traditional options for

earning cash in the area. The growing tourist trade

Hcmer have provided a new economic niche in arts and

The seasonal economy leaves time for these pursuits “

Although the new homesteaders lack the advantages of

cations and transportation, more stores

mic opportunities that did not exist in

steaders, many have to leave the comnun.

and population

crafts fields.

n the winter.

of

free land and

open fisheries that early-comers enjoyed, they do have better communi-

and services, and other econo-

the past. Like earlier home-

ty seasonally, or move to
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Anchorage tanporarily,  to work to earn enough money to be able to live

in Homer.

THE HOMER LAND RUSH

The 1970’s have been a period of rapid growth and change in the Homer

area. The general growth of population in Alaska as a whole, and on

the Kenai Peninsula, accompanying oil development and construction of

the Alaska Pipeline, has had spin-off effects in the Homer area. The

beauty of the area has drawn both recreationists and new residents.

Although the agricultural develo~ent anticipated by early settlers

has not materialized, land prices have soared in recent years (Alaska

Construction and Oil, No.v., 1976, Nov., 1977, Nov., 1978). The growth

of recreation and commercial fishing have strengthened and stabilized

the economy of the Homer area, making local land and businesses

increasingly attractive ’investments. Some people have sought land in

the area for speculation, others moved their families there and

connnuted to pipeline jobs, and still others wanted weekend cabins.

Many homesteads along the Sterling Highway and in the country around

Homer have been subdivided. The number of real estate agents in

Homer has grown dramatically for several years.
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Sociocultural Impact Categories

ECONOMIC ADAPTATIONS

The Economic Environment

Commercial fishing and tourism/recreation are the economic bases of the

Homer area, while government and a wide variety of service businesses

provide secondary employment. Growing markets and rising prices for

seafoods have provided an impetus for

in Kachemak Bay over the last decade.

beauty, and proximity to the sea have

expansion of commercial fishing

Homer’s location, natural

attracted growing numbers of

recreationists and tourists. Agriculture, which played an important

part in the settlement of the Homer area, is more significant for
●

subsistence and recreation than commerce today.

The strong demand for recreational and residential land and housing in

the Homer area has provided additional occupational niches in real

estate, building supplies, and construction. Many Homer area residents

are involved full-time or part-time in building-related occupations.

Most of the major economic sectors, including fishing, tourism, and

construction, are seasonal. The social implications of the nature and

seasonality  of employment opportunities are considered in the

following sections.

Commercial Fishinq

Commercial fishing plays an important role in the sociocultural  systems
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of the Homer area. It

to social and politics”

is at the core of both

is closely tied to t-he whole economy of the

relationships, and to comnunity values. F

livelihood and lifestyle for many residents

area,

shing

About 11% of male heads of households reported their primary occupation

as commercial fishing in 1976, and an additional 6% were employed by

canneries (Baring-Gould and Heasley, 1977, P. 6, 7). A great many

others were involved in fishing and cannery work as secondary or

seasonal jobs.

Direct anployment in fishing understates the importance of fishing for

the community, however, Many. other people are involved in small

businesses, such as supply stores and welding shops which are closely

tied to the fishing industry. Government is part of the fishing

Systal . The city of Homer maintains the small-boat harbor and collects

taxes on fishing boats and processing plants. The Alaska Department

of Fish and

Although in

Game stations a number of biologists in the community.

the recent past Homer fishermen have been dependent upon a

fairly narrow resource base, a wide range of species are now harvested

and processed in the area. The seasonal cycle of fishing activity now

extends almost throughout the year. Major species harvested by Homer

fishermen include shrimp, king and dungeness  crab, halibut, herring,

and several species of salmon.
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Homer’s location has allowed fishermen from the area to diversify by

exploiting not only the rich waters of Kachemak Bay but also Cook Inlet,

Shelikov  Straits, Prince William Sound and Bristol Bay. Homer fisher-

men have aggressively pursued new opportunities, including the herring

fishery in Bristol Bay.

Money from fishing circulates extensively in the Homer area. A number

of large boats, particularly the seiners, have three or four man crews,

and this helps circulate money within the community. Homer is far

enough from Kenai and Anchorage that it has been economically feasible

for small businesses to develop locally. The Homer branch of a state-

wide bank reports some of the highest earnings of any branch in the

state, which it attributes largely to the fishing industry.

Many of the residents of Homer became fishermen largely because it was

the only potential source of income in the area, and still others moved

to Homer primarily because of the developing fishing opportunities.

Several fisheries, including shrimp, halibut, and to a lesser extent

salmon, can be entered with relatively little capital, and many younger

people including many of those characterized as “new” homesteaders,

have earned grubstakes for themselves by fishing from small boats.

Others hire on as crew-nembers.  .

Fishermen in Haner place a high value on the potential profits from

fishing, and also on the independence and self-reliance of the way of
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life. Fishing involves considerable risks, both to life and property

and this can create considerable stress in interpersonal and family

relations.

As in other areas of Alaska (Payne, 1979, P. 33) bars and visiting are

important parts of the Homer fishing system, since they provide oppor-

tunities to transact business, exchange information about weather and

fish, find employment or workers, and relax.

The heavy commitment of the Homer community to cornnercial fishing is

represented by their private investments of capital in Homer’s multi-

mi?lion dollar fishin”g fleet, and public support of port and harbor

improvements. The broad based public support for the fishing industry

in the area has been demonstrated at numerous meetings and hearings,

and in surveys (e.g. Baring-Gould and Heasley, 1977).

Improving prices for salmon and other seafoods, and the possibilities

of new opportunities for local fishermen and seafood processors to

expand their operations into the developing bottomfish  industry have

recently reinforced this commitment to the f“

proposals for the development of a fisheries

bottomfish processing facilities on the Homer

shing industry.

industrial park

Spit have met with

Current

and

approval in the community, and the city is planning port and harbor

improvements which will support these developments.

110



*

*

Fishinq Conflicts

Kachemak Bay has one of the highest concentrations of fixed fishing

gear in the world. Growing rates of marine traffic in Kachemak Bay and

Lower Cook Inlet have caused significant fishing gear losses in recent

years. The movement of drilling rigs has accounted for some of these

losses, but other shipping, including tugs and tankers, has been

equally responsible. Homer area fishermen have

shipping lanes, but these remain voluntary, and

Mandatory shipping lanes are being proposed, to

worked to establish

gear losses continue.

prevent fishing-

shipping conflicts, but the fishing space of Kachemak Bay and some

Lower Cook Inlet waters is already being used almost to capacity.

Shipping lanes would significantly reduce fishing space, as would

the placement of oil platforms. Homer fishermen fear this will result

in increasing loss of fishing opportunities, increasing conflict

between fishermen and shipping, and increasing conflict between

Sport, commercial, and subsistence

individual fishermen. Marathon Oil Company, at least, has become

increasingly sensitive to complaints about gear losses, and recently

quickly compensated fishermen for gear

moving their drilling rig (Homer News,

losses which resulted from

April 12, 1979).

The growth of Anchorage and Kenai Peninsula populations, and rising

prices for salmon, have led to increasing demands upon salmon resources

from both sport and commercial users. The ADFG has responded to these

rising daands by adjusting seasons, bag limits, and fishing areas.

t

users all feel that these regula-

ons give other groups undue privleges and rights to resources.
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Commercial fishermen groups, for example, are su-

preference to sportsmen in the early king salmon

runs.

ng the State for giv

runs and late silver

Population growth in the highway-connected portion of the Kenai

Peninsula has also led to increasing destruction of salmon-spawning

habitat, both through erosion and siltation accompanying road and

residential construction (US Corps of Engineers, 1978), and through

increasing numbers of sport fishermen trampling or running boats

through salmon spawning areas. This destruction could have a cumulative

effect on the salmon productivity of the region.

Commercial fishermen have recently voted to tax themselves to under-

take habitat enhancement and rehabilitation projects in Cook Inlet. It

is too early to determine what effect the activities of the Cook Inlet

Aquiculture Association will have in maintaining salmon productivity

in the region, however.

At present, the demand for harbor space exceeds supply in Homer,

Seldovia, and Ninilchik. Current plans to expand harbor facilit

all these areas will only catch up with existing demands. Popu’

growth in southcentral  Alaska is resulting in increasing retreat

es in

ation

onal

demands for harbor space, while continued expansion of commercial

fishing in all three communities is also leading to increasing demands.

Use of Homer as an OCS service base results in increasing traffic and

competition for berthing space at the Homer dock.
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Speculation

Speculation about the future growth of the Homer area has become an

increasingly significant sociopolitical force in the conmunity.  In

the past, many

expectation of

increase their

homesteads in the Homer area

future improvements in roads

value (Johnson, 1955, P. 28).

were entered upon in

and markets which would

Oil and gas leasing over

the entire Kenai Peninsula and major finds near Kenai in 1957, brought

high hopes for similar industrial bonanzas in the Homer area and

stimulated a flurry of homestead entries in the late 1950’s. A small

core of old-timers, old homesteaders and businessmen in Homer still

harbor hopes of such a boom, and these hopes are periodically renewed

by oil and gas leases on the Kenai Peninsula and in Cook Inlet.

@
There has been a continuous turnover of businesses in Homer in the

last five or six years. Only two or three businesses on Pioneer Avenue

have not changed hands recently, and most have turned over several

times. People have bought businesses, partly as a way of moving to

Homer, but always with the thought that values of land and businesses

are growing rapidly. The possibility that major oil discoveries might

be made in Lower Cook Inlet has frequently clinched real estate sales.

Speculation on land and businesses in the Homer area is closely related

to strong ccmmunity values such as the profit-motive and individualism.

These values have reinforced opposition to zoning and other government

controls, since it is felt that regulations will limit individual’s use

of their land and their opportunities for profit.
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Real estate values in the Homer area have been increasing phenomenally

since the early 1970’s (Alaska Industry, Nov. 1976, 1977). Speculation

about future OCS activity has doubtless contributed to this inflation,

but expanding recreational home and land demands, increasing tourism,

and the growing fishing industry, contributing to rapid growth in local

wealth and population, are probably just as important.

The failure of oil companies to date to find oil in Lower Cook Inlet,

and the general slowdown in the Alaskan economy during 1978-79 have

worried some of these people, and many businesses are for sale in

spring, 1979.

Recreation and Tourism

The other major industry in the Homer area is tourism and recreation,

which began to develop steadily after the connection of Homer by road

to Anchorage in 1951. Many tourist-oriented businesses have developed

in Homer since the 1950’s, including gift shops, hotels, charter boats

for sightseeing and fishing, and family-run lodges. A number of bars,

restaurants, gas stations, sporting-goods shops, and other stores rely

on recreation-generated business for their profits.

The Hciner Spit is a major natural attraction, and it focuses much of

the recreational activity in the region through th~ City of Homer.

Residents have recognized the importance of the Spit both for their

own recreation and as a ‘tourist attraction, and have sought to maintain
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the recreational values of the area through protective zoning (City

of Homer, 1970).

An increasing number of conferences and conventions are being held in

Homer and this offers the potential for major benefits to local

businesses. There are few suitable facilities available in the town,

however, and a convention center which could attract additional busi-

ness to the comnunity  is being promoted.

Tourism and recreation have supported the development of arts and

crafts in the Homer area by providing audiences and markets. This has

made a much broader range of cultural facilities and events available

to residents of the area, including the excellent Homer Museum, the
●

Pier One theatre group, and numerous concerts and performances. The

additional markets provided by tourists have supported numerous artists

and the development of Homer’s reputation as an arts center.

●

Subsistence

The use of local resources for personal consumption is an important

part of the way of life of many Homer residents. The sea provides a

wide range of fish and invertebrates. Many people fish, put out

shrimp and crab pots, and gather clams for their own use. The land

also provides moose, black bear, small game and berries for food.

Many families heat with wood, or with coal picked up along the beaches

and creeks.
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Gardens and livestock also contribute greatly to the diets and life-

styles of a wide variety of Homer residents. Gardens do well in the

mild climate and livestock can be pastured on natural grasses. A

number of people put up hay for winter feed.

These subsistence activities are important both economically and

socially. Most residents greatly value the opportunity to take fish,

game and other resources for personal use.

Population growth has caused more competition for certain resources.

Kachemak  Bay was closed to subsistence salmon set-netting in 1976 and

this caused considerable controversy. The Kachemak  Bay Subsistence

Group was created to act as an advocate in resource use conflicts of

this kind.

Pmong the most important sociocultural  implications of the economic

adaptations to fishing and tourism is the comnunity  stability they

make possible. Homer residents contrast this stability with the

“boom-bust” character of towns suchas Fairbanks and Kenai. Fish and

scenery, they say, will last forever if they are protected.

The sociocultural  characteristics of fishermen have been discussed in

a recent publication (Payne, 1979). Some of the values associated with

the fishing way of life, particularly independence, self-reliance, and

individualism, are also characteristics of homesteaders and “back-to-

the-landers”, as Well as many small businessmen.
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The mix of fishing, farming, tourism, and government employment has

resulted in a high degree of social diversity in the Homer area and

considerable tolerance within the cormunity for a wide variety of life-

styles. Because of the seasonal nature of the major economies, winter

unemployment is expected and accepted by many people. Although this is

of concern to many businessmen in the ccmmunity,  since it means people

have less money to spend during the winter, many people prefer to work

seasonally, utilizing periods of unemployment for subsistence and

recreational pursuits.

LAND AND ENVIRONMENT

The Use of Land and Sea

The people of the Homer area place a high value upon the aesthetic,

economic, and recreational qualities of the land and waters of the

southern Kenai Peninsula. Homer’s descriptive motto “where the land

ends, and the sea begins” illustrates the significance of the city’s

location at the interface of these two environments to residents of

the area. Their environmental values and concerns center on two

complementary features--the natural beauty and bounty of Kachemak Bay

and the lands which surround it, and the Homer Spit, which is a

critical point of access to these environments.

Kachemak Bay plays an important role in the lives of most Homer

residents. The Bay not only provides a sparkling foreground to the

spectacular peaks and glaciers of the Kenai Mountains, and a medium
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of transport, but also produces a wide variety of sea life. The

economic and social significance of commercial fishing and tourism,

which are both largely dependent upon the quality of the area’s land

and water, have been noted

use of the Bay’s renewable

well .

previously. Homer area residents make heavy

riches for subsistence and recreation as

Homer residents place a high value on the productivity of the land,

as well as the sea. Homesteading has been an important part of Homer’s

settlement history and tradition, and the land continues to attract

people. Almost 20% of the residents of the area in ?976 said they

came for reasons related to homesteading or farming (Baring-Gould and

Heasley, 1977, P. 9). Although the lack of markets has made farming

a marginal proposition 4

gardens and a number ra-

strong interest in acqu.

n the area, many families have productive

se livestock and hay. There continues to be a

ring large tracts for agricultural purposes,

but rising land prices have made this uneconomical (Alaska Div. of

Lands, 1979). The state has recently disposed of some large agricult-

ural tracts in the area, and there continues to be strong interest in

seeing more land made available by the state (Alaska Div. of Lands,

1979).

Environmental Values

The qualities of sea and land have drawn, and continue to draw, people

to the Homer area, and they also keep people there. Close to half the

respondents to one survey replied that the natural beauty of the country
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was what they valued most about living in the Homer area, while an

additional ten percent mentioned homesteading and farming opportunities

(Baring-Gould and Heasley, 1977, P. 9).

The land supports moose and other game, in addition to gardens. Like

sea life, moose are harvested for subsistence and sport. They are also

important commercially to guides and air-taxis. Moose are valued non-

consumptively as well. “The availability and occasional appearance of

moose symbolize for many local residents the character of life on the

Kenai Peninsula” (Kizzia, 1979).

The numbers of moose in the Homer region have declined rapidly in

recent years, however, largely because of increases in human population

and hunting pressure, and better access. All-terrain vehicle access,

for example, has largely decimated the once plentiful moose population

of the Caribou Hills (Kizzia,  1979). Many Homer residents view this

decreasing opportunity to view and harvest moose as an indicator of

a declining quality of life in the area resulting from population

pressure.

Other ind

ities are

construct-

cators of population pressure upon land and resource capabil-

the soil and water problems constraining house and road

on and the use of on-site sewage disposal and wells in the

Homer area (City of Homer, 1978, P. 5-6; ASHA, 1969, P. 10-11 ). House

financing in the Homer area has been limited at various time by these
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difficulties. Pollution of ground water

the rural areas around Homer become more

and wells seems likely as

heavily developed.

The objectives and values of different groups lead to conflicting and
\

contradictory attitudes and opinions about land and resource policies

in the Homer area. On one hand many people favor getting land into

private ownership, feeling that land prices are too high in the Homer

area, and that large. tracts are needed to help encourage farming (Alaska

Div. of Lands, 1979). On the other hand,, people are also greatly

concerned about maintaining particular lands in public ownership, both

to protect certain resource values, and to maintain access to these

resources.

These conflicting feelings are evident within the city, where people

do not want to be regulated in their use of land, yet want to preserve

environmental quality and protect the lands around their property.

The conflicts are also evident in relation to borough and state plans

for their lands.

The Homer Spit

The Hcmer Spit is a focus for residents’ land-use values and concerns.

It provides not only a unique attraction and identity for the cormnunity,

but also a major point of access to the beauty and riches of Kachemak

Bay. Everyone in the community uses the Spit. It provides driftwood,

clams, and long beaches to hike. It shelters boats and people bring

the produce of the sea ashore on it for pleasure and profit.
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The Spit provides room for camping and for several recreation-oriented

businesses. It also provides harbor space for a rapidly growing fleet

of recreational and canmercial  boats. Cargo, fuel, and ferry travelers

are loaded and unloaded frcm the city dock on the Spit, and fish proces-

sing plants are located there. The Spit is presently being used as a

supply point for drilling rigs operating in Lower Cook Inlet.

In view of these diverse and growing demands upon the limited land area

of the Spit, it is not surprising that it has become the focus for

political and social conflict in Homer. Many residents fear that

increasing demands for more intensive and profitable industrial uses

on the Spit will displace recreational and comnerical fishing uses.

Some of these fears have been confirmed, as the city dock was closed to

sport fishing, and small businesses and recreational enterprises have

had trouble with city leases (Anchorage Times, May 30, 1976, D-l).

●
The residents of the Homer area generally would prefer to see the

continued use of the Spit for recreational and fishing related purposes

rather than as a supply port or storage area. The residents of the city

of Homer, however, in 1976, indicated by a small majority (53%) that

they would favor use of Homer as an oil supply port, in contrast to

residents outside city boundaries, 64% of whom opposed such a use

(Baring-Gould and Heasley , 1977, P. 14).

As a community oriented heavily toward the sea, conunercial fishing,

and recreation, Homer area residents have very real concerns and fears
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about the aesthetic and ecological effects of offshore oil development,

in addition to the social concerns noted in other sections. The threat

of a major spill is an ever present fear for many residents.

The activities of oil companies have gained them little respect or

trust in the community. Homer residents have had a whole series of

reminders of their fallibility, including the debacle of the rig

George Ferris becoming stuck in the mud of Kachemak Bay, crab pots

being ripped up repeately  by the movements of tugs and drilling rigs,

and lurid reports of major oil spills in other parts of the world.

These have confirmed many Homer residents’ perceptions of oil develop-

ment as a major threat to the continued beauty and productivity of

Kachemak Bay. The section on politics discusses the response of the

community to the growing danands and conflicts over land use and

environmental quality in the Homer area.

SMALL TOWN SOCIAL RELATIONSHIPS

Social Diversity

Residents value the personal, individual scale of social relationships

in the Homer area. Small town qualities were the reasons residents

most cc.mmonly mentioned for moving to the Homer area in one survey

(Baring-Gould and Heasley, 1977, P. 9). Neighborliness, friendliness,

quietness, and privacy are ccmmonly expressed social virtues in the

comnunity.



●

Homer is no longer the “quiet little town at the erid of the road”,

in spite of the rapid growth which has occurred in recent years an

essential characteristic of Homer society is that it remains small

but

enough for people to identify themselves with it as a cotnnunity,  but

open and diverse enough that a wide variety of individuals and life-

styles can coexist. The econcmic  mix of fishing, retreat

services, and a high value placed on individualism, contr

social diversity and tolerance. The location and setting

attract people who share many common interests and va”

their differences.
●

Social Stability

●

on, and

bute to

of Homer

ues, despite

The slower, steadier grbwth prcmoted  by development of commercial

fishing and tourism in” Homer attracts people who like the connnunity

and country rather than

growth also allows more

fat paychecks. The slower, steadier rate of

time for newcomers to integrate into the

existing social structure, rather

Malone, state representative from

of Homer favor the development of

than overwhelming it. Like Hugh

the Kenai Peninsula, many residents

renewable resources “not because

they last forever but for what kind of society they produce. The

pattern of development in Alaska is urban. I prefer decentralized

development.” (Hugh Malone, quoted in Homer News, Feb. 15, 1979).

The unique combination of a small population, with diverse origins and

skills, a large seasonal tourist trade, and seasonal occupations which

allow time for creativity, have fostered in the development of arts and
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crafts

variety

organiz”

n the Homer area. Homer has theater and dance groups, a wide

of musical groups, and many artists and craftsmen. People are

ng to build a new performing arts center in the conmunity.

The weekly Homer News plays a major role in informing residents about

local social, political, and environmental happenings, and in focusing

attention on local issues. It circulates to about 90% of the families

in the Homer area (Green, et al., 1977, Table 62).

Small Businesses and Small Schools

Hand in hand with a high evaluation of small town characteristics is a

strong preference by the residents of Homer for small owner-operated

businesses over larger corporate stores (Baring-Gould and Heasley,

1976, P

ment as

persona”

31). An important part of the quality of the town environ-

perceived by many of its residents are the small, friendly,

nature of businesses in the canmunity. Individualized

buildings with “character” are also valued. Even the newest, most

modern shopping center in town has been designed to fit into the

landscape rather than flattening and paving it. So far there are no

McDonalds or major chain stores in Homer.

Homer residents also value the small schools of the community, which

many feel contribute to the

The issue of whether to add

construct a smaller new one

many residents preferring a

quality of their childrens’  education.

on to the existing elementary school or to

has recently excited local opinion, with

smaller one, located out East Road, to the
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Borough’s plan of adding on to the existing building (Homer News,
●

●

April 12, 1979). Smaller schools are seen by many as providing the

advantages of closer, more personal contacts between teachers and

students.

Attitudes Toward Population Growth

Homer area residents generally would prefer to see the population of

the area remain small. Almost half of the respondents to a 1976 survey,

for example, said they would like to see the City of Homer remain the

same size or even less over the next ten to fifteen years. City

residents, however, were more interested in seeing more growth than

people who 1 ived outside the city (Baring-Gould and Heasley, 1977,

P. 10). Fran discussions with residents, however, despite the fact

that they would prefer existing population levels, it appears that

recent high rates of growth do not generate much public concern about

population size as such. There have been no crises, such as disrup-

tion of public services, to spark such concerns. Growth has been

steady and based upon existing econcrnic sectors, rather than represen-

ting a break with the past.

Some long-time residents bemoan the increasing numbers of strangers in

the community-- “you can’t leave the door unlocked any more”. But in

spite of these social changes many small-town and rural characteristics

have persisted in Homer because they continue to tie in closely with

the economic structure and the values of old-timers and newcomers

alike.
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POLITICS AND RESPONSE CAPACITY

Political Organization

The

bod ~

rea”

City of Homer and the Kenai Peninsula Borough are

es through which Homer area residents most direct”

ize local public objectives. Since Borough polit

the political

y work to

cs are discussed

at length in the chapter on the Kenai-Soldotna area, the emphasis in

this section is upon the City of Homer, although the relations between

government agencies and interest groups are discussed where relevant

in terms of OCS impacts upon local sociocultural  systems.

Despite the individualism and diversity of Homer residents, they have

been organizing successfully to accomplish public projects for many

years. Early predecessors of city govermnent in Homer were an active

women’s club, which raised money for ccmmunity improvements, including

a library, health center, and warehouse in the 1930’s and 1940’s. In

1949 a public utility district was formed to maintain a new dock

(Kranich, 1976, P. 55).

In 1964, when state law mandated the formation of the Kens

Borough, Homer residents voted to incorporate as a first-c”

The major public services developed by the city during the

Peninsula

ass city.

1960’s were

a water system, a city campground, and a city police force. By 1972

a city sewer system was operational.
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The City of Homer has a council/manager form of government. The

Borough retains planning and zoning authority, but the city has an

advisory planning and zoning commission, which together with the city

council, largely give direction to planning and zoning in the city.

One of the city councilmen is a member of the Kenai Peninsula Borough

Assembly.

Response to Ccmmunity Growth

The City of Homer has been confronted since the early 1970’s with the

increasingly ccmplex tasks of providing services and facilities to a

rapidly growing population, and of guiding community growth. The

possibility that even more rapid rates of growth could arise from

further OCS activity in Lower Cook Inlet has been a continuous theme

in the city’s plans and public works projects since the mid-1970’s.

City government is becoming a big business in Homer. Population growth

has created escalating demands upon the whole range of public urban

services (CH2M HILL, 1978, 6-11 through 6-14; City of Homer, 1978),

and has necessitated the expansion of city staff and budgets. The City

employs about 30 people full time, and eighteen people on a temporary

basis through CETA programs (City of Homer, 1978, P. 39).

The City of Homer has been extremely successful in seeking out and

obtaining state and federal grants and loans, due in part to the

cooperation of the City Council in providing required matching funds

(City of Homer, 1978, P. 73). OCS activity in Lower Cook Inlet has
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made Coastal Energy Impact Program (CEIP) funds available to the ~

Borough and city, which have expJoi ted them to do planning and

preliminary engineering for a variety of public facilities. Consid-

erable interaction and cooperation between the City, the Borough, the

State Department of Community and Regional affairsi and other state

and federal agencies has been necessary to fund, carry out, and

implement these studies. The City has cooperated with the borough in

the preparation of several planning documents (Brogan and Waits, 1977;

Cti2M HILL, 1978). Among the major planning efforts currently underway

are a master streets and roads plan, a water systas expansion study,

Homer Spit sewer study, master drainage study, Homer Spit city camp-

ground study, and a port development study.

Homer residents and city officials have attempted to benefit from the

OCS and other oil-related experience of communities such as Kenai,

Fairbanks, Valdez, and Yakutat. They have followed issues in those

communities in the news, talked to their city administrators and

councilmen, and read about their experiences (City of Homer, 1978,

P. 20). City council members also participated with residents of

Valdez in a roundtable discussion of pipeline-related impacts in

Valdez and what Homer might expect from OCS activity (City of Homer,

1976).

Homer city officials say they have attempted to stay at least two years

ahead of population growth in providing city services and facilities.

This preparedness, they feel, would give the city enough lead time to
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plan for further growth if OCS activity in Lower Cook Inlet were to

accelerate. See CH2M HILL (1978) and Alaska Consultants (1979a) for

assessments of the capacity of Homer’s public services and facilities.

Conflict Over OCS Development

The ccmmunity  of Homer has frequently been sharply divided over issues

related to industrial and OCS development. As in many other Alaska

convnunities,  a small group of businessmen and real estate owners wield

considerable power over city affairs, and the city council and admini-

stration have often been more development-minded than their average

constituents. Since Homer also has a relatively large population who

either depend on the beauty and bounty of the land and sea for their

livelihood, or came to the community for its small-town social

qualities and the beauty of the area, there have been a number of

conflicts over social and environmental issues.

In 1973, for example, the community was split by a proposal to build a

man-made island on city owned tidelands as a base for a major chip-mill.

Some businessmen, city council members, and residents favored the

project, which would have added a number of new jobs and enlarged the

tax base. Fishermen, environmentalists, and the local seafood processor

howeve~ opposed it on environmental grounds (Anchorage Daily News,

June 27, 1973). Because of the uproar it caused, the city council

rejected the proposal.
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During the same period, a state oil lease sale in Kachemak Bay set off

a similar, but larger and 7onger lastfng controversy. A petition

signed by many residents of the community requesting a public hearing

prior to any oil lease sale was ignored by the director of the Alaska

Division of Lands, and the sale was conducted. In 1974 Homer area

fishermen and residents filed an injunction against the state and

several oil companies contesting the legality of the sale. In the

meantime the state legislature, at the urging of a new governor, set

aside Kachenak Bay as a critical habitat area, and arranged to buy

back the leases the state had sold.

In 1975 and 1976 numerous public hearings on OCS lease sales in Lower

Cook Inlet were held in the Homer area, and the controversy continued.

The Kachemak Bay Defense Fund, established in Homer to oppose local oil

development, played a major role in attracting attention at the state

and national level to the oil issue in the Kachemak Bay area. Testi -

mony by local residents at public hearings was overwhelmingly against

oil development anywhere near the Bay.

A number of oil-related incidents, including the sinking of the tug

Foss, and the Standard Oil rig George Ferris becoming stuck in the mud

of Kachenak Bay and having its legs amputated by dynamite to get it

free, did not contribute to local confidence in

oil companies. Faith in the federal government

undermined when, after agreeing to omit certain
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Kachemak Bay and English Bay from the OCS lease sale in 1976, the

Secretary of Interior turned around and put them up for bid.

Land-Use Policy and Urban Growth Issues

Policies toward urban growth and industrial development in the Homer

area have evolved slowly over the last decade in relation to contro-

versy over oil development and land use. This process is illustrated

by the development of city policy toward land use on the Homer Spit.

Until the 1970’s, the Spit was viewed largely in terms of industrial

potential. This view was expressed in the objectives of the 1969 city

comprehensive plan, one of which was to encourage industrial develop-

ment on the Spit. The Spit was seen as having the advantage of

11 . ..being isolated from residential areas, and therefore, the smoke,

noise, and possible unsightliness of industrial activities will not

affect other forms of development” (ASHA, 1969, P. 103).

Since 1969, a number of interrelated changes have resulted in a shift

in city policy. Among the most important of these have been the growth

of commercial fishing and tourism, and a resulting shift in people’s

perceptions of oil and gas development. These changing perceptions and

●
values have been reflected to some degree in a recent statement of city

policy which notes the critical importance of the Spit to the town’s

major industries, tourism and fishing (City of Homer, 1978, P. 84).

The city’s zoning now designates the western side of the Spit as open

recreation land, and the caster side for marine-oriented industry.
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The city’s comprehensive plan recommends that the development of

commercial-fishing-related enterprises be supported.

Although some degree of consensus on the future of the Spit has been

developed, less agreanent and policy direction on other critical urban

growth issues has emerged. While many residents want to see the

conmmnity’s sma?l-town image and sociaT scale preserved, there is little

agreement about the crucial features of this character or what can be

done to maintain them.

Anong the major issues related to the future shape of the community is

Homer’s parking problem. Most businesses in Homer face directly onto

the town’s main street, and do not have enough parking space to meet

the city’s recent zoning and parking ordinances (Homer News, April 5,

1979). Some residents claim that city ordinances will promote urban

sprawl, tie up 50-75% of the land along main roads in parking, and,

since it will be prohibitively expens

acquire additional parking space, wil’

businesses. :ome residents feel that

ve for smal? businesses to

give a competitive edge to large

such policies will turn the town

into a place for autos, rather than people.

The Homer bypass, which passes through largely undeveloped land, is

expected to eventually create a new central business district. Unless

access to the bypass is limited, it is likely that strip development,

with attendant traffic problems, will occur (Homer News, May 17,

1979). Mhilem any Homer residents seem to assume that the state’s

132



designation of the bypass as a “limited access” road means that steps

have already been taken to prevent unlimited strip-type development,

this is apparently not the case. The City of Hcrner has yet to act to

guide future development in the area.

Residents are thinking about some of these things, however. Some

innovative suggestions have been made for guiding

Homer’s future townscape. One concept, which the

Planning Commission voted to explore further, was

the development of

Homer Advisory

a proposal for the

restriction of auto traffic and the development of a mall and green-

belt along part of the main street through town.

“In order to preserve the flavor of Homer as it is, the very
reasons that we enjoy living here, we must make these deci-
sions now while there’s flexibility. You can’t go back once
you have encouraged the paving over of paradise” (Homer resi-
dent, quoted in Homer News, May 31, 1979).

Similar issues are being faced in the provision of recreation facili-

ties in the Homer area. The city has taken steps to acquire an addi-

tional 40 acres to expand its existing 40 acre city park, and to

acquire five acres for park purposes near the high school. It is

planning a camper park near the base of the Spit. The State is

expected to develop camping facilities out East Road, and elsewhere

along the coast in the southern Kenai Peninsula. Eventually, some

people feel, it will become necessary to provide a shuttle transporta-

tion system from parking and camping areas on the mainland onto the

Spit as circulation and parking problems on the Spit intensify (City

of Homer, 1978, P. 27). These recreational facilities will all be

133



needed to satisfy the heavy and growing recreational demands in the

area. and to maintain its attractiveness both to residents and tourists.

Response Capacity

Although there are a small number of people at each extreme of the
e

conflict over oil development and industrial expansion in Homer, a more

representative element of the comnunity appears to be positively

oriented toward changes which will selectively enhance community

elements which are consistent with basic values (Baring-Gould and

I-leasley, 1977, P. 33). These values, noted throughout this report,

are closely related to the fishing econony and recreat.ional-

subsistence resource use, to qualities of small-town life, and to

appreciation of the beauty of the land and Kachemak Bay.

Local government has responded to these values by back

development of support facilities for commercial fish”

and develo~ent of the small boat harbor.

The Homer area conrnunity has developed an awareness of

ng the

ng on the Spit,

the potential

pressures OCS development could cause upon local government and public

services. Although the uncertainty surrounding future OCS development

have constrained the city somewhat in planning for population growth,

it has acquired expertise in growth management, and has prepared plans

for a whole range of services and facilities which will be affected by

future population growth. It has proven successful in providing basic

urban services during a period of rapid growth. The City has also
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developed ties with the Borough and state and federal agencies, includ-

ing sources of funding, which enable it to continue to respond to growth.

The residents of the unincorporated areas around the city of Homer are

affected in major ways by the policies of the city government, but they

do not have a voice in city affairs. Many fishermen live outside the

city, but they are dependent upon facilities, including the small boat

harbor and fish processors, which are inside the city. The city is in

the position of having to raise revenues to support increasing demands

for services. City leaders see OCS and other industrial activity as a

potential tax base to help pay for public services and facilities, such

as a new city dock. This raises the potential for conflict over values

and priorities, since many residents of the area would rather have

fewer services, fewer taxes, and less activity which potentially con-

flicts with their livelihood and lifestyle.

SOCIAL HEALTH

The Homer area has particular social problems which seem to be

characteristic of its economic structure and end-of-the-road location.

Population growth has apparently exacerbated some of these problems,

and there is growing concern among residents of the area about alcohol

and drug abuse, and particularly about juvenile delinquency. In

general, however, Homer residents see their community as having low

rates of crime and other social problems.
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Alcoholism and Mental Health

Alcohol and drug abuse are central to the social problems perceived by

residents and specialists in Homer, as they are in most small communi-

ties in Alaska. Crime and accidents are closely related toa?cohol

abuse; the Homer chief of police estimates that 80-90% of his depart-

ment’s work is alcohol related.

Mental health problems are also closely tied to alcohol and drug abuse.

Of the approximately 160 cases opened during 1978 by the Homer Community

Mental Health Center, 56 were alcohol or drug related. Depression,

which is commonly associated with alcohol and drug use, is one of the

most comnon mental health problems among residents of the community,

and is also frequently a factor in marital conflict, child abuse, and

runaways (Personal communication, Greene, June 21, 1979).

Alcoholism and depression are also-frequently correlated with long

winters and winter weather. Since many people are without employment

during the winter, economic stress may contribute to mental health

problems.

The stresses associated with the fishing way of life also undoubtedly

contribute to alcohol and family problems. Men are frequently gone for

long periods of time from their wives and families. Heavy drinking is

comnon when fishermen are ashore.
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Homer’s “end-of-the-road” location, and its booming fishing economy

apparently exacerbate mental health problems in the community by

attracting, and in some cases trapping itinerants and transients. Many

people come to Homer because of its climate, scenery, and reputation as

a “hip” place, or as a place to get a fishing job. For those who are

marginal to begin with, the stress of no work, no place to live, and no

money to leave, can cause a crisis of some kind that gets them in touch

with the Mental Health Center. There were at least seventeen admissions

to API from Homer in 1978, far more than the 4-5 admissions per year

that would be expected from a comnunity the size of Homer (Pers. Comm.

Greene, June 21, 1979). Many of these were itinerants. In response to

alcohol and mental health problems the Homer Community Mental Health

Center was established in 1977. Counseling is provided, and if

necessary, referrals are made to facilities in Anchorage.

Crime

Crime has generally increased along with population growth in Homer.

Regional and statewide economic conditions appears to affect the

incidence of crime. A dramatic increase in the number of crimes in

the early and mid-1970’s in Homer may have been associated with

increasing numbers of visitors to Hcmer and construction of the Trans-

Alaska Pipeline, which brought transients to many parts of Alaska

looking for work.

Since 1977, the incidence of crimes reported to Homer police has

declined (Table 6), which Chief of Police Mike Daugherty (Pers. Comm.,
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TABLE 5

HOMER COMMUNITY MENTAL HEALTH CENTER

ADMISSIONS

1976

86

1977

267

1978

223

Source: Alaska Department
\

of Health and Social Services. Office of

Information Systems. July 30, 1979.
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Burglary

Larceny

A Assaultmm
Weapon Law

Drug Law

Malacious lktruction

Totals

1970

16

40

7

2

5

8—

78

TABLE 6

CRIMINAL COMPLAINTS

Homer Department of Public

1970-1978

Safety

1971 1972 1973 1974— .

11 25 24 33

49 82 102 143

7 3 11 6

7 2 13 5

5 5 17 9

?0 13 36 65— — — —

89 130 203 261

1975

46

103

17

27

11

71—

275

1976

46

100

21

10

13

36—

226

1977

64

126

19

23

12

86—

330

1978

46

163

23

27

74

71—

344

Total Complaints’ 340 369 665 1261 1898 1845 1791 2898 2798

Total Arrests 114 -- 96 144

‘ Total complaints includes additional categories of complaints, therefore may be higher than colunn
totals.

Source: Homer Department of Public Safety, 1979.



June 20, 1979) attributes to several factors, including a good economy,

fewer transients, and improvements in the Criminal justice system.

Homer completed a new public safety building and began providing 24

hour a day service and dispatching in 1977, and a full-time judge was

assigned to Homer that year. The police force has also increased, and

police are receiving better training.

Although Homer residents generally feel that Homer is a good place to

raise children, and that the area supplies plenty of

opportunities to be outdoors, there is concern about

quency.

activities and

juvenile delin-

A growing incidence of juvenile problems in Homer seems closely related

to alcohol and drug use. Of some twenty-five cases of “behavioral

disorders” (stealing, vandalism, hyperactivity, etc.) referred by

school officials to the Community Mental Health Center during the

1978-79 school year, most were associated with alcohol and drug use

(Pers. Comm. Greene, June 21, 1979).

Increasing rates of juvenile problems may be tied to general trends in

American society. They may also ref?ect the growing diversity of Homer

and the increasing size of its schools. It has been suggested that

Hcmer society is overly permissive, and that juvenile problems reflect

the high degree of social tolerance characteristic of fishing and “hip”

lifestyles.
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The Homer area is socially diverse, with a wide variety of lifestyles

and ways of life. The population of the area has grown rapidly during

the last decade, but in spite of this growth considerable sociocultural

continuity and stability has been maintained. This is due largely to

the strong ties residents have developed to the local natural environ-

ment.

Commercial fishing and tourism/recreation, the Homer area’s basic

industries, are highly dependent upon the bounty and the beauty of the

land and sea. For years these environments have provided the major

niches to which Homer residents have adapted. The recreational and

subsistence use of local natural resources, which are important parts

of local ways of life in the Homer area, are also dependent upon the

continuing quality of the natural environment.

The small town character of Homer, which makes it possible for people

to know their neighbors and to participate in and feel part ofa com-

munity, is also a highly valued quality of the Homer sociocultural

system. People have come to the Homer area, and continue to live there,

largely because of these intangible qualities of the natural and social

environment. The country, comnunity, and opportunities to make an

independent and self-sufficient living as fisherman, homesteader,

craftsman, or small businessman, are important to people of the Homer

area.
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Because of the diversity and individualism of the area’s residents, the

politics of the Homer area reflect a continuous dialectic between

individual freedom and community, quality and quantity, and public good

and private gain. In a few cases, such as land-use issues centering on

the Homer Spit, years of conflict and public dialogue, largely precipi-

tated by the

policy which

For the most

threat of oil development, have crystallized into public

spells out community goals and methods for achieving them.

part however, the future of the conmnity is decided in a

piecemeal way, by non-decisions and lack of public participation as

much as by informed debate and conscious policy.

The residents of the areas surrounding the city of Homer

ties to the town, since they work there, shop there, and

taxes. They also keep their boats in the city’s harbor,

have close

pay city sales

and utilize

many city services. In general they are concerned with protecting the

rural and small-town qualities of the Homer area, the commercial fish-

ery, and the quality of the natural environment. Most city residents

also value these qualities, but they are slightly more interested than

non-city residents in seeing more population growth, more industrial

development, and nmre public services. This is reflected in the compo-

sition of the city council and city administration in Homer, which

appears consistently more oriented toward industrial and business

interests than the area’s population as

have been at the root of many conflicts

development in the Homer area.

a whole. These differences

over land~use  and economic
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Despite these differences, the city of Hctner has been extemely success-

ful In organizing and obtaining funding to meet the demands of recent

population growth. City officials have sought to learn from the exper-

iences of other communities affected by energy development projects and

rapid population growth. They have also sought to stay several years

ahead of population growth in providing ccmmunity services and facili-

ties.

The people of the Homer area are generally not opposed to growth and

change in their comnunity. Rather they support economic growth based

on traditional economic sectors such as fishing and recreation. These

areas, they feel, will continue to contribute to social stability, and

to the preservation of environmental quality and beauty in the

Kachemak Bay area.

●

143



SMALLER COASTAL FISHING COMMUNITIES

Introduction—

This section of the report describes the.past and present trends in the

sociocultural systems of the smaller coastal fishing communities of Tyonek,

English Bay, Port Graham, Ninilchik, and Seldovia

ceptions, the treatment of these communities is s

ier for Kenai-Soldotna and Homer. For the larger

Nith a few minor ex-

milar to that used earl-

cities of Kenai, Soldotna,

and Homer, the socioeconomic issues are treated in another report (Alaska

Consultants, 1979a). As they are not treated elsewhere, this section in-

cludes a discussion of the population and economy of th(

communities. The population is discussed in a separate

the relevant economic issues are included in the econom

As noted earlier, this report does not address physical

fects of OCS development.

smaller coastal

section, while

c impact category.

environmental ef-

When appropriate, the smaller coastal communities are treated collectively,

but as the reader will notice, they are not always discussed together.

The five smaller coastal communities stretch from the upper Cook Inlet

village of Tyonek to English Bay in Lower Cook Inlet. Due to settle-

ment patterns since prehistoric times, the population of these communities

represents a mixture of Indian, Eskimo, Aleut, Russia~, Euro-American, and

Asian stock. Thus, often it is necessary to discuss the idiographic char-

acteristics in each community in order to adequately analyze and explain

the communities.
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Settlement Patterns and Impact History

*

A number of events, both historic and prehistoric, which occurred in

Lower Cook Inlet, influence the pattern and direction of future change

throughout the region. This section describes the major past events

that modified the social systems in the five smaller coastal communities

under study in Cook Inlet. A community’s past impact history can often

help explain resident’s present behavior. This is especially true if

previous events have had a

ulations in the community,

to various historic events

profound effect on aboriginal and later pop-

An understanding of how a population reacted

will hopefully provide insights into future

responses to change, such as those potentially produced by OCS develop-

ment. This historic perspective is especially necessary in the smaller

coastal communities where the present majority populations have a long

time depth in the area.

Many of the agents of change are common to all five communities, and,

where appropriate, the communities will be discussed collectively,

highlighting significant impacts in individual communities. Though many

of the sources of change are

the intensity, duration, and

different communities. Each

similar among the smaller coastal communities,

response to these forces varies among the

has developed in its own way, and each main-

6 tains a strong sense of individual identity. It follows, then, that each

community also has its own feeling about future directions of change, in-

cluding OC5 development.
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PREHISTORIC PERIOD

In 1883, a German named John Jacobsen (1977, P. 197-9) tested a village

site in Kachemak Bay, but following this isolated incident, no further

archeological activity took place in Lower Cook Inlet for the next 47

years. In 1930, Frederica  de Laguna began a three season archeological

project in Kachemak Bay which culminated in The Archeology of Cook Ir-t-

let, Alaska published in 1934. Following de Laguna’s pioneering work,

archeological investigation in Lower Cook Inlet again entered a period

of relative dormancy until the 1970’s. Workman (1974) provides a general

discussion of the prehistory of the southern Kenai Peninsula. Most re-

search in Lower Cook Inlet has centered around Kachemak Bay. For an

analysis of the archeological research conducted in Cook Inlet between

1934 and 1975, the reader should see the preface to the second edition

of The Archeology of Cook Inlet, Alaska (de Laguna, 1975). A brief dis-

cussion of recent archeological surveys in Cook Inlet can be found in

the Alaska OCS Literature Survey (U.S. Department of Interior, BLM,

Alaska OCS Office, 1977, P. 252-3). The prehistory  of northern Cook

Inlet is poorly understood and has been subject to limited archeological

excavation, but for an overview the reader is referred to Reger (1974).

Dumond and Mace (1968) surveyed the Knik Arm, and Kent et a?. (1964) con-

ducted another survey in the 1960’s along the Alaska Natural Gas Pipeline

corridor. For a report on An Eskimo Site Near Kenai, Alaska see Reger

(1973). The direction of recent research in Kachemak Bay, and its impl i-

cation for the Eskimo-Tanaina problem can be found in Norkman  (1979).

Cook Inlet prehistory represents a complex sequence of many yet unexplained
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population movements by several different groups of people. Early Eskimo

influences from Kodiak Island, Prince William Sound, the Alaska Peninsula,

and possibly from as far away as Norton Sound have been reported in and

around Kachemak Bay (Workman, 1979; de Laguna, 1956). Tanaina Athapaskan

Indians, who presently occupy nearly all of Cook Inlet shores, moved out

from the interior artd supplanted the Eskimos on the coast sometime prior

to the arrival of the Russians in the late 18th century. When and why

the Eskimos left and Tanaina came are unanswered questions. Additional

complexities are added to Cook Inlet culture history as present inhabi-

tants of Port Graham and English Bay call themselves Aleuts, while many

linguists and anthropologists call them Eskimos.

groups of Alaska Natives are represented in Cook

and Indians). This section begins the attemptto

of the Lower Cook Inlet communities are, and how

Thus, all aboriginal

Inlet (Eskimos,

explain who the

they got there.

Al cuts,

peoples

Pre-

history provides only part of the answers, historical events help ex-

plain others, while the remainder are yet to be documented.

Although archeologists have conducted relatively little researchon  the

Kenai Peninsula compared with other areas of Alaska, it is generally

accepted that culture history in the area spans approximately 3,000 years

(Workman, 1974). Early evidence indicates that Pacific Eskimos were the

first to inhabit the shores of Cook Inlet (de Laguna, 1934; Workman, 1974).

From 1930-33, de Laguna conducted an archeological project in Kachemak
o

Bay which led to the publication of The Archeology of Cook Inlet, Alaska

in 1934. Originally, de Laguna sought to determine how long the Tanaina

Athapaskans  had inhabited Cook Inlet and examine the possibility that an

Eskimo culture had preceded them. Although de Laguna did not solve the
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problem of the relation between the Pacific Eskimo and the Tanaina Atha-

paskan cultures, she did provide a broad framework for some 1,500 years

of Pacific Eskimo prehistory in Cook Inlet. This long periodization of

Pacific Eskimo culture, referred to as the Kachemak  tradition {Workman,

1979, P.3), preceded the Tanaina culture now in the region. De Laguna

defined four periods of Eskimo culture within the tradition: Kachemak

I, II, sub-III, and III. Kachemak I represents the earliest known re-

mains of the Pacific Eskimo in Cook Inlet, and its beginning is estimated

at about 3,000 years ago.

For some unknown reason, the Kachemak tradition of the Pacific Eskimo did

not last in Cook Inlet until the arrival of the Europeans in the late

18th century. At the time of contact, Tanaina Indians already inhabited

virtually the entire shoreline of Cook Inlet (de Laguna, 1934, 1956;

Dumond and Mace, 1968, Workman, 1974). For some as yet unexplained rea-

son, they penetrated Cook Inlet from the interior and supplanted the

earlier Eskimo culture defined by de Laguna. Hany researchers agree on

the recency of the Tanaina immigration from the interior (de Laguna, 1934;

Dumond and Mace, 1968), but the question of when and why the Eskimos left

Cook Inlet has had more than one explanation.

Originally, de Laguna (1934, P. 15) thought the abandonmentof Kachemak

Bay to the Tanaina probably took pi-ace only shortly before the Russian

occupation in the last decades of the 18th century. This is consistent

with the theory that the final stage of Eskimo culture in Kachemak Bay

(Kachemak 111) lasted well into the Second Millennium A.D. Following

this premise, the Kachemak  tradition of Pacific Eskimo prehistory in

148



o

Cook Inlet would have

years, placing its dem

Dumond and Mace (1968)

asted from approximately 1,000 D.C. for over 2,000

se concurrent with the immigration of the Tanaina.

concluded that the Pacific Eskimo probably occupied

all of Cook Inlet, at least seasonally, possibly as late as 1700 A.D.,

with the Tanaina moving in between 1650-1780 A.D. Thus, this hypothesis

has the Esk~mo culture in Cook Inlet lasting until the Tanaina Indians

moved in. Then shortly

tact with the Tanaina.

thereafter, the Europeans arrived to make con-

The recency of the Tanaina occupation of Cook Inlet is not disputed (Dan,

1877; Petrof, 18G4; de Laguna, 1934; Dumond and !Iace, 1968; Morkman, 1974),

but evidence that the Eskimos inhabited Cook Inlet up until the arrival

of the Tanaina is shaky at best. ldhen de Laguna conducted fieldwork in

Cook Inlet in the early 1930’s, a Seldovia  Indian mentioned a relative

of his who was among the first Indian settlers to the area. This added

evidence for a recent migration to the coast by the Tanaina. But in order

for the Tanaina to move onto the coast it would seem that the Eskimos

would have to be already

out . There is little ev

Tanaina drove the Eskimo

Indians of Seldovia have

gone or that the Tanaina would have to drive them

dence, either prehistoric or historic, that the

from the shores of Cook Inlet. Nor did the

any knowledge of Eskimo sites in the area (de

Laguna, 1934). It seems, therefore, that a void would have to exist

(ie. the Eskimos are gone) before the Tanaina could inmigrate. Thus, the

final question to be answered is when and why did the Eskimo leave.

Usually, archeological sites which date closer to the present are more

conspicuous and better preserved than older sites. Thus, one would expect
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a solution to the Eskimo-Tanaina  problem in Cook Inlet to be readily

available in the archeological record. Obviously, the Tanaina were late

arrivals from the interior, and since the first 1,500 years (1,000 B.C. -

500 A.D.) of Eskimo habitation (Kachemak  I, II, 111) in Kachemak Bay

are well documented, one would think the last 1,200 years up until con-

tact would be even better understood. Unfortunately, though the Kach-

emak tradition is fairly well described in Cook Inlet, the more recent

periods are poorly known. In fact, most known sites in Kachemak Bay be-

long to the earlier period of Eskimo occupancy. Mhen the Russians arrived

in the late 18t.h century, it was Tanaina Athapaskans whom they mainly con-

tacted. These Indians had an Eskimoid material culture and had Eskimo

names for sea mammals. Apparently no excavation of a contact period site

has been undertaken (Workman, 1979). Such an endeavor could help dis-

tinguish Tanaina artifacts from those of the earlier Eskimo cultures. The

circumstances surrounding the exodus of the Eskimo and the arrival of the

Tanaina in Cook Inlet still requires explanation.

Recent research in Kachemak Bay

the culmination of the Eskimo CU”

abruptwithdrawal from the bay by

Morkrnan, 1979) indic~tes that possiLly

ture in Kachemak III was followed by an

about 500 A.D. This is over a thousand

years earlier than previous researchers postulated. !dorkman  suggests that

the first 1,500 years of Kachemak Bay prehistory was closely aligned with

that of Kodiak Island, and that shortly after 500 A.D. it became related

with Alaska Peninsula cultur-es  which were under strong influences from

the Norton culture of the Bering Sea. Thus, the void that the Tanaina

later filled might have come into existence over 1,000 years prior to

the coming of the Russians (llorkman, 1’379). Not only is it not knor{n
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when and why the Tanaina came into Cook Inlet, the earlier Eskimo pre-

history in the area is evidently more complicated than previously thought.

According to Morkman, a direct Kachemak tradition/Tanaina transition is

no longer to be expected.

Though much of the above discussion centers around Kachemak Bay, a simi-

lar pattern of occupancy apparently exists for the northern Kenai Penin-

sula. Though the prehistory of this area is largely unknown at present,

available archeological information suggests that both in the Kenai area

(Reger, 1973, 1974) and in upper Cook Inlet (Dumond and Mace, 1968) the

Tanaina Indians replaced an earlier Eskimo culture. The prehistory on

the western shore of Cook Inlet is also essentially unknown.

In summary, the prehistory of the Cook Inlet area sets the stage of a

region subjected to influences from many diverse cultural groups. Dur-

ing the prehistoric period in Cook Inlet, which lasted from approxi-

mately 3,000 years ago until the arrival of the Europeans in the 1770’s,
●

the area hosted many different groups of aboriginal peoples. Available

evidence seems to indicate that a series of Eskimo populations first

occupied the region. Ea”rly influences from the Pacific Eskimo area,
*

including Kodiak Island, are reported for both the Kenai area (Reger,

1974) and Kachemak Bay (i!orkman, 1979). These Pacific Eskimos formed

●
the basis for the Kachemak tradition. Later alignments seem to be with

more northerly Eskimo groups, which indicates numerous population move-

ments in the region. Finally, the Tanaina Athapaskans, late arrivals

from the interior, replaced the Eskimos in the Cook Inlet area. The
●

fate of the various Eskimo populations in Cook Inlet is not presently
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known, nor is it understood exactly when or why the Tanaina  took over

the former Eskimo habitat.

Before leaving the prehistory of Cook Inlet, one additional Eskimo popu-

lation should be mentioned as it might possibly offer some insight into

understanding the social history of Port Graham and English Bay. This

group is the Chugach Eskimo of Prince William Sound. In Prince i!illiam

Sound, a 2,000 year sequence of occupation culminated in the Chugach

Eskimo of historic times. Though exhibiting some similarities with the

Kachemak III phase in Cook Inlet, Prince Milliarn  Sound archeology is

not included in the Kachemak  tradition (Workman, 1974). For purposes

of this study, it is not the Prince William Sound archeology that is

of interest, but rather the area located between Prince Idilliam Sound

on the east and Cook Inlet on the west. More specifically, of con-

cern is the 120 miles of Kenai Peninsula coastline between Cape Puget

on the western edge of Prince William Sound and the entrance to Cook

Inlet just south of English Bay (Figure 1).

According to de Laguna (1956, P. 9, 34-6), there were Eskimo settlements

on this south shore of the Kenai Peninsula in former times. Though the

inhabitants were not considered to be fellow tribesmen by the Chugach,

these southern Kenai Peninsula Eskimos were apparently more closely

related to the Chugach than to the Koniag Eskimo of Kodiak Island (de

Laguna, 1934, P. 14; 1956, P. 35). Possibly, these southern Kenai Pen-

insula Eskimos were remants from one of the earlier Eskimo populations

that inhabited Cook Inlet, and for some reason they were not replaced

by the Tanaina. It is known that the Tanaina occupation in Cook Inlet

did not extend this far southward.
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Support for the possibility that Eskimos occupying the southern coast

of the Kenai Peninsula are remains of earlier Eskimo populations that

inhabited COOL Inlet can be found in an analysis of the different land-

scapes of Lower Cook Inlet. Kachemak Bay not only roughly marks the

dividing line between the Tanaina and Eskimo territory, it also repre-

sents a change in topography. The south shore of the Kenai Peninsula,

including the south shore of Kachemak Bay, represents a typical Paci-

fic Eskimo habitat: a complex shoreline, with deep water and rugged

fjords backed by high glaciers. The coast north of Kachemak Bay is

less complex, with steep cliffs giving way to rolling hills. This area

north of Kachemak Bay represents the heartland of the Tanaina territory

on the Kenai Peninsula. Tanaina housepits, usually located along

streams or lakes, are scattered throughout

197’4, P. 30). In any event, this report w

present on the Kenai Peninsula at the time

the Kenai Peninsula (Reger,

11 refer to any Eskimos still

of contact as Kenai Peninsula

Eskimos. Available information indicates that these Kenai Peninsula

Eskimos still inhabited the southern coast of the Kenai Peninsula be-

tween Cook Inlet and Prince Milliam Sound at the time of contact.

RUSSIAN PERIOD

At the time of European contact almost two centuries ago, the Tanaina

occupied most of the Cook Inlet region, including the tributary streams,

the area around Lake Clark, and the northern part of the Iliamna Lake .

area. According to Petrof (1884) and Porter (1893) the Tanaina terri-

tory extended down Cook Inlet as far as a line drawn from Anchor Point

to Iliamna Portage in Kamishak Bay [Figure 1). Everything south of
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this line was Eskimo territory. The confusion surrounding the exact

Iocatlon  of this Eskimo - Tanaina  boundary i-s apparent as Porter de-

scribes the residents of Seldovia as both Indians (1893, P. 4) and Es-

kimos (1893, P. 69). In the 1930’s, both de Laguna (1934, P. 13) and

Osgood (1937, P. 13) include the modern settlement of Seldovia within

the Tanaina boundaries. Thus, on the Kenai Peninsula, Seldovia marks

the southern limit of Tanaina Athapaskan occupation, leaving the area

around Port Graham and English Bay outside Indian territory. On the

west side of Cook Inlet, de Laguna and Osgood extend Tanaina tenure

to the south shore of Kamishak Bay (Figure 1).

The Tanaina were atypical for an Athapaskan group in that they lived

on the sea coast and consequently adapted many marine oriented subsis-

tence techniques. In Kachemak  Bay, they subsisted mainly on sea mammals,

shellfish, halibut, and salmon. Land mammals were hunted in the inte-

rior, but the Tanaina  primarily relied on the sea for their food (Os-

good, 1937, P. 18). Obvious Eskimo influences, not seen in any other

Athapaskan groups, can be found in the Tanaina material culture. The

Tanaina of Kachemak Bay hunted seam ammals from skin boats, wore water-

proof gut clothing, and utilized floats and harpoons (!dorkman,-1974,

P. 12), all of which greatly resemble Eskimo patterns. These Eskimoid

characteristics of the Tanaina makes it difficult for archeologists to

distinguish Tanaina artifacts from those made by earlier Eskimo popula-

tions. Other aspects of the Tanaina culture were more recognizably

Athapaskan, including social organization, the potlatch  complex, and

mythology. For a description of the Tanaina way of life, the reader

is referred to the monograph by Osgood (1937).
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Captain Cook, the first European to enter Cook Inlet in 1778, encoun-

tered various parties of Natives in the upper inlet. The first group

he traded with were Tanaina Indians, but Cook described the next party

as being indistinguishable from the Eskimos of Prince William Sound

(13eaglehole, 1967). Thus, the Tanaina - Eskimo problem developed in

the prehistory persisted up until the time of contact, and the first

written account containing information about the aboriginal peoples of

Cook Inlet is not particularly he”

ritory from that held by the Tana

pful in differentiating Eskimo ter-

ns.

The mobility of these aboriginal peoples should be mentioned. Warfare

and trading patterns often took one group far into the territory of an-

other. The Tanaina, capitalizing on their strategic position, estab-

lished extensive trading networks between the coast

Also, Koniag Eskimos from Kodiak Island ventured in-

raids or trading, as did the Eskimos of Prince Will

and the interior.

o Cook Inlet for

am Sound. It is

not unreasonable to assume that even prior to the Russian arrival in

the Cook Inlet area, the local inhabitants were aware of their presence

to the southwest and their enslavement of the Aleuts.

Not long after Cook left, the Russians penetrated Cook Inlet and began

a period of intensive culture change among the Native peoples there.

During the Russian period in Cook Inlet, which lasted from 1786 until

1867 when the U.S. purchased Alaska, the primary agents of change were

the Russian fur traders and the Russian Orthodox missionaries. The

fur traders, who came first, had worked their way across Siberia and

up the Aleutian Islands reaching the mainland of Alaska in the latter
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half of the 18th century. A rough and rugged lot, these Russian fur

hunters or promyshlenniki relentlessly pursued the sea otter at all

costs . Tremendous profits were realized for fur shipments that were

safely sent back to Russia. For a description of the Russian period

see Bancroft (1886), Petrof (1884, P. 96-123), Makarova (1975), Okun

(1951)”, Khlebnikov  (1973), Chevigny (1951, 1965), Tikmenev (1978),

Fedorova (1973}, and Andreyev (1952).

Wherever they went, the Russian fur traders both traded for furs and

forced the local Natives to hunt for them. As a guarantee of good

faith and behavior on the part of the Natives, the Russians took wo-

men and children as hostages (Bancroft, 1886, p. 223). Thus, by enslav-

ing a man’s familyi  the Russians insured themselves of having a sub-

missive and productive sea otter hunter. As the Russians reached the

Aleutian Islands first, the Aleuts were the earliest peoples in Alaska

to be conquered, subdued, and forced to hunt for the intruders. Thus ,

as the Russians moved east from these islands, they usually took their

Aleut hunters with them.

In 1784, a large party of Russians led by G. Shelikof established a

main base of operation on Kodiak Island. Early relations between the

t!oniag  Eskimos and the Russians were not friendly, but in a short time

Shelikof managed to subdue the Koniag resistance and set about to ex-

pand his territory. Shelikof’s goal was to establish a permanent col-

ony in Alaska and use this as a reason for his company to receive a

monopoly in the area. The Russians were

entering waters claimed by them, and the
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and trading posts helped establish Russian claims. Though Shelikof

did not live to see it, his dream became a reality in 1799 with the
●

formation of the Russian-American Company.

Not long after he arrived at Kodiak, Shelikof sent a party of promy-
*

shlenniki into Cook Inlet to establish a trading station there. As

explained earlier, the Tanaina occupied most of Cook Inlet, with a

●
small Eskimo population apparently scattered along the southern coast

of the Kenai Peninsula between Cook Inlet and Prince Nilliarn Sound.

Mhen Shelikof’s  men ventured into Cook Inlet in 1786, few white men

& had been in these waters, and none of the communities dealt with in

this study existed (with the possible exception of Old Tyonek). The

Russians called their first post in Cook Inlet Alexandrovsk, later

* known as English Bay.

Available information indicates that prior to the Russians building

* a trading post at English Bay, no village existed either there or at

Port Graham. Portlock visited the Russians at English Say in 17S6, the

same summer that the latter had arrived in the area. His observations

● offer valuable information regarding the early history of both Port

Graham and English Bay. According to Portlock’s journal (1789, P.

100-108), the Russians had both Koniags and Aleuts with them at English

* Bay. They were all somewhat apprehensive for fear of being surprised

by “Americans”, an obvious reference to the local population. Portlock

saw no sign of a Native habitation near the Russian settlement, an

* observation that gives credence to the theory that the Russians founded

English Bay. Portlock mistook the Russian camp as temporary, apparently
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because he didn’t realize that the Russians had only themselves ar-

rived that summer and had not yet built more permanent dwellings. .

Portlock also rounded the corner and entered Graham’s Harbor or the

present Port Graham bay. Though he saw no sign of a village at the

present site of Port Graham, Portlock did see some huts scattered a-

long the coast, which led him to believe that the inhabitants of this

area had fled at the approach of the Russians. For other accounts

of early explorers and voyagers who entered Cook inlet, the reader

is referred to Dixon (1789, P. 61-9), Meares (1790, P. 301-14), Van-

couver (1798, Vol. 3, P. 100-149), and Lisiansky (1814, P. 187-9).

The Eskimo and Indian residents

about the Russian intrusion, as

in the area were apparently unhappy

in the same year, 1786, a Koniag chief

enlisted the help of the Tanaina and Chugach to drive the Russians

from their territory (Bancroft, 1886, P. 228). Just as on the Aleutians

and Kodiak Island, the hlative resistance was not successful, and the

Russians severly chastised the Tanaina for their actions (Petrof, 1884,

P. 99). Thus, a long period of Native disruption and demoralization

at the hands of the Russians began in Cook Inlet.

Combining the data from prehistory, Russian history, and the early ex-

plorers, a possible explanation can be offered as to why many scientists

call residents of Port Graham and English Bay Eskimos (klorkman, 1974;

de Laguna, 1934), while they refer to

earlier,both Port Graham and English

Tanaina Athapaskan  territory, and ava”
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Eskimos were present on the south coast of the Kenai Peninsula be-

tween Cook Inlet and Prince William Sound in historic times (de Laguna,

1956, P. 9, 34-6). The scattered huts that Portlock saw in the Port

Graham area could have been seasonal fishing camps used by peoples

who permanently lived elsewhere, such as along the outer coast. The

hypothesis set forth here suggests that Eskimos from the south coast

of the Kendi Peninsula were the peoples who used the area around Port

Graham and English Bay as summer fishing sites. Good salmon runs oc-

cur at different places during different years, and therefore some

years the people would remain on the outer coast for’ summer fishing.

Other years, they might go around the corner to the Port Graham area

for fishing. When the Russians arrived in the summer of 1786, any people

in the area probably left quickly, but as the Russian fort at English

Bay remained for years, obviously contact between the indigenous popu-

lation and the newcomers took place. As also explained earlier, when

the Russians established Alexandrovsk, they had Aleut hunters with

them. Over time, these Aleuts intermixed with the local Eskimo popu-

lation, and apparently, the offspring retained the Eskimo language,

while calling themselves Aleuts, The Russian fur traders were guiding

the direction of change in Lower Cook Inlet during this period, and to

be an Aleut meant one was on good terms with these promyshlenniki. The

site of the Russian redoubt or fort at English Bay is near or under the

present runway (de Laguna, 1975, P. IV; Portlock, 1789, P. 104).

The effect the Russians had on the Native culture in Cook Inlet was dis-

ruptive and demoralizing at best. When they entered an area, the Russians

usually sought out the head man among the locals, took his and other women
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and children as hostages, and forced the men to hunt for them. Conse-

quently, traditional subsistence patterns and social organization were

abruptly undermined, and a new way of life began with the Russians cal-

ling the shots. Though often,an occasional traveller in the area reported

that the local Natives seemed to live in friendship and harmony with the

Russians (Vancouver, 1798, Vol. 1, P. 122), it was probably more a result

of subjugation than of mutual good will.

In 1786, the Lebedev-Lastochkin  Company, which controlled the fur trade

on the Pribilof Islands, sent 38 men in search of new territory to exploit.

These promyshlenniki first stopped at Kodiak Island where the Shelikof

party told them to move on and not interfere with their operation. The

Lebedev-Lastochkin men left Kodiak, sailed into Cook Inlet past Alexan-

drovsk, and established Georgievsk Redoubt (Kasilof) at the mouth of the

Kasilof River (Bancroft, 1886, P. 334). Though representing competing

fur companies, the men at Alexandrovsk and Georgievsk Redoubts apparently

peaceably co-existed both among themselves and with the Natives for a few

years. But, when additional

rived in Cook Inlet in 1791,

stead sailed up to the mouth

employees of

they did not

of the Kaknu

the Lebedev-Lastochkin  Co.

even stop at Kasilof, and

River and established Niko”

ar-

n-

aevsk

Redoubt (Kenai). These strange actions foreshadowed troubled times ahead.

The new promyshlenniki  at Kenai had come first to establish themselves

as commanders of the Lebedev-Lastochkin Co. in Cook Inlet, and second to

prevent Shelikof’s  men from gaining any further holdings on the mainland

and to drive them from the area. Consequently, these new art-

fought with their fellow employees at Kasilof, and after winn
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the struggle narrowed down to open warfare between the two competing

fur companies.

The tactics used by the Russians had disastrous results on the local Na-

tives. Friendly Natives, used to trading freely at both Georgievsk and

Alexandrovsk, were intercepted, beaten, and robbed of their furs. The

indignant chiefs questioned this behavior as they had given hostages in

exchange for guarantees that the Russians would not harm their people. But

the quarrel between the two Russian fur companies took’ precedence over

previous agreements with the Natives, and a reign of terror ensued in

Cook Inlet in the last decade of the 18th century. The Natives were caught

in the middle, and mistrust and resentment against the Russians mounted.

Frequently, the Russians, to protect their own interests, set friendly

tribes against each other (Tikhmenev,  1978, P. 45). With the Russians

spending their time fighting each other, they had little time for work,

and this burden fell upon the Native hostages. The Russians developed a

new method of procuring furs during this time in Cook Inlet: stealing.

Thus, the white man had been in Cook Inlet less than five years and open

warfare existed from Tyonek to English Bay.

e

e

Finally, in the 1790’s, Baranof, the manager of the She’

captured the antagonists from the Lebedev-Lastochkin  Co

general discontent had greatly grown among the Natives,

ikof-Golikof Co.,

By this time,

who had been kept

angered by constant feuding among the Russians. Baranof had to exert a

strong authority over the area in order to stop a general uprising. The

Russian government, also eager to end the strife among the various fur

companies in Alaska, sought to have one powerful company take charge.
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On 1799, a Royal charter established the Russian-American Company (Shel-

ikof-Golikof  Co.) as the sole agent for Russian fur trading in the Pac-

ific. The Russian-American Company retained this status until 1!367 when

the U.S. purchased Alaska. As time passed, the compan~’  S1OW1.Y transformed

from a commercial enterprise

“into a bureaucratic institut.

sian American colony (Hulley

controlled

on for the

1958, P. :

competing fur companies in Cook Inlet,

by profit-motivated merchants

purpose of governing the Rus-

70). For a description of the

the reader ‘is referred to 13an-

croft (1886), Makarova (1975, P. 137), Chevigny (1951, P. 58-61), and

Tikhmenev

Russia did

1978, P. 35-46).

not want to lose her only colony in America, and one way to

substantiate her hold was to establish a permanent and settled Russian

population. As the number of Russians in

never great, this goal required the Russii

ial policies in her colony. From the beg

sent to Alaska as fur traders and hunters

America at any one time was

n government to adopt some spe-

nning, only Russian men were

Apparently, the Russian gov-

ernment planned mixed marriages between the Russian men and Native wornen

(Fedorova, 1973, P. 206). This not only served to establish friendly

relations with local !Iatives, but it also created permanent ties. The

Russian government went one step further and made the offspring of the

mixed marriages (Creoles) a special class of Russian subjects, and tfiere-

Zlore, they were not considered l!atives by the Russians. Though the Crer:ec

with European blood, felt superior to the Natives, both the full-blooded

Native and Russian looked down on the Creole with disrespect and contempt

(Fedorova, 1973, P. 212). But, as the Russian American Company was al-

ways plagued by a shortage of labor, these Creoles, brought up and educated
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at the company’s expense, could help fill the company’s labor needs.

llany of these Creoles excelled in their service to the Russian-American

Company as navigators, managers, bookkeepers, and artisans.

In 1835, the Russian government adopted another policy aimed at strength-

ening her hold in Alaska. In that year, a “Supreme Command” from Russia

permitted former employees of the Russian-American Company with families

(Creole children) to remain in the colony permanently and to establish

special settlements (Fedorova, 1973, P. 145; Petrof, 1884, P. 114).

The government also recommended that similar settlements be formed for

the Creoles. Apparently, Ninilchik’s  origin is related to these efforts

by the Russian government to form settlements in Alaska. Available evi-

dence (Petrof, l&94, p. 27; Fedorova, 1973, p. ]45; @kun, 1951, p. 174),

indicates that somewhere around 1835, former employees of the Russian-

American Company with Creole families settled at the mouth of the Ninil-

chik River. It seems that these “colonial citizens” were comprised of

former employees of the company who had taken Native wives, or those who

because of old age, ill health, or family ties, were unable to return to

Russia. Besides fishing and fur hunting, these new residents of ~iinilchik

had gardens and raised cattle, pigs, and poultry. Thus, most early ref-

erences to Ninilchik consider it an agriculture community. The Russian

influence in Ninilchik was very strong, and residents spoke Russian up

into modern times. For a discussion of F!inilchik  ’s early history see

Gillette (197&a).

This Russian attempt to form permanent settlements out of superannuated

Russian-American employees did not really bring the desired results.
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Though Ninilchik continued as a viable, though small, community, there

were only 94 “colonial citizens” in Alaska “

Thus, Russia never did solve the problem of

nent population in Alaska.

Though the Russians appeared to play a role

n 1967 (Okun, 1951, P. 174).

creating a settled and perma-

in the formation of many of

the Lower Cook Inlet communities, the origin of others is not c

the literature. As discussed above, English Bay, Kasilof,

Ninilchik were all established by the Russians in the late

19th centuries. The first three began as Russian fur trad

Ninilchik did not. Tyonek appears early in the literature

ently the immediate area has been home to a local group of

Kena-

18th

ear from

, and

and early

ng posts, while

and appar-

Tanaina since

they first moved to the coast in prehistoric times. Tyonek is also men-

tioned as the site of an early Russian trading post (Petrof, 1884, P. 26;

Tikhmenev, 1978, P. 45). Seldovia, located on the Tanaina - Eskimo bound-

ary: means “herring” in Russian, but its early history is evidently un-

known. The first reference to Seldovia found in the literature was in

the 1880 census.

The origin of Port Graham is also unclear, but it appears to be related

to commercial activities other than fur trading. The sea otter harvest

in Cook Inlet rapidly declined until only 100 were harvested in 1812 (Tik-

hmenev, 1978, P. 151). Thus, the Russian-American Company looked for

other business ventures. In 1848, a Russian mining engineer named Doro-

shin examined a coal vein on the north shore of Port Graham bay. By

1855, the Russians were mining coal there, both for their own use and for

hopeful export to California. The company employed 131 men at this mine,
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but many of them were inexperienced at mining. Also, the coal was of

an inferior quality and proved uneconomical to mine. A fire destroyed

the facility in 1860, before the principal vein had been touched. Though

this mining activity took place just across the bay from the present vil-

lage of Port Graham, the literature does not mention a community there

at this time. Obviously, the beginnings of Port Graham belong to another

era - the American period. For a discussion of the Russian coal mining

operation at Port Graham, see Golder (1916), Bancroft (1886), Hulley

(1958, p. 175), petrof (1884, P. 27), Tikhmenev (1978, P. 376), and Fed-

orova (1973, P. 195).

The Russian-American Company not only became the governing institution

in the colony, it also supported the Russian Orthodox Church and provided

the superstructure within which the church could operate. The Russian

missionaries followed closely behind the fur traders, reaching Kodiak

in 1791. By 1794, Orthodoxy had entered the Cook Inlet area, and it put

down deep roots on the Kenai Peninsula. At first, the priests from Kodiak

served the Kenai Peninsula, but by 1845, Kenai had its own church and

priest. The Russian priests not only baptized heathens by the hundreds,

they also tried to destroy the Tanaina belief system. Their ethnocentric

attitude

ent comp-

degraded

is evident in their writings, and the missionaries had an appar-

ete lack of understanding of other cultures. The Russian priests

the Natives’ customs, and continually referred to the Tanaina

as “dirty”, “lazy”, and “savage”. After having their customs treated

with contempt for over 100 years, it is not difficult to understand the

o low self image portrayed by many Natives in Lower Cook Inlet in more

modern times (Townsend, 1974). For a full discussion of the Russian
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priests in the Cook Inlet area see Townsend (1974).

The arrival of the Russian fur traders in Cook Inlet marked the end

the aboriginal way of life for the local Native population. By tak

of

ng

hostages, the Russians forced the Kenaitze (Russian name for the Tanaina)

to work for them. Fur trade was introduced, and many traditional vil-

lages were abandoned as the Kenait.ze moved

posts. The customs, clothing, religion, d“

of the Tanaina changed, and their the decl

to be near the Russian trading

et, and social organization

ne in fur bearing animals af-

fected their economy. Disease and epidemics spread over the area. The

smallpox epidemic of 1838 had a devasting effect on the population and

morale of the Alaska Native, including those on the Kenai Peninsula. The

Russian Orthodox Church replaced the traditional belief system, at least

outwardly. The Russians also introduced alcohol into Cook Inlet. In all,

the Russians had disrupted the traditional way of life, and greatly de-

moralized the Native residents of the Kenai Peninsula.

AMERICAN PERIOD

The trends begun with the Russians continued, and in some ways worsened,

after the purchase of Alaska by the U.S. in 1867. The War Department ad-

ministered Alaska for the first 10 years after purchase. Soldiers arrived

at Fort Kenai prepared to face the warlike Kenaitze.

a friendly, though broken, people. The army closed -

ten years later, leaving the area with no government

Instead, they met

he post at Kenai

Again, lawlessness

and disorder reigned in Cook Inlet as the U.S. seemingly ignored the

Alaskan frontier. Thus, the 19th century closed as it had begun, with
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the local Native population at the whim of unscrupulous white adventurers.

For a discussion of the effects of both the Russian and early American

● fur traders on the Kenaitze, see Townsend (1!274) and Pedersen (1976).

After the transfer of Alaska to the U.S., white settlers increasingly

penetrated the Cook Inlet area. Euro-American fur traders, miners, fish-

ermen, and adventurers were drawn by the rich natural resources in the

region. The Alaska Commercial Company dominated trade in Lower Cook In-

let and filled the void left by the exodus of the old Russian-American

Company.

In 1883, just three years after the first. census in Alaska, Jacobsen

(1977), traveling from Bristol Bay to Lower Cook Inlet, left an account

of several of the communities under study. Tyonek, with an 1880 popula-

tion of 109 Tanaina, 6 Creoles, and 2 whites (Petrof, 1884, P. 29), was

also the site of an Alaska Commercial Company post. Jacobsen noted that

the local Indians demanded high prices for their ethnographic specimens.

As they had high earnings from fishing and sea otter hunting, the Tyoneks

were familar with the cash economy and would not accept trade goods. They

required cash or no deal would be made. After leaving Kenai, which sup-

ported both an Alaska Commercial Company post and a couple of canneries,

Jacobsen reached the Russian settlement of Ninilchik “where the vegetables

bespoke a settled agricultural community” (Jacobsen, 1977, P. 194-5).

Petrof listed the 1880 census of Ninilchik at 53 Creoles. When Jacobsen

reached Seldovia  13ay, he visited a village called Akedaknak where appar-

ently a former trading post had been abandoned. Some dwellings were

visable,  but Jacobsen did not elaborate. According to Petrof (1884, P. 29),
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the comb-

9

ned 1880 population of Seldovia and a village called Ostrovki

was 38 Creoles and 36 Eskimos. Petrof made no mention of Akedaknak, but

9he did mention a trading post at Seldovia (1884, P. 25). Thus, the early

history of Seldovia remains clouded in mystery. Finally, Jacobsen visited

the Alaska Commercial Company post at Fort Alexander (English Bay) where

he noted that the entire populati-on  of 88 (75 Eskimos, 12 Creoles, and

1 white) were engaged in sea otter hunting. Port Graham, apparently not

yet settled, is not mentioned by either Jacobsen or Petrof.

Porter did not mention Port Graham in the 1890 census either, but he

(1893, P. 69) described a settlement of “1OO Kadiak Eskimos and a few

Creoles” in Seldovia or Herring Bay. He made no reference to a trading

post in Seldovia Bay at this time. Porter described the 120 miles of

coast between Prince I!illiam Sound and Cook Inlet as virtually uninhabited.

He further explained that the residents of the last Chugach Eskimo settle-

ment of this stretch of the coast (Aialik Bay near Seward) migrated, at

the suggestion of a Russian missionary, to English Bay in approximately

1880. If true, this migration would help explain the Eskimo influence

in present day English Bay and Port Graham. The impact of commercial

fishing on the area is evident as Porter stated that some of the 100 Es-

kimos of English Bay found employment by salting barrels of salmon for

the trading post there. The sea provided ample food, and summer sea otter

hunting and winter trapping enabled the locals to procure trade goods.

By 1890, Ninilchik’s  population had grown from 53 Creoles in 1330 to 53

Creoles, 12 whites, and 16 Ind

remained the same, but the inf”

ans. Thus, the number of Creoles  apparent”

ux of Indians and whites indicated a trend

●

Y
●
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that would continue in both Ninilchik and Seldovia. Immigration of

whites, Indians, Eskimos, and Aleuts coupled with continual intermarriage

between these peoples and the Russian descendants resqlted  in a very

mixed population. Between 1880 and 1890, Tyonek’s

little. Even though two rival trading stores were

population changed

located there, and

the people had virtually all become Russian Orthodox Christians, Tyonek

managed to remain essentially an Athapaskan community.

Both the Russian and American fur trading operations had a profound effect

on the aboriginal economy and social organization in Cook Inlet. Fur

trade opened up a new economic opportunity, in which the local Natives

were more or less forced to participate. Luxury goods and cash altered

the traditional subsistence patterns. Diet, dress, social relations, and

settlement patterns all changed as a result of fur trade impact.

After the sale of Alaska to the U.S., the Alaska Commercial Company bought

out the Russian-American Company, and the new owners continued the estab-

lished trading patterns between the company and the Natives. The Indians,

Aleuts, and Eskimos would receive supplies and trade goods in exchange

for furs, and often the company would extend credit against future furs.

But with the Americans came free enterprise, and several companies com-

peted for the fur trade business. Consequently, prices paid for furs

soared in the late 19th century, the fur market became inflated, and the

Indians were permitted to incur large debts. The fur trade supplied lux-

ury goods, and this was a time of great wealth in the area. Cash entered

the local economies during this period as independent traders vied for

the furs. Alcohol and guns were also used as trade items. But, in 1897,
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the bottom fell out of the fur market, and the prices dropped drastically.

Credit was no longer extended to the Natives, and the ~laska Commerc

Company began to collect their debts. These events had a tremendous

feet on the Tanaina wealth and prestige complex supported so well whf

●

●

●

●

● “

●

●

●

Arm. According to Barry (1973, P. 61) as many as 3,000 prospectors stop-

●

ds .

●

●

al

ef-

n

the times were better. Thus, by the end of the 19th century, the fur mar-

ket that had supported the Cook Inlet Native for over a hundred years

had collapsed. Many Natives were in heavy debt, and it was too late to

return to their old ways. Though traditional subsistence on salmon and

game still persisted, cash had entered the economy, and a new way to get

it had to be found. For a description of the effects of the fur trade

on the Tanaina social system and economy, the reader should see Townsend

(1970, P. 88-91; 1974) and Porter (1893, P. 247-51). Nuch of the above

discussion is from these sources. .,

Two new industries helped ease the hardships caused by the collapse of

the fur market: mining and salmon canneries. In the 1890’s, miners and

prospectors,entered  Cook Inlet. Though the miners did some trading and

local hir

Some sett’

at Tyonek

ng, they had relatively small effect on the local Native economy.

ed in Ninilchik,  while others continued up the inlet, stopping

before moving on either into the interior or to the Turnagain

ped at Tyonek. Apparently Tyonek became a regular port of call during

this period as it was a regular stop for Alaska Commercia

Tyonek smaller vessels transported people and supplies to

Few, if any, of the miners settled at Tyonek. For a comp”

of mining in the area see Barry (1973).

170

ships. From

the mining fie”

ete discussion



Even though American fishermen salted salmon in Alaska prior to 1867, the

salmon fisheries of Alaska did not become important until the advent of

canning (Cobb, 1911). The first two canneries in Alaska were built in

1878 in southeast Alaska. In 1882, the first cannery was built in Cook

Inlet at Kasilof. Before the turn of the century, two canneries were

constructed at Kenai, one more at Kasilof,  and C.D. Ladd operated a salt-

ery near Tyonek. Between 1907 and 1910, asaltery also operated at English

Bay. In 1911, Seldovia Salmon Co. built a cannery at Seldovia,  and in

1912, Fidalgo  Island Packing Co. constructed a cannery at Port Graham.

The first concrete mention of a community at Port Graham seems to be

associated with this cannery. If so, Port Graham is truely a cannery

town, and it apparently attracted many residents from nearby English

Bay. For a discussion of early salmon fishing and canneries in Alaska

see Cobb (1911, 1916, and 1930).

As most of the Natives of Cook Inlet could not afford fishing boats and

gear, they did not participate fully in the commercial fishing industry

for many years. In fact, it is only since Morld War II that commercial

fishing has become of major economic significance for them (Townsend,

1974, P. 5). In the meantime, they were limited to setnet fishing or

working in the canneries. But cannery work, requiring attendance every

day for a whole work season, was not an easy adjustment for someone more

used to a hunting and gathering lifestyle. As a result, the majority of

cannery workers were Chinese, and later Japanese, F“

and Puerto Ricans (Cobb, 1916, P. 97; Porter, 1893,

lipinos, Mexicans,

P. 69).

nce its beginning, the fishing industry has had perods of alternate
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prosperity and adversity. Even in the good years, the money provided by

the brief fishing season could not last the Tanaina all winter. Therefore,

just as with the fur trade in previous years, the Natives often became in-

debted to the cannery

and more Natives have

ermen, an arrangement

over the winter months. In recent years, as more

entered the commercial fishing industry as fish-

similar to that with the fur companies of the 19th

century has emerged between the fishermen and the canneries. Often, the

cannery might help with the purchase of a boat, gear, or extend credit

in exchange for exclusive fishing for that cannery until the debt is paid.

Though commercial fishing helped provide cash after the fur market had

collapsed, it also had some negattve effects on the local people. The

Euro-American fishermen caught tremendous quantities of salmon and re-

duced the escapement up the rivers where many Indians fished for food.

Also, commercial and subsistence fishermen

best fishing spots, with the new commercia”

out the subsistence fisherman.

often struggled for the

fishermen usually crowding

In summary, after the transfer of Alaska to the U.S., Euro-

American fur traders, miners, fishermen, and fortune seekers came to Cook

Inlet in unprecedented numbers. Gold, furs, and fish attracted these

entrepreneurs. The Alaska Commercial Company dominated trade in the

area and had posts in both Engl

fected by whitemen, these two v

Many of the Euro-Americans were

sh Bay and Tyonek. Though greatly af-

llages retained their Native character.

attracted to the Creole Russian community

of Ninilchik, and some settled there. A cannery was built not only in

Selaovia , -but also in Port Graham, which finally gained a sepaj-at.e identity
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from English Bay. Independent traders introduced cash into the economy

in order to compete with the Alaska Commercial Company. The fur market

@ first rose and then dropped, greatly affecting the Natives of Cook Inlet

who had grown to depend on it.

At the turn of the century, a number of military reconnaissances passed

through Cook Inlet on their way into the interior. These expeditions vis-

ited many of the coastal

tion of the Natives with

general condition of the

villages, and the commanders recorded the condi-

whom they came into contact. They described the

Indian along the shores of Cook Inlet as being

very poor. The influx of whitemen over the past century had greatly

reduced their numbers, leaving the survivors diseased and in poor health.

Though there was still plenty of salmon, both Learned (1900) and Glenn

(1900) were concerned about the plight of the coastal Indian. They

felt that commercial fishing would soon lead to a decline in the salmon

population, just as trapping had greatly reduced the fur bearing animals.

These American military men made many ethnocentric and derogatory comments

about how the “lazy”, “shiftless”, and “deceitful” Indian should be

taught agriculture and made to speak English. Just as the Russian clergy

before them, U.S. government officials would attempt to stamp out much

of the Native culture.

RECENT IMPACT EVENTS

Though other events of the 20th century have had an impact on the five

Sib
smaller coastal communities in this study, their well being has been

closely connected to the ups and downs of the commercial fishing industry.
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During the early decades of the 20th century, commercial fishing thrived

in Cook Inlet. By the 1920’s, the multi-ethnic community of Seldovia

had changed from a Native village into a bustling fishing town with four

canneries, a school, hotels, Russian Orthodox Church, and saloons. Local

citizens built a boardwalk connecting one end of the town with the other.

Waterfront property was developed and the boardwalk became the trademark

of Seldovia. In the 1920’s, the herring boom fueled Seldovia’s  economy

even more. More Euro-Americans arrived, and Seldovia,  already a regular

port of call, grew in significance. Intermarriage between whites and Na-

tives intensified, and Seldovia developed a character of a white frontier

town (Reed, 1978).

Though Seldovia was affected by the declining fish market during the 1930’s,

the community prospered again after Norld ldar 11 when the industry revived.

Those that weren’t fishing worked in the canneries.

Bay, Seldovia was not significantly affected by the

Sterling Highway in 1951, the surge of homesteaders

Isolated by Kachemak

construction of the

who came to the Kenai

Peninsula during this period, or the discovery of oil at Swanson River

in 1957. But, the declining Cook Inlet salmon runs of the 1950’s did have

an impact on Seldovia. Area licensing in 1955 restricted fishermen to a

single area, and w

ing became a local

were in operation.

th the

affair.

Some f

but the summer of 1959 was

oss of outside fishermen, Se”

By 1959, none of the salmon

eezing of halibut and king c1

dovia salmon fish-

canneries in Seldovia

ab took place,

very quiet. Mhen Port Graham’s cannery burned

in 1960, salmon canning again returned to Seldovia, but the fledging crab

and shrimp processing industry promised to return Seldovia to its former

position of prominence. Crab was a year round resource, and once again
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everyone was

In the early

employed and housing was impossible to find.

1960’s, while Seldovia was grappling with water, sewer,

and harbor problems, a major disaster struck the area. At first, it ap-

peared as though the Good Friday Earthquake had barely affected Seldovia.

But when the fall tides came, it became apparent that the land around

Seldovia  had sunk, and water inundated the boardwalk and waterfront bui’

ings. Federal funds, administered by the State of Alaska, were availab

to Seldovia to repair the damage. Seldovia residents were faced with a

choice between raising the boardwalk and buildings or tearing down the

d-

e

boardwalk and filling the area with rock. The latter alternative, called

urban renewal, required buying out the property owners affected. The can-

neries supported this choice. In fact, the canneries maintained that with-

out urban renewal, they would abandon Seldovia. The townspeople split,

but in the end urban renewal won.

The Alaska State I-1ousing Authority bought the shoreline property, and

after the canneries received

dozers moved in and buried o“

peared, replaced by a dusty ~

their money, all but one left. The bull-

d Seldovia. Its boardwalk and charm disap-

gravel pad and road. !Iany people moved away

from Seldovia, and of those who stayed, many old friends became enemies

because of the project. “Before urban renewal there were five seafood

processors with a labor force of 200, and now there is one employing 60”

(Sherwood, 1974, P. 210). It would take ten years for Seldovia to recover.

For a description of the urban renewal controversy and effects, see

Sherwood (1974). A general description of Seldovia  can be found in

Pedersen and Pedersen (1976) and Reed (1978).
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Like Seldovia, Port Graham’s welfare in the 20th century has been tied

to the f’

played a

from the

shing industry. The cannery, constructed in 1912, apparently

major role in the origin of Port Graham. Attracting Natives

surrounding area, including English Bay, the cannery has been

a significant agent of change for

Graham. The cannery also solidif”

the ?ocal economy. Both in Port (

the Native cannery village of Port

ed, if it did not

raham ancf English

summer activity associated with commercial fishing

traditional subsistence hunting, trapping, and fish-

introduce, cash in

Bay, the intense

s replaced by more

ng during the other

months.

Describing the Natives of Port Graham in the 1930’s, Nielsen (1948) wrote

that because of years of intermarriage, there were no pure bloods left,

and that most of the traditional customs had disappeared. Not only the

fur traders of the Russian and American period, but also the cannery was

responsible for this condition. Incoming cannery crews represented a

diverse background, with Chinese, Swedes, and Filipinos apparently lead-

ing the list. Additional intermarriage added to the already mixed popu-

lation of Russians, Aleuts, and Eskimos. Alcohol and disease also came

with the newcomers, and Nielsen considered alcohol abuse the biggest

problem in Port Graham. The cannery and fishing money provided the nec-

essary cash to buy the booze, and the stores and saloons of Seldovia,  just

14 miles away, supplied the spirits themselves.

Both the cannery and the school, first built in 1932, caused significant

change in Port Graham. Because of the cannery, the white man had always

been present in this village, and, according to local residents, the
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whites continually laughed at the Natives and put them down because they

spoke their own language and had different customs. Also, during the first

half of the 20th century, school administrators and teachers in Alaska

enacted very ethnocentric policies toward the Native peoples. The effect

was a tremendous pressure to conform to the white ways. Perhaps the most

severe tactics were those used in the schools where the Native language

was forbidden and only English was accepted. Thus, the Native children

spoke one language at school and another at home. An elderly man in Port

Graham summed up the situation when he said,

Before the Russians came, we were born into our own customs.
Since the Russians and whitemen arrived, we have had two lives.
Born as a Native into the American life, we must therefore learn
our own way of life and language and also the American way. This
is very confusing. . . especially for the children. They learn
one way at school, and another at home, At school they were
punished for doing what they learned at home. Thus, we live in
two worlds.

Similar pressures impacted Native residents of English Bay, Tyonek, Ninil-

chik, and Seldovia.

This

fold

constant contact with and pressure from another culture had a two-

effect on the Native people of Port Graham. First, the continual

scorn from outsiders made many of the Natives timid and shameful. They

were made to think many of their traditional customs were somehow in-

ferior. Second, the contact situation in Port Graham forced the two

groups to learn to live together peaceably. By continually being around

the”white  man, the Native of Port Graham learned about his ways and how

to deal with him more effectively, In essence, the residents of Port

Graham became a little more progressive than the villagers of English

Bay only a few miles away. English Bay remained a relatively isolated
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Native village, where the people might commercially fish or work in Port

Graham’s cannery in the summer, but during the rest of the year they re-

turned to their village and continued their valued traditional way of

life.

A major event impacted Port Graham in 1960 when the cannery burned down.

Whitney-Fidalgo shifted their cannery operation to a less efficient can-

nery in Seldovia, but the events after the 1964 earthquake led to its

closure. The cannery in Port Graham was not rebuilt until 1968. The

eight years that no cannery existed in Port Graham were hard ones for the

residents. Their economic base had suddenly disappeared, and many people

moved al

economy

As one <

lay to seek employment elsewhere. The lack of cash in the local

made living hard and greatly affected subsistence activities.

ocal explained, theirs is a “cash-flow type subsistence; we need

50% money.” It costs money to buy the equipment necessary for subsistence

hunting and fishing. The modified American way of life which developed

in Port Graham was acceptable as long as cash was available. Without

the money, life was not

came apparent after the

the cannery was rebuilt

easy. Port Graham’s reliance on its cannery be-

fire, and most people gradually returned after

in 1968.”

English Bay also grew to depend on a certain amount of cash, but due to

its isolation, lack of local cannery, and an effort by res

tain a continuity with past customs, this village had rema

tional than neighboring Port Graham. In the 1890’s, a new

dents to re-

ned more tradi-

!?ussian Church

was built in both English Bay and Seldovia. The social life revolved

around the church. In 1958, the BIA built a school in English Bay. The
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1964 earthquake damaged many homes, and in 1964-5, the BIA built 16 new

houses to replace those destroyed by the earthquake (Svendsen,  1972, P.

6). In the 1970’s, when faced with OCS Lease Sale Cl, English Bay vigor-

ously opposed it (See U.S. Dept. of Interior, BLM, Alaska OCS Office,

1976, Vol. 2, P. 232-280). The villagers valued their traditional cultural

patterns more than any potential benefits from development.

Ninilchik,  only accessible by sea for years, remained relatively isolated

until the construction of the Sterling Highway in 1951. !Jith no deep

water port, the larger ships bypassed this small community, but Ninilchik ’s

pretty setting caught the eye of many adventurers and prospectors, and

some of them settled there. Before the construction of the highway, most

of the residents lived in the village townsite. The community had a

school which taught Russian and a Russian Orthodox Church. After World

War II, many new comers came to the area to homestead 160 acre tracts of

land, and the community began to spread out into the surrounding country-

side. After the highway was built, more homesteaders arrived, and these

newcomers slowly began to dominate the community. They claimed much of

the good land along the highway, carried a mild air of being just a little

better than the local Creole residents, and became leading citizens in

the community. Recent events which impacted Ninilchik include the fire

which destroyed the cannery in the spring of 1979, and the massive numbers

of sports fishermen who flock to the area in the summer. Both of these

occurrences will be discussed in the next section, For a profile on

Ninilchik, see Gi’

Since 1971, ANCSA

lette (1978a) and Dimmick (1976).

has significantly affected all five of the smaller
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coastal communities. As Port Graham, English Bay, and Tyonek are mainly

Native communities, the effect of ANCSA has been primarily political and

economic. But in Ninilchik and Seldovia, which have a character similar

to other rural, white frontier fishing towns, ANCSA has had an interesting,

though understandable, social impact. In these two communities, a high

degree of intermarriage between races coupled with local discriminatory

pressures led to a trend to de-emphasize Native heritage and ethnicity.

In Seldovia,  most people acted white. In Ninilchik,  those with Native

background stressed their Russian heritage. ANCSA revived the Native

identity when it became a means to receive valuable resources. For a

full discussion of this phenomenon see Reed (1978).’ Though these social

impacts of ANCSA are most evident in Seldovia  and Ninilchik,  white-Native

relations have also changed in the other villages. These and other ANCSA

effects will be discussed in the various impact categories.

Despite the disruption caused by the Russian and American traders, trap-

pers, prospectors, and adventurers in the 18th, 19th, and early 20th

centuries, Tyonek managed to essentially remain a traditional Tanaina

village. Relatively little intermarriage took place when compared with

Ninilchik and Seldovia,  and few, if any, of the Euro-Americans settled

permanently in Tyonek. The fur bearing animals and the fur market were

in decline. The area offered neither a deep water harbor nor a particu-

larity abundant run of salmon when compared with

let. Apparently, few people were interested in

for a handful of Tanaina Indians to whom the reg”

neighboring residents of Kustatan moved to Kenai

other areas of Cook In-

iving in the area, except

on was home. When the

in the early 20th cen-

tury, Tyonek became the only settlement on the west coast of Cook Inlet.

180



By Presidential Order, the village of Tyonek and the surrounding 26,917

acres became the Moquawkie Indian Reservation ~n 1915. Later, under the

Indian Reorganization Act of 1934 (amended for LIlaska in 1936), the Native

Village of Tyonek became

cil became the governing

a federally chartered corporation. The IRA Coun-

body for the village and the reservation lands.

Prior to the 1960’s, routine subsistence tasks coupled with commercial

fishing dominated Tyonek ?ife. Apparently, white encroachment (Anchorage

is only 40 air miles away) on hunting and fishing grounds dw

resources. For whatever reason, poverty beset Tyonek in the

The BIA administered social programs to aid the community.

ndled food

1930’s.

n the 1950’s,

reduced salmon runs led to a territorial law which reduced commercial

salmon fishing to two days a week. The new law and the lack of subsistence

fish plunged Tyonek into even more poverty, and in the winter of 1955,

only an emergency airlift of food saved the villagers.

Prior to 1964, little differentiated Tyonek from many other isolated

Native villages in Alaska. The quality of life remained poor, with sub-

standard housing, poor diet, and a lack of water and sewer facilities.

As many as 13 persons lived in a single room shack, sometimes sleeping in

shifts. But, in the past two decades, four events have had significant

impacts on the residents of Tyonek. Tyonek has already experienced the

effects from development .through: (1) royalties received from oil and

gas leases on reservation land in 1964; (2) the construction of a large

chip mill facility near the village; (3) the implementation of ANCSA,

and the consequences it had on former Indian Reserves; and (4) prelimi-

nary planning related to the Beluga coal field development (see Battelle
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and CH2MHill,  1979).

In 1964, Tyonek, with the assistance of some Anchorage attorneys, sold

oil and gas rights under reservation lands for $12.9 million. Approximately

3(IO people would share in this windfall (including 100 who lived off the

reservation land). Tyonek wanted to direct its own planning and develop-

ment and to manage the money from the sale with a minimum of BIA inter-

ference. The BIA cooperated, and Tyonek had the opportunity to establish

its own priorities and programs. The Tyonek Village Council formed the

Tyonek Management Corporation, and in addition to undertaking many profit

orient”ed ventures, the Council began a program to improve living conditions

for community residents. Tyonek money built and furnished 59 new homes,

improved the streets and airstrip, installed a community water system,

built a guesthouse and store, and helped finance a new school. Among

other investments, Tyonek made a loan to the Alaska Federation of Natives,

which organized to fight for Native land claims. The village made busi-

ness investments in Anchorage and developed a Tyonek power plant (fueled

by local natural gas).

Then, the expected royalties from the oil companies failed to materialize,

and in 1969, the gas wells running the $4 million dollar power plant sanded

up. Other unfortunate setbacks befell Tyonek, and continual pressure from

entrepreneurs made Tyonek residents very supicious  of outsiders. For a

discussion of the effects of the oil money on Tyonek see Rapoport (n.d.).

Though education, health, and living conditions improved, the instant wealth

had failed to free Tyonek from dependence on governmental social programs.

Other than commercial fishing, permanent employment in the village remained

minimal.
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Population and Demography

TOTAL POPULATION/REGIONAL CONTEXT

The Kenai-Cook Inlet Census Division as a whole dramatically increased

from 6,097 persons in 1960 to 14,250 persons in 1970 (a change of 134%),

and to 22,271 persons in 1978 (a change of 56% over 1970). This repre-

sents a change of 265% from 1960 to 1978 (Table 7 ). The largest por-

tion of this population increase occurred in the Kenai-Soldotna  area

and is attributable to immigration closely related to onshore construc-

tion activities of hydrocarbon development (MSNWHRPI, 1976, P. 191).

The aggregate population of the five smaller coastal communities in this

study actually decreased from 1,033 persons in 1960 to 968 persons in

1970, but then rose to a 1978 high of 1,605 persons by precinct or 1,315

persons by community. The reader is cautioned about the use of 1978

data in this report. In a special census conducted for the Kenai Pen-

insula Borough in 1978, the U. S. Census Bureau qathered statistics by

election precinct for all communities except the five first class cities

in the Borough (including Seldovia). Thus, the figures for Tyonek,

English I?ay, Port Graham, and Ninilchik  are for election precincts and

therefore incompatible with 1960 and 1970 census data based on community

boundaries. A comparison of the size of these four precincts with that

of the corresponding community reveals that the English Bay precinct is

small and essentially composed of English Bay. Therefore, the popula-

tion of 110 is probably quite accurate. On the other hand, the Tyonek,

Port Graham, and Ninilchik precinct boundaries are rather large and

certainly represent a population larger than the communities themselves.
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1960
% of
Total

Pop Pop

Tyonek 187 3.1
English Bay 78 1.3
Port Graham 139 2.3
Ninilchik 169 2.8
Seldovia 460 7.5— .

1,033 17.0%

Table? Population of Five Smaller Coastal Communities
in the Kenai-Cook  Inlet Census Division 1960-78

1970
% of
Total

Pop Pop

232 1.6
58 .4

107 .8
134 .9
437
m’ %%

Precinctl
1978

% of
Total

Pop Pop

310 1.4
110 .5
230 1.0
470 2.1

Author 2

1978
% of
Total

Pop Pop

270 1.2
110 .5
175
275 1:!

485 2.2 485 2.2—  —
1,605 7.2% 1,315 5.9%

% Changel ‘% Change 1 % Changez % Changez

1960-78 1970-78 1960-78 1970-78
(78 Pre- (78 Pre- Authoris Author’s

ci net ci net Estimate Estimate
Data) m

65.8 33.6 44.4 16.4
41.0 8.9.7 41.0 89.7
65.5 115.0 25.9 63.6

178.1 250.8 62.7 105.2
5.4 11.0 5 . 411.0

55.4% m% 27.3% 35.9%

A

m Kenai-Cook 6,097 100.0% 14,250 100.0% 22,271 100.0% 22,271 100.0% 265.3% 56.3% 265 .3% 56.3%
b Inlet Census

Division

1 The 1978 census numbers for Tyonek, English Bay, Port Graham, and Ninilchik are by election precinct and
therefore incompatible with 1960 and 1970 U.S. Census Bureau data based on smaller community boundaries.

2 In order to bring the 1973 data in line for comparative purposes, the author estimated the 1978 population
for these communities. The community population estimates reflect the author’s attempt to correct for
seasonality of employment (cannery towns) and differing community boundaries used by census takers.

Sources: 1960 and 1970 figures - U.S. Dept. of Commerce U.S., Census data as. cited in Rollins, 1978
1978 figures - Kenai Peninsula Borough, 1979; ~,S. Department of Commerce, 1979.



*

In order to compare 1978 data with previous census numbers, the author

estimated the 1978 population for these three communities.

In estimating the 1978 community population, the chance for error is

greater for Port Graham and Ninilchik  than Tyonek. Port Graham’s pop-

ulation soars in the summer due to a fish processing plant located there.

Population statistics vary depending on when the survey is made and

whether or not the statistician included the cannery workers. Ninilchik,

too, is the site of a fish processing facility, but it also

corporate highway community that extends nearly 30 miles a“

Sterling Highway. It is therefore very difficult to determ

exactly the 1960 and 1970 census boundaries were.

As shown in Table 7 , the total 1978 population of the five

is an unin-

ong the

ne where

coastal

communities makes up less than 6% by community or 7.2% by precinct of

that of the Kenai-Cook  Inlet Census Division as a whole. In 1960, the

smaller communities accounted for 17% of the region’s population, but

since then the growth rate in other areas of the Borough has exceeded

that of the five smaller study communities.

When one analyzes the rate of population increase on the Kenai Peninsula

over the past two decades, it becomes apparent that while the smaller

coastal communities in no way matched the phenomenal growth exhibited

by the Kenai-Cook Inlet Census Division as a whole (especially in the

1960’s), they are showing new signs of growth in the 1970’s. This

growth appears to be caused by fishing and fish processing and natural

increases (all five communities), tourism and recreation (Ninilchik and
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Seldovia),  desired benefits related to ANCSA (Port Graham and English

Bay), and the desire for a village or rural lifestyle (all communit~es)

Based on precinct data for 1978, the rate of growth in the smaller com-

munities during the 1970’s is greater than that of the entire census

division (Table 7 ). Using the more conservative community population

estimates, the percent of growth for these communities during the first

eight years of this decade is nearly 36%, while that of the region is

56%.

POPULATION COMPOSITION

According to the 1970 Census ethnic breakdown, 1,098 persons or 7.7%

of the total Kenai-Cook Inlet Census Division population of 14,250 per-

sons belong to a category which includes mainly Alaska Natives (Indians,

Eskimos, and Aleuts). The five smaller coastal communities dealt with

in this study represent 531 persons or nearly 50% of the total 1970

Alaska Native population in the entire Census Division. By 1978, the

population hadincrease.dto  22,271 (an increase of 8,021 over 1970),

while the number of Alaska Natives only grew 46 persons to 1,144 (a

drop to 5.1% of the total population). Thus, the proportion of Alaska

Natives in the Census Division

residents grows more rapidly.

is decreasing as the number of white

This regional growth appears to be caused

by an influx of new white residents associated with oil and gas develo-

pment.

The regional trend of more whites does not necessarily represent popu-

lation patterns in each community. For example, in English Bay and
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Port Graham, the only communities for which comparative data is avail-

able, the total number of Native inhabitants increased from 149 in 1970

to 258 in 1977 (Table 8 ). This represents an increase of 109 Native

residents in these two villages. The Census Bureau’s figures show an

increase of only 46 Natives in the entire Census Division between 1970

and 1978, while over twice that many are reported for just these two

Native villages from 1970 to 1977. The discrepancy may be due to poor

data or shifts in Native population from one cowmunity to another, but

it appears that while the Kenai Peninsula on the whole is becoming pro-

portionately more white, this trend does not apply to the predominantly

Native villages.

The villages of Tyonek, English Bay, and Port Graham are predominantly

Native communities. Tyonek, a traditional Tanaina Athapaskan Indian

village had a 1970 population comprised of over 95% Natives. The

traditional Native villages of Port Graham and English Bay were also

both overwhelmingly Native in racial composition in 1970 (Table 8 ).

Data for 1977 in these two villages indicate that both the number of

Native residents and the proportion of Natives over whites have in-

creased since 1970 (Table 8 ). The trend of primarily Natives living

in these three villages has persisted since records were first kept

(Petrov, 1884; Porter, 1893).

*’
Both Ninilchik  and Seldovia are multi-ethnic communities with rich

histories that combine nineteenth century Native settlements, Russian

fur traders, and twentieth century commercial fishing. According to
a

1970 census information, both communities are predominantly white
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Table 8 : Composition  of Population by Race and Sex
of Smaller Coastal Communities

Tyonek, Alaska

1970

RACE SEX PERCENT OF TOTAL
Male Fema 1 e Total

White 2 4 6 2.6

Negro o 0 ’ 0 0

Indian 119 97 216 93

Aleut 2 3 c. p~

Eskimo O 0 0 0

Other 4 1 5 2.2

TOTAL 127 105 232 100

English Bay, Alaska

1970

White 3 2 5 8.6

Negro o 0 0 0

Indian o 0 0 0

Aleut 33 20 53 91.Q

Eskimo o 0 0 0

Other o 0 0 0

TOTAL 3 6 22 58 100.

1977 (North Pacific Rim Health Department)

Native 100 94.3

Non-Native 6 5.7

TOTAL 106 100.
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Table 8: (Continued)

Port Graham, Alaska

1970

RACE SEX PERCENT OF TOTAL

Male Female Total

White 4 7 11 10.3

Negro o 0 0 0

Indian o 0 0 0

Aleut 51 45 96 89.7

Eskimo o 0 0 0

Total 55 52 107 100.
*

1977 (North Pacific Rim Health Department)

Native 158 89.8

Non-Native 18 1o.2

TOTAL 176 100.

Ninilchik,  Alaska

1970

I/h i te 66 50 116 86.6

Negro o 0 0 0

Indian o 1 1 .7

Al eut 6 g 15 11.2

Eskimo o 2 2 1.5

Other o 0 0 0

TOTAL 72 62 134 100.



Table 8 : (continued)

Seldovia,  Alaska
1970 Census

RACE SEX % OF TOTAL—

Male Female Total

Nhi te 185 114 299 68.4

Negro o 0 0 0

Indian 14 20 34 7.s

Aleut 38 31 69 15.8

Eskimo 4 1 5 1.1

Other 23 7 30 6.9

TOTAL 264 173 437 100

~ (Green et al. 1977: Table 116)

RACE % OF TOTAL

I/hi te 74.3

Negro o

Indian .7

Aleut 11.8

Eskimo .7

Native, not specified 7.2

Other (Asian) 5.3

TOTAL 100

1978 (Special Census)

MRA % OF TOTAL

Male Female Total

14hite 187 160 347 71.5

Negro o 0 0 0

Other 66 72 138 28.5

TOTAL 253 232 485 100

Sources:

University of Alaska, Institute of
Social, Economic and Government
Research. September 1973. Age and
Race by Sex Characteristics of Alaska’s
Village Population. Alaska Review
of Business and Economic Conditions,
Vol. X, No. 2, College, Alaska;
?Iorth Pacific Rim Health Department,
n.d.; Green et al. 1977: Table 116;
Kenai Peninsula 8orough, 1979.
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(Table 8 ). But the ethnic composition of these two communities is

not as straightforward as the 1970 data suggests. For example, Ninil-

chik, which began as a Russian Creole (mixture of Russian and Native)

community in the nineteenth century, later attracted additional Indians,

Aleuts, and Euro-Americans. Continual intermarriage resulted in a very

ethnically mixed community, but one with a strong Russian tradition.

In the twentieth century, people of mixed descent called themselves Rus-

sian rather than Native because the latter were often looked down upon

by more recent white arrivals. Thus, the 1970 racia’

might include many persons of mixed descent as white

possibility can be found in ANCSA enrollment figures

that

four

62 Natives were residing in Ninilchik in 1976.

composition data

Support for this

which indicate

This is nearly

times as many Natives as were reported in the 1970 census. (Again,

the reader is cautioned about the potential discrepancy in boundaries

used by the 1970 census and later surveys).

Table 8 shows that Seldovia’s  population in the 1970’s ranged from

68% to 74% white. The three different surveys seem to be fairly com-

patible in their findings. But a recent study in Seldovia (Reed, 1978)

states that the 1978 population of 530 is made up of 47fi whites, 35%

Natives, and 18% Asians, These figures indicate that there are more

Natives and Asians and less whites in Seldovia than shown in Table 8.

ANCSA enrollment figures, which show 144 Natives residing in Seldovia

in 1976, tend to support Reed’s data. Like Ninilchik, Seldovia’s

population has been greatly mixed through intermarriage over the years.

Also, many Seldovia residents who in the past acted white to conform

to community social pressures, turned out to be !!ative once ANCSA pro-
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Table 9 : Population by .4ge and Sex of Smaller Coastal Connnunities

English Bay

1970 Census 1976 Census (OCS)
Age Group /+ale Female Total ~i of Total Age Grou~ !!ale Female Total I of Total

Under 5 35 8 13.8 5 & under 3 10 18 19.5

5 -9 3 2 5 8.6 6-10 6 8 14 15.2

10- 14 9 2 11 19.0 11 - 15 72 9 9.8

15- 19 4 2 6 10.3 16 - 18 4 4 8 8.7

20- 24 1 2 3 5.2 19 - 25 10 3 13 14.1

25 - 34 10 3 13 22.4 26 - 35 7 6 13 14.1

35- 44 1 2 3 5.2 36 - 46 6 4 10 10.3

45 - 54 2 2 4 6.9 47 - 55 2 “ 1 3 3.3

55 - 64 2 3 4 6.9 56 - 60 OT 1 T.1

65 L over 1 J J 1.7 Over 61 3 0 3 3.3— —  .— —
TOTAL 36 22 58 100 TOTAL 53 39 92 100

iledi an Age ?9.4 I

Port Graham

1970 Census

Age Group Male Female Total % of Total

Under 5

5-9

10 - 14

15 - 19

20 - 24

25 - 34

35 - 44

45 - 54

55 - 64

65 & Over
TOTAL

Nedian Age

6 8

8 6

7 8

3 5

2 5

9 2

9 7

3 5

5 2

27.2 19.5

14

14

15

8,

7

11

16

8

7

7
E

13.1

13.1

14.0

7.5

6.5

10.3

15.0

7.5

6.5

6.5
lm--

1976 Census (OCS)

Age Group Male Female Total % of Total

5 & under

6 - 10

11 - 15

16 - 18

19 - 25

26 - 35

36 - 46

47 - 55

56 - 60

Over 61
TOTAL

6

11

9

7

9

16

12

3

4

_7_
84

6 12

8 19

3 17

7 14

8 17

8 24

9 21

5 8

1 5

6 ~
G 150

8.0

12.7

11.3

9.3

11.3

16.0

14.0

5.3

3.3

_8J
100

4

●

e

●
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Table 9 : (continue5)

Seldovia 1970 Census Seldovia 1978 Special Census

Age Group Male Female Total 3 of Ttl Age Group Male” Female Total 2 of Ttl

Under 5 20 23 43

5 - 9 26 16 42

10 - 14 24 17 41

15 - 19 22 17 39

20 - 24 24 8 32

25 - 34 31 34 65

35 - 44 42 21 53

45 - 54 31 16 47

55 - 64 26 11 37

65 & over 18 10 Z3—
TOTAL 2; —?73 437
Median Age 30.3 26.8

9.8

9.6

9.4

8.9

7.3

14.9

14.4

10.8

8.5

6.4
100

Under 5 19 16 35 7.2

29 20 49 10,1

24 31 55 11.3

26 20 46 9.5

15 20 35 7.2

5 - 9

10 - 14

15 - 19

20 - 24

49 57 100 20.6

37 31 63 14.0

25 - 34

35 - L4

23 13 36 7.4

19 15 34 7.0

a5 - 54

55 - 64

65 & over
TOT4L
Median Age

5.612 15 ~ _— .
253 232 a,gs 100
27.3 26.4 21.0

Tyonek 1970 Census

Age GrouD Male Female Total ~ of TtlI

Ninilchik 1970 Census

Aqe Group Male Female Total % of Ttl

Under 5

5 - 9

6 8 14

14 6 20

Under 5

5 - 9

10 - 14

16 16 32

20 16 36

20 17 37

13.8

15.5

16.0

9.9

8.2

16,4

6.0

6.0

3.5

a.7
100

10.4

l@.9

16. a

7.5

2.2

9.7

9.0

15.7

6.0

_Q
100

In 12 22

8 2 Ill

10 - la
9 15 - 1~ 15 - 19

20 - 24

11 12 ?3

10 9 1920 - 24

25 - 34

1 2 3

5 8 13 25 - 34

25 - 44

18 20 38

11 3 1435 - 4A 66 12

45 - 54 14 7 21 45 - 54

55 - 64

9 5 14

5 3 5

~ ‘! 11—— —
127 i 05 222
18.6 16.6

55 - 64

65 t over
TOTAL
Median Age

4 4 8

4 7 11—— —
72 62 134
19.1 26.9

65 A over
TOTAL
Median Age

Sources: Alaska Dept. of Cmnnunity  & Regional Affairs, Oiv. of Community planning,
1974; U.S. Dept. of Interior, BLM, Alaska OCS Office, 1976; Unlver5itY
of Alaska, ISEGR, 1973; Kenai Peninsula Borough, 1979.

e
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vialed potential benefits for them to reclaim their Native heritage

(Reed, 1978; informal interview). In summary, although the villages

of Tyonek, English Bay, and Port Graham are essentially Native, the

racial composition of Ninilchik and Seldovia is mixed and for various

reasons (both historic and recent) the racial proportions in these two

multi-ethnic communities is difficult to determine.

According to 1970 census data, there were more males than females in

all five of the smaller communities. In Port Graham, Ninilchik,  and

Tyonek, males comprised 51%, 54%, and 55% respectively of the population.

In 1970, Seldovia  and English Bay had a higher proportion of males with

60% of Seldovia’s population male and 62% males in English Bay. By

1976, the ratio had changed little: 56% males and 44% female in Port

Graham and 58%male and 42% female in English Ray. In 1978, the ratio

in Seldovia  dropped to 52% males and 48% females. This shift in the

population composition by sex to more females in Seldovia  is consistent

with a similar shift in the Kenai-Cook Inlet Census Division (Alaska

Consultants, 1979a,P. 9). The increase of females in Seldovia can pos-

sibly be attributed to more women working in the sea food processing

fac

the

lities there. The ratio of more ma’es to females in all five of

communities for all the 1970’s data is typical of most Alaskan

communities.

The 1970 age distribution of the five smaller communities differs some-

what from that.of the Kenai-Cook Inlet Census Division and the State as

a whole. The 1970 median age for males in Tyonek, Ninilchik,  and English

Bay was quite young (18.6, 19.1, and 19.4 years respectively), while the
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median age for males in Port Graham and Seldovia was 27.2 and 30.3 years

respectively (Table 9 }. Census Division figures for 1970, which were

similar to Statewide numbers, showed a median age for males of 24.4 years

and 22.2 years for females. Thus, the median age for males in Tyonek,

Ninilchik, and English Bay was below the regional average. For females,

Tyonek and Port Graham fall below the Census Division as a whole with a

median age of 16.6 and 19.5 years respectively. The median age for fe-

males in Seldovia and Ninilchik was 26.8 years and 26.9 years, higher than

the Census Division as a whole.

In 1970, the proportion of

coastal communities except

persons under 15years in all of the smaller

Seldovia was much higher than the Census Divi-

sion as a whole. Port Graham, English Bay, Ninilchik, and Tyonek had the

following proportion of persons under 15years in 1970: 40.2%, 41.9~.,

41.7%, and 45.3% respectively. On’

Division average of 36.4%. Statew”

was under 15 years of age. At the

y Seldovia (28.8%) was below the Census

de, 32.3% of the population in 1970

other extreme, all communities except

English Bay have a much higher proportion of persons aged 65 years and

overthan either the Kenai-Cook  Inlet Census Division or the State, which

had an identical 2.2% of the population aged 65 and over. The percentage

of persons aged 65 and over in the smaller communities included: Ninil-

chik (8.2%), Port Graham (6.5%), Seldovia (6.4%), Tyonek (4.7%), and

English Bay(l.7%).

Based on the 1970 information, some generalizations can be made. By and

large, the population of the smaller communities, except Seldovia, is

younger than the rest of the region. The percentage of persons under 15
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years in all communities, except Seldovia, is much higher than either the

State of the Kenai-Cook Inlet Census Division. Also, the proportion of

older people in these five communities is greater than Statewide or re-

gional figures. These findings confirm visual impressions when one visits

many Native villages in Alaska. There are usually an overwhelmingly num-

ber of young children and more elderly people than in more urban areas of

Alaska.

If any age group appears small in the 1970 census, it is the proportion

of persons between 20-24 (Table 9 ). This could be caused by many young

people leaving the community in search of better employment opportunities.

When the 25-34 age group is added, the proportion of persons in the 20-34

age group brings three of the communities in line with regional statis-

tics. Only Port Graham and Ninilchik,  with 16.8% and 11.9% in the 20-34

group, fall below the Census Division figure of 23.27 for this age group.

Comparative data for subsequent years (1976 and 1978) indicates a rise in

the 20-34 age group in English Bay, Port Graham, and Seldovia. This fol-

lows a regional trend for the Kenai Peninsula as a whole.

is available for Ninilchik and Tyonek). Though the reasons

crease in the Kenai-Cook  Inlet region are attributed to an

No later data

for this in-

nmigration of

people related to increased job opportunities (Alaska Consultants, 1979a

P. 11), in the villages, the rise in this age group is probably more ac-

curately associated with a desire to participate in both ANCSA benefits

and the village way of life.
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COMMUNITY TRENDS

*

As shown in Table 10, the population of each

fluctuated sporadically over the years since

the current population is larger than at any

of the five communities has

1880, but in nearly all cases,

time in the past. In recent

decades, all five communities have grown in size, especially in the 1960’s

and 1970’s (Table 10). Some of the changes in population in the various

communities are discussed below.

Tyonek’s 1880 population of 117 was comprised of 109 Tanaina Athapaskan

Indians, 2 whites, and 6 Creoles (Petrov, 188Ll). In 1890, Porter (1893)

reported all 115 residents were Indian. Tyonek’s population remained

stable until the first few decades of the twentieth century, and by 1920

it had dropped substantially to a low of 58 persons (Table lO). This re-

duction in population can evidently be attributed to widespread influenza

epidemics that eradicated large segments of Alaska’s Native population

during the first two decades of the 1900’s (Tranter, 1972, P. 10). Many

independent Euro-American traders, miners, and prospectors entered Cook

Inlet during the beginning of the twentieth century and increased the Na-

tives’ exposure to unfamilar diseases. Also, the fur prices dropped

sharply in 1897 creating an additional hardship on the village of Tyonek.

Since 1930, Tyonek’s population has grown steadily and is presently at an

all time high of 270 persons.

The populations of Port Graham and English Bay are also larger now than

at any time in the past. Located only four miles from Port Graham, English

Bay is the older of the two communities and is included in both the 1880

and 1890 census. T!o further population data is available for English
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Table 10 Population of Smaller Coastal Communities

1880
1890
1900
1910
1920
1930
1940
1950
19f30

A 1970Locm 1976
1977
1978 (Precinct ~
1978 (Communit}

I!!.!2&
117
115
107
n.d.

?:
136
132
187
232
n.d
n.d.
310
2705

English Bay

1%
n.d.
n.d.
n.d.
107
48
75
78

110
1105

Port Graham

n.d.
n.d.
n.d.
n.d.
47

n.d.
93

1:;
107
1501
1763
230
n.d.

Ninilchik

:;
n.d.
n.d.

1!:
132

1;;
134
n.d.

“;i:”
n.d.

$eldovia

74
99

149
173
258
379
410
437
460
437
6322
n.d.
584
4856

Sources: 1880 - 1370 figures --U.S. Department of Commerce, U.S. Census data as cited in Rollins. 1978
1976 -lu.s. t)ept. of Interior, BLM, Alaska OCS Office, 1976;zGreen et al., 19777

31977
Table 130

41978
- North Pacific Rim Health Department, n.d.

>recinct) - Kenai Peninsula Bo ough,
t

1.979; U.S. Department of Commerce, 1979
1978 uommunity) -5Author’s Estimate; Kenai Peninsula Borough, 1979

Note: n.d. me:: no data.
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Bay until 1930 when its population

that of 1890. Early data for Port

is reported to be 107, identical with

Graham is also sketchy, and it is pos-

9 sible that due to their close proximity and early history, often the two

villages were counted together. It is not until 1940 that both villages

are finally reported individually. By that time, Port Graham’s population

9 is much larger than that of English Bay. This is not surprising, as by

then, Port Graham had been the site of a fish cannery for nearly thirty

years.

English Bay’s 1940 population of 48 persons

only rose to 78 in 1960. The apparent drop

e
consistent with other on-site surveys which

grew to 75 by 1950, and then

to 58 persons in 1970 is not

placed the 1970 village popu-

lation at 78 and the 1972 figure at 77 (Svendsen, 1972, P. 24). If the

latter figures are used, then the population of English Bay barely moved
●

from 1950 to 1970. Since 1970, the village population has increased sig-

nificantly to its current level of 110. This increase is apparently due

to many young people choosing to remain in or return to English Bay rather
a

than live in more urban areas. As one young villager commented,

●

We don’t have a problem with young Ieaving. ..they are coming
instead. If one is born here, he has a good deal. He can
get a free lot, and one can live in a village for a long time
with little money. You can’t do that in Anchorage.

Anticipated benefits related to ANCSA have also possibly added to English

Bay’s population increase in the 1970’s. Many births have occurred in

● the village in recent years, and in 1976, nearly 20%of English Bay’s

population was under 5years of age (Table 9 ).

9 Pcirt Graham’s population grew to 139 in 1960, but then dropped to 107
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in 1970. Because Port Graham’s cannery burned in 1960, the vi?lage’s

population probably declined to 70 or 80 during the 1960’s (informal

interview). ldhitney-Fidalgo  Seafoods, Inc. rebuilt the cannery in 1968.

Therefore, the 1970 population would be expected to be less as the village

had not yet totally responded to

moved back to this cannery town,

was reported to be 176 (Table 10

the new cannery. In time, many families

and in 1977

. Thus, pol

the first seven years of the 1970’s. In add

fishing opportunities offered by the cannery

hoped for ANCSA benefits also contributed to

the village’s population

t Graham had grown by 65% in

tion to the employment and

increased fish runs and

Port Graham’s growth in the

1970’s. The population of Port Graham fluctuates greatly during the

year as the cannery brings in workers in the summer months.

‘ Ninilchik and Seldovia were both reported in the 1880 census. Seldovia

grew primarily as a fishing town, while Ninilchik,  apparently first es-

tablished as an agriculture community, later became more fishing oriented.

Ninilchik’s  population increased steadily over the years, but dropped

noticeably in 1950. This seems inconsistent with other information, as

many homesteaders arrived in the 1940’s. Perhaps Morld War 11 had a neg-

ative effect on the community. The increase in population to a high of

169 by 1960 is accounted for by the construction of the Sterling Highway

connecting Ninilchik with Anchorage in the early 1950’s. Additional

steaders followed on the new road. The reduction of residents to 131

1970 might possibly be explained by the different boundaries used by

sus takers. Also, by this time, many people had moved from the orig”

home-

in

cen-

nal

Ninilchik  townsite to the surrounding hillsides. The 1978 population data

reflects the larger Ninilchik  precinct which stretches along the Sterling
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Highway nearly 30 miles from Happy Valley to Clam Gulch. The 500 or so

people in the Ninilchik precinct are scattered throughout the area, and
●

more people are moving in all of the time (informal interview). Many work

on the North Slope or on the oil platforms in Cook Inlet. In the summer,

the population of Ninilchik nearly doubles because of the influx of cannery
m

workers and fishermen.

Seldovia’s population has long been tied to the ups and downs of the fish-
*

ing industry. Growing rapidly in the first three decades of the twentieth

century, the town’s population slowed down by 1940 and only increased min-

imally between 1940 and 1970. In fact, between 1960 and 1970, Seldovia’s
e

population decreased due to a series of events precipitated by the 1964

earthquake. The exodus of 3 or 4 canneries after the earthquake had a

negative impact on the community, causing many fishermen and their families
●

to leave. In the 1970’s, Seldovia’s  population first rose as a result of

increased logging activity in the area, and then dropped again when this

industry declined. The 197’6 population of 632 (Table 10) is a summer fig-
●

ure (higher than winter due to fishing and tourism), and also apparently

reflects the height of the logging operation. The population dropped

●
again when the mill at Jakalof Bay closed in late 1977. Many community

residents feel that the 1978 figure of 485 persons is low, however.

e
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Sociocultural Impact Categories

ECONOMIC ADAPTATIONS

Current Employment Trends and Concerns

The sociocultural systems of the five smaller coastal communities are sup-

ported by a limited economic base. Though the economic opportunities vary

somewhat among communities, commercial fishing and sea food processing are

the main industries in all five communities. Except in Seldovia,  where

crab and shellfish are processed, the fishing economies of these communi-

ties depend mainly upon slamon. As a result, employment opportunities

are highly seasonal, and a lack of jobs during the winter characterizes

most of these communities. Seldovia, Ninilchik, and Port Graham have fish

and shellfish processing plants.

Other sectors of the economy important in the smaller coastal fishing com-

munities include government, tourism and recreation, and logging. In the

Native villages, a growing dependence on government expenditures provides

some economic stability. Tourism and recreation is important to the

Sterl

cant

Port

they

ing Highway community of Ninilchik, could potentially have a signifi-

impact on Seldovia, and is presently not welcomed in English Bay,

Graham, or Tyonek. Once these three villages have decided both how

want to develop and how

tourism may be encouraged in

village economies. Past and

they will control and manage such development,

the future as a means to improve the local

ongoing timber operations affect all five com-

munities, especially in relation to lands claimed under ANCSA. Except for

Ninilchik, where some locals work on the platforms or at Prudhoe Bay, cur-

rent o

of the

1 and gas industry activities have a minimal effect on the economies
9

smaller coastal communities.
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The typical economy in one of the smaller coastal communities includes

a heavy emphasis on commercial fishing and sea food processing, seasonal

employment on local construction projects, part-time and seasonal work re-

lated to local timber operations, and a “few employment positions such as

storekeeper, postmaster, health aid, bilingual teacher, teacher’s aid,

school janitor, and village council clerk. Except for a few positions,

government expenditures provide the money for most of these jobs. Typical

government monies spent in the local economies include: Comprehensive

Employment Training Act of 1973 (C.E.T.A. ) funds for

and employment; Johnson O’Malley  funds for bilingual

Indian Self-Determination and Educational Assistance

temporary training

teachers and aids;

Act funds for local

government improvement and clerical work; BIA funds for employment assis-

tance, housing improvement, and other social services; Public Health Ser-

vice funds, either administered directly by PHS or through the non-profit

corporations, for health aids, health services, and public facilities;

public assistance monies; and E.D.A. grants. These program expenditures

comprise a significant amount of the economic base in the smaller communi-

ties. “In 1979, the per capita value of federal spending on programs

for Native benefit was approximately $4,000” (Gorsuch, 1979, P. 148). The

better paying jobs, such as school teachers, are usually held by non-Native

transients, who work

In the predominantly

ment are problems

base and lack of “

round jobs in the

the cash economy,

in the community for a while and then transfer.

Native villages, both unemployment and underemploy-

great concern to the residents. The limited economicof

ocal economic opportunity result in few permanent, year

community. The villagers, now firmly entrenched in

have few of the skills and education necessary to

compete in the white job market. Cultural and language differences also
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add to the problem. Thus, Native unemployment is different than seasonal

unemployment among skilled whites or white unemployed persons who choose

to live on the land without much cash. In addition, jobs often conflict

with the fishing season, and usually the Native, to whom fishing is cul-

turally important, chooses to fish rather than remain employed.

Full time, permanent employment also often represents a conflict with the

casual, day to day subsistence lifestyle. In an area of relatively abundant

resources such as Cook Inlet, the Natives traditionally only harvested

what they felt they couJd realistically use. No effort was made to horde

an overabundance of food. As the seasons changed, and one food source

disappeared, another would take its place. Thus, the subsistence lifestyle

was flexible. Even the introduction of cash during the American fur trade

period did not drastically alter this approach to life. Though cash upset

the economy, and store bought foods entered the system, the work performed

to earn the cash (trapping and fishing) was still something to which the

Native was familar. But when it became necessary to have a full time job

to earn the cash, a conflict with a more casual lifestyle developed. Work-

ing every day for money often conflicts with a way of life where hunting

and trapping continued until an adequate food supply was acquired and maybe

did not resume again until the food supply had dwindled. This conflict,

combined with the lack of education and skills required to get jobs, and

the lack of economic opportunity in the villages, often results in a high

unemployment rate and a dependence on welfare and government programs.

Often, this condition may lead to depression and boredom, which in turn

may result in alcohol abuse and other social health problems.
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Employment opportunities in Tyonek are derived mainly from fishing, govern-

ment programs, and the nearby timber chip mill. For a number of reasons

(discussed below) relatively few Tyonek residents work in the chip mill.

Consequently, fishing and government sponsored programs form the basis of

Tyonek’s economy. As commercial fishing is seasonal and most of the gov-

ernment related employment is temporary, underemployment and unemployment

are major problems in Tyonek. Thus, Tyonek’s good fortune in the 1960’s

did not enable it to escape employment problems. Its economy remains

similar to that

limited to fish

Thirty-three

to the Kenai

nets and the

mately 60 to

of other villages in Alaska, in that it is essentially

ng, is seasonal, and only provides a small income.

Tyonek residents hold limited entry fishing permits. According

Peninsula Borough (1977), 30 of these permits are for set gill

remaining 3 are for drift gill nets. As there are approxi-

70 families in Tyonek, it is apparent that not all heads of

family have limited entry permits.

In Cook Inlet, the commercial salmon season lasts only six weeks (July 1

to August 15), and the open periods vary, but they are usually limited

to two days a week. Therefore, the fishermen from Tyonek and other vil-

lages usually only leave home for a day or so at a time during the fishing

season. This manner of earning cash is compatible with values held by

many villagers as they do not like being away from their families and

village for long periods of time. More permanent employment may require

them to be gone for weeks or even months, a schedule that many of them

do not like. Consequently, employers often find themselves with a good

employee for a short period, who up and disappears one day. The employer
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cloes not understand, but the employee had earned a few dollars, became

homesick, and returned home.

Over the years, the uppper Cook Inlet has been characterized by a declin-

ing catch, mo”re pressure on the salmon, more regulations, and increasing

labor and capital demands. Only the higher price for fish has allowed

the value to fishermen to increase. Though the catch is up in recent

years, it is primarily the purse seiners and drift gill netters who make

the big catches. The catches around Tyonek, though adequate for a hard

working fisherman, have not been as large as those in other parts of the

inlet. Conflict with sports fishermen, who want to limit commercial

periods to allow more escapement, is a continuing problem for the commer-

cial fisherman in Cook Inlet. For Tyonek, an additional problem is its

lack of a local buyer. Tyonek has no cannery or freezing capability, and

often buyers are hard to find.

An approximate survey of employment in Tyonek in the spring of 1979 re-

vealed that government programs were a very important source of income

for the villagers. Of an estimated 54 people who were employed full or

part time, 38 persons or 70% of those employed worked in government re-

lated programs, 8 worked for the Tyonek Timber Company, 4 worked for the

oil company drilling on village corporation land, and 4 worked in .!nchor-

age on modular houses being constructed for Tyonek. C.E.T.A. provided

jobs for the majority of those who worked for government programs. Other

government monies were provided by the Indian Self-Determination and

Educational Assistance Act, the 91A, the Public Health Service, Johnson

O’Malley, the Kenai-Peninsula Borough, and the Village of Tyonek. The
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54 employed people in Tyonek does not include the 10 full time teachers

who work for the Kenai Peninsula Borough. These teachers, outsiders who

move in to teach temporarily, make by far the largest salaries in the

community.

In the spring of 1979, C.E.T.A.  positions represented 15 jobs or 28% of

those employed in Tyonek. The C.E.T.A. money provides training/employment

positions for 18 months with an approximate pay of .$800 per month for full

time workers. Without the C.E.T.A. money, Tyonek’s employment picture

would be even gloomier. As many of the C.E.T.A.  trainees are fishermen,

they must resign from their positions when they go fishing. Then, they

have to wait for 15 weeks to qualify for C.E.T.A. again. (A C.E.”

quirement is 15 weeks of unemployment). With a good cause a C.E.-

trainee could take time off and then return to work again without

.A. re-

.A.

waiting

the 15 weeks, but fishing is not considered an adequate cause. Villagers

consider this conflict between fishing and the government program as de-

priving them of an opportunity to make a decent wage.

When Tyonek Timber Company, a subsidiary of Kodiak Lumber Mills, constructed

a chip mill near the village, many residents hoped the plant would provide

permanent jobs for villagers after production began in 1975. The chip mill

is located on former reservation land once owned by’”the  village but now

owned by the village corporation (Tyonek Native Corporation). From time

to time, Tyonek Timber Company employs villagers, but the majority of the

workers are transients housed near the facility, Apparently, Tyonek Tim-

ber Company did not intend to hire a high percentage of non-Native tran-

sients, but many problems developed between the mill and the villagers.
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From the industry point of view, the main difficulty was keeping employees

who would report to work each day. Flexible wot-~ hours were arranged, but

apparently absenteeism and drinking problems plagued production, and with

a $30 million investment which was losing money each year, Tyonek Timber

Company needed a crew of dependable loggers and mill operators. The vil-

lagers, who required specialized training for the

illusioned with the training program. Also, they

were constraining and interfered with more tradit

activities such as hunting and fishing. The grow’

jobs, often became dis-

felt that work schedules

onal and acceptable

ng presence of outsiders

near their village was viewed with suspicion and concern. Some villagers

complained that they were harrassed by non-Natives at the plant. Others

felt the pay was too low when compared to union jobs. A shortage of gas

in the village made it difficult to get to and from the timber mill. Pos-

sibly one villager summed up the problem when he said, “Natives aren’t

loggers.” The net result is that in a village where unemployment is of

primary concern, industry builds a lumber mill within a few miles, and

for various reasons, unemployment remains a problem.

In Tyonek, relatively few jobs have resulted from ANCSPi. The village cor-

poration, Tyonek Native Corporation (TNC), has its offices in Anchorage

and

Nat’

therefore provides little direct employment to the village. Tyonek

ve Corporation leased the land to Tyonek Timber Company for its facl-

ity. Problems associated with local Native hire at the chip mill were

discussed above. A second TNC lease of land to Simasco Production Com-

pany resulted in employment for four villagers in thq spring of 1979. In

addition, commercial quantities of natural gas were discovered. Implica-

tions to the village, TNC, and Cook Inlet Region, Inc. (CIRI), who own

the subsurface estate, will be discussed later.
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With a few minor exceptions, the economies of Port Graham and English Bay

are basically similar to that of Tyonek. Employment opportunities are

scarce, seasonal, and mainly in the area of fishing and government funded

jobs. The small economic base provided by government monies discussed

earlier applies to these two villages. For a list of employment positions

in English Bay and Port Graham in 1976, see U.S. Department of Interior,

BLM, Alaska OCS Office (1976, P 326-7). Nearly all of the positions

listed are funded by government funds. Commercial fishing and the Port

Graham cannery provide the bulk of the year’s cash for the majority of

Port Graham and English Bay residents. The Port Graham cannery, the only

viable economic entity in the two villages, has had some good years re-

cently, but it only operates for two months of the year. Thus, the majority

of the people are unemployed in the winter. Port Graham has two stores

(one private and one at the cannery), while English Bay presently has none.

The cannery at Port Graham only processes salmon by canning them. When

the cannery is in full operation, it employs approximately 100 people.

Seventy five of these are locals from Port Graham and English Bay, while

the remaining 25 are from Seattle. The pay is $4.50 to $5.00 per hour

for roughly 110 days work, which yields approximately $4,500 to $5,000

per season. Most of the local employees are from Port Graham, with

lesser number from English Bay. In the past, the cannery owned the

ing vessels and leased them to the fishermen. In 1971, the cannery

a

fish-

owned

34 vessels, while 7 were locally owned and operated (Harlow,  1972, P.9).

In recent years, the cannery is selling their boats and getting out of the

boat business. Most of the boats are old and in need of repair, and many
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villagers are unhappy about the situation. Some feel that they are faced

with a predicament where either they buy an old and

cannery and fish for them for five years to pay for

because they cannot afford a boat elsewhere. In the

otten boat from the

t, or they don’t fish

spring of 1979, re-

lations between the cannery and villagers appeared further strained be-

cause of a dispute over the price paid for last year’s fish,

According to cannery officials, there are 27 fishing boats out cif Port

Graham. A Kenai Peninsula Borough (1977) study describes the 28 limited

entry permits held by Port Graham fishermen as

halibut; 1 ea herring; and 22 salmon (6 ea dr~’

4 ea set gill net). In the same study, the 7

English Bay were all for salmon (5 ea set gill

follows [Table n): 5 ea

t gill net, 12 ea seine,

imited entry permits for

net, 1 ea seine, 1 ea drift

gill net). Thus, the fishermen from English Bay are primarily set netters,

while those from Port Graham are mostly drift gill netters and seiners.

The lack of an adequate boat harbor at English Bay retards seiners or

drifters from operating out of English Bay. Residents of Port

acc~ss to the Whitney Fidalgo dock and boat storage facilities

Timber sales conducted on village corporation lands had local

Graham have

Iire clauses

(Chugach Natives, Inc. Newsletter, Vol. 4, No. 1, F.7), but due to poor

market conditions and the high costs associated with removing the timber,

the logging industry in Lower Cook Inlet has not met local expectations.

A saw mill does operate at Jakolof Bay, but apparently few of the full time

employees are from either Port Graham or English Bay. The saw mill does

use 6 to 10 villagers once a month from March to November to

ships. For this work, the villagers are guaranteed 68 hours

load logging

to load each
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Salmon Crab Halibut sm m - Bottomfish Total #
of

set drift PerZtsFishermen net seine gill

English Bay 10 5 1 1 7

Port Graham 19 4 12 6 5 1 28

Tyonek 33 30 3 33

Seldovia 62 15 9 10 54 10 2 4 1 105

Ninilchik 63 50 2 12 3 7 3 7 3 1 88—— - ——..

Source: Kenai Peninsula Borough. 1977. A Profile of the Commercial Fishing Industry. Kenai
Peninsula Elorough.  Draft. Prepared by Overall Economic Development Program Staff.
l(enai Peninsula Borough, Soldotna, Alaska.

TABLE 11-—

Number and Type of Limited Entry Permits

Held By Fishermen Livinq in the Smaller Coastal Fishing Communities

in 1975



ship (one ship per month). The rate of pay is approximately $10.50 per

hour, and if a villager loads all six ships, he can earn in excess of

$4,000. This pay is similar to the seasonal pay associated with a cannery

worker at the Port G~aham cannery, but as with so many of the few job

opportunities available to villagers, this part time, temporary employ-

ment conflicts with fishing. Though it only takes four or five days each

month to load the ship, the timing may often clash with the commercial

periods for fishing. Evidently, the majority of those who load the log-

ging ships come from English Bay. Possibly, this is because of the higher

number of drift netters and seiners at Port Graham, who have more money

invested in fishing boats and gear and therefore make sure to fish. Also,

there are four times as many limited entry permits held in Port Graham

than in English Bay. Though the population of Port Graham is larger, it

still appears that there are more permits holdersper capita in Port Graham

than

lclgg”

English Bay. If so, this would expla

ng ships at Jakolof Bay are from Engl

n why most of those who load

sh Bay.

The area around Port Graham and English Bay has the natural beauty, his-

toric background, and nearby fishing to promote and probably develop tourism

and recreation. On the other hand, a lack of hotels, stores, restaurants,

and most important, desire inhibit the growth of tourism in the area. As

is the case with Tyonek, the residents of English Bay and to a lesser ex-

tent Port Graham expressly do not want tourists and sports fishermen in

their area. The villagers enjoy and value the peace and solitude of

traditional village life without the continuous disruption from outside

airplanes, boats, and campers.
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As in Port Graham, commercial fishing and sea food processing dominate the

economies of Seldovia and Ninilchik. In Seldovia, primarily shellfish and

crab are processed, while the Seward Fisheries facility in Ninilchik mainly

freezes salmon. This year, the Ninilchik plant also processed herring

caught in Prince William Sound. Seldovia’s

stimulus from Southcentral  Timber Company’s

Bay, but logging has declined over the past

economy also receives a minor

logging operation at Jakolof

few years. Both communities

receive government expenditures for programs discussed earlier, have re-

tail stores, and are affected by tourism. Ninilchik,  located on the Sterl-

ing Highway, receives the greatest impact from tourism of all of the smal-

ler coastal communities, but the economic consequences of recreationists

and tourists are not necessarily large because most of the peple come from

Anchorage in campers, carry al? of their supplies, and only need to buy

gas. As Seldovia can only be reached by boat or air, it has not yet

been inundated by recreationists, though an increasing number of people

are beginning to learn about this picturesque community. Also, a fair

number of Ninilchik residents work on the Cook Inlet,platforms and at

Prudhoe Bay for the oil industry, and many consider the one week on fol-

lowed by one week off schedule better than having to move away from Ninil-

chik to seek other employment.

The periods of boom and bust of the fishing industry in Seldovia were dis-

cussed in a previous section, and by the mid 1960’s only one processing

plant remained in town. A short time later, logging began in the area and

helped pick up some of the slack caused by the loss of the canneries. At

first logging had a large impact on the community, with some of the log-

gers bringing in their families which resulted in a housing shortage. But
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the declining market, high cost of logging, and questionable quality of

some of the timber caused reduced operations. Fishing out of

diversified (salmon, herring, crab, shrimp, and halibut), but

processing involves crab and shellfish. Though salmon canner

be the main plants in the past, today no salmon are delivered

Seldovia is

the main

es used to

or processed

in Seldovia. The salmon fishermen deliver their fish either to Port

Graham or Homer.

The major employer in Seldovia is Pacific Pearl processing plant. This

facility employs approximately 50 to 60 workers who primarily freeze

crab for an hourly wage of between $4.17 and $5.20. Employees who work

the entire season (approximately 6 months) can earn from $8,000 to $10,000.

Thus, this plant puts approximately a half a million dollars annually into

the local econoqy in wages. In the past, Natives comprised an over-

whelming percentageof the workers in the crab plant, but today the re-

verse is true, with nearly 80% of the work force white (informal interview).

The Seldovia Native Association (SNA) recently built a second sea food

processing faci?ity in Seldovia and leased it to a Japanese firm. S & A

Packers, as it is called, primarily freezes shrimp for export to Japan.

Besides this plant., SNA is involved in timber leases and offers recreational

cabins in Seldovia Bay. Thus, the local Native organization in Seldovia

is becoming an economic force in the community.

The Kenai Peninsula Borough (1977) listed 105 limited entry permits owned

by Seldovia residents (Table 11). Fifty-four of these permits were for crab

34 for salmon (15 set gill net, 10 drift gill net, 9 seine), while the
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remaining ones were for halibut, herring, shrimp, and bottomfish. These

105 permits were held by only 62 fishermen. The number of permits issued

is not necessarily equal to the number of fishermen since one fisherman

may use several vessels, hold several permits, or several fishermen may

share the same boat. In any event, crab and salmon fishing dominate the

Seldovia fleet. In the spring of 1979, 6 crab boats kept the Pacific Pearl

plant full.

Though the fishing industry has experienced

dovia is not really a prosperous community.

ditures, the only significant employment is

some good years recently, Sel-

Other than government expen-

offered by the crab plant.

Though the fishing fleet is fairly good sized for a small town, and the

fishermen earn a decent living, most of the residents live in fairly modest

homes, and the tax base in the community is low. In 1974, the whole town

was appraised at around $3 million dollars.

In Ninilchik, 63 fishermen own 88 limited entry permits (Table n). Sal-

mon permits account for 64 of these , and the vast majority of h!inilchik

fishermen are set net fishermen. Apparently, the set netters are primarily

local residents, while those who gill net are mainly people from

the community or the state (informal interview). Thus, the Nini”

mon fishery is comprised principally of local, set net fishermen

outside

chik sal-

As one

resident said, “The local setnetters are the backbone of Ninilchik.  Me

really depend on the silver run because they come close to shore. When

we have a poor run, the whole community suffers.” Many of the fishermen

deliver their salmon to the Seward Fisheries processing plant located at

Ninilchik.
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During a normal season in recent years, Seward Fisheries employs approx-

imately 130 people in their plant at Ninilchik. The pay ranges from $5

to $9 per hour, and the typical employee earns $5,000 to$6,000 per season.

Many Ninilchik residents have worked in the cannery for 25 or 30 years,

and the money they earn during the fishing” season represents the bulk of

their income for the year. It is easy to understand why one resident said,

“Thelivelihoodof Ninilchik village depends on that plant. Without it and

without the harbor, Ninilchik  is lost.” It is also easy to understand the

dismay of the residents when the cannery burned in late May of 1979. One

lifetime Ninilchik resident said, “Ninety percent of this town revolves

around that cannery. Its going to be a very long, hard winter without it.

A long, hard winter,”

Apparently, relations between cannery personnel and Ninilchik fishermen

and cannery workers have been good in past years, and after the fire, Se-

ward Fisheries continued to try to help the locals. In past years, the

cannery would extend credit to fishermen against next years catch, store

gear, and help the fishermen

lost its plant in Ninilchik,

of salmon a day, officials p“

Fisheries

pounds

nilchik

harbor during the 1979 season and then truck the salmon to their Homer

repair their boats. Though Seward

with a capacity to process 100,000

anned to continue to buy fish at N

facility. They also planned to daily bus 12 to 15 of their best, long time

employees to Homer to work in the plant there. The cannery hoped to em-

ploy 25 people at Nini?chik. In spite of these attempts by the cannery

to minimize the impacts caused by the loss of the processing plant, nearly

100 jobs would be lost during the 1979 season.
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In addition to the cannery, other businesses are important to the Ninil-

chik economy. Along the highway are a few family owned and operated stores,

a cafe, and a lodge. Two smaller fish processing plants are located on

the highway, one at Clam Gulch, and the other much closer to Ninilchik

at Deep Creek. The Deep Creek facility, Sea-Nik of !Jinilchik, planned

to employ approximately 30 people during the 1979 season. The oil in-

dustry has not overlooked Ninilchik. According to many local residents,

it seemed that one of the leading oil companies took most of their Native

hire quota from this community. An oil technology class at the college

in Kenai is well publicized, and over the years Ninilchik has apparently

developed a small, though dependable, work force of trained oil workers.

Some locals began as roughnecks in the early platform days in Cook In-

let and worked up into more permanent positions. But fishing remains the

basis of the economy, and most people work at their job, whether with the

oil industry, in a small family business or in government funded areas,

and also fish. It seemed that most people interviewed both fished and

also worked at some other job. Fishing appeared interwoven into the sched-

ule of other activities. The cycle of

applies to this community also. The N

potential to become an economic force

land a“

land.

high unemployment in the winter

nilchik Native Association has the

n the community. It has subdivided

ong the h“ghway and is current”y negotiating timber sales on other

Although livelihood patterns of the Cook Inlet region are now almost com-

pletely dominated by the effect of the area’s cash economy, subsistence
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dependence on natural food resources in the predominantly Native villages

of Tyonek, English Bay, and Port Graham remains high. Usually a low cash

income is associated with a high subsistence dependence, and if this is

true, the Native villages of Cook Inlet qualify, as from all indications,

the per capita income is low. 13ut, the economic importance of subsistence

activities does not wholly account for its persistence. If subsistence

only involved economic considerations, thert ’when a household earned a suf-

ficient yearly income to purchase most or all of its food from a store,

the subsistence harvest would decline. But, because of the high cost in-

volved in hunting, including boats, motors, snow machines, rifles, ammuni-

tion, fuel, nets, and other gear, recent research (ldolfe, 1977) indicates

that the higher the cash income, the greater amount of traditional food a

family harvests. Thus, it is not only those who cannot afford to buy

food that continue to participate in subsistence activities. Apparent”

those who can afford to eat store bought food prefer the tradit

Therefore, cultural preferences and traditional social patterns

economics must be considered when discussing subsistence in Nat”

onal f

y, even

od .

as well as

ve communities

In the predominantly Native villages and for the ~~ative residents of the

other communities, the economy is best described as a mixed cash/subsistence

economy (see Van Stone, 1960). The Native peoples of the Kenai Peninsula

have a long tradition of coastal subsistence dependence. Even after the

arrival of the whites to the area, the rich maritime natural resources

played an important role in sustaining the local peoples. Though the new-

comers introduced cash around the turn of the 20th century, it was used

mainly to purchase 7uxury items, not food. The Natives might buy coffee,

sugar, tea, or flour from the traders, hut the bulk of their diet came
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from Iocal?y available food resources. As it became more and more expen-

sive to hunt and fish, cash became a necessary elanent in the subsistence

ccxnplex. As one resident from Port Graham said, “We now have a cash-flow

type subsistence. It takes 50% cash.”

In general, the harvest of local, natural resources for subsistence pur-

poses has nutritional, cultural, and economic importance to the Native

residents of the Kenai Peninsula. By and large, the local food is very

high in protein as opposed to a high carbohydrate content of imported food.

Residents of Tyonek, Port Graham, and English Bay, as well as Native mem-

bers of the other cormnunities consider the continuation of subsistence

activities as vital to the perpetuation of their cultural identity. The

foundation of the sociocultural  systems in these villages is still deeply

rooted in the utilization of the surrounding natural resources. Typically,

villagers gathered food resources and distributed them throughout the com-

munity. Thus, social relations were closely tied to subsistence activities.

Since the Native residents of Tyonek, English Bay, and Port Graham continue

to depend on subsistence resources for a significant portion of their food,

social relations and subsistence remain related. Most Natives prefer the

traditional food over the processed food available in the store. Though

there are two stores in Port Graham, and one in Tyonek, English Bay present-

ly does not have one. Food (especially meat) purchased in the store is too

expensive for the villagers to rely on for very long. In addition, the lack

of local employment, low incomes, and high cost of living in the villages

increases the ecormnic importance of subsistence foods. Thus, subsistence

@ activities are cultural and economic in nature and not recreational.
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Kachemak Bay is one of the most productive bodies of water in the world

forma~ine life. Port Graham, English Bay, and Seldovia are located near

the entrance to Kachemak Bay, and residents of these three communities

have access to the rich marine life in the area. Residents of Ninilchik

and Tyonek,  located further up Cook Inlet, also have access to marine and

land resources. Traditionally, Tyortek depended on the sea for most of

its subsistence, but unlike Kachemak Bay, the winter climate is vigorous,

often causing severe hardships (Osgood, 1937, P. 18).

A complete list of the species utilized for subsistence purposes would be

extensive, and though most species are found near the communities, often

villagers travel outside the immediate vicinity for subsistence foods.

For a partial list of species utilized by residents of Port Graham and

English Bay see Table 12. Whether smoked, dried, salted, or eaten fresh,

salmon is one of the most important subsistence foods in all communities.

klany species of birds and shellfish are important during the winter and

spring when other food sources are not available. The lack”of employment

in the winter increases the “

Quantitative data related to

mportance of subsistence act vities.

to find, butsubsistence is very difficul”

residents of Port Graham reported that approximately 75X of the meat and

fish used is obtained locally (informal interview). On a very subjective

scale, English Bay appeared to utilize an even higher percentage of local

resources for subsistence purposes. According to villagers, the subsis-

tence dependence on natural resources for food was also high in Tyonek.

In Seldovia, 56% of the residents surveyed reported that they acquired

less than 25’ of their food from subsistence activities, while 25% reported
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TABLE 12

●

Fish

Partial List of Species Used for Food
by Residents of Port Graham and English Bay

● King salmon
Silver salmon
Red salmon
Chum salmon
Pink salmon

● Marine Invertebrates

octopus
Snails
Cockles
Mussels

*
Birds

Ducks
Spruce hen

● Mammals

Harbor seal
Sea lion
Moose
Goat

@ Dan sheep

●

Vegetation

Wild onion
Wild rice
Salmon berry
Cranberry
Blueberry

Herring
Halibut
Candlefish
Sculpin
Trout

Razor clams
Butter clams
King crab
Dungeness crab

Ptarmigan
Bird eggs.

Black bear
Porcupine
Snowshoe hare

Currants
Horsetails
Wild celery
Fireweeds
Wild rhubarb

Tomcod
Cod
Fish eggs
Flounder

Chiton
Sea urchins
Sea cucumbers

Seaweed
Kelp
Ferns (Medicinal)
Mountain ash “
Alder It

o
Source: North Pacific Rim, b,c.
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that they got over 50% of their food from hunting, fishing, and gardening

(Green et al., 1977, Table 98). Thus, even in the city of Seldovia, sub-

sistence plays a significant role in the lives of residents.

A subsistence issue which could be affected by population growth in Anch-

orage and the Kenai Peninsula involves the competition for local resources

between village residents and outside hunters and fishermen. The avail-

ability of resources to villagers can be diminished by increasing competi-

tion for those resources.

sport fishermen as compet

a conflict exists between

mon fishery. King salmon,

For example, in English Bay, residents view

ng with the villagers for resources, In Tyonek,

sport fishermen and villagers over the king sal-

a traditional subsistence resource for Tyoneks,

currently has an open season for sport fishing, but it is closed to sub-

sistence fishing. Residents of Tyonek consider this unfair, as they rely

on the resource for food, not recreation.

In both of the above instances, governmental regulations and restrictions

affect local access to subsistence resources. Many villagers view in-

creasing governmental regulations as eroding subsistence activities. In

addition, many Tyoneks  expressed concern for their subsistence resources

because they noticed a decrease in game after the construction of the

nearby timber mill. More roads in the area forces villagers to compete

for game with additional sport hunters.

Commercial fishing also competes with subsistence fishing in some areas,

as fishermen strive to put in their nets in the best spots. Also, in

Tyonek, not all residents have limited entry set net permits, and when
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commercial fishermen use most of the good spots, there is not adequate

room for subsistence fishermen (informal interview). When a commercial

fisherman is making money on his location, there is little incentive for

him to remove his net for a subsistence fisherman.

Community Attitudes Toward Economic Growth

The

and

attitudes toward economic

among different

growth is important

by most everyone in

and fish processing

residents

growth vary among the various communities

in each community, but the type of economic

to all. For example, growth in fisheries is favored

all of the communities. Growth in commercial fishing

received almost unanimous approval (98.1%) in Seldovia

(Green et al., 1977, P. 52). On the other hand, development of the petro-

chemical and oil processing industry in or near any one of the five smaller

coastal communities appeared to meet disapproval by most residents. Also,

the way the growth occurs and whether the community has a voice in the di-

rection of the economic development is important. Most communities are not

opposed to change as such, but

want to be sure that their goa’

occurs.

residents want to control the change. They

s and values are considered as development

Tyonek represents an example of a community that is not opposed to change

per se, but villagers desire a voice in the course of events affecting

their community. As in Port Graham and English Bay, Tyonek residents have

very strong feelings about future development in their community, both the

type and amount. Though they are concerned about the lack of permanent

employment, villagers appear to be unwilling to sanction development if

they consider the cost too great. They want to protect and conserve
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the natura

tural heritage and unique lifestyle. Often such goals conflict with eco-

nomic development. For example, the construction’of the nearby timber

mill resulted in outsiders moving into the area. Mhite children entered

the school. More roads were built, more cars arrived, and more airplanes

landed on the roads. Evidence indicates that local ~ood resources re-

ceived additional hunting and fishing pressure. Residents repeat over

and over the incidence where they found a dead moose in the dump. Appar-

ently, someone had shot the moose and not used the meat. Tyoneks do not

understand this type of behavior. They didn’t mind someone else shooting

the moose if they were going to use the meat, but to waste it was inexcus-

able. Tyonek residents associate this type of activity with the economic

development in the area.

Tyonek residents seem to be faced with a dilemna. Their goals appear to

include both the protection of the natural environment and their traditional

way of life and the improvement in the quality of life of the villagers.

● ’

resources and environment in the area and preserve their cul-

●

●

6

e

6,

●

*

●

*

Q

They want to improve the-

better job opportunities

provide numerous jobs in

r village, have better living conditions, and

Currently,government funded programs and grants

the community, but villagers say this is like

living on welfare. One Tyonek commented, “You don’t know when you will

be cut off”. Year round employment is a primary goal of the village coun-

cil. But employment independent of government subsidy is dependent upon

economic development of some kind. Timber, oil, coal, fish, and natural

gas are the prime resources in the area. Development of these results

in an influx of outsiders, which, according to residents, leads to the

deterioration of their natural environment and valued way of life. It
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seems to be a vicious circle which is not always rational. People want

jobs, but not development. A similar situation exists in English Bay,

*
and to a lesser extent in Port Graham.

Many residents of Tyonek also feel that economic development in the area

is controlled by outside forces beyond their influence and oblivious to

their desires. These forces include not only government and industry, but

also their own Native corporations. As a result of ANCSA and Tyonek’s

decision to join the act (Reservations had a choice), Tyonek Native Cor-

poration (TNC) received surface title to the former Moquawkie Reservation

lands, and Cook Inlet Region, Inc. (CIRI) received the subsurface estate.

Therefore, potential developers in the area negotiate surface use of the

land with TNC and subsurface use with CIRI. The offices of both of these

profit oriented corporations are located in Anchorage, where the day to

day business activities are relatively isolated from the residents of

Tyonek. TNC leased the land to both Tyonek Timber Company and Simasco

Production Company for their respective activities. Some of the villagers

felt that this land had been theirs for many years, and now development

was taking place on it without their involvement.

from the leases goes to TNC and not the villagers.

of Tyonek represent two-thirds of the stockholders

Council of Tyonek was used to controlling the land

The loss of this power coupled with the couunercial

Many feel that the money

Though the residents

of TNC, the Village

around the community.

lease of some former

reservation land has apparently resulted in a feeling that events affect-

ing the community are out of the control of the villagers. Many residents

feel they are no longer consulted to see how they feel about development

in their area. As a result, they are even more supicious  and concerned
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about any new commercial activity on the west side of Cook Inlet. Orre

villager commented,

If oil means more
are not for oil.

people on this side of t$e inlet, then we
More people puts pressure on wildlife, huntinq.

fishing, trapp
if the village
oil companies .
in our village

ng, which we want protected. But it doesn’t matter
does not like it, the corporations will move the
n anyway. One day the only trees will be those

The most recent economic development in the area concerns the Beluga coal

fields. Though still in the conceptual stages and with no firm market

established, the possibility of this development has caused some concern

in Tyonek. A recent study (Battelle Pacific Northwest and CH2MHill,  1979)

discussed the settlement requirements and potential impacts associated

with developing the Beluga coal fields. The study included a scenario

which called for the construction of a new community of approximately

1300 people in the Beluga area. Included in the study was a conceptual

site layout showing a hotel near a lake which local residents said was

a traditional recreational area. Villagers wondered why this site had

been chosen before they had been asked to voice an opinion. Needless to

say, many Tyonek residents were greatly opposed to the building of the

hotel, the community of 1300 persons, or the railway on the west side of

the inlet.

English Ray has similar attitudes to those of T.yonck towards economic

development and growth in their area. Both villages want to improve lo-

cal employment opportunities for their residents, but the villagers do not

want development to engulf them. English Bay was against a road connect-

ing them with nearby Port Graham because they did not want the cannery

workers from Port Graham coming to their village. Even the limited air
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and boat traffic is too heavy for many residents. In fact, they petitioned

to have no airplanes except the mail plane come to their village. Residents

are opposed to industrial development in their area, and like Tyonek, they

want to protect the village way of life. English Bay vigorously opposed

OCS Lease Sale CI in 1977 (see U.S. Dept. of Interior, BLM, Alaska OCS

Office, 1976, P. 232-280). One of the more verbal organizations against

the lease sale was the English Bay Corporation.

In English Bay, the village corporation offices are located in the village

and there appears to be no conflict between it and the villagers of the

magnitude of that in Tyonek. All of the village corporations in the five

coastal communities are organized for profit, so

result between more conservative village councils

oriented corporations.

potential problems could

and the more economically

From avai’

ist point

able evidence, Port Graham does not appear to have the isolation-

of view of nearby English Bay. Though past actions and informal

interviews indicate that Port Graham will not necessarily reject whatever

comes along, villagers are clear on one point. They want to maintain con-

trol of

non-Nat”

sion of

their community. Most residents

ves moving into Port Graham, and

their control of the community.

Change alters existing patterns, and over time, traditional Native customs

appear to disfavor an influx of

they view this process as an ero-

More people brings more change.

disappear. Resentment over the loss of traditional ways builds up among

residents. Though not always verbalized, the sense of loss among villagers

exists. The more non-Natives that move into the village, the more this

trend continues. The non-Natives represent a constant remainder of change
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from the old ways. When asked how he felt about oil development in Lower

Cook Inlet, one man responded,

We are not familar with oil wells. We do not know what they will
do to us. Before you ask us howwe feel about oil development,
we should know what it means. How will it affect us? We do not
know the answer to this. We are fishermen, and if oil hurts our
fish, we are against it.

Another villager responded,

Our people are fishermen and therefore against oil. Oil spills
kill our fish, oil rigs in the fishing grounds interfere with our
livelihood, oil ships run over crab gear. There is too much boat
traffic in Cook Inlet already. Oil will only bring more people
and boats.

Priorities in Port Graham include a fire department, health clinic, boat

harbor, and television reception. Except for the boat harbor, none of

these have economic ramifications. Currently, fishing boats are drydocked

in winter on land owned by the cannery. A boat harbor would provide slips

for both village and visiting boats. One council member explained that

oil and gas would come to the area regardless of how locals felt about it,

and it would be best for the people to prepare for it and keep them out

of the village. He explained that the community did not want to provide

housing and land to the oil industry, but if an oil ship came by and stop-

ped for water and other supplies, that would be all right. Thus, though

both English Bay and Port Graham do not want oil related activities lo-

cated in their communities, Port Graham appears more willing to accept

the reality of the presence of oil in Lower Cook ”Inlet.

It is difficult to determine what either the oil companies or the village

corporations will do in advance, but some village corporations have ex-

pressed a desire to lease land to the oil industry. Land use and ownership
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will be addressed in another s.ecti.on,  but for this discussion it should be

mentioned that the Ninilchik  Native Association (NNA) and the Seldovia Na-

tive Association (SNA) have indicated a willingness to lease land to the oil

industry. NNA encourages oil development and apparently wanted the Alpetco

facility on “

farm if poss

impact as so

recreational

heir

ble.

many

months. Similarity, SNA has waterfront land between Port

land. NNA officials seem to favor leasing land for a tank

Evidently, they feel that oil wi?l not have a negative

people already come to the community during the summer

Graham and Seldovia, on the south shore of Seldovia Bay, which the corpor-

ation offered to the oil industry. SNA officials pointed out that their

site is located away from Seldovia,  could be serviced from Homer, and would

stop oil ships from entering Kachemak Bay or upper Cook Inlet.

Not all residents of either Ninilchik or Seldovia are in favor of oil de-

velopment in their areas. Fishermen in both communities regard oil devel-

opment as a threat to their livelihood. They worry about both the oil

traffic destroying their fishing gear and the consequences of a spill.

Both communities have people who value the small town atmosphere which now

exists and do not want to see it change. Some residents have strong feel-

ings against certain types or directions of change in their area. As dis-

cussed earlier, fishing is favored, while the petrochemical and oil pro-

cessing industry is not. On the other hand, businessmen in both communities

have attitudes more similar to those of the Native corporations. Though not

necessarily in favor of the immediate presence of the petrochemical and oil

processing industry, they are not necessarily opposed to oil activity in

Lower Cook Inlet.



Many old time residents of Seldovia, who are concerned about the economy

of their community, feel that oil, logging, and fishing can co-exist.

Some of these same people also feel that anything good for the SNA is also

good for the community as a whole. Economic development is desired by

most of these people. Both the City of Seldovia and the SNA are in favor

of tourism. The city approved a third grocery store and wants a third

sea food processing plant in town. Similarity, many of the old homestead

families in Ninilchik favor oil development in Cook Inlet as it will hope-

fully provide jobs for their children and will not force them to leave

to look for work elsewhere. Relative newcomers in both communities, either

employed or satisfied with the rural, small town pace of life without em-

ployment, disfavor the development of oil in the area. Thus, unlike English

Bay, Port Graham, or Tyonek, attitudes toward economic development in Ni-

ni?chik and Seldovia vary considerably depending upon to whom one is talking

Summary of Economic Ada@ations:

e The sociocultural systems of the five smaller coastal communities
are supported by a jimited economic
and sea food processing as the main

o Employment opportunities in the sma-
scarce and highly seasonal. During
major problem.

base with commercial fishing
industry.

ler coastal communities are
winter, unemployment is a

e The
the
the

@ Due

major employers in Seldovia, Ninilchik, and Port Graham are
sea food-processing plants. English Bay residents work in
Port Graham facility.

to the limited economic base and lack of local economic
opportunity, there are few permanent, year round jobs in the
communities. Those that exist are primarily government funded.

e Many Native residents lack the education and skills to compete
successfully in the white job market, and, often, full time,
permanent employment conflicts with both fishing and the casual,
day to day subsistence lifestyle. These problems and the lack
of local economic opportunity results in a high unemployment
rate and a dependence on-welfare and government programs.
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Few local jobs have resulted from ANCSA

A growing dependence on government expenditures provides some
economic stability in the communities.

Except for some Ninilchik  residents, the oil and gas industry
provides very little employment in the smaller coastal communities.

Tourism and recreation provide some economic base in Ninilchik,
could potentially add significantly to Seldovia’s economy, and
are not particularity welcomed by residents of English Bay,
Port Graham, or Tyonek.

Logging has not yet had a significant impact in Lower Cook Inlet,
apparently due to poor market conditions, high costs associated
with removing the timber, and the questionable quality of some
of the timber.

In general, the harvest of local, natural  resources for subsis-
tence purposes has nutritional, cultural, and economic impor-
tance to the Native residents of the Kenai Peninsula.

Subsistence issues include increasing competition for food
resources between villagers and outside sport hunters and fish-
ermen and government restrictions and regulations which affect
local access to subsistence resources. Commercial fishing may
also compete with subsistence fishing.

Seasonal wages for cannery work or logging average approximately
$4,000 to $6,000, except in Seldovia where a longer crab season
allows workers to gross $8,000 to $10,000. Thus, fish processing,
the primary employment opportunity in the smaller coastal commun-
ities, tends to pay low average wages on a seasonal basis when
compared to the average wage in the Kenai-Cook Inlet region of
$23,386 (Alaska Consultants, 1979a, P. 180).

Growth in commercial fishing and fish processing is supported
almost unanimously by residents of the smaller coastal communities.

Development of the petrochemical industry in or near any one of
the five smaller-communities appears to be disfavored by residents.

Residents do not want change to occur without input on community
goals and values. Most residents are not opposed to change as
such, but they want to control the change in their community in
order to protect the natural environment upon which they depend
and to preserve their cultural heritage and village way of life.

In the predominantly Native communities, residents’ desire for
improved living conditions and increased employment (which appears
dependent on economic development) often conflicts with other
goals to preserve traditional patterns. Economic development
attracts outsiders which apparently leads to the deterioration
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POLITICS

Regional

of the natural environment and valued way of life. Without
economic development, jobs remain scarce.

As all of the Native regional and village corporations in the
area are organized for profit, potential problems could result
between the more conservative village councils and the more
economically oriented corporations.

Villagers are concerned that economic development and change
induced from outside the village will probably engulf the
community and disrupt village life. In addition, many resi-
dents feel that the oil companies and government will do as
they please without adequate consideration of the local com-
munities affected.

AND RESPONSE CAPACITY

Organizations

Regionally, three political organizations exert influence and make deci-

sions which affect the five smaller coastal fishing conmnities. These

are: the Kenai Peninsula Borough (KPB), Chugach Natives, Inc. (CNI), and

Cook Inlet Region, Inc. (CIRI). Both CNI and CIRI are profit-mak

porations established by ANCSA. The two non-profit corporations

area, North Pacific Rim and Cook Inlet Native Association (CINA),

ng cor-

n the

also

provide important services to the communities. All five of the smaller

coastal communities are in the Kenai Peninsula Borough. Port Graham and

English Bay are located within the boundaries of Chugach Natives, Inc.,

while Tyonek, Seldovia, and Ninilchik are encompassed within Cook Inlet

Region, Inc.

The Kenai Peninsula Borough is a second class borough with an e-

The Borough Assembly is comprised of 16 members who are elected

ected mayor.

as follows:

8 at large from areas outside the cities and 8 appointed from the city

councils of the five first class cities within the Borough. Each city
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gets 1 to 3 representatives depending upon size. Currently, Kenai has 3

representatives, Seward has 2, and Soldotna, Homer, and Seldovia  have 1

e each. Of the 16 Borough Assembly positions, 11 are from the Kenai-Soldotna

area and 2 are from Seward. Therefore, with the exception of Seldovia,

which has 1 representative because it is a first class city, and Ninil-

U chik, which has a resident who received one of the at large positions, the

smaller coastal cotrununities are not represented on the Borough Assembly.

Approximately two-thirds of the Borough population lives in the central

● area (Kenai-Soldotna)  and makes the decisions for the whole Borough.

Port Graham, English Bay, and Tyonek have virtually no representation in

the Borough, and the assemblyperson  from Ninilchik is an at-large position,

a and therefore not elected to represent just Ninilchik,

As a second-class borough, the government has only three mandatory and
●

areawide powers: assessment and collection of taxes, education, and plan-

ning and zoning. As is relates to the smaller communities, the Kenai

Peninsula Borough provides primarily two services: education and solid
o

waste disposal. In addition, the Kenai Peninsula Borough plays a role in

developing and implementing the Coastal Zone Management Plan within its

boundaries.
●

CIRI and CNI are two of thirteen regional corporations established in 1971

by ANCSA. In exchange for the extinguishment of aboriginal land rights,
●

ANCSA provided land and money to Alaska Natives. ANCSA established re-

gional corporations to manage and develop the land and money for the ben-

efit of the Native people. Though these regional corporations are orga-
●

nized for profit, CIRI recognizes their “responsibility extends beyond
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the profit motive to the general welfare of the shareho”

are not transferable until 1991” (CIRI, 1978, P. 1). S

ders whose shares

milarily, CN1 em-

phasizes not only the profitable industries, but also those which “offer

the benefits of increased employment in the southcentral  region” (CNI,

Newsletter, Vol. 7, No. 1).

CIRI has approximately 6,000 Eskimo, Indian, and Aleut stockholders. Ap-

proximately one-half of CIRI stockholders live in the Anchorage area, and

another 25% live in the rest of Alaska. Thus, a considerable number (about

25%) live outside the State of Alaska. A larger number of CIRI stockholders

are at-large stockholders and therefore not members of a village corpora-

tion. Village corporations which fall within the geographic boundaries

of CIRI include the Ninilchik Native Association, Inc., the Seldovia Native

Association, Inc., and the Tyonek Native Corporation.

Organized to make a profit, CIRI has a relatively successful business in-

vestment program (see CIRI, 1978). Besides real estate and other business

investments, “the exploration and development of natural resources on

CIRI’S land is an important part of the future of the corporation” (CIRI,

1978, P. 7). “Nany of the lands CIRI will receive under the Cook Inlet

Land Exchange were selected for the

and timber resource development” (C

doubtedly interest in participating

r high potential for coal, oil, gas,

RI, 1978, P. 7). Thus, CIRI is un-

in economic development within its region.

ANCSA necessitated the regional corporations to choose potential revenue

producing land, because once the act mandated the regions? corporations

to select land, massive expenditures were required for technical assistance
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and data to enable the corporations to make wise land choices. Therefore,

the regional corporations spent large sums of money during the land se-

lection process. The complicated land exchange involving CIRI (see Land

and Environment impact category) also cost the corporation considerable

time and money. Thus, resource development on corporation land is a logi-

cal method for the regional corporations to produce revenues.

As a profit oriented corporation, CIRI wants to participate in the economic

opportunity oil development brings to Cook Inlet. In 1977, CIRI leased

subsurface rights to Simasco Production Company to explore for oil and

gas in the Tyonek area. In 1978, CIRI entered into another resource de-

velopment agreement with a large West coast utility whereby CIRI will ac-

tively participate in the joint development of any oil and gas resources

discovered on a portion of CIRI’S Kenai Peninsula entitlement. In addition,

CIRI entered into a mineral lease agreement and also sold an option for

“royalty gas” held by the corporation. Related to Lease Sale 60, CIRI is

interested in both land development and providing services for offshore

development. CIRI is interested in this economic opportunity on a long

term basis, not just during a short construction period. In addition, CIRI

contracts would contain a special provision for employment of stockholders.

Chugach  Natives, Inc. (CNI) has a low enrollment of only about 1880 stock-

holders. Village corporations which are within the geographic boundaries

of CNI include both the Port Graham Corporation and the English Bay Corpor-

ation. Located on the coastline, CNI is strongly oriented toward the fish-

ing industry, but other ventures include investments in real estate, tim-

ber, and pipeline related work. CN1 invested indirectly in the Alaska
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Petrochemical Company and participated in maintenance contracts with the

Alyeska Pipeline Service Company. CNI also planned to participate in OCS

oil and gas activity in the Northern Gulf of Alaska and possibly construct

a supply port facility (CNI, !iewsletter,  Vol. 5, No. 2). Thus, CNI is in-

terested in leasing land and acquiring maintenance contracts with the oil

companies in their area. Like CIRI, CN1 wants to participate in the eco-

nomic opportunity offered by oil development in Lower Cook Inlet.

Though CliI and CIRI are pro-development, neither corporation anticipates

nor desires a direct conflict with the villages within their region. If

the villages are opposed to development in their area, both C!;I and CIRI

have expressed they would respect and be sensitive to village desires

(informal interviews). CN1 and CIF?I policy toward the villages appears

to be one of self-determination rather than paternalism. Eoth regional

corporations appear to have a policy of not meddling in village affairs,

but only coming in when asked. Both CN1 and CIF!I seem to view the vil-

lages as capable of planning and doing for themselves with the regional

corporation available for assistance if desired. T!ost o

tween the villages and CN1 or CIRI relate to land issues

of ANCSA,.  AS such,

and not the

lingness to

economies, “

CN1 and CIRI deal mainly with the vi”

village or city councils. Both CN1 and CIRI

support opportunities to get the villages to

f the vllages desire (informal interviews).

to the regional corporations, it is up to the village people to begin to

the dealings be-

under the terms

lage corporations

expressed a wil-

develop their

But, according

establish guidelines on how they want their communities to develop. The

regional corporations cannot plan for the villages; they must plan for

themselves.
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Nhen CII?I negotiates with industry, the profit motive and benefit to local

residents are considered. According to CIRI officials, development should

offer opportunities to adjacent residents and use Native enterprises or

employ Rative peoples (informal interview). Unless a nearby village op-

poses development in its area, CIRI appears to assume that the villages’

desire 1) orderly development and 2) reasonable access to economic oppor-

tunities. Thus, from CII?I’S point of view, development is desirable if

it is carefully done and provides benefits to local !!atives.

Relations between both C!!I and CIRI and the Kenai Peninsula 130rough  appear

reasonably amiable. As CN1 holds little land within the borough, the two

organizations have relatively few dealings. On the other hand, CIRI dealt

with the borough during the Cook Inlet Land Exchange. Though competing

over land selections, the two organizations expressed a willingness to

work things out without going to court. Good relations with the Kenai Pen-

insula Borough are important to CIRI because CIRI lands become subject to

borough taxes in 1991. There are many unanswered questions regarding the

tax status of Native lands, and it would be disadvantageous for CIRI to

be on poor terms with the borough. Also, both CIRI and the borough have

a common goal in economic development in the Cook Inlet area. Development

on corporation lands within the borough provides income to the ilative re-

gional corporation and enhances the tax base for the borough.

●
Community Organizations

Comrwnity organizations relevant to this study include the village or city

● councils and the village corporations mandated by A~iCSA. All five of the
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smaller coastal communities qualified as Native villages under ANCSA, and

therefore formed local corporations. Each of the study communities chose

to organize as profit corporations.

Both Port Graham and English Bay are governed by an elected village council.

This “traditional” council has no real legal powers, but gets its authority

from the villagers. Thus, the “traditional” council governs by the consent

of those governed. The power comes freely from the residents, and the

village council is strong, especially as long as the local people recognize

it. Though this form of government has no real legal clout, it is based

on tradition and is very durable. This traditional form of government typ-

ical~y controls the social behavior in the community and who lives in the

village. In essence, the villagers grant the council authority over all

village activities, except in those areas which fall under borough ’juris-

diction (planning, platting and zoning, and education).

The village councils have no taxing authority, but primarily rely on gov-

ernment grants for funds. Often, the village councils are quite success-

ful in obtaining governmental grants for community projects. An example

is the $800,000 community facility in Port Graham. Other projects which

the vii”

housing

9

a

9

9

9
age council administers inlcude road improvement programs, E?IA

projects, and state airport maintenance contracts.

9
The predominantly Native villages usually are composed of groups of related

families which, by mutual consent, live

tradit-

bility

onal village government is based

Often, one family runs the vii”

together in relative harmony. The

on leadership and political via-
9

age for a whi’e, and then another
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takes over control. More and more, the group

of handing out the federal money in the commun

n control is in a position

ty, and often a power strug-

gle between families develops. A recent concern of villagers relates to

whites in the community. If a white gets on the council, villagers fear

that his influence might bring more whites into the community, and ulti-

mately the Natives might lose control of their village.

The Tyonek Village Council is a federally chartered corporation which op-

erates within the provisions of a constitution and by-laws adopted in

accordance with law. It is an IRA council which has been strong and ac-

tive for years. (In 1934, Congress passed the Indian Reorganization Act

which applied to reservations. In 1936, this act was extended to Alaska

with minor alterations). The Tyonek Village Council manages Tyonek’s pub-

lic affairs, is responsible for public services within the community, and

controls the village lands and buildings. Village buildings include the

community building which houses the village office, the community store,

a shop facility, a guest house, and the medical center. Since the village

council is responsible for maintenance of these buildings and streets, it

is a source of employment in the community.

The Tyonek Village Council is “in a unique situation. As an IRA council

of long standing, it is used to managina its own affairs, including a con-

trol of who can and cannot enter on former reservation lands. ldith oil

monies from the 1960’s, Tyonek built (and continues to maintain) their own

water and sewer system, houses, roads, and clinic. In addition, Tyonek

made improvements to their runway and built part of the school. Not many

Native villages have paid for so many community improvements as have the
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residents of Tyonek. Thus, the Tyonek Village Council, which is responsible

for these village buildings and services, has a long history of managing

their own community. This IRA council essentially functioned as though

it were a recognized municipal government.

One of the purposes of the Indian Reorganization Act of 1934 was to provide”

Indians with an organization recognized by the federal government. Through

this act, village corporations , which dealt with the federal government

through the BIA, were formed. The membership of the IRA corporation is

limited to Natives living in the area (Alaska Dept. of Community and Re-

gional Affairs, n.d., P.6). Thus, the membership of an IRA council is re-

stricted to Natives. As a result, in a community such as Tyonek where an

IRA council is the local governing body, there is no danger of non-~latives

gradually taking control of the village (un~ess  the village incorporates

as a municipality under state statutes). For th

ties, such as Port Graham and English Bay, which

der state statutes, are considering the possibil”

s reason, other communi-

have not incorporated un-

ty of incorporating as

IRA corporations. The traditional village councils in these two communi-

ties are not restricted to Natives. An IRA corporation cannot levy taxes

nor does the state recognize an IRP, council ‘for purposes of revenue sharing.’

All of the smaller coastal communities except Seldovia are faced with the

decision of whether to continue with their traditional form of local gov-

ernment or to incorporate as a municipality. To receive community expan-

sion lands under Section 14(c)(3) of ANCSA, the Native villages

a first or second class city. If no qualifying munic

veyance of these lands goes to th~ State of Alaska in

pality ex

trust for

9

9

a

s

must be

sts, con-
●

the benefit

●
240



of any future municipality established in the Native village. Thus, if

the Native villages desire to receive patent to 1,280 acres of land, they

must incorporate as a municipality, (Even if they choose to remain unin-

corporated, the village councils retain control of these lands through

the trust arrangement with the state).

Many reasons exist why the Native villages should not incorporate as se-

cond class cities. Additional responsibilities might overburden the com-

munities. A second class city must hold monthly meetings and annual elec-

tions. City taxes may appear where there are none currently. Street main-

tenance or water and sewer responsibility may become city functions. Though

the municipalities will become eligible for federal matching funds, this is

not necessarily an improvement over existing conditions. As one villager said,

Under matching funds, the federal government provides 75$ while
the local government comes up with 25d for every dollar. There-
fore, it will cost us 254 to get 75t. !dowwe get 100% government
grants. Why change?

The federal government does not recognize cities for purposes of BIA fund-

ing, Indian Self-Determination Act funds, or special HUD block grants for

Indian tribes and Alaska Natives (Alaska Dept. of Community and Regional

Affairs, n.d., P. 7). Furthermore, if the villages incorporate under state

statutes, they can no longer control who lives in the community or control

social behavior in the traditional fashion. Also, any move to incorporate

in the villages will probably be resisted by those who want to keep the

existing traditional or IRA council. The result might be that the village

will have two local governments with different people on both. Potential

confl  -

Under

cts could arise in such a situation.

ANCSA, Tyonek had the option not to participate in the land claims
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act and instead to receive title to their former I’loquawkie  Indian Reserva-

tion (26,917 acres) or to participate in ANCSA like any other village and

receive land and money grants specified in the act. Tyonek elected to do

the latter. In effect, ANCSA abolished the federal reserve and thus term-

inated the Tyonek Village Council’s authority over these lands. In exchange,

ANCSA provided for the surface title to 115,200 acres (including the forner

Moquawkie Reserve) to go to the Tyonek Native Corporation (the village’s

profit corporation under ANC.SA). In addition, the money grants are also

paid to the Tyonek Native Corporation. CIRI receives subsurface rights

to lands

rights d-

and CIRI

selected by the village corporation with revenues from these

stributed  to stockholders of both the Tyonek Native Corporation

As Tyonek residents are stockholders in both of these corpora-

tions, they monetarily benefit from any development’ venture, but Tyonek

Village Council’s loss of control of former reservation lands has created

many problems for the community. This issue will be discussed further be-

low.

Seldovia is a first class city with a council/manager form of government.

Though the borough retains planning and zoning authority, Seldovia has an

advisory planning and zoning commission which has been active under bor-

ough authority. Seldovia  Natives managed to receive village status under

the terms of ANCSA, and thus Seldovia is both a first class city and a Na-

tive village which is not urban or modern in character. The Natives had.

certification problems in the beginning (see Reed, 1978), and many local

whites apparently felt that “village” status under ANCSA threatened first

class city status under state statutes.
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!iinilchik  is unincorporated and has no formal government. Available evi-

dence suggests that Ninilchik is composed of many independent people who

do not necessarily want any form of government. In 1978, residents and

landowners in the old Ninilchik village townsite formed the Ninilchik Vil-

lage Council. The Ninilchik  village, distinct from the highway community,

is populated by both relative newcomers and some old time residents.

The population of the Ninilchik village is approximately 23 persons. !!hen

these property owners called a meeting and formed the Ninilchik Village

Council, they effectively excluded all those who did not own property

in the village. Thus, many old time Ninilchik people were excluded, as

they had long ago moved out of the village proper to live on the surround-

ing hillsides. Consequently, some resentment exists in Ninilchik regard-

ing the formation of this organization, which represents only a very small

fraction of Ninilchik  people.

The goal of the Ninilchik  Village Council is to protect and preserve the

culture, heritage, and private property of the townsite of Ninilchik vil-

lage. Ninilchik is inundated by tourists during the summer, and the prop-

erty owners apparently had endured enough disrespect for private property

in their village. Thus, they formed this non-profit, organization (not a

local government) to protect the village from tourists. Only those who

owned property in the village townsite were included as organization mem-

bers. The Ninilchik  Village Council invited an array of state agencies

to a public meeting and forced the agencies to work together to help al-

leviate the tourist problem in the village. Signs

visitors not to trespass, litter, park, or make no”

were put up informing

se. Additional trash
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cans and parking were made available. Though many Ninilchik residents

feel the council has helped alleviate some of the negative aspects of a

large influx of seasonal tourists , others feel that all of the negative

publicity actually harmed the tourist business for many merchants. Though

the Ninilchik Village Council only represents property owners in the vil-

lage townsite (both resident and absentee), its name and publicity had the

effect of sounding as

A brief review of the

though it were the local government in the area

local governments in the smaller coastal commun- ities

shows that of the five communities, four different forms of local govern-

ment are represented. Port Graham and English Bay have traditional vil-

lage councils, Tyonek has an IRA council, Seldovia is a first class city,

and Ninilchik  is unincorporated with no forma? government. Thus, it. is

very difficult to treat these five conununities  as a collectivity. In ad-

di t

o f

are

on, all communities except Seldovia are confronted with the decision

ncorporating as second class cities, and Port Graham and English Bay

considering the pros and cons of incorporating under the Indian Re-

organization Act.

All five communities have Native village corporations as a consequence

of ANCSA. As all five village corporations are organized for profit, they

have a potential influence on the economies of the communities. But, to

date, ANCSA has not provided large cash distribut

has it improved the wage economy in rural Alaska I

Generally speaking, this statement applies to the

ities dealt with in this study.
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ons to the villages nor

Gorsuch, 1979, P. 178).

5 smaller coastal commun-



When the land

rose sharply.

forthcoming.

through which

But, the cash

claims act passed in 1971, the expectations of many villagers

Land, money, and improved living conditions seemed to be

The village corporations appeared to be the main vehicles

the quality of life at the village level would be enhanced.

distributions to the villages were not large, and land con-

veyances, especially in the Cook Inlet region, were very slow. In addition,

most villagers were not prepared to run a corporation. A lack of manage-

rial and administrative skills, education, and knowledge o

structure hampered most village corporations. The concept

ship was a new concept to most Natives, and selection of v

the corporate

of land owner-

llage lands be-

came a time consuming and expensive process. The minimum estimate of the

amount of money needed to run a village corporation for one year was $70,000

(Alaska Native Foundation, 1977a, P.11), a large sum just to keep the

corporation doors open.

In the five smaller coastal communities under study, available evidence

indicates that the village

from the regional corporat”

pear to have

pendence and

(Port Graham

appear prone

corporations consider themselves very distinct

ens. Generally, the village corporations ap-

become symbols to their stockholders of the villages’ inde-

identity. They are not inclined to merge among themselves

and English Bay once considered this possibility), nor do they

to operate through the regional corporations. The villages

value their independence, and the village corporations seem to offer resi-

dents a possible means by which they can realize this goal.

The business investments and ventures entered into by the village corpor-

ations vary among communities, and it seems the slower and more conservative
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the village corporation went, the more solvent it remained. Often, it is

very difficult for the village corporation to separate a good investment

from a poor one. The villages’ isolation, lack of business experience,

and desire to be independent can lead to poor inves~ments,  especially when

the villages are confronted with smooth talking lawyers and outside busi-

nessmen.

The Port Grahan Corporation took over a state timber sale on lands selected

by the corporation and received money from both this sale and as a result

of the land claims. With this money, the corporation invested in an 86

foot fishing vessel, built a 3,000 square foot office building in Port

Graham, and purchased heavy equipment for village work. Also, Port Graham

Enterprises, a subsidiary of Port Graham Corporation, purchased acreage

in Homer and built a 14 unit apartment building on part of the land. It

took three offices to manage all of these ventures (a corporation office

in Port Graham, a timber manager’s office in Seldovia, and a Port Graham

Enterprises’ office in Homer), and Port Graham Corporation appeared on the

road to success. But, overhead greatly increased, local people lacked the

expertise to repair the equipment and vessel, and some capable leaders took

jobs outside the village. By the spring of 1979, all of the offices except

the one in Port Graham were closed, the equipment was idle, construction

costs of the apartment building in Homer apparently exceeded the appraised

value, and maintenance, insurance, and payments on the fishing vessel kept

the corporation drained of capital. The acting president was a C.E.T.A.

paralegal trainee as the corporation could not afford any employees. Sim-

ilar cash flow problems apparently plagued the English Bay Corporation

after it purchased a large barge and became involved in logging timber on
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corporation lands. One villager commented,

The minute you begin any venture, the overhead begins and consumes
all the cash. There are salaries, office expenses, per diem, con-
sultants, and so on. And it seems that everything costs more for
a Native corporation.

The village corporations of

to stockholders in the near

declared a dividend for the

Seldovia and Ninilchik hope to pay dividends

future, and the Tyonek Hative Corporation (TNC)

past two years. Besides leasing land to the

Tyonek Timber Company and the Simasco Production Company, TNC apparently

has a successful investment program. The Ninilchik  Native Association

feels fortunate to have developable land. It subdivided land near the

highway and is working on a timber sale on other lands. After a long

struggle, the Seldovia  Native Association (SiiA) completed its Sarbara Creek

Subdivision and gave each of its 254 stockholders a three acre parcel.

SNA sold 10 million board feet of timber on corporation lands, but only

after they had a professional inventory to determine the quality and a-

mount of timber they owned. This corporation promotes tourism and recre-

ation in the Seldovia area and owns a processing plant in town, which it

leases to a Japanese firm. The main thrust of the village corporations

has been to get title to the lands under ANCSA.

Relations between the village corporations and the village or city council

vary among the communities. In Port Graham and English Bay, relations

between the village corporations and the village councils seem quite good.

As one villager commented, “lde are all the same people.” In a situation

like this, the village corporation will probably act in concert with the

wishes of the village council and villagers as a whole. In other words,

the profit motivated corporation would more than likely not proceed with
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a development opposed by the vii’

is the secretary of SNA. Both SP!A and the city are development oriented,

and SNA has many businessmen among its stockholders. One SNA official said,

We are fortunate to have many professional people, successful fish-
ermen, and businessmen as members. Me are not suffering from lack
of business talent; we are suffering from government inertia (refer-
ring to the government’s failure to quickly deed over lands under AI(CSP,).

Relations between the Tyonek Village Council (TVC) and the Tyonek Native

Corporation (TNC) are poor. As explained earlier, lWC had a long history

of land ownership and control in the Tyonek area. After the passage of

A~lCSA and the formation of TNC, TVC found itself with very little voice

in decisions affecting former Moquawkie  Reservation lands (the surface

rights to these lands are now owned by TNC). Since TNC is a profit,moti-

vated corporation

(see Table 13), a

TVC is interested

lands and protect-

with a third of its stockholders living outside of Tyonek

conflict between the two organizations has developed.

in regaining their former control over traditional Tyonek

ng the traditional village uses of these lands. TNC,

the new legal owner of the land, has a responsibility to

not just those who reside in Tyonek. Consequently, TNC “

in the area, but hopeful?y with adequate controls so as i

all stockholders,

s pro-development

o keep the im-

pacts on Tyonek to a minimum. Since T!IC’S offices are located in Anchor-

age, poor communication exists between the two groups. Apparently, many

villagers thought TNC would operate social programs in the community. As

a corporation organized for profit, this is not the role of TNC. One

villager commented,

Little good will exists between TNC and Tyonek. They would just
as soon sue us. I don’t even know where their office is located.
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Community

English Bay

Port Graham

Na Tyonek
Q

Seldovia

Ninilchik

Total Number
of

Stockholders I

71

190

303

254

202

TABLE 13 Village Corporation Stockholders

Enrolled Residing
Elsewhere; Subtotal

Enrolled ~ Residing * all
Residing in Village Enrollees 2

63 7 70

117 1 118

203 10 213

144 6 150

62 7 69

1 Figures based on 5/24/74 information

2 Figures based on 1/19/76 information

Source: U.S. Department of Interior, 131A, Enrollment Office

Village Corporation
Stockholders not~—.
Residing in Village:

Number* Percent

8 11%

73 38%

100 33%

110 43%

140 697



Many villagers apparently boycott TNC meetings. Thus, a power struggle

exists between TNC and TVC. It is difficult to determine how well TVC re-

flects the views of the residents of Tyonek, who are ~lso stockholders in

TNC and CIRI, but available evidence indicates that most Tyonek residents

greatly value traditional patterns of living and do not want development

to disrupt them.

Current feelings among villagers in Tyonek reflect that maybe

be better off to have kept reservation status and not have jo-

they wou

ned the

d

and

claims. They did have the option of joining ANCSA or taking their former

reserve lands on a fee simple basis, but apparently expectations of wealth

and more land prompted the vote to join ANCSA. Some villagers feel that

peep”

join-

e living off of the reservation possibly swayed the vote in favor of

ng the land claims. For those living out of Tyonek, AIL!CSA meant money.

Also, some villagers blame a decline in communication between the village

people and the village council on ANCSA. Apparently, in the past, atten-

dance at village council meetings was quite high. But the land claims

brought additional meetings related to both the village and regional cor-

porations. The overabundance of meetings at the village level has led to

a lack of interest in both the village corporation and council. Village

expectations that ANCSA would lead to improved economic opportunities for

villagers simpljf have not been met. In other communities, too, initial

interest has given way to indifference to village corporation business.

One resident of English Bay referred to the corporations and ANCSA in gen-

era? as a “paper nightmare going nowhere.”

Tyonek is not the only community in which many of the village corporation
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stockholders live outside of the community (see Table 13). Though

all of the stockholders in the

a sizeable percentage of the v

Seldovia,  and Port Graham live

nearly

English Bay Corporation live in Eng”ish Bay,

llage corporation stockholders in N’nilchik,

outside of those communities. This condi-

tion could possibly lead to a conflict between t!le goals of the village

profit motivated corporation and the wishes of the villagers. In some

cases, such as Tyonek, the village corporation could see their obligation

for profit ventures as precedent over the more conservative social desires

of t!le residents. Though the profit oriented corporations (including the

regional corporations) may hope that development can occur with a minimum

impact on nearby villages, the villagers will have to live with the im-

pacts, whether minimum or not. One key to this problem is how well com-

munity and corporation leaders get along. As discussed above, in Port

Graham and Seldovia, the village corporation and community leadership ap-

pears to have common goals.

It is possible that neither the village corporation nor the community cour~-

cil represents a clear majority of opinion or values in the community.

For instance, as mentioned earlier, Seldovia hat! certification problems

under ANCSA, and with only 144 stockholders residing in Seldovia,  SP!A does

not represent a majority of Seldovia residents (see Tables 10 and 13).

Though business leaders, city government members, and village corporation

leaders may agree on a course of action, the majority of residents may

have a different opinion. In Seldovia, two groups appear threatened by

SNA: those who are against development and those who favor development

but feel that Seldovia was so intermixed that there were no Natives in town

before ANCSA. Now, ANCSA has given the Natives choice land and money and
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made them a major force in Seldovia. As more Natives move into positions

of leadership in the community, many non-Natives feel threatened by the

Native political and economic success (see Reed, 1978).

In Ninilchik,  the stockholders of the Ninilchik Native Association (N!JA)

are also a minority in the community. The organization seems to fit

fairly well into the community and adds a few local jobs. As discussed

in a previous section, the population of Ninilchik is greatly intermixed,

and apparently the “new Native” phenomenon that appeared in Seldovia after

ANCSA (see Reed,

tives in Ninilch”

(informal interv

1978) did not occur in Ninilchik. In fact, some non-Na-

k feel that NNA should be more agressive in their approach

ew). At the same time, many residents seemed relieved

when they said, “Our Natives are not militant”.

Interrelationships Between Community and Regional Organizations

Relations between the smaller coastal communities and the Kenai Peninsula

Borough revolve around three issues: representation, taxes, and services.

As explained earlier, with the exception of Seldovia, which has 1 repre-

sentative because it is a first class city, and Ninilchik, which as a

resident who received one of the at large positions, the smaller communi-

ties are not represented on the borough assembly. From the point of view

of the residents of Port Graham, English Bay, and Tyonek, who are in re-

mote locations in relation to the majority of the borough’s population,

the Kenai Peninsula Borough represents the interests of Kenai, Soldotna,

and Homer. By and large, this is true as two-thirds of the population

lives in the Kenai-Soldotna  area.
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The main service the borough provides to the communities is the school.

Solid waste disposal is another borough function in the smaller communities.

Before the borough took over the schools on the Kenai Peninsula, the state

and federal government funded education in the area. Thus, the villagers

do not feel the borough is providing a service they could not get else-

where. Though solid waste disposal was badly needed in many communities,

when the borough finally provided the service, many residents considered

it inadequate. For example, in Port Graham, resid;nts  claimed that the

borough finally came one day and just dug a hole near the runway. It was

too small and filled up very quickly, had poor access, and had no turn a-

round. Thus, most villagers feel that the borough does very little for

them, and if it were not for tax notices, they would probably forget about

it.

Kenai Peninsula

and the borough

penses just for

Borough expenditures for village schools are very high,

collects little from local taxes to offset the village ex-

schools. Though at first this statement seems to suggest

that the smaller villages should not be so harsh on the borough as they

are getting a sizeable service without paying for it, the fact is that no

one in the Kenai Pen”

$oldotna, and Homer)

oil companies in the

nsula Borough pays their own way (including Kenai,

Fifty-five percent of borough revenues come from

area.

In 1978, Cook Inlet Housing Authority approached the borough assembly to

request borough cooperation in a HUO housing program which would provide

housing for low income Natives in Ninilchik, Seldovia, Tyonek, and Kenai,

In order for the houses to be built, HUD required that the local governments

*
253



must give up taxing authority; however, payments in lieu of taxes would

be made to the borough. Though small, these payments to the borough

actually add to the overall tax revenues because few low income fami’

pay any tax. Under this program, 27 badly needed houses were schedu’

to be built in Tyonek. The borough assembly defeated the resolution

would

i es

ed

and

would not cooperate with Cook Inlet Housing Authority. Some of the reasons

given by borough assembly members were,

The housing project is felt to be discriminatory as
to Native housing only; it removes incentive and mot”
our Alaska Natives; and the Natives should qo to the

t applies
vation for
r own Native

corporations rather than HUD (Kenai Peninsuia Borough, 1978b, P.
9-lo).

This action by the borough assembly greatly added to the resentment toward

the borough in the predominantly Native communities. (The homes in Kenai

and Nini”

the city

somehow t

chik were not built; Seldovia received the elderly housing as

gave the tax exempt status; and Tyonek received the 27 houses by

ircumventing the borough’s action).

In Ninilchik,  the above action by the borough did not seem to have the nega-

tive effect on community - borough relations that it had in the other three

villages. In the first place, Ninilchik would have only received 5 houses,

and due to the history of extensive intermarriage in Ninilchik, the granting

of these houses to some residents and not to others would have caused prob-

lems in the community. Whereas, in English Bay, Port Graham, or Tyonek

nearly all of the residents would have qualified for the Native housing,

in Ninilchik only a few residents would have qualified. Thus, one’s neigh-

bor would be given a new home while he would not. To avoid potential socia?

problems in the community, Ninilchik  did not attempt to circumvent the borough

action and build the houses.
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The Kenai Peninsula Borough is charged with the responsibility of develop-

ing and implementing the coastal zone management (CZ!I) plan within the bor-

● ough boundaries. A CZM requirement is for village participation. There-

fore, the borough attempted to create a village advisory group to bring

the villages into the planning process to voice their concerns. Village
@ mistrust of the borough, apparently fostered by borough assembly actions,

and impatience with the bureaucratic process led to a negative response

from the communities, Preliminary responses from the villages indicated
●

that residents d’id not want to get involved; there were always too many

meetings; and no one listened to what they said anyway. The borough

indicated that they would try to involve the villages at a later date.
w

Many residents of the smaller villages feel that any tax paid to the bor-

ough is a waste of money. Villagers feel the borough represents the cities,
●

provides little services to the villages, and therefore has no reason to

tax them. Its offices are far away, and many villagers consider the bor-

ough an outside organization which unnecessarily interferes with their lives.
@

For example, Tyonek maintains many of its own services and therefore can

see no reason to pay taxes to the borough. One Tyonek said,

●
The Kenai Peninsula Borough thinks it owns everything.. They
do nothing for us. All they do is send tax bills, which we
do not pay. We maintain our own roads, water and sewer system,
and clinic. Yet, the borough sends us bills. For what? Me
do not want the borough to interfere, we want to remain indepen-
dent.

● In Tyonek, the school is the product of a joint effort by the borough,

the BIA, and the villagers. Both Tyonek and the borough have made cap-

ital improvements to the original BIA school. Currently, the borough pays

● the insurance, maintenance, and teachers, but when a villager discusses

whether they should pay taxes for the school, the typical response is,
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“No, we built it.”

In Port Graham, evidently the borough requested village involvement in

school renovation. Borough representatives went.to Port Graham, but,

according to villagers, they did not listen to vil?age suggestions. One

villager commented, “You do not feel like being involved when you do not

feel like you are being listened to.”

Another source of dissatisfaction between Tyonek and the Kenai Peninsula

Borough is related to the North Kenai Peninsula Recreation Service Area.

Residents in North Kenai formed this service area, and the boundaries in-

cluded oil platforms in upper Cook Inlet. These platforms are located

near Tyonek, and therefore Tyonek was included in the service area to in-

crease the tax base. The ’idea was to get as much revenue as possible for

a few people. The revenues funded a spacious swimming pool in North Kenai.

Some Tyoneks point to this swimming pool, to which they have no access, as

an example of how the borough operates. In 1978, toe borough did enter

into a $40,000 contract with the Chugach Council of Camp Fire to provide

a recreational program in Tyonek, a service apparently overlooked by many

Tyoneks.

The Kenai Peninsula Borough taxes both real and personal property. Per-

sonal property taxes are rather straightforward and apply to such things

as motor vehicles, mobile homes, aircraft, boats, and so forth, Though

villagers may object to these taxes, they apply to all residents in the

borough and are easy to cbmpute. Real property taxes, on the other hand,

are confusing, especially as they apply to Native lands,
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In the past, most Natives who received title to land did so under a restric-

ted deed and therefore were not subject to real property taxes. Restricted

deeds were available under townsite surveys and Native allotments. A re-

serve, such as

to ANCSA, real

to taxation.

Tyonek, is also a form of restricted deed, Therefore, prior

property in the Moquawkie Indian Reservation was not subject

Due to ANCSA, previously untaxed lands occupied and used by Natives may

now join the tax r!

taxed until it

fore, the land

ber Company is

easy enough to

real property.

the tax status

is

TNC

tax

11s. Under ANCSA, village corporation land cannot be

reproved, leased to a third party, or until 1991. There-

received under the land claims and leased to Tyonek Tim-

ble to the village corporation. Though leased land is

understand, ANCSA did not define “improved” or “developed”

Consequently, many unanswered questions remain regarding

of Native corporation lands. For example, in Tyonek the

IRA council holds the chattel mortgage on the houses built in the 1960’s.

Under the terms of ANCSA, the village corporation became the legal owner

of the property under the houses. Thus, from the borough point of view,

the village corporation (TNC) now”owns improved property (the houses are

on TNC land), and therefore the land is subject to real property taxes.

But, the village council owns the houses, and the IRA council may argue

that is only answerable to Congress and does not acknowledge the borough

* government. The Tyoneks are trying to receive title to their houses and

keep the deed restricted in order to avoid paying the borough any taxes.

Similarly, in Port Graham, the village council owns the land under the

Port Graham Corporation office building. Apparently, the council is exempt

from paying taxes on the land (restricted deed status), while the corporation
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pays taxes on the building {an improvement)..

An additional problem related to taxing real property in the smaller com-

munities is the difficulty of establishing full and true values of real

estate in remote

is often hard to

villages. The replacement cost versus the market cost

determine. Borough tax officials are not particularly

in a hurry to estab’

lages. Many potent’

federal government,

ish

al -

and

values and begin taxing real property in the vil-

egal disputes could arise which might involve the

the tax base is presently not large enough to war-

rant such legal expenses. Available evidence indicates that the borough

would push the tax issue on Native lands only if the borough assembly forces

the matter or if the public complains that the borough is not carrying out

state statutes.

The Native corporations appear to be the group which will eventually be

affected the greatest by real property taxes. If the land is leased,

then revenues could offset the tax liabilities. But, without a healthy

cash flow, taxes could become a significant problem in 1991. Also, be-

tween the present and 1991, the definition of “improved” or “developed”

property could prove helpful. Does a road make the property improved?

Does clearing a pad for possible future use constitute improved property?

These and other questions need to”be answered to clarify the tax ramifica-

tions. for the Native corporations.

From the village perspective, the regional corporations represent very large

organizations, which are located far from the village, and they constitute

a threat to the communitte.s. The villagers realize that the regional cor-
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porations own the subsurface rights under their lands, and that they are

profit motivated corporations with obligations t? stockholders outside any

particular village. At the village level, there seems to be a continuous

fear of what CNI or CIRI might do to the villagers.

● Generally speaking, a lack of communication and trust exists between many

village and regional corporations. Many villagers feel that the regional

corporation should do something for them. Referring to CIRI, one villager

commented,

They are always fighting among themselves. They never help us,
and we must work under qrants or qo elsewhere for money. CIRI

●

does nothing for us.

A part of this problem can

many villagers of what the

be attributed to unrealistic expectations by

regional corporation could realistically do in

a few short years. After ANCSA passed, many villagers expected millions

of dollars and millions of acres of land to be forthcoming. The media

fueled these expectations. But land conveyances were very slow, and the

regional corporations needed time to become organized and define their goals.

Village expectations simply could not be met, and many stockholders became

disillusioned with the regional corporations.

The regional corporations were faced with many of the same problems which

confronted the village corporations. Both groups drew upon the same people

to run their organizations, and a lack of managerial skills and knowledge

of the corporate structure hindered both corporations. The regional cor-

porations are still in their infancy, and delayed land transfers slowed

their growth. The villagers’ false expectation of what the regional cor-

poration could provide combined with the regional corporation’s lack of
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expertise i.n early years seemed to result in poor relations between the

two organizations, One cannot assume that the regional and village cor-

porations will cooperate. The village corporations value their indepen-

dence, and the regional corporations generally treat the village corpora-

tions as capable of carrying on their own affairs.

Both at the village and regional level, there is a constant danger of the

profit motivated corporations conflicting with the more traditional village

councils. Even in the traditional connnunity of English Bay, the village

corporation is more development oriented than the village council. The

council protects the village while the village corporation is organized

for profit. Where the village council and village corporation board mem-

bers are more integrated, such as Port Graham, increased communication

reduces the chances for conflict. It is important to remember that the

views of the regional or village corporations or the village council are

not necessarily the same.

Response Capacity

In Chapter 11 (.P. 26-7), response capacity was defined as a community’s

“capacity or ability to affect, guide, or control change within the con-

text of its own values.w Four factors (information, community consensus,

organization, and resources) were given as being important in determining

a community’s response capacity. Comparing these factors with the village

and regional political subsystems seems to indicate that if the communi-

ties are confronted by both government and industry pressure for oil de-

velopment, their response capacity might he quite low. The response
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capacity certainly would vary from community to community, but for pur-

poses of analysis, a generalized approach is used.

Communication between the smaller coastal communities and higher forms of

government or the business sector of the state is not entirely adequate.

Four of the communities under study can only be reached by boat or air.

Two communities have only one phone. Mail planes are often restricted by

poor weather. In general, information from outside the smaller communities

is often very slow in reaching them. Sometimes, villagers hear about ac-

tions affecting their community only after the fact. Language barriers

and a lack of understanding of the bureaucratic process often break down

communication.

Organizations with a business interest in a potential development are usu-

ally more informed because it is to their economic advantage to be so, but

they do not necessarily represent a consensus of opinion in a particular

conmmity. For example, the village corporations in Seldovia  and Ninil-

chik and CIRI would all like to

quently, these corporations are

activity in Cook Inlet than the

lease land to the oil

more likely to inform

average citizen. But

companies. Conse-

themselves of oil

stockholders in these

corporations represent a small portion of residents in the two communities.

Even if the stockholders paid attention to the corporation’s business, only

a small percentage of the community residents would be informed of pend-

ing activities.

Community consensus, or agreement on community priorities and a decision

on what should be done to implement or protect community values can be
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very difficult to determine. For example, at this point in the baseline,

it should be reasonably clear that, in genera?, residents of the smal”

communities do not favor the location of a petrochemical plant in the”

communities, but they do want increased economic opportunities. Nhen

er

r

con-

fronted with the argument that oil development could occur in or near a

community with little or no negative impact to the community, it could in-

crease economic opportunity in the area, and it could coexist with fishing,

community consensus may begin to break down. Though all residents might

agree that they do not want the worst that development has to offer, dif-

ferent degrees of development may appeal to different residents. Agreement

on community priorities cannot be established without an effort by the com-

munity. None of the residents in the smaller communities except those

of Seldovia have participated in an attitudinal survey

they feel toward growth and development. (Seldovia is

to determine how

also updating their

comprehensive plan, which includes

and goals.) Before such a survey ~

need additional information regard”

an identification of community issues

s taken in the communities, residents

ng the nature of oil and gas development.

From the preceding discussion on the regional and community political or-

ganizations, it should be reasonably clear that relations between the com-

munities and higher levels of government are not

The communities cannot necessarily depend on the

as good as they could be.

Kenai Peninsula Borough

or the regional corporations to protect their interests, Oil and gas de-

velopment will strengthen the borough by enlarging its tax base, and popu-

lation growth in the Kenai-Soldotna  and Homer areas related to oil and gas

development will allow the borough to continue to represent the cities.

The regional corporations also have an interest in economic development
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in the Cook Inlet area, and it remains to be seen whether they can combine

development with a sensitivity to village values.

In the smaller, more isolated villages of Tyonek, English Bay, and Port

Graham, there seems to be a recurring theme expressed by residents that

outside forces control their lives. The regional corporations, outside

government, and industry all make decisions that affect these small com-

munities. The feeling in the villages seems to be that these outside or-

ganizations (and in some cases, the village corporations) do not listen

to the wishes of the people, but do as they please. If the economics of

development are attractive enough, then, residents say, industry and gov-

ernment will develop the area regardless of community desires. This atti-

tude diminishes the response capacity of the community.

In some cases, even the village corporation may not represent a community

consensus. Even if the village corporations refle[

their isolation, lack of business experience, and “

financial resources makes it doubtful whether they

sist the borough, the regional corporations, the f[

ted community goals,

ack of political and

could affectively re-

deral government, and

industry. The role of the village corporation is further complicated in

that

from

with

(see

their very survival may hinge on whether they can produce revenues

corporation lands. To do so may mean development, which may conflict

community goals, English Bay vigorously opposed OCS Lease Sale CI

U.S. Dept. of Interior, BLM, Alaska OCS Office, 1976, P. 232-380).

In this case, English Bay Corporation, with the assistance of Alaska Legal

Services, acted as spokesman against the sale, but circumstances could

change if the oil companies offered to lease English Bay Corporation lands.
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The village corporations own considerable waterfront land in Lower Cook

Inlet, and if industry desired any of this land, the village corporations

would be in a fair negotiating position, The planning and zoning and tax-

ing authority belongs to the borough. Only Seldovia  has an advisory plan-

ning and zoning commission, which operates under borough authority. The

other four communities have no planning and zoning function.

Current developments in the Tyonek area are seen as having

itive effect on the response capacity of the community, A

related development appears to be organizing the community

a potential pos-

potential energy

where it was

not organized in the past. Two of the three Beluga coal field develop-

ment scenarios (Battelle  Pacific NW and CH2MHILL,  1979, Chapter 1) project

construction activities to begin in 1980, well before any oil and gas de-

velopment associated with Lease Sale 60. The Beluga scenarios show a map

of a conceptua7 community on a lake near Tyonek, Though a new coal devel-

opment settlement, if built, is not likely to be located on Tyonek Native

Corporation lands (including the former Moquawkie Reserve), residents of

Tyonek feel threatened that development might take place in their area

without adequate consideration of their cultural heritage, values, and

land use. Though they are not opposed to devel

oneks desire to control it as much as possible -

tive impacts on their community. The emergence

~pment in general, the Ty-

n order to minimize nega-

of coal development issues

(the possibi 1 ity of leasing land to a mining company and the construction

of a permanent community of 700-1400 persons in the Beluga area) has served

to alert Tyonek residents of potential impacts on their community and forced

them to begin to organize. These and other current issues might help to

bridge the gap between the Tyonek Village Council and the village corporation,
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Summary of Politics and Response Capacity:

9

e

With the exception of Seldovia, the smaller coastal communities are
not represented on the Kenai Peninsula Borough Assembly. Approxi-
mately two-thirds of the borough population lives in the Kenai-Sol-
dotna area and makes the decision for the entire borough.

As profit oriented corporations, CIRI and CNI want to participate
in the economic opportunity oil development brings to the Cook In-
let region. The regional corporations are interested in leasing
land, providing services, and acquiring maintenance contracts with
the oil companies.

The regional corporations represent a wide variety of stockholders
with neither a common history nor sense of shared ethnicity.  Many
regional corporation stockholders are not members of a village cor-
poration, but live either in Anchorage or out of Alaska.

Though both CNI and CIRI are pro-development, neither corporation
desires a direct conflict with the villages in their region, The
regional corporations hope development can occur with a minimum
impact on nearby villages, but that is no guarantee it will do so.

Both regional corporations anticipate that any development of which
they are a part will provide employment opportunities to local res-
idents.

The regional corporations and the Kenai Peninsula Borough have a
common goal in economic development in the Cook Inlet area. Devel -
opment on corporation lands within the borough provides income to
the Native regional corporations and enhances the tax base for the
borough.

Relations between CNI and CIRI and the Kenai Peninsula Borough seem
reasonably amiable; especially relations with the current borough
mayor. Most regional and village leaders ex~ressed  a fondness for
the borough mayor, if not for other representatives of the borough
or borough policies as a whole, Any change in borough leadership
could deteriorate these relations.

The type of local government varies in the smaller coastal communi-
ties. Port Graham and English Bay have traditional vfllage councils,
Tyonek has an IRA council, Seldovia is a first class city, and Ninil-
chik is unincorporated with no formal government.

Tyonek, Ninilchik, English Bay, and Port Graham are faced with the
decision of whether to continue with their traditional form of lo-
cal government or to incorporate as a municipality in order to re-
ceive title to community expansion lands under Section 14(c)(3) of
ANCSA.

Residents in the. predominantly NatfYe vt17ages of English Bay, Port
Graham, and Tyonek want to keep Native control of their communities.
The IRA council is one method to accomplish this,
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ANCSA has not provided large cash distributions to the villages nor
has it improved the wage economy in rural Alaska,

Both the village and regional corporations were hindered by a lack
of managerial skills and knowledge of the corporate structure. Both
are still young organizations, and delayed land transfers have slowed
their growth.

Village corporations consider themselves very distinct from the re-
gional corporations ~ and they value their village independence and
identity. The village corporations are not inclined to merge among
themselves, nor do they appear prone to operate through the regional
corporations.

The regional corporations generally treat the village corporations
as capable of carrying on their own affairs, and generally do not
interfere in village corporation matters unless asked to do so.

Most of the dealings between the villages and the regional corpora-
tions relate to land issues under the terms of ANCSA. As such, the
regional corporations primarily deal with the village corporations
and not the village or city councils.

Not all village corporation bus-
ancl the degree of success among
among the different communities

In four of the five communities,

ness ventures have proven profitable,
the village Corporations varies

a large percentage of villaqe cor-
poration stockholders live outside of the” communi~y. Thus, ~ con-
flict could develop between the village profit corporation, which
has a responsibility to all stockholders, and the village residents.
In some cases, such as Tyonek, the village corporation could see
their obligation for profit ventures as precedent over the more con-
servative social desires of the residents,

An overabundance of meetings at the village level has led to a lack
of interest in both the village corporation and council in some com-
munities. The high number.of meetings necessitated by ANCSA has
caused much of this reaction. Villagers are impatient with the
bureaucratic process.

Village expectations that ANC.SA would provide improved economic op-
portunities and improved living conditions have not materialized.

Relations between the Native villages and borough are poor and many
villagers feel the borough has little concern for their welfare.
Villagers mistrust the borough and feel that borough officials do
not listen to what they have to say.

None of the communities in the Kenai Peninsula Borough pay their
own way. Fifty-five percent of borough revenues come from oil
companies.
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Many villagers feel the borough represents the cities, provides
little services to the villages, and therefore has no reason to
tax them.

Due to ANCSA, previous untaxed lands occupied and used by Natives
may now join the tax rolls. Borough real property taxes on Native
lands are muddled in confusion, and in some cases, the property
and not the building is
case.

At the present, borough
issues on Native lands.
tax revenues. Untimely
process.

The Native corporations

taxed and in others, the opposite is the

officials are not aggressively pushing tax
Legal expenses might be greater than the

land conveyances have slowed down the whole

will be affected the most by borough taxes.
Without a good cash flow, taxes could overburden some Native cor-
porations in 1991 (or whenever the lands become taxable). Clarifi-
cation of many tax issues is necessary for the Native Corporations
to prepare to meet their tax liabilities.

From the village perspective, the regional corporations are remote,
large, profit oriented organizations which own the subsurface rights
under their lands, and therefore constitute a continual threat to
existing village lifestyles.

Many villagers had unrealistic expectations of what the regional
corporations could provide for them. Unmet expectations often
resulted in many stockholders becoming disillusioned with the
regional corporations.

One cannot assume that the regional and village corporations will
cooperate.

Both at the village and regional level, there is a constant danger
of the profit motivated corporations conflicting with the more
traditional villagecouncils  or village residents.

If confronted by both government and industry pressure for oil
development, the response capacity of the smaller coastal com-
munities might prove inadequate for the communities to control
change within the context of their own values. The communities do
not have adequate information regarding the nature of oil and gas
development. None of the communities except Seldovia have made
formal efforts to identify community issues and goals, The com-
munities cannot necessarily depend on the borough or the regional
corporations to protect their interests. In many cases, the com-
munities do not have adequate political and financial resources
to effectively resist the borough, regional corporation, govern-
ment, and industry.
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LAND AND ENVIRONMENT

Land Ownership

Land settlement patterns in the sma”

sea mammals, and other marine resources is reflected in the coastal loca-

ti on

ship

eral

of these communities. Historically, many people ignored land owner-

patterns and assumed land for their own use. Occasionally, the fed-

government made attempts to legally deed land to the Natives. Land

ownership patterns in and around the smaller coastal communities are gen-

erally the product of the 1906 Native Allotment Act, the 1926 Native Town-

site Act, and the 1971 ANCSA (dates reflect Alaska inclusion into the re-

spective

Many Nat-

Legislation).

ve allotments line both sides of Port Graham bay and the coast

near English Bay. This land, claimed by Natives based on traditional sub-

sistence use and occupancy, is held under a restricted deed issued by the

Department of Interior. Any sale of this land by the owner must have the

approval of BIA officials. Native allotments are generally located out-

side of the community.

The townsite survey

other a means by wh”

enabled people who lived in close proximity to each

ch they could acqu re title to the land under their

homes.

land.

Other federal public land laws only dealt with larger parcels of

Both the Native allotment and homestead acts were for 160 acres,

and the federal homesite was for 5 acres. Therefore, before the townsite

survey, people in the villages in Alaska had no means by which to gain

title to their land because the houses were usually quite close together.
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Ninilchik, Seldovia, Port Graham,

surveys, and generally the Native

and English Say all received townsite

occupants received restricted deeds and

therefore are not subject to borough taxes. With a restricted deed the

owner must also gain BIA approval to sell his property. For a community

to qualify for a townsite survey, a majority of residents must request it.

All the land under existing improvements and additional vacant lots were

surveyed and subdivided, plus additional tracts were surveyed (but left

unsubdivided) for future growth.

over to the BLM townsite trustee,

for by occupants. All lots which

The whole townsite  was then patented

who in turn issued deeds to lots applied

remained unoccupied and unclaimed were

then offered for sale to the highest bidder at a public auction. Lots re-

maining unsold in an unincorporated town could be offered for sale again

if local demand warranted such a sale. The unsubdivided  tracts were not

offered for sale, but instead they were held for future settlement. As

long as the community does not incorporate, title to the vacant lots and

tracts remains with the townsite trustee. The local village council has

jurisdiction to approve or disapprove of action regarding the vacant lots,

and in effect, they control lands within the townsite. After the public

sale and upon proof of the incorporation of the town, all lots then re-

maining unsold were deeded to the municipality. The townsite regulations

are vague regarding the status of the unsubdividecl tracts. Whether they

remained open for occupancy after ANCSA is a legal question.

Seldovia applied for a townsite survey in 1927, incorporated in 1945, and

by 1947, the townsite  trustee had deeded the entire 101 acres in the Sel-

dovia townsite either to residents or the city. In Seldovia,  land is

primarily ow.mid by prfvate. part~es, tk State of Alaska (public  facilities
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such as the airport), the Kenai. Peninsula Borough (the school), and the

city (scattered parcels including the city dock), Ownership of waterfront

property on Seldovia Bay is divided between private parties and the city.

The city acquired the urban renewal waterfront property from the state af-

ter the 1964 earthquake. The city is currently in the process of selling

many of these lots to small businesses (not industrial use). Most of the

land outside of the city limits is subject to ANCSA, and therefore, the

Seldovia Native Association (SNA) is the new, big private landowner in the

area. For a discussion of land ownership and use in Seldovia see Brogan

and Waits (1977b). Seldovia is also updating their comprehensive plan

which includes land information.

Recent trends in land ownership patterns in Seldovia show a gradual shift

to more and more absentee land owners. Many people from Anchorage pur-

chase vacation homes and cabins in Seldovia, which apparently increases

real estate prices. Many residents feel that SeldoVia is becoming Anchor-

age’s hide-away. Because of the limited land base, they say any land in

Seldovia will sell, especially to non-residents. Apparently, many people

show up in Seldovia  just looking for a place to buy. They do not plan to

settle permanently, but instead are looking for a weekend retreat. This

seems to keep prices high, and available land scarce,

In English Bay and Port Graham, the townsites  (approximately 120 and 324

acres respectively) were surveyed in the mid-1960’s, and all occupants re-

ceived title to land on which they lived. Restricted deeds were issued

to most residents, As neither community has incorporated, the townsite

trustee still holds title to the remainilg unoccupied lots and tracts i.n
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these two villages. Other patented lands in the communities include the

school (borough), the airport (state), and churches, The only commercial/
● industrial property in either village is the cannery in Port Graham.

(Port Graham does have a store in the Port Graham Corporation building).

●
Outside of the townsite boundaries of Port Graham and English Bay, land

tenure is basically of two types: Native allotments and village corpora-

t~on selections. Virtually the entire coastline in the area falls into
*

one or the other of these groups. (An exception is one 1 arge private

parcel on the north shore of Port Graham bay in Coal Cove. It is the site

of a non-operating coal mine). The village corporations top-filed on the
@

Native allotments in case some of them are denied. The Native allotment

claims are located along both sides of Port Graham bay, along the coast

between Port Graham and English Bay, south of English Bay, and up the
●

English Bay lagoon and river.

In 1978, the townsite trustee deeded over the few remaining unoccupied
●

lots in the original 48 acre Ninilchik townsite to the Ninilchik Village

Council. Though not a municipality, the townsite trustee felt that the

9 community would never incorporate, and rather than hold the lots indefi-

nitely, he transferred them to this non-profit organization. The Ninil-

chik Native Association feels that it should have received title to these

e remaining unoccupied lots in the original Ninilchik townsite. It was their

ancestors who initially settled the community, and now, vacant lots in the

original townsite are in the hands of relative newcomers. (A quirk in

o ANCSA did not allow the village corporations to select vacant lands within

the townsites. This will be discussed below).
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Ninilch.ik  is the only one of the smaller coastal communities studied in

which the homestead act contributed to land ownership patterns. Beginning

in the 1940’s and especially after World War II, many homesteaders claimed

lands near Ninilchik. The hotiesteaders settled the upland areas away from

the old Ninilchik townsite, and the center of the community gradually moved

out of the old townsite. Seward Fisheries owns approximately 10 acres on

the coast near the original townsite.

Prior to ANCSA, Tyonek lands were compr

vation, which was established in 1921.

Tyonek Village Council.

patent to their reserve

like any other village.

serve lands, plus addit(

corporation.

t

sed of the Moquawkie Indian Reser-

These lands were controlled by the

After ANCSA, Tyonek residents chose not to receive

(26

As

ona”

917 acres), but rather join the land claims

a result, the surface estate to the former re-

acreage, will be deeded to the Tyonek village

Under Section 14(c)(3) of ANCSA, the village corporations must convey a

minimum of 1280 acres for community expansion to the municipality or if

none, to the state in trust for a future municipal corporation. As trus-

tee for the unincorporated communities, the state manages these lands for

the benefit of a future city. Thus, the state trust officer may sell,

grant rights-of-way, or lease these community expansion lands for the ben-

efit of the villagers. Much like the BLM townsite trustee, the state mu-

nicipal lands trust officer will administer these lands subject to the

approval of the appropriate village council. As Seldovia is a first class

city, it will receive the community expansion lands from the village cor-

poration. Before they could receive patent to these lands, the other four
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communities would have to incorporate as municipalities. In the meantime,

●

the state municipal lands trust officer will probably recognize the tra-

ditional village councils in Port Graham and English Bay as the appropriate

village entity which speaks for the residents. In Tyonek, the traditional

village IRA council will probably be recognized. In Ninilchik, a deter-
●

mination  will have to be made on which organization, if any, represents

the community.

9

If the intent of Section 14(c)(3) of ANCSA is to provide for community

expansion, it seems logical that the communities would like to receive

the vacant land within the existing townsite surveys. Public uses for

community expansion lands would include schools, power easements, sewer

lagoons, or future housing projects. It seems reasonable that the com-

●
munity would like lands for these purposes in or near the existing vil-

lage site. Vacant lots and tracts within the townsites seem ideal. Both

Port Graham and English Bay have such lands, but the village corporations

●
were not allowed to select ANCSA lands within the townsite surveys. Be-

cause townsites were already patented to the BLM townsite trustee, they

were not eligible for selection by the village corporations. Therefore,

they could not become community expansion lands. As a result, a new school

or housing project would have to be located outside of the townsite. As

this did not make much sense, D-2 legislation before Congress contains

● appropriate amendments which authorize the BLM townsite trustee to treat

vacant lands within the townsite as 14(c)(3) lands. But, in the meantime,

and since 1971, specific land ownership patterns in the communities remain

● unclear.
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Potential conflicts could arise between the village corporations and the

village councils or municipalities when they try to decide which 1280 acres

are to be set aside for community expansion. In Port Graham, where the

village corporation and council leadership is integrated, the decision on

14(c)(3) lands should be smooth. But, in other communities, where the

village corporation and village or city council are not integrated, both

entities might desire the same property.

In Tyonek, where there was no petition for a townsite survey, it seems

logical that the villagers would select the village core as community exp-

ansion lands. Since Tyonek is not incorporated as a municipality under

state statutes, the 1280 acres will probably be administered by the state

municipal lands trust officer. But, the Tyonek Village Council is a fed-

erally chartered corporation qualified to accept lands, and they could

argue to receive the community expansion lands in their area. In fact, a

recent Department of Interior Solicitor’s opinion apparently considered

the Tyonek Village Council eligible to receive 14(c)(1) and (2) lands from

the village corporation. These lands include primary places of residence

or business, subsistence campsites, and churches. Many villagers evidently

do not want ind

sell it someday

IRA council, ga

viduals to own any of this land for fear that they might

to non-residents. A?so, if the Tyonek Village Council, an

ns title to this land, then potentially there is no tax

liability to the borough on these lands. Conveyance of any or all of 14

(c)(1), (2), or (3) lands to the Tyonek Village Council would be one

method of allowing it to regain control of village lands.

In the Cook Inlet region, land transfers under ANCSA were considerably
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●

●

●

9

●

e

●

*

*

●

delayed by a complicated land trade. CIRI is in the most developed part

of the state, and when the corporation began to select land, it found much

of its region owned by the state or privately, and the “in lieu” acreage

set aside by the Department of Interior contained primarily mountain peaks

and glaciers. After a lengthy process, CIRI negotiated the Cook Inlet

Land Exchange between CIRI, the state, and the federal government. This

land trade took considerable time and delayed CIRI in developing resources

in their region. Under the land exchange agreement, CIRI received patent

to the surface and subsurface estate of 1.23 million acres and the subsur-

face rights to another 1.15 million acres of land, the surface of which is

either patented to the village corporations or is within the Kenai National

Moose Range (CIRI, 1977, P.5). For a full description of the Cook Inlet

Land Exchange see CIRI, 1977, P. 8-10. (CNI does not have much land in

the Lower Cook Inlet area).

In 1978, CIRI received approximately 115,033 acres df subsurface estate

(CIRI, 1978). Most of this land

selections. In early 1979, CIRI

subsurface rights under terms of

underlies village corporation surface

received 300,000 acres of surface and

the Cook Inlet Land Exchange. This land

is located in the Tyonek/Beluga area, and the regional corporation is in-

vestigating the possibilities of participating in the development of the

coal reserves in the area (CIRI, 1978, P.7). A large portion of CIRI land

will be on the west side of Cook Inlet. The Kenai Peninsula Borough

planning and zoning powers in the region. (Seldovia is the only one

the smaller coastal communities with an advisory planning and zoning

commission).

has

of
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Under the terms of ANCSA, title to village lands goes to the village cor-

porations, not to the local village councils. Therefore, except for com-

munity expansion lands, the village corporations are the big land owners

in the area. Land is the biggest asset-of the village corporations. Often

it is diff-

large land

land. MOSI

lage core.

cult for the Native corporations to make

owners. It takes considerable money and

the adjustment to being

experience to manage

of the village corporation lands are located out of the vil-

Since none of the viJlages within the Cook Inlet region could

fulfill their entitlements within Section Ii(a)(l) of ANCSA, deficiency

areas were established on the west side of Cook Inlet and in the upper

Susitna and Talkeetna River drainages.

The Seldovia  Native Association (SNA) has a large land base in Lower Cook

Inlet and is actively trying to attract the oil industry to use some of

their waterfront property. With an enrollment of 254 stockholders, SNA .

is entitled to select 115,200 acres of land under ANCSA (see Table 14).

The corporation first chose land within the village township, but because

of limitations imposed by the Kachemak Bay Wilderness State Park, it also

selected land outside of the immediate Seldovia area. All of SNA’S (and

other village corporations’] plans for development hinge on conveyance

of their land. SNA saw one of its first obligations to reconvey some land

to itsstockholders. Therefore, after a ctimplicated land trade involving

the borough, CIRI, and the state, SNA platted a subdivision 2 miles from

Seldovia on the Jakolof Bay road. Each stockholder in SNA received, by

lottery, a 3 acre lot in the 800 acre Barbara Creek Subdivision. Share-

holders may retain the land or sell it, but

than the appraisal price of $2,000 per acre,

f they put it up for less

SNA has the right of first
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* TABLE 14 Status of Land Conveyances to Village Corporations under ANCSA

●

Community

Tyonek
●

Ninilchik

Seldovia

English Bay
●

Port Graham

Village Corp.
Entitlement ~
14(a) Lands

115,200

115,200

115,200

69,120

92,160

*

● 1 Does not include 12(b) lands.

Conveyed to
Village Corp.
as of 6/1/79

64,550

70,564

52,969

44,702

65,334

Remaining
to be ,
Conveyed ‘

50,650

44,636

62,231

24,418

26,826

Source: Department of Interior, BLM, Division of ANCSA

●

277



refusal. The land shortage in Seldovia  may be relieved when SNA stock-

holders put some lots on the market. SNA has only z acre of land in the

city of Seldovia. Regarding the 1280 acres which will be conveyed to the

city under 14(c)(3) of ANCSA, neither SNA nor the city appears to have

identified these lands yet. This issue appears to be the only area where

conflict could develop between the city and SNA in an otherwise open re-

lationship.

1 t was

Native

cei ved

nearly five years after the passage of ANCSA before the Nirtilchik

Association received title to any of their lands. Then, they re-

title to some 70,000 acres. Most of NNA’s land is in the Ninilchlk

area, and it is located inland away from the coast. NNA has some choice

property along the Sterling Highway, and it has subdivided some of this

land and sold lots. In addition, NNA hopes to reconvey 40 acres to each

of its 202 stockholders. The BLM has already conveyed most of the land

to NNA that it will get around Ninilchik; the rest will come from across
.-.

the inlet or the upper Susitna area. Vacant lands within the Ninilchik

townsite have already been conveyed to the Ninilchik Village Council.

Tyonek Native Corporation’s entitlement includes the former reserve (26,917

acres), additional acreage on the west side of Cook Inlet, some acreage

in the upper Susitna River drainage, and approximately 30,000 acres on the

Kenai Peninsula within the Kenai National Moose Range. Lands selected

by English Bay and Port Graham are mainly located around these villages.

Between the village corporations of English Bay, Port Graham, and Seldovia,

the Natives will own the majority of coastal lands in the southern Kenai

Peninsula.
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Land Use

● In general, existing land use patterns in the smaller coastal communities

include settlements, timber operations, recreation, subsistence, commer-

cial fishing, and boat berths. Since all the smaller coastal communities

● are fishing communities, they are oriented toward the sea. Residents’

values reflect a long use of local marine and land resources for subsis-

tence and commercial purposes.

Seldovia Bay provides a natural, protected harbor which is ice free all

year. Both commercial and residential land uses in Seldovia are concen-

● trated along the waterfront on Main Street. Retail stores, the city dock,

restaurants, the grocery store, and the small boat harbor are all located

along the waterfront. Both of the community’s seafood processing plants
o are also on the waterfront. For a discussion of land ownership and use

as of December, 1976, see Brogan and Waits (1977b, Chapter II). The ma-

jor changes since then are 1) SNA ownership of land outside the city lim-
●

its; 2) the urban renewal land conveyed to the city; and 3) the implemen-

tation of a local zoning ordinance. With the addition of local zoning

ordinances, the city has the potential to guide and control development,
● \

but due to Seldovia’s  small land base and lack of developable land within

the city, any large industrial/commercial development would probably be

outside the city limits.
●

As Seldovia is a relatively old town by Alaska standards, many structures

are nearing the end of their economic life. If Seldovia  enters a period
●

of sustained economic growth, the land values would rise, while the older
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residential dwellings would depreciate. Since many lots in Seldovia are

too small to meet modern development standards and land use regulations

(Brogan and ldai ts, 1977b), a period of economic growth in Seldovia might

provide adequate incentive to demolish the older buildings and combine

several lots for redevelopment.

Land use in Ninilchik first centered in the original Ninilchik townsite

and later spread to the surrounding hillsides. As homesteaders moved into

the area in the 1940’s and 1950’s, land along the Sterling Highway slowly

began to be developed. Currently, the community almost seems like two:

the original townsite located on the coast near the mouth of the Ninilchik

River, and the highway community. The old village is primarily residential

now, and the Seward Fisheries cannery is located on 10 acres on the water-

front near the old townsite. Most of the commercial establishments are

located along the highway. These include the

shops, NNA building, school, camper park, and

many residences have been built along the oil

retail stores, gas station,

laundromat. In recent years,

well road, which extends

inland from Ninilchik.

idential use. With its

NNA has subdivided land along the highway for res-

beautiful scenery, small town atmosphere, and

available property (3 subdivision are in the vicinity), Ninilchik is a

bedroom community for many people who work in oil related activities out

of Kenai. Ninilchik is also a popular wayside for recreational fishing,

c7amming, and other beach activities.

Land use in Port Graham and English Bay is primarily comprised of res”

tial use. Development in both villages is haphazard, and the plats are

the product of as-built townsite surveys. In Port Graham, the Whitney
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Fidalgo cannery uses approximately 7 acres (including the dock and ware-

9

9

houses, and boat storage) for commercial purposes, and the Port Graham

Corporation has an office building in which it leases space. English Bay

has no land used for commercial purposes except for local beach set net

sites. Public uses include the schools (borough), the airports (state),

churches, cemeteries, and the edge of the English Bay lagoon for boat

moorage. For a discussion of land use in English Bay and Port Graham see

Svendsen (1972) and Harlow (1972), respectively.

Following the oil and gas sales in the mid-1960’s, the Tyonek Village

Council basically designed and built a new community. Therefore, devel-

opment in this community was not haphazard, and the streets and houses

were laid out in an orderly fashion. All lots front on roads (unlike

Port Graham and English Bay), and the community provided for future ex-

pansion. Developed.. land primarily consists of residential lots, the

store, community center, guest house, church, health clinic, school, air-

strip, generator plant, work shops, and fire department. Land used for

commercial purposes is small (store, guesthouse, and gas station), and

the only industrial use is located a few miles from the village (Tyonek

Timber Company). The Tyonek Timber Company entered into a 20 year lease

with the Tyonek Native Corporation to build a chip mill plant and deep

water dock. $imasko  Production Company also leased drilling sites and

other support sites from Tyonek Native Corporation. CIRI leased the sub-

surface rights to the oil company. Both of these leases are for lands

located away from the village. For a discussion of land use in Tyonek

see Tranter, 1972.
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In general, residents of the smaller coastal communities desire to protect

the natural resources and environment in the area for future use by their

people. The local people in all of these communities have a long history

of subsistence use of land and marine resources, and they fear a steady

encroachment by non-residents. For example, in the summer of 1979, the

English Bay Village Council unanimously passed a resolution “disapproving

of encroachment by non-resident set net permit holders regardless of whether

they have acquired permits from villagers” (Homer News, Vol. 7, No. 26,

June 28, 1979). In the resolution the village council also disclaimed

any responsibility for “violence that could develop from the emotionally

charged atmosphere” (ibid.). To commercial set net in Cook Inlet, the

fisherman needs both a limited entry set net permit and a site. A fish-

erman who buys a permit has no guarantee of a place to anchor his net.

The difficulties in English Bay apparently began when a Homer resident

bought two set net sites from an English

Village Council reacted to protect their

outsiders. The Homer fisherman sold the

Bay Natives. Apparently, this is a case

Bay resident. The English Bay

traditional set net sites from

two set net sites back to the English

where individual action did not

meet village approval, and the village council stepped in to protect the

local use of beach sites around English Bay.

Development Constraints

Land requirements for OCS development appear to be of two types: 1) level,

vacant, waterfront property capable of being served by ocean going vessels,

and 2) land needed to support industry generated population growth. The

first type of land is related to direct industry needs. Generally speaking,
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none of the smaller coastal communities meet the requirements for this

type of 1 and. (The vi 1 lage corporations have selected waterfront lands

suitable for these industry needs. These lands are located away from the

communities. ) The only community with a public deep water dock is Sel-

dovia. Land needed to support industry generated population growth relates

to housing and utilities. Most of the communities are confronted with

unclear land ownership patterns, water shortages, housing shortages, sewer

problems, and financing difficulties. In general, the borough benefits

from any increase in the tax base in Lower Cook Inlet, not the smaller

communities. Therefore, the communities’ capacity to provide additional

services is not enhanced by additional growth.

In general, all of the smaller coastal communities have housing shortages

and water and sewer problems. The communities barely have adequate ser-

vices to keep pace with existing demands, without bringing in additional

personnel related to oil and gas development. In addition, title problems

exist in many of the communities. The status of ANCSA 14(c)(3) municipal

expansion lands is waiting on D-2 legislation in some communities. Interim

conveyance is not recognized by banks or other tractional forms of finan-

cing. Federal housing programs seem to be the only way to get additional

housing in many of the communities. As explained in a previous section,

some of these programs have problems meeting the approval of the Kenai

Peninsula Borough Assembly.

In townsites where the community remained unincorporated, the vacant lots

and tracts remained patented to the townsite trustee. Whether the unsub-

divided, surveyed tracts, which were held for future growth, could be
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entered upon after ANCSA will probably be decided in court. No less con-

fusjng is the status of the vacant, subdivided lots in the unincorporated

villages. Other than a public auction, which the BLM townsite trustee

will not hold, there is no legal means by which the townsite trustee can

convey these lots to potential occupants. Legally, neither residents nor

non-residents can move onto them. They appear to be held in limbo by the

BLM townsite trustee for a future city. If no one can legally move onto

the lots, then there are title problems if a villager decides to simply

build on a vacant lot in his village. He cannot gain title to the land,

and therefore, funding becomes a problem. This is seen as a development

constraint in Port Graham and English Bay, (A solution to the townsite

lands may be found in amendments in D-2 legislation currently before

Congress).

Development constraints in Seldovia are numerous. Level land within the

city limits with good access to the bay is limited. Therefore, it is not

likely that a major support facility would Iocate within the existing Sel-

dovia city limits (Brogan and Waits, l!377b, Chapter II). In addition, a

number of other factors constrict development in Seldovia. The small land

base leads to a shortage of developable land in the city. Many of the

lots in Seldovia are very small, and the majority contain less than 10,000

square feet. The rights-of-way in the original townsite survey are as

small as 15 feet. Presently, this does not cause a large problem because

there is little automobile traffic in the community. But, with any economic

growth, more people would live in Seldovia. Due to the scarcity of land,

they would probably live further from town and thus rely on automobiles to

get back and forth. With more cars, the small rights-of-way could cause
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significant problems. Seldovia  continually suffers from a shortage of

fresh water. Without water, it is difficult to attract new industry.

(The community recently received an EDA grant to construct a 500,000 gal-

Ion water storage tank). There is no gravel source in Seldovia, and it

is barged in from Anchor Point. This makes the price of concrete very

expensive. The rocky terrain and shallow depth to bedrock in the area

increases the cost of building roads and utilities. Seldovia has a very

small land base hemmed in by mountains and water. The SNA subdivision

could help relieve this problem and open up some land. Also, the 14(c)(3)

conveyances could help with this problem. Expansion in other communities

is also limited by similar conditions.
*

Negative community attitudes toward an

munities is also seen as a development

influx of outsiders in some com-

constraint. By now, the reader

should be aware that in the predominantly Native communities of Tyonek,

English Bay, and Port Graham, many residents do not want a large influx

of non-Natives to move into their villages. Though they might support

village corporation negotiations with the oil industry regarding the use

of Native lands located away from the village, they do not want traditional

village life disrupted by industry.

Only two of the smaller coastal communities, Ninilchik and Seldovia, have

e small boat harbors. Seldovia has 120 slips which are occupied by both

fishing and pleasure boats. Owners of most of the fishing boats live in

Seldovia, while those who own most of the pleasure craft reside in Anch-

orage. The harbor is usually ice free, and the waiting list for slips

had 65 names on it in the spring of 1979. Ninilchik’s  harbor is a half
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tide harbor and is even more crowded than that of Seldovia. The boats

can only get in and out during full tide, and in a low tide the boats are

high and dry. The Ninilchik harbor, built in 1961 by the Corps of Engi-

neers, was designed to accommodate 32 boats. Presently, during the fish-

ing season, nearly 145 boats have crowded into the harbor. Many local

fishermen cannot use the harbor because of insurance restrictions. The

Ninilchik Chamber of Commerce is continually trying to get the harbor

improved, but only first class cities qualify for harbor funds. With a

large harbor, residents feel the local economy will improve. In the mean-

time, the local community has no authority or money to enlarge the al-

ready overcrowded harbor. Whitney-Fidalgo  in Port Graham, the city in

Seldovia, and Tyonek Timber Company near Tyonek all have deep water docks

capable of serving ocean going vessels.

Summary of Land and Environment

●

●

✠

✠

In the Cook Inlet region, land transfers under ANCSA were consid-
erably delayed by the complicated Cook Inlet Land Exchange between
CIR1, the state, and the federal government. A large portion of
CIRI land will be on the west side of Cook Inlet.

The Kenai Peninsula Borough has the planning, zoning, and taxing
powers in the region. In general, the borough benefits from any
increase in the tax base in Lower Cook Inlet, not the smaller coas-
tal communities. (Seldovia is the only one of the smaller coastal
communities with an advisory planning and zoning commission).

Land use and ownership patterns in the smaller coastal communities
are oriented toward the waterfront. The land settlement patterns
in these communities reflect the historic dependence on marine
natural resources.

Ninilchik, Seldovia,  Port Graham, and English Bay all received
townsite surveys, and generally, the Native occupants received
restricted deeds and therefore are not subject to borough taxes.
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o In the unincorporated communities of Port Graham and English Bay,
the BLM townsite trustee retains title to the vacant lots and tracts.
The local village council has jurisdiction to approve or disapprove
of actton regarding this vacant land, and in effect, they control
lands within the townsite.

o Under terms of ANCSA, title to village lands goes to the village
corporations, not to the local village councils. Therefore, except
for 14(c)(3) community expansion lands (1280 acres), the village
corporations are the major landowners in the area. Most of the
village corporations’ lands are located away from the communities.

● Prior to ANCSA, Tyonek lands (Moquawkie Indian Reserve) were con-
trolled by the Tyonek Village IRA Council. ANCSA created a second
entity, the Tyonek Native Corporation, which now owns the surface
estate to Tyonek’s  lands.

e In general, land located outside of the communities in Lower Cook
Inlet falls into two categories: 1) Native Allotments, which were
claimed by Natives based on traditional subsistence use and occu-
pancy and is held under a restricted deed, and 2) village corpora-
tion selections under ANCSA. Thus, the Natives control the major-
ity of coastal lands on the southern Kenai Peninsula.

o In the unincorporated communities (Port Graham, English Bay; Tyonek,
and Ninilchik), the state municipal lands trust officer administers
the 14(c)(3) community expansion lands subject to the approval of
the appropriate village council. In effect, the village council
controls the disposition of these lands.

o The Native village corporations are the new,’big landowners in Lower
Cook Inlet. In general, they will own little land within the com-
munities, and most of their lands will be located outside of the
communities.

o Village corporations were not allowed to select ANCSA lands within
the townsite surveys, and therefore, until D-2 legislation passes,
the 1280 acre community expansion lands in some communities cannot
come from within the townsite. In the meantfme,  specific land
ownership patterns in the communities remains unclear.

o Potential conflicts could arise between the village corporations
and the village councils or municipalities when they try to decide
which 1280 acres are to be set aside for community expansion.

a In Seldovia, there appears to be a gradual trend toward absentee
landowners who buy vacation cabins. This added demand keeps the
land prices high, and available land scarce.

o The Tyonek Village Council, though not a municipality, is a federally
chartered IRA corporation, and it may hope to gain title to the
14(c)(1), (2), or (3) lands. Many villagers apparently do not
want individuals to own land in and near Tyonek for fear that they
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might sell it someday to non-residents. As an IRA council, TVC
is potentially exempt from borough property taxes. Conveyances
of any of these lands to TVC would help restore local control
of land In the immediate vicfnity.

SNA’S subdivision near Seldovia  may help relieve the local land
shortage when SNA stockholders put some lots on the market.

Most of the village corporations’ plans for development hinge on
their land base.

Between the village corporations of English Bay, Port Graham, and
Seldovia, the Natives will own the majority of the coastal lands
on the southern Kenai Peninsula.

In general, existing land use patterns around the smaller coastal
communities include settlements, timber operations, recreation,
subsistence, commercial fishing, and boat berths.

Residents’ values reflect a long use of local marine and land re-
sources for subsistence and commercial purposes.

Other than sea food processing plants, local retail stores, and
such uses as airfields, schools, and churches, land use in the
smaller coastal communities is mainly residential.

Land use is concentrated along the waterfront in most of the com-
munities.

Village corporations have leased some of their lands away from
the communities for commercial purposes (timber operations, gas
exploration).

In general, residents of these communities desire to protect the
natural resources and environment in the area for future use by
their people. The local residents have a long history of subsis-
tence use of land and marine resources, and they fear a steady
encroachment by non-residents.

Due to legal entanglements and topography, the land base in many
of the smaller coastaJ  communities is inadequate to meet the de-
mands of major industrial growth. But, away from the villages,
the village corporations own adequate land to meet OCS demands.

Except for Tyonek, whose lands transferred from TVC to TNC, land
ownership patterns within the townsites in the other four com-
munities remained essentially unchanged after ANCSA. It was not
within the boundaries of the communities that ANCSA had its major
effect, but rather, in the area surrounding the communities.
In effect, the village corporations became the largest landowners
in the Cook Inlet region.

Thus, between the village corporations (who own most of the land
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in the area) and the village or city councils (who control the
land within the townsites and the 1280 acre municipal expansion
lands), the local residents have a firm control of lands in the
area.

Except for individual Native Allotments in the area, the village
corporations and village or city councils in Port Graham, English
Bay, and Seldovia will have control Of the majority of coastal
lands in their area. The restricted deed status of Native Allot-
ments requires the approval of BIA officials before any sale.
The BIAwill probably look at potential impacts on the nearby
community before approving of a sale, and if they are great,
they will probably not allow the sale.

Most of the smaller coastal communities are confronted with un-
clear land ownership patterns, water shortages, housing shortages,
sewer problems, and financing difficulties. The communities barely
have adequate services to keep pace with existing demands without
bringing in additional industry related personnel.

Only Ninilchik and Seldovia have small boat harbors. Both are
mor& than full. Whitney-Fidalgo in Port Graham, the city in
Seldovia,  and Tyonek Timber Company near Tyonek all have deep
water docks

SMALL TOWN/VILLAGE

capable of serving ocean going vessels.

SOCIAL RELATIONSHIPS

Social Relationships

The extended family and kinship network is the basic focus of both social

and economic organization in the small, predominantly Native communities

of English Bay, Port Graham, and Tyonek. By and large, these communities

are tightly knit villages made up of many interrelated families. Every-

one knows one another, and the villagers’ lifestyle and values are gen-

erally similar from house to house. These family ties are also important

among the Native residents in Seldovia and Ninilchik.  The web of family

ties extends throughout much of the area, and there is much visiting of

relatives and friends between the communities. Subsistence and commercial

fishing activities, as well as visiting, recreation, and political rela-
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tionships, are primarily based upon the complex web of kinship networks

and family relationships in these villages. Continudl face to face inter-

action is characteristic of the social relations in all of the smaller

coastal communities.

Residents feel a strong bond to their village; both to the physical sur-

roundings and to their relatives and friends. The peaceful, day to day

existence of village life, including the freedom to hunt and fish when

they want, is very important to the Native residents. Often, decisions

made outside of the community (ANCSA, Kenai Peninsula Borough, and govern-

mental agencies) seem impersonal to villagers who are familar with more

neighborly, kin-oriented relationships. Sometimes, this leads to feelings

of helplessness by residents.

Both Seldovia  and Ninilchik are small communities where nearly everybody

knows everybody else. The family serves as an important economic unit,

and residents enjoy the rural atmosphere and good schools.

mer the identity of both communities changes because of an

ists, residents consider Ninilchik and Seldovia good rural

a family.

Prior to the 1964 earthquake, social relations in Seldovia

the boardwalk. Apparently,

walk, and many difficulties

pass daily on the boardwalk

problems were discussed daily

were resolved’ in this manner.

going to and from their homes,

conmnity held residents together. More than one Seldovia

Though in sum-

influx of tour-

places to raise

centered around

on the board-

People would

and a sense of

resident refer-

red to the “Boardwalk Culture” as being more friendly and closer knit than
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But

present lifestyle (informal interview). Evidently,

while they walked, and a family atmosphere pervaded

people interming-

the community.

, urban renewal transformed, and according to many residents, divided

Seldovia. Families split over the issue, and old friendships apparently

broke apart. Currently, people drive where they once walked and talked

to their neighbors.

Nhen asked how he visualized social relations in his community, one resi-

dent replied that there was the bar group and the non-bar group. As in

other small fishing communities, the bar is often an important focal point

of

Se”

Se’

to

social activities (see Pedersen and Pedersen, 1976 for a discussion of

dovia’s bar life in the early fishing days). Another resident divided

dovia between the bar group, the church group, and those who belonged

neither. (In addition to the fatni ly, the church is an important inte-

grating force in all of the smaller coastal communities). Available evi-

dence indicates that the bars used to be more social in the past. Potluck

dinners and parties were often held there with many couples dancing, but

rarely does one see such activities in the Seldovia bars now. Some resi-

dents feel the bars are rougher now, and more drifters detract from the

family atmosphere of days past.

Generally, the church

coastal communities.

plays a strong social role in all of the smaller

Many social events revolve around church activities.

These social events, provided by the church, contribute to the sense of

community in many of the settlements. In the small~r, predominantly Na-

tive conmnities  of Tyonek, English Bay, and Port Graham, the social and

family life centers around the church.
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The Russian Orthodox Church persists in all of the five communities, but

to varying degrees. In

the community. In Engl”

other church and active”

English Bay and Tyonek, it is the only church in

sh Bay, residents resist the introduction of any

y discourage missionaries from entering the vil-

lage. As in other facets of their lives, residents want to be left free

from outside interference in their community. In Port Graham, there is

also a Baptist Church. In these communities, many of the social and fam-

ily functions revolve around the church. In addition to the weekly Sun-

day services, Christmas, Easter, Thanksgiving, birthdays, the Fourth of

July, and religious “Name Day” dinners are celebrated. Large, potluck

dinners bring the residents together on these occasions.

In Seldovia and Ninilchik,  the Russian Orthodox Church is no longer

largest, as an influx of outsiders over the years has tended to Sot<

diversify these two commun”

active in Ninilchik when a

Church is the largest now.

ties. The Russian Orthodox Church is st”

priest comes from Kenai, but the Catholi~

In Seldovia, a non-denominational church is

the

ally

11

most active, but only a minority of the residents are related to this

church. Community social functions such as monthly potluck dinners or

the Youth-Get-Together attract larger numbers of residents than the reg-

ular Sunday services. The role of the church in Seldovia does not appear

as great as in the other smaller communities. Evidently, in the past a

hard-core approach towards religion by church leaders alienated many Sel-

dovia residents from the church. But, the “God-Squad”, as this group was

locally referred to, is no longer in operation, and consequently, more

residents are returning to participate in church activities.
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Interethnic Relations

● Seldovia and Ninilchik  are multiethnic communities which have a character

similar to other rural, white frontier fishing towns. A high degree of

intermarriage between groups coupled with local discriminatory pressures

led to a trend to de-emphasize Native heritage and ethnicity in these two

communities. In Seldovia, most people acted white~ while in Ninilchik,

those with Native background stressed their Russian heritage. ANCSA re-

vived the Native background in these communities when it became a means

to receive land and money. In both Seldovia and Ninilchik, white resi-

dents make comments like, “We did not have any Natives here until ANCSA,”

or “After they passed ANCSA, the Natives came out of the woodwork.” After

generations, being Native or non-Native did not matter, until ANCSA pas-

sed, and suddenly it did matter.

Other than a few minor problems after ANCSA first passed ( a few non-Na-

tives resented the “windfall” to the Natives), the interethnic  relations

in Seldovia and Ninilchik appear rather amiable. Though some of the old

time non-Native residents still carry some of their old prejudices against

Natives, these feelings are not overt enough to cause any obvious problems.

Also, the Natives in Seldovia and Ninilchik  have intermarried with whites

for so long that there are practically no pure Natives left in these com-

munities. As one white resident of Ninilchik  said, “The Natives here are
* already Americanized. They are not militant like in some places. Here,

*

we all get along pretty well.” In Seldovia, some of the best fishermen

and businessmen are Natives. One Native man in Seldovia is chairman of
●

the board of SNA, a city councilman, and on the borough assembly.
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Any problems at the canneries in Seldovia and Ninilchik seem to be more

local versus outsider than Native versus non-Native. A big issue at the

beginning of the fishing season is whether locals are hired before out-

siders. Once the cannery is in operation, available evidence indicates

that employee problems are minimal.

In addition to any holdover prejudices against Natives in Ninilchik, a

potential trouble area exists among the Natives themselves. Some of the

older Native residents prefer the past subsistence lifestyle, while other

opers. Development issues

split the Natives. Also,

the old Ninilchik townsite

younger Natives are more corporate minded

which confront the community could potent-

many of the relative newcomers that moved

deve”

ally

into

are environmentally conscious and may oppose development in the area.

Already at odds with the Ninilchik  Native Association over the selection

of the vacant lots in the Ninilchik townsite (see Land and Environment),

these two groups could become further polarized over development. If so,

some of the older Native residents who favor past ways may become aligned

with the newer white population living in the old townsite.

Port Graham, English Bay, and Tyonek residents do not necessarily want to

become integrated; they would rather retain the Native identity of their

villages. Though there has been relatively little marrying-in by non-Na-

tives in these communities, the little amount that has occurred has served

to warn Native residents of a potential danger of losing control of their

village. Villagers are concerned about the growing number and power of

non-Natives in their communities as they see newcomers

and political influence. As a result, Port Graham and

294

gaining in economic

English Bay are



9

considering the possibility of incorporating as an IRA community to pro-

tect Native control of their villages. Generally, residents of these

three villages want to maintain their ethnic and village identity, and

they may resist all efforts to integrate them into the larger society.

Commercial fishing, the Russian Orthodox Church, family ties, and the

formation of the Native corporations have all contributed to the Natives

of Lower Cook Inlet maintaining their distinctive identity.

Because of the cannery at Port Graham, residents there expect to see

strangers coming in and out of town. Cannery crews with diverse back-

grounds has led to more social diversification in Port Graham than in Ty-

onek or English Bay. Another effect of the cannery in Port Graham is that

the continual contact with whites has enabled villagers to become more

familar with white behavior, and people may not be as mistrustful of out-

siders as residents in more isolated, traditional villages. But, by and

large, Native residents in these villages are suspicious of whites, and

many of them are quick to recall how the non-Natives moved into Kenai and

Ninilchik and took most of the best land.

Though not necessarily vocal about it, the Natives of Lower Cook Inlet

have felt the effects of prejudice and discrimination over the years.

The Russian priests in the 19th century treated Native customs with con-

tempt ”and often degraded the Natives. The American military men of the

late 19th century made many ethnocentric and derogatory comments about

the local Cook Inlet Indians. Natives in Port Graham reported that in

●

the past white cannery workers laughed at them because they spoke their

own language and had different customs. School policies during the first
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half of the 20th century were very ethnocentric, and pressures were ap-

plied to force the local peoples to conform to white ways. Even recent

comments by the Kenai Borough Assembly hint at paternalism. Though, in

the past, this continual scorn from whites made many of the Natives timid

and shameful, more recent Native attitudes reflect a new Native awareness

and desire to retain a distinctive Native village life without white in-

terference.

Increasing recreational and sport expansion by non-Natives into tradi-

tional Native areas further strains interethnic relations. The villagers

view the intruders as competing for resources which, based on tradition,

belong to them. As the non-Native population grows in the Kenai Penin-

sula, this condit~on  will continue to worsen.

Attitudes Toward Population Growth

From the preceding sections it should be clear that the re~idents  of Ty-

onek, English Bay, and Port Graham prefer to keep small~ Native villa9es=

Residents of these villages value the quiet, relaxing, uncomplicated life-

style characteristic of Native villages (North Pacific Rim Health Depart-

ment, n.d., P. 129) . These people feel a strong bond to the physical sur-

roundings of their village and have a strong personal attachment to their

village family and friends (North Pacific Rim Health Department, n.d., P.

141). Generally, residents are opposed to industrial development in their

area if it would disrupt their valued way of life. If the trade-off were

between money from an oil sale or other industrial development and the

chance to retain their distinctive Native village life, it seems the vil-
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lagers wouldchoose  the latter, even though it might mean a poorer standard

of living.

As discussed in previous sections, residents in these three predominantly

Native villages do not favor the growth of non-Natives in their communities.

One councilman in Tyonek commented, “We do not want anybody in the village

other than the people who are here now.” Though not necessarily apparent

to an outsider, his presence in the village often causes a certain amount

of stress. For example, when a stranger walks around the village:,  his

presence often irritates villagers. Outsiders are noticed immediately,

and people wonder why this new person is in the village. People are not

as relaxed when outsiders are around, and their presence often distracts

from the peaceful village life for some residents. This situation is

magnified in a small community “

residents visit neighboring Eng<

because they do not live there.

ike English Bay. Even when Port Graham

ish Bay, they are considered “outsiders”

According to an attitudinal survey conducted in Seldovia, the most common

reason given for moving to Seldovia was work availability (fishing and

cannery work), but the small town qualities

pace, friendly people, and aesthetic beauty

most frequently as factors that were highly

of Seldovia  itself (the slow

of the area) were mentioned

valued (Heas?ey and Baring-

Gould, n.d., P.6). Residents indicated a strong commitment to remain in

Seldovia permanently, and they expressed an appreciation and commitment

for its small town qualities. For example, 75% of the residents surveyed

rated living in a quiet community as very important to them (Heasley and

Baring-Gould, n.d., P.7). Approximately 60% of those surveyed expressed

●
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a desire to maintain the current population size in Seldovia, and those

who favored more people in the community still desired to keep Seldovia

relatively small. Assuming the possibility of growth, Seldovia residents

seemed to prefer a slow expansion of new long-term jobs attracting new

permanent residents as opposed to new jobs added rapidly attracting tran-

sient workers.

The type ofeconomtc development activity desired by respondents reflected

existing economic, conditions in Seldovia. Over 98% of those surveyed

favored additional commercial fishing and fish processing activities (Heas-

ley and Baring-Gould, n.d.). Other acti.vi,ti.es  which 75% of the respon-

dents would encourage included small boat harbor expansion, light manufac-

turing, and educational and research facilities and other office jobs.

The community appeared closely divided on the issue of tourism and the

lumber industry. Petrochemical industries were the least preferred ac-

tivity, followed by supply gases supporting offshore oil development

(Heasley and Baring-Gould, n.d. , P.11).

Of the five potential onshore facilities associated with offshore oil and

gas development (support base, oil storage and tanker terminals, pipelines,

refineries, and LNG plants), all but support bases were strongly opposed

by Seldovians (Heasley and Baring-Gould, n.d.). Seldovia residents ap-

pear to firmly oppose onshore oil development that requires more permanent

and large scale facilities. Over the issue of onshore supply bases, re-

spondents were nearly equally divided. Seventy percent of those who sup-

ported any type of oil development (one-half of the sample), preferred

the location of oil related facilities outside the city limits. Of those
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who opposed any type of oil development, 73% favored

using their regulatory power to prevent the location

Seldovia.

opposed to

vor supply

city (Heas’

the city and borough

of a supply base in

The Seldovia survey

Seldovia population

race, and length of

attitudes of Seldovia residents are basically

gas development, except half the residents fa-

in summary, the

onshore oil and

bases, if these nimal facilities were located outside the

ey and Baring-Gou’d,  n.d.).

m

also compared residents’ attitudes toward a larger

and support of onshore supply base with their age,

residency. The results generally indicated that those

who were older in age and who had lived for a longer time in Seldovia,

tended to be more supportive of both supply bases and population growth,

while younger and shorter term residents favored the present status of

the community, presumably the conditions which originally attracted them

to Seldovia (Heasley and Baring-Gould, n.d., P. 14). The Natives tended

to favor the supply bases (apparently for economic reasons), but they

overwhelmingly opposed a larger population for Seldovia. Residents of

average age and length of residence appeared evenly divided on the two

issues. Thus, in Seldovia, attitudes toward growth are not unanimous as

in the smaller predominantly Native villages. One resident claimed Sel-

dovia is usuaJly dead split down the middle on most any issue, and oil

development would be no different (informal interview).

Seldovia residents considered increased job opportunities and a general

economic boost as the best effects which could result from oil and gas

development in the area, but only about one-third of those interviewed

anticipated that they

year-round employment

would seek oil related employment.

was not rated as very important to
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Residents considered the negative economic and environmental effects on

fishing, pollution of the environment, and a rapid increase in population

as the worst potential effects of oil and gas development in the area.

Seldovia respondents desired improved city services, especially those. that

would provide them with improved living conditions (water, sewer, and roads),

but not those that would add complexity and interference to their lives

(police, tourist facilities, or expanded city administration). Apparently,

Seldovians  are gradually realizing that planning and zoning are necessary

to achieve or maintain desirable qualities of the town and that zoning

can be used to regulate industry (Heas?ey and Baring-Gould, n.d.).

Heasley and Baring-Gould (n.d., P. 27) concluded the Seldovia  survey by

saying,

Finally, the attitudes that are expressed show Seldovians to be a
people strongly comnitted to both their individual lifestyles and
traditional resource base, and to the values and importance of their
community. It would be totally erroneous to interpret their neg-
ative attitudes toward industry and oil as being anti-development,
because they appear to be strongly committed toward growth and change.
However, the changes that are desired and should be aggressively
pursued are those which selectively enhance the valued traditions
and resources of the conmunity; namely its fishing economy, small
town qualities, informality and individualized pace of life, aes-
thetic beauty of both the land and town, and the rich recreational
and subsistence use. If these important qualities are to be safe-
guarded for the future, Seldovians must ensure that the develop-
merits they undertake are consistent with these.

As in Seldovia,  attitudes toward growth in Ninilchik vary depending upon

to whom one is talking. Many old time residents and corporate minded Na-

tives tend to favor development, while more environmentally oriented res-

idents of the old village core and more traditional Natives seem to dis-
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favor development, especially oil and gas development which potentially

could devastate the Cook Inlet fisheries upon which they depend. Ninil-
●

chik residents, as those in the other communities, value the peaceful,

rural, small town atmosphere of their conmwnity.

Summary of Small Town/Village Social Relationships

The extended family and kinship network is the basic focus of both
social and economic organization in the small, predominantly Native
communities of English Bay, Port Graham, and Tyonek. Subsistence
and commercial fishing activities, as well as visiting, recreation,
and political relationships, are primarilyb ased upon the complex
web of kinship networks and family relationships in these villages.

In all of the smaller coastal communities, face to face interaction
is characteristic of the social relations.

Residents feel a strong bond to their village; both to the physical
surroundings and to their relatives and friends.

Often, decisions made outside of the community (ANCSA, Kenai Penin-
sula Borough, governmental agencies) seem impersonal to villagers
who are familar with more neighborly, kin-oriented relationships.
Sometimes, this leads to feelings of helplessness by residents.

Many residents feel that prior to urban renewal, Seldovia was a
more friendly and closer knit community. Apparently, a family
atmosphere, a sense of community, and daily informal discussions
were characteristic of the pre-earthquake “Boardwalk Culture” of
Seldovia. Presently, the community seems more polarized into
different social groups.

Generally, the church plays a strong social role in all of the
smaller coastal communities. Many social events revolve around
the church, and these social events contribute to a sense of com-
munity in the settlements. In most of the communities, the so-
cial and family life centers around the church.

Seldovia and Ninilchik are multi-ethnic communities which have a
character similar to other rural, white frontier fishing towns.
Considerable intermarriage between groups plus local discrimina-
tory pressures led to a trend to de-emphasize Native heritage and
ethnicity in these two communities. In Seldovia,  most people
acted white, while in Ninilchik, those with Native background
stressed their Russian heritage. ANCSA revived the Native back-
ground in these communities when it became a means to receive land
and money. Thus, in both communities, a new Native awareness has

●
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surfaced since the passage of ANCSA, but any interethnic  conflicts
appear minor.

In some communities, the Natives themselves could sp?it over the
issue of development. Consequently, Natives who favor more tra-
ditional, subsistence oriented lifestyles could become aligned
with non-Native environmentalists.

Port Graham, English Bay, and Tyonek residents do not appear to
want to become integrated; they would rather retain the Native
identity of their villages. Villagers are concerned about the
growing number and power of non-Natives in their communities as
they see the newcomers gaining in economic anti political influence
Natives do not want to lose control of their villages, and as a
resul~ they may tend to discourage non-Natives from settling in
their communities.

Generally, residents of these three villages want to maintain
ethnic and village identity, and they may resist all efforts to
integrate them into the larger society.

Cannery crews with diverse backgrounds has led to more social di-
versification in Port Graham than in Tyonek or English Bay.

The Natives of Lower Cook Inlet have felt the effects of prejudice
and discrimination over the years. Though, in the past, this
continual scorn from whites may have made many of the Natives
timid and shameful, more recent Native attitudes reflect a new
Native awareness and de$ire to retain a distinctive Native village
life without white interference.

Increasing recreational and sport expansion by non-Natives into
traditional Native areas further strains interethnic relations.
The villagers view the intruders as competing for resources which,
based on tradition, belong to them.

Residents of Port Graham, English Bay, and Tyonek value their rel-
atively isolated, peaceful, family-oriented village life, and
view with displeasure the unannounced intrusions by outsiders
(ie. sightseers, sport fishermen). They prefer to keep small,
Native villages and do not favor the growth of non-Natives in
their communities.

Generally, residents of Port Graham, T.yonek, and Enqlish Bay are
opposed ~; industrial
rupt their valued vii’

Residents moved to Se-
small town atmosphere
beauty of the area).

development in their
age way of life.

dovia primarily for
(slow pace, friendly

area

ts f“
peep”

if {t would- dis-

shing economy and
e, and aesthetic

Fishing and fish processing are the types of economic activity
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which most Seldovians  would like to see developed in the future.
Seldovia residents appeared divided on the issue of future devel-
opment of tourism and the lumber industry.

Most Seldovians  appear to favor the current population size, and
those who favor more people in the community appear to still de-
sire to keep Seldovia relatively small.

Seldovia residents appear strongly opposed to heavy and petro-
chemical industries being developed near their community, but
attitudes toward a limited onshore supply base seem more evenly
divided, if these minimal facilities were located outside of the
city.

In both Seldovia and ll~nilchik, attitudes toward growth are not
as unanimous as in the smaller, predominantly Native villages.

Seldovians considered the negative economic and environmental
effects on fishing, pollution of the environment, and a rapid
increase in population as the worst potential effects of oil and
gas development.

If oil and gas development were to occur near any of the smaller
coastal communities, residents desire to control its size and
location.

HEALTH

Social Services and the Health Care Delivery System

After ANCSA passed, many villagers expected the regional corporations ‘

would soon provide money and services to their communities. At the same

time, Section 2(c) of ANCSA called for an examination of federal programs

primarily designed to benefit Native peoples. Many Natives feared that

this would lead to termination of governmental social service programs

to their people. Thus, village expectations of services to be provided

by the regional corporations grew. But, the regional corporations would

not be in a position to provide much help to the villages for years to

come, and, in addition, they were specifically mandated not to deal with

social programs.
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Under the terms of ANCSA, the profit oriented regional corporations were

not allowed to concern themselves with health, education, welfare; social

services, or political causes (Alaska Native Foundation, 1977a). There-

fore, non-profit corporations were established to fill this gap and con-

tract for health, housing, educational and social service programs for

the benefit of local communities. Funded by state, federal, and private

grants, these non-profit corporations help to establish local control of

services and provide employment for villagers. C.E.T.A. money is admin-

istered through these non-profit corporations, and since they provide

money and services to the villages, they are well received (much more so

than the regional profit corporations which did not live up to villagers’

expectations). Since the broad scope of the non-profit corporations was

often unwieldy, specialized agencies (housing authorities, health corpor-

ations) evolved, which functioned independently. .

The fears and expectations of Natives that

programs would be terminated, and that the

governmental social service

regional profit corporations

would provide money and services to the villages did not materialize.

Instead, regional non-profit corporations emerged which became recognized

as the official tribal entities eligible to receive governmental funds

for village services. Also, funds for social service programs did not

dwindle as feared by many Natives, but instead they increased after the

passage ofANCSA (see Gorsuch,  1979, P. 136-140). Thus, the anticipated

village benefits did not come through the profit corporations as envi-

sioned, but through the non-profit arms. The federal money provided the

non-profit corporations is not part of the land claims settlement, but

in addition to it. Thus, the non-profit organizations provide employment
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wages and services in the villages. In 1979, the per capita value of

federal spending on service programs for Natives was approximately $4,000

(Gorsuch, 1979, P. 148).

The non-profit regional corporations play a more active role in the vil-

lages than the regional profit corporations, seem to have better relations

with them, and administer several important health and social service pro-

grams in the area. They play an important role in providing jobs, largely

by government grants through the C.E.T.A.  program, in the Native communi-

ties. Because they are service oriented and have closer ties to the vil-

lages, the non-profit corporations will play an important role in mitigat-

ing the effects of social change in the small communities. They are con-

strained however, by their dependence upon government grants, so funding

levels will largely determine .how effective they are in aiding the villages.

Alaska Natives receive medical services through four health care delivery

systems

1)

●

2)

3)

(see North Pacific Rim Health Department, n. d. , Chapter 5):

Alaska Area Native Health Service (AANHS) is a statewide system

for Alaska Natives with headquarters in Anchorage. At the village

level, the community health aides are the cornerstone of the sys-

tem and provide medical care where no physician is present. In-

patient services are available at the Alaska Native Medical Cen-

ter in Anchorage.

Alaska Department

Health Nurses who

munities.

of Health and Social Services provides Public

continue to supply health care in numerous com-

Twelve Regional Health Care Organizations. The North Pacific Rim
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4)

Health Department, established in 1976 within the North Pacific

Rim Native Corporation regional non-profit organization of the

Chugach region, provides health care to English Bay and Port Gra-

ham. The Cook Inlet Native Association (CINA) is the non-profit

organization associated with Seldovia, Ninilchik, and Tyonek.

CINA provides services for all Natives in the Anchorage area, not

just for enrollees ofCIRI.

Private Health Care Providers. The AANHS contracts directly with

private health care providers (hospitals or physicians) in areas

where no Indian Health Service (IHS) facility is available.

Examples are the contract physician in Seldovia and the South

Peninsula Hospital in Homer,

Each community, except Seldovia, has a health clinic and health aide.

In most cases, the non-profit arms of the regional corporations (CINA

and North Pacific Rim Health Department) receive contract health care

funds from IHS, and

Tyonek whose health

CINA. Seldovia has

The health aides in

and are regarded as

then they hire the health aides. The exception is

aide is contracted directly to IHS and not through

a contract physician in its health clinic.

the villages do a large volume of primary health care

the center of the health care delivery system by the

North Pacific Rim Health Department. For example, the number of health

aide encounters for a 12 month period during 1976-77 for Port Graham was

1,401 (North Pacific Rim Health Department, n.d., P. 51).

The health care delivery system described above is primarily a Native
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system. As only Natives are eligible to participate in it, it is not de-

signed to meet non-Native health needs. Therefore, a large influx of

non-Natives would strain the existing health care facilities in most of

the smaller communities.

The North Pacific Rim Health Department (n.d.) recently completed a com-

prehensive health study for the communities in the Chugach Region (includ-

ing Port Graham and English Bay). This report included an in depth assess-

ment of the health status and health systems for

plus an analysis of the unmet health needs and v

bring the health care up to acceptable standards

the Chugach communities,

llage requirements to

The report deals with

the region as a whole and also specifics for each community. It should

help provide a basis for future health planning and improved health sys-

tems in the region.

Alcoholism and Mental Health

* In the villages, family life is very strong, and anything that negatively

affects the family is a concern to all. Many residents in the precfomi-

nantly Native villages view with alarm the influence outsiders have on
al their youth. They claim increased contact with outsiders in the past few

years has exacerbated alcohol and drug abuse in the villages. As one

villager said,
e

Exposure to outsiders at the Port Graham and other canneries and
the boarding schools often gives youths the wrong impressions of
things. They are exposed to alcohol and drugs, and often the temp-
tations are hard to overcome. In the past few years, we have seen
an increase in drug abuse. We see a change in the mental attitude
and values in the kids who use the drugs. A large personality
change seems to occur, and they go from one extreme to another.
This change affects the whole family, and since we are all related,
it affects the whole village.
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Another villager said,

Me want to
left now.
We like to

Apparently, the

preserve the old way of living, but there is not much
ldhat is left seems to always be destroyed by outsiders.
see out young marry local Natives, not outsiders.

drug problems are exacerbated in the summer when there

is increased traffic in and out of the communities. As one villager said,

“In winter there is booze only, no drugs.” But alcohol is responsible

for its share of the community problems. Though no statistics are av<il-

able, alcohol contributes to many of the social problems in the smaller

communities. Already a problem in the 1880’s (Townsned, 1974, P. 10), al-

cohol does not appear to have loosened its grip on the Alaska Natives.

For a discussion on drinking behavior in a typical Native community see

Brelsford (1977). This article related alcohol to employee turn over,

family discord, aggression, and deaths.

Many village social problems are rooted in the lack of employment in the

communities. Lack of jobs, especially in the winter, often leads to bore-

dom and depression. Alcohol only compounds the problem. Without eco-

nomic employment growth, this condition is not expected to change.

Besides providing a poor influence on village youth,

additional threat in English Bay. An offshore oil p“

from the village, and it appears to be the source of

the community. In the words of a village elder,

‘a
outsiders pose an

atform is in view

constant rumor in

That rig reminds people constantly of a potential spill that would
destroy our fish. In the evenings, it gets noisy, and we are scared
it will break and spill oil. Sometimes, it seems to make the village *
shake. Some people tell us that ifwe try to move the oil rig there
will be a big fight and those people down there will shoot us. lie
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also hear that the rig is going to move closer to our village.
We are afraid if they find oil they will bring in more people
and kick us out or kill us. One man told us they would booze up
the Natives and take our land. They used to say thatwe will have
money when the oil comes, but now they say there will be no money.
Even the little kids ask, “Will we be chased away from here if
they find oil?” “Will we be killed if those people come?” Some
people pray hard so that rig will move away from here. Others
drink.

Thus, for residents of English Bay, the presence of the oil industry in

Lower Cook Inlet already causes a certain amount of stress in the community.

Along with the church, the school is one of the focal points in village

life. Educational facilities and programs with which the villagers are

satisfied are important for the mental health of the community. If res-

idents are unhappy with the school in their village, stress often accumu-

lates in the community. If villagers are forced to send their children

a away for high school, they not only miss the children but are also con-

cerned about the impressionable youth being exposed to alcohol and drugs.

In the past decade, two trends irr village education have had a positive

3

Is

effect on the predominantly Native communities. First, bilingual programs

at the schools are well received. Not only are the students instructed

in their Native language, but they are also taught many of the traditional

ways of their people, including traditional foods, medicines, and survival

techniques. Secondly, the trend towards providing high school education

in each village is well received by residents. As oneman from English

Bay said,

It is better now. The whole family stays together in the winter.
No longer do we have to send our kids to boarding homes in Ninilchik
or Seldovia. The other kids were mean there. Its better to have
our children home for the winter.
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Crime

The Alaska State Troopers serve Port Graham, English Bay, Tyonek, and Ninil-

chik, while the City of Seldovia employs its own police chief. Troopers

from Homer serve Port Graham and English Bay, and therefore, the police

chief from Seldovia  does not respond to calls from these two villages. A

State Trooper is located in Ninilchik,  and Tyonek has a resident constable

who works for the troopers.

Generally, there is not much of a crime problem in the five smaller coast-

al communities (Personal communication, Sergeant Myers). Most of these

communities have a small, indigenous population with a low yearly rate

of transient movement, and therefore have few local law enforcement prob-

1 ems. The local communities probably do have many small problems that

they either take care of themselves and do not bother to call the troopers,

or they simply learn to live with them.

According to the Alaska State Troopers, larceny and burglary are the most

reported crimes in these communities. Also, a few assaults probably oc-

cur which are not reported to the troopers, but generally speaking, the

smaller coastal communities are pretty quiet. According to a survey in

Seldovia (Heasley  and Baring-Gould, n.d., P. 20), the types of crimes

most often mentioned as of greatest concern to residents include (in or-

der of frequency) vandalism, thefts and break-ins against personal prop-

erty, and various effects of drunkenness and alcohol. Many of the dis-

turbances in these communities are alcohol related (Personal communication,

Sergeant Myers).
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In Seldovia, the police chief reported very little felony crime occurred

in the community. Instead, most common were small burglaries, which were

usually associated with alcohol. He reported that in the spring, crime

(mostly misdemeanors) was up, but general ly Sel dovia was a peaceful town.

Even when the small boat harbor is full with many visiting tourist boats,

the Seldovia police chief reported that virtually no vandalism occurs.

Available evidence indicates that the biggest problem in Seldovia is al-

cohol related. According to the police chief, there are many blue col-

lar workers in Seldovia who are more physical and more outgoing drinkers

than usual. As a result, the police chief considered the largest problem

to maintain peace and quiet among the Seldovia drinkers. Seldovia also

has a minor drug problem, as do many communities with a transient popula-

tion of cannery workers combined with tourist traffic in the summer. Ac-

cording to the police chief, Seldovia’s  current population is marginal

for a one-man police department.

Apparently, Tyonek residents used to call the Alaska Troopers quite often

for minor disturbances. According to troopers, the crime problem was

minor, but the calls were numerous. Consequently, the troopers placed

a resident constable in Tyonek as they were tired of answering so many

calls. The constable is not a trooper, but he works for them and wears

a trooper’s uniform. His presence in Tyonek has apparently served to re-

duce the frequency of complaints.

The majority of problems in Tyonek are either alcohol or vandalism related

(Tranter, 1972). Evidently, most of the vandalism is committed by pre-

teens, teens, or intoxicated adults. When a villager becomes intoxicated,
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he usually becomes a nuisance to those around him, but he is often tol-

erated by the conununity until some more serious act is committed (assault,

excessive noise, disturbing neighbors). The most often reason given for

drinking is boredom.

In Port Graham and English Bay, if the villagers have a problem, they call

a trooper from Homer. If the local villagers considered the problem se-

rious enough to call a trooper, they usually have the offender apprehended

by the time the troopers arrive. Some villagers feel that the time re-

quired for a trooper to respond from Homer is often too long and thus .their

law enforcement services are inadequate.

Troopers report no serious law enforcement problems regularly occur in

these villages. According to troopers, it is often very difficult to in-

vestigate a crime in a smaller community because no one likes to tell on

another person. But, if a particular individual continues to cause a

problem and there is a continuing victim, the villagers are very helpful.

Apparent’

Graham. ,

tOO busy

they are

9

Y, there is little crime associated with the cannery at Port

When the cannery workers are in the community, they are usually

working to get into trouble. By the time the season is over,

gone so they do not really have much slack time in Port Graham.

Similarly, according to troopers, outsiders visiting these communities

rarely cause a problem. If anything, visitors will be the victim as they

bring in new material that is desired.
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Summary of Social Health

The fears and expectations of many Natives that governmental social
service programs would be terminated after the passage of ANCSA,
and the regional profit corporations would provide money
vices to the villages did not materialize.

Instead, regional non-profit corporations emerged to adm.
increased public funds for health, educational and socia’
twoqrams  for the benefit of the local communities. Thus

and ser-

nister
service
the non-

pro~it corporations work close with and have good relati~ns  with
the villages to which they provide jobs, money, and services.

Because they are service oriented and have closer ties to the vil-
lages, the non-profit corporations will play an important role
in mitigating the effects of social change in the smaller com-
munities. They are constrained, however, by their dependence
upon governmental grants, so funding levels will largely determine
how effective they are in aiding the villages.

The health care delivery system in the villages centers around the
health aides and clinics. Federally funded, the health aides are
generally employed through the non-profit corporations.

The health care delivery system in the villages is based on Native
eligibility and is not designed to meet non-Native health needs.
Therefore, a large influx of non-Natives would strain the existing
health care facilities in these communities.

Increased contact with outsiders in the past few years ”appears
to have exacerbated alcohol and drug abuse in the villages.

Many village social problems are rooted in the lack of employment
in the community, Lack of jobs, especially in the winter, often
leads to boredom and depression. Alcohol only compounds this
problem.

The presence of the oil industry in Lower Cook Inlet already causes
stress in some of the predominantly Native communities.

Bilingual programs in the local schools and the trend towards vil-
lage high schools are well received in and have a positive effect
on the villages.

Generally, there is not much of a crime problem in the five smaller
coastal conununities, and few law enforcement problems regularly
occur in these communities.

Many of the disturbances in these communities are

Larceny, burglary, vandalism, and various effects
and alcohol are the most often reported crimes in
coastal communities.

alcohol related.

of drunkenness
the smaller
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r~l. BASE CASE

This chapter describes the changes which are projected to occur in the

sociocultural systems of Lower Cook Inlet communities through the year 2000

in the absence of Lower Cook Inlet OCS Sale 60. The first section of this

chapter describes the scenario assumed for the Base Case. The second sec-

tion summarizes the major socioeconomic changes in the Base Case which

Alaska Consultants (1979a) project to occur in the larger communities of

the area. The third section of this chapter discusses how the sociocultural

systems of the study communities will be affected by the !3ase Case scenario

and these hypothetical socioeconomic changes.
.!?

DESCRIPTION OF BASE CASE SCE!lAl?IO

●

@
The projections of future conditions in Lower Cook Inlet communities are

based upon hypothetical scenarios mandated by the BLM OCS Socioeconomic

Studies Program and developed by Dames and Moore (1979) and Alaska Con-

sultants (1979a). In Lower Cook Inlet, the Base Case scenario is composed

of three major elements:

o A non-OCS scenario in which existing population and economic
trends are assumed to continue without significant new oil
exploration or discoveries

@ A hypothetical find of oil in Lower Cook Inlet resu?tin~ from
exploration currently being conducted on tracts leased {n the
1977 OCS Lease Sale CI

@ The construction of a LNG facility near Kenai between 1980
and 1984

Thus, the Base Case in Lower Cook Inlet is not a non-OCS case, as it includes

employment and population forecasts resulting from both Sale CI and the LNG

facility.

●
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For purposes of the Base Case projection, Alaska Consultants (1979a, P. 271-

294) assumed Sale CI to represent a medium find scenario. Two-thirds of

the USGS estimates of oil and gas in Lower Cook Inlet were allocated to

Sale CI. Alaska Consultants assumed this scenario to be representative

of the Lower Cook Inlet Sale 60 high find scenario developed by Dames and

Moore (1979).

Even if Lower Cook Inlet OCS Sale 60 is not held, the Base Case assumes

that a large amount of oil activity occurs in Lower Cook Inlet during the

years 1980 to 2000 as a result of Sale CI. Consequently, the Base Case

does not explore what will happen to the communities of the study area

without oil development. Instead, this scenario examines what will happen

if significant finds are made on tracts already leased; an occurence which

might seem unlikely in view of the reported lack of success on these tracts

to date.

Impacts projected to result from the proposed OCS Sale 60 will be cumulative,

adding to previous impacts assumed to have occurred from Sale CI. &. a result,

impacts from Lease Sale 60 (the difference between Sale CI and Sale 60) will

be relatively minor, since the Ease Case already assumed high levels of oil

activity. The main differences between the Base Case and OCS cases will

be in timing, and in some additional oil and gas activity.
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SUMMARY OF SOCIOECONOH1 C PROJECT IO[{S

Alaska Consultants (1979a) made Elase Case population and

jections for the Homer

they assumed a non-OCS

and Kenai-Soldotna areas in three

employment pro-

stages. First,

case in which existing trends in different economic

sectors would continue. From this they calculated the growth in employment

which would occur and how population would increase in response to employ-

ment growth. Then the employment and population growth expected to result

from OCS Sale CI was calculated, as was the growth expected from construc-

tion of a Liquified Natural Gas facility near Kenai. This additional

employment and population growth was added to the non-OCS forecast to give

the Base Case forecast of employment and population growth in the region.

The following paragraphs briefly follow this same format to summarize

Alaska Consultant’s assumptions and projections.

Economy in the non-OCS Case

The non-OCS portion of the Base Case reflects continued development of

existing industries in Kenai-Cook Inlet communities. Increases in basic

employment during the period of the forecast are assumed to result from

the same natural resource-based industries now supporting basic employment

in the area. However, these

the Kenai-Cook Inlet area in

men t.

industries are”forecast to range further from

providing the products

The petroleum industry is assumed to continue to be

of the l(enai-Soldotna  area, although in the absence

supporting basic employ-

central to the economy

of significant discoveries
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on OCS Sale Cl tracts the rapid rates of growth seen in the past are fore-

cast to decline to more modest levels. Tertiary recovery of petroleum

resources from existing fields is envisioned and new petroleum production

from state leases is assumed (Alaska Consultants, 1979a, P. 249).

Existing refineries in the Nik.iski area are assumed to operate at or above

current levels throughout the forecast period in the absence of Sale CI

discoveries, and substantial additions to processing capacity are not

forecast. Increases in oil service, industry employment resulting from oil

development in other parts of the state are assumed to more than compensate

for declines in oil service employment in the Kenai-Soldotna area caused

by the assumed cessation of production by Upper Cook Inlet platforms.

Fishing and seafood processing is assumed to continue to grow in signifi-

cance in Lower Cook Inlet communities. Increased yields from traditional

fisheries and successful development

in the fisheries sector.

of bottorxfishing will ensure growth

Continuing

fisheries,

improvements in the state

and the reduction in fore”

result in more dependable and larger

other traditionally used species.

The Homer area is assumed to develop as

processing deep sea fishery resources.

s ability to manage the traditional

gn high-seas catches are expected to

harvests of salmon, crab, shrimp, and

a center for harvesting and

Boats based in t!omer are assumed

to participate in more distant bottom fishe~ies as well.
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Continuing diversification by fishermen and processors in the Homer area

will result in year-round operations. This will encourage a more stable

resident labor force in the fishing and fish processing sector. Seldovia,

which is close enough to Homer to participate in these developments, is

also likely to be home base for some boats taking part in bottom-fishing.

The importance of tourism and recreation in the economic growth of the

Kenai-Cook  Inlet area is expected to increase. Population growth in the

Anchorage area and Southcentral Alaska will result in increasing numbers

of tourists and recreationists visiting the Kenai Peninsula. This area

is expected to attract a more than proportionate share of the total visitor

● ’ traffic venturing beyond the Anchorage area. The recreation sector

is expected to respond to this increased potential by providing more

facilities and services, particularly along the Sterling Highway. The

Homer area will play an especially important role in attracting and

accommodating visitors, but all areas within the Kenai-Cook Inlet area will

realize increases in visitations.

9

Logging and wood processing currently occupy a small position in the

economy of the Kenai-Cook Inlet area. This sector’s role in the Kena’i-

Soldotna and Homer areas is not expected to change over the forecast period.

Government employment and expenditures in the region are expected to grow
*

at a modest rate during the forecast period. Population and economic growth

will result in increasing demands for a wide range of government services

and facilities, including resource management, police and fire protection,

air traffic control, highway maintenance, and other local, state, and federal

services. State and Federal assistance to local governments, primarily in
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the form of grant funds, is assumed to continue at rates proportionate to

population growth in the area.

In general, the non-OCS portion of-the Base Case scenario can be charac-

terized as conservative; growth is assumed to be based on existing

industries. No dramatic changes, shifts or economic events, with the excep-

tion of bottomfish development in the Homer area assumed in the non-OCS portion.

OCS Sale CI

The Ease Case projections of future condit-

cultural systems without Sale 60 are based

cant OCS development occurs as a result of

ons in Lower Cook Inlet socio-

on the assumption that signifi-

Sale CI, which was held in 1977.

The scenario is based on the ass~mption  that economic finds will finally be

discovered in tracts presently being explored in Lower Cook Inlet.

Alaska Consultants (1979a, P. 271-294) based their employment and popula-

tion projections upon medium find scenario for Sale CI which is equivalent

to the Sale 60 high find scenario provided by Dames and !-loore (1979). Two

thirds of the USGS estimates of oil and gas in Lower Cook Inlet were allo-

cated to Sale CI, while one-third were allocated to Sale 60. In essence

the socioeconomic and sociocultural Base Cases for Lower Cook Inlet are

premised upon greater oil and gas activity than will occur during any of

the OCS scenarios. This means that the impacts of Sale 60, or the difference

between the Base Case and Sale 60, examined later in this report, are likely

to be relatively minor. Table 15 summarizes the activities assumed to occur

during the different phases of Sale CI OCS development in Lower Cook Inlet

Base Case.
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TABLE 15

Base Case Scenario of OCS Activity
in Lower Cook Inlet

OCS Lease Sale CI (1977)

1979-1983 Exploration Phase

Service bases at Homer and Nikiski provide materials
to offshore rigs; Kenai-Nikiski base is assumed to
support two-thirds of the rig activity.
Homer base is assumed to accommodate all survey vessel
activity and one-third of the rig support activities.

1984-1987 Development Phase

Kenai-Nikiski  base will support two-thirds of all off-
shore activities. A construction camp in the Kenai area
will complete one half of all onshore pipeline construction.
The Homer base will provide one-third of the support for
platform construction, subsea pipelaying and burying, and
development drilling. A construction camp for one half of
all onshore pipeline construction will be located in the
Homer area.

1988-1998 Production Phase

The permanent Kenai-Nikiski base will support all offshore
activities during the production phase. This will provide
stable employment in the area until platforms are taken off
line beginning in 1997.

The Homer base is phased out by the beginning of the pro-
duction phase. Only helicopter service operating from the
Homer Airport continues throughout the scenario.

Source: Alaska Consultants, 1979a.
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North Kenai L!iG Facility

The Base Case also

in the North Kenai

is summarized from

assumes construction of a liquified  natural gas facility

area. The scenario for the construction of this facility

Alaska Consultants (1979a, P. 301-308). Table 16

illustrates employment and construction activities over the forecast period

for this hypothetical facility.

Construction of the LNG facility is assumed to follow the pattern of pre-

vious major oil and gas related construction projects in the Kenai-Soldotna

area, employing a large number of construction workers for a short period

of time, and then a small number of employees permanently. The direct

impacts of this scenario are assumed to fall only upon the Kenai-Soldotna

area. The construction work force is assumed to be composed almost exclu-

sively of transient workers who are rotated through the Kenai-Cook  Inlet

area to permanent residences outside the region. These employees are

assumed to live in onsite construction camps. During the operations phase,

on the other hand, the small number of permanent employees are assumed to

be permanent residents of the Kenai-Soldotna area.

Summary of Base Case Employment and Population Projections

The Base Case population forecast equals the sum of the non-OCS population

forecast and the forecasts for OCS Sale CI and the North Kenai LNG facility

(Alaska Consultants 1979a, P. 308). Tables 17 and 18 , and Figure 3 ,

summarized from Alaska Consultants more detailed tables, present the pro-

jections of employment and population growth in the Homer and Kenai-Soldotna
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TABLE 16

*

*

Estimated Direct Onsite Employment

North Kenai LNG Plant Construction and Operations
Kenai-Soldotna Area

1980-2000

Employment
LiiG Plant Construction

1980 Site preparation and foundation 146

1981 Trains placed upon foundations 844

1982 Major plumbing 1,323

1984 Construction complete and plant tested 420

19!35-2000

Employment in Plant
Operations

60

Source: Alaska Consultants, 1979a.



TABLE 17

Forecast of Employment~  and Population
Base Case

Kenai-Cook Inlet Census Division
1980-2000

19s0 1 CH35 1990 1995 2000

NON OCS

Kenai-
Soldotna (5,180) (5,798) (6,508) (7,318) (8,246)
Area 14,504 16,234 18,222 20,490 23,088

Total
Kenai- (8,004) (9,194) (:;,;;;) (12,075) (13,794)
Cook Inlet 24,012 27,582 Y 36,225 41,382

OCS SALE
CI

Kenai - (45) (212) (308) (308) (284)
Soldotna
Area 112 405 770 710

Home r (;:) ($;:) (278) (224)
Area i 695 610

NORTH
KENAI LNG *1982 (peak of construction)

(1,455)
1,653

Kenai - (::;) ~;:) j;:) (90) (90)
Soldotna 225 225
Area

BASE CASE
population

Kenai-Soldotna lC,1300 16,864. 19,217 21,425 23,313
Area

Homer Area 5,183 6,700 8,558 9,838 10,857

Kenai-Cook
Inlet Total 2~,43CI 28,528 33,469 37,770 41,607

lEmployment given in parentheses includes direct and indirect employment
(both onshore and offshore in the case of Sale CI).

Source: Alaska Consultants, 1979a, various tables.
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TABLE 18

Q

●
Allocation of Forecasted Population

Base Case

Kenai-Soldotna and Homer Areas

1980-2000

1980 1985 1990 1995 2000
&

Kenai-Soldotna
Area 14,800 16,864 19,217 21,425 23,313

●
Kenai 4,755 5,268 5,734 6,401 7,000

Soldotna 2,572 3,123 3,875 4,313 4,667

Remainder 7,473 8,473 9,608 10,711 11,646

● Homer Area 5,183 6,700 8,558 9,838 10,857

Homer 2,148 3,055 4,280 4,920 5,429

Remainder 3,035 3,645 4,278 4,918 5,428
*

9

9
Source: Alaska Consultants, 1979a.
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e
areas in the non-OCS, Sale CI, North Kenai LNG, and Base Cases. The

following points briefly outline the highlights of the employment forecasts

● which are relevant to the sociocultural  projections:

Kenai-Soldotna Area

Employment growth js expected to occur primarily in the clis-
tributive and support sectors, which supply goods and services
to basic industries, visitors, fishing vessels, and offshore
petroleum operations throughout the state. Growth in these
sectors is projected to occur at about 3% per year (Alaska
Consultants, 1979a, P. 260-261).

Basic employment in the mining sector, which is almost totally
related to the petroleum industry, is forecast to increase by
only 1% per year.

Basic employment in manufacturing is forecast to increase at
2% per year, largely in fish processing.

Fisheries em~lovment, related mainl.v to salmon fishinq, is
projected to’in~rease at 1.5% pery~ar in the Kenai-S6~dotna
area.

*

Homer Area

s Basic employment in the distributive and service sectors is
assumed to increase more rapidly in the Homer area, where these
sectors are less developed, than in the Kenai-,Soldotna  area.

e Basic employment in the manufacturing sector, primarliy related
to sea food processing, is forecast to increase at 5% per year
from 1979 to 1990, and 3% per year from 1991 to 2000.

e Fisheries employment is assumed to follow this same pattern of
growth.

e Basic non-OCS employment in the Homer area is projected to grow
more rapidly (about 3.8% per year) than in the Kenai-Soldotna

* area, where the overall growth rate is projected to be roughly
2,4% per year (Alaska Consultants, 1979a, P. 266-267).
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The following points briefly summarize the population forecasts which are

relevant to the sociocultural projections:

o

0

@

●

o

0

0

The City of Kenai is forecast to experience the slowest growth
of the three major cities in the study region; from 4,604 in
1979 to 7,000 by the year 2000. This would be a slow growth
rate of approximately 2% per year.

The City of Soldotna’s  population is expected to grow more
rapidly, at about 3% per year. It would grow from 2,479 in
1979 to 4,667 in 2000.

The City of Homer is expected to experience the greatest rate
of growth as forecast in the Base Case. Homer is expected to
increase from 2,087 in 1979 to 5,429 in 2000, for a growth rate
of about 4.8% per year.

The combined Kenai-Soldotna area, which includes the unincor-
porated areas around those cities, will continue to be the popu-
lation center of the Kenai Peninsula. This combined area is
projected to grow from about 14,167 in 1979 to 23,313 in 2000.

The Homer area, which includes Homer and the unincorporated
areas around the city, is projected to increase at a more”
rapid rate than the Kenai-Soldotna area in the Base Case,
largely because of growth in fishing and Sale CI oil develop-
ment. It is forecast to increase from about 5,373 in 1979 to
10,857 in 2000.

The most significant increases in rates of population growth in
the Homer area in the Base Case are projected to occur between
1984 and 1988 as a result of OCS activity associated with Sale
CI .

The Kenai-Soldotna area is projected to undergo a major popula-
tion boom in the early 1980’s in the Base Case, as a result of
of construction of an LNG facility. A minor increase in the rate
of population growth is expected to occur between 1984 and 1988
as a result of Sale CI.

The sections which follow analyze how the sociocultural systems of Lower

Cook Inlet are likely to change over the Base Case forecast period. The

effects of the Base Case scenarios and projected socioeconomic changes

upon the communities of Lower Cook Inlet are examined in terms of the

impact categories described in the sociocultural  baseline.
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PROJECTIONS OF SOCIOCULTURAL CHANGE

●

SOCIOCULTURAL  IMPACT

Economic Adaptations

Kenai-Soldotna Area

CATEGORIES

Kenai-Soldotna  area residents’ economic adaptations in the Base Case are

projected to continue to be shaped largely by the requirements of the oil

and gas sector. “ . ..Kenai ’s economic and popu”

tightly coupled to the fortunes of the oil and

sultants,  1979a, P. 77). Although the fishing

ation dynamics will remain

gas industry” (Alaska Con-

tourism, and government

sectors of the regional economy will continue to grow, economic opportunities

for residents of the Kenai-Soldotna  area are expected to continue to be

dependent, to a large extent, upon oil and gas development.

The socioeconomic changes projected to occur during the forecast period in

the absence of OCS Sale 60 are assumed to continue to impose on the Kenai-

Soldotna area the “... cycle of boom growth and faltering readjustment that

it has repeatedly undergone in the past fifteen years” (Alaska Consultants,

1979a, P. 43). It is assumed that construction of a LNG plant near Kenai

in the early 1980’s will be accompanied by a boom construction period

similar to previous booms in the area. As in the past, the high labor re-

quirements of this brief intensive construction period will attract people

to the region. High employment rates during construction of the LNG facility,

large expenditures in the local area, as well as the anticipation of economic

benefits to the area from OCS activity resulting from Sale CI will stimulate

the local economy, particularly the trade, service, and real estate sectors.
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Alaska Consultants (1979a, P. 304) assurile that. most LNG corrstruction  workers

will live in camps on

would not be expected

local services. This

the site of the construction project and therefore

to contribute heavily to demands upon housing and

assumption may not be extremely realistic however,

in view of the history of recent construction projects in the Kenai-Soldotna

area. As the baseline notes, past major construction projects have always

attracted large numbers of workers and job-seekers to the Kenai-Soldotna

area. Many of the workers who come into the area during the period when

the LN5 plant is assumed to be constructed may make homes, bring families,

and remain in the area after construction ceases. The attraction of the

Kenai-Soldotna  area would be particularly great if the economy in the rest

of Southcentral Alaska were to continue to stagnate.

This rapid population growth in the early 1980’s could create high demands

for housing, and contribute to real estate speculation and inflation.

It could also fuel another period of overbuilding as people anticipate corr-

tinuing boom conditions from OCS development in Lower Cook Inlet during

the mid-1980’s.

As construction on the LNG plant is comp” eted, and phases into the product-on

phase, there will be a loss of some 1,200 jobs between 1982 and 1984 (Alaska

Consultants, 1979a, Table 109). Since the overall economy and population

of the region will have increased by that time, the effects of this downswing

in the local economy should not be as great as the loss of approximately

this many jobs in the Kenai-Soldotna  area in 1977-78 (see Baseline). Never-

theless, construction payrolls are likely to shrink, unemployment rates are

likely

shrink

t o

ing

rise,

the p

and demands for

refits of busines

local goods and services are likely to decrease

ses which expanded during boom conditions.
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The development stage of OCS activity in Lower Cook Inlet resulting from

Sale CI is assumed to help take up some of this economic slack in the Kenai-

Soldotna area beginning about 1985, as platforms and pipelines are constructed.

Most of this activity would occur quite far from the Kenai-Soldotna area

however, and would be unlikely to impact the area as much as OCS activity

in Upper Cook Inlet did, largely because existing terminals and other facil-

ities are expected to accommodate oil and gas production from this scenario

(Alaska Consultants, 1979a,P. 275). OCS development in Lower Cook Inlet

in the Ease Case is projected to promote steady, longer term growth in

existing petroleum related services and industries in the Kenai-Soldotna  area.

The boom conditions and growth

development are expected to be

promoted by LNG plant construction and OCS

welcomed by a wide spectrum of the Kenai-

Soldotna area population. Many residents of the region who have had to

leave to find employment may be able to find work closer to home during this

projected expansionary period. Residents who have been getting by on re-

duced incomes since the last local boom are likely to find higher paying

jobs again. Local merchants and other businesses supplying goods and ser-

vices both to industry and local residents will bene”

construction activity. Construction and oil workers

likely to comprise a large proportion of the populat’

area in the Base Case scenario.

it from increased

and their families are

on of the Kenai-Soldotna

The continuing growth of local government and businesses to support economic

and population growth is also likely to continue to draw professionals and

technical people to the area. Since these people will not be so directly

tied to the oil and gas industry, they are less likely to be favorably in-

clined toward development and population growth in the area.
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Overall, economic change and growth in the Kenai-Soldotna  area over the

next twenty years in the Base Case are expected to reinforce the doninance

and importance of the oil and gas industry. The sociocultural  systems of

the area are expected to continue to adapt to cycles of intensive short-

term construction projects followed by periods of gradual readjustment.

The major adaptations to these economic cycles include an open loosely-knit

society into which newcomers can easily fit; and adjustments to lower in-

comes and reduced economic opportunities during economic downswings which

include “belt-tightening”, out-migration to areas where jobs are available,

or exploitation of unemployment compensation and” jobs created by state and

local governments. The continual expectation and anticipation of better

times just ahead,’ which help keep people’s hopes (and real estate prices)

high, are also important aspects of these adaptations.

Quite different sociocultural changes can be expected in the Kenai-Soldotna

area if the LNG plant is not constructed or if discoveries are not made

on Sale CI tracts. Some of the businesses which overbuilt in anticipation

of continuing high rates of economic growth are likely to fail if no major

oil and gas related projects occur during the early 1980’s. Population

growth is likely to be much slower. General population growth in South-

central Alaska, and the continuing

and gas development in other parts

reestablish an economic balance in

involvement of local businesses with oil

of the state could help to gradually

the area.

The boom-bust syndrome in the Kenai-Soldotna  area would be magnified if an

LNG plant were constructed in the early 1980’s but no discoveries were made

on Sale CI tracts. In such a case employment in the exploration and devel-
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opment phases of OCS activity would not be available to help smooth out

the loss of 1,200 jobs as the LNG plant was completed.

If there are no major construction projects in the area during the 1980’s,

economic adaptations in the Kenai-Soldotna  area are likely to become more

diversified, with the oil and gas sector losing some of its dominance,

and fishing, tourism, and government becoming relatively more significant.

The redistr

become part

butive functions of government employment and investment wou-d

cularly important.

The Kenai Peninsula’s environmental quality, and opportunities for semi-

rural lifestyles would become relatively more important in attracting people

to the region in the absence of major construction projects. This could

tend to create a local society with more concern for environmental and

natural values, particularly since larger proportions would be directly

dependent upon these

Land and Environment

qualities for livelihoods in fishing and tourism.

Demands for land will increase throughout the forecast period in the

Kenai-Soldotna  area, particularly in the cities. These areas are assumed

to have sufficient land to meet the need for residential, commercial, and

industrial expansion. Development over the next twenty years is likely

to fill the large unused areas between the present scattered developed
9

areas. Although there are natural and ownership constraints upon the

development of land in the city of Kenai (Alaska Consultants, 1979a, P. 98-99)

much landis available in Soldotna and outside the boundaries of either city.
●
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The Kenai Peninsula is assumed to continue to play a major role as a play-

ground for Anchorage residents throughout the forecast period. Recreational

demands upon the lands and resources of the Peninsula are assumed to grow

as the population of Southcentral Alaska grows.

Economic development in the Kenai-Soldotna  area is also expected to increase

pressure upon natural systems. Increasing development of private lands

along rivers and wetlands is assumed to cause increased rates of pollution

and siltation.

Heavy recreational use @f the Kenai Peninsula is assumed to continue to

focus on relatively small areas, including i

relatively few salmon streams, and the sma?’

campgrounds. Unless major efforts are made

access points and campgrounds, these places

ingly crowded.

ccessible clam beaches, the

number of state and local

to increase the number of

are likely to become increas-

Increasing population in the Southcentral region will increase competition

between recreational users, and is likely to lead to lowered quality of

recreation on the Kenai Peninsula.

Sport fishing is projected to be particularly impacted by growing recrea-

tional demands and environmental deterioration. Accessible streams are

likely to receive increasing fishing pressure. }Ieavy use of streams near

the Kenai-Soldotna  area by sport fishermen is likely to continue to result

in destruction of salmon

which cause erosion near

spawning areas, as will construction activities

streams. The Kenai Peninsula Borough could zone
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such areas and control destructive uses, but it has so far shown few signs

of doing so. As the effects of such uncontrolled development become

apparent to people in the region political pressure to provide such pro-

tection may grow.

Increasing demands upon salmon resources from sport and commercial users,

as well as the probability of habitat destruction resulting from population

and economic growth are likely to result in continuing and growing disputes

over the allocation of salmon. This will increase political pressures upon

the Alaska Department of Fish and Game.

Small Town Social Relationships \

Kenai and Soldotrta will probably continue to shift from small-town to urban

forms in the Base Case. Rapid growth induced by the LNG construction project

will contribute to a fluctuating and transient population, lacking firm ties

either within itself or between itself and the area. Continuing growth

will make it unlikely that residents of the Kenai-Soldotna area will know

many of their neighbors or develop a sense of community ties. The sprawling

form of development will also contribute to reducing opportunities for commu-

nities to deveJop.
e

Since Kenai and Soldotna,  and the areas around them will remain fairly small

by American standards, and because so many people are likely to continue to

live in semi-rural areas, many residents will continue to view these cities

as small towns. Many people are likely to continue to be attracted to the

area partly because of these small-town characteristics. Other residents,

however, are likely to feel that the social quality of the community has
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declined because of the impacts of boom type economic and population growth,

such as traffic congestion along the major routes through Soldotna and Kenai

during LNG facility construction. As the population of the area grows,

more people are likely to become concerned about environmental and social

issues.

As the Kenai-Soldotna  area grows, more and more businesses owned by large

outside investors are Tikely to replace locally owned businesses. A wider

range of urban public services will be demanded and becowe economically

feasibly as the population and.tax base of the area grows. Government will

probably continue to grow and to become more professional, drawing more

and more from people outside the local community. These changes are likely

to contribute to the shift from personal, small-town contacts to more im-

personal urban contacts, but more urban services and facilities will he

available to residents of the area.

Politics and Response Capacity

Construction of an LNG facility, OCS development, and projected population

growth in the Base Case will probably reinforce existing trends in the poli-

tical systems of the Kenai-Soldotna area. Local political systems are)
assumed to continue to reflect predominant community attitudes and values

by supporting industrial and oil development. The cities of Kenai and

Soldotna, and the Kenai Peninsula Borough are therefore expected to actively

promote the industrial potential of the region, and to lobby for legislation

and regulations which favor oil and gas development.
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The population growth and economic growth forecast for the Ease Case will

tend to reinforce these trends, since residents and new businesses, who

are likely to come to the area primarily because of economic growth, are

expected to support further economic development.

The industrial and population growth forecast for the Base Case will also

probably continue to add to local government’s difficulties in supplying

public services and facilities. The cities of Kenai and Soldotna are likely

to continue to be most hard pressed , since more services are demanded in

the cities and much of the population growth will occur there.

The Kenai Peninsula Borough may not be under such immediate pressures,

since it supplies more limited services and benefits from growth in the

industrial tax base more than the cit.

likely to continue to be the focus of

promote and control development.

Borough planning and zoning functions

es do (see below). However, ’it is

oftentimes contradictory demands to

will probably continue to be critical

issues in the Kenai-Soldotna area. As noted in the section “Land and Environ-

ment”, it is projected that pressures upon land and wildlife habitat,

particularly waterways, will greatly increase. The borough, as the local

planning authority and as a major land owner will be forced into dealing with

problems of controlling land-use in these areas. As population and indus-

trial growth occurs over the next twenty years in the Kenai-Soldotna area

residents will desire more control over the future of their communi-

ties. They will probably continue to push the cities and borough into

planning for and controlling further growth. As noted in the baseline,
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this trend will also be encouraged by state and federal programs, such as

Coastal Zone Management.

Construction of the projected LNG plant, construction activity resulting

from OCS development, and accompanying commercial and residential devel-

opment are likely to increase the tax base of the borough and the cities.

Most of this increase is assumed to occur outside city boundar

and therefore will

Alaska Consultants

the Kenai-Soldotna

and unincorporated

the unincorporated

than the cities of

accrue to the borough, rather than to the c

es, however,

ties.

(1979a, Tables 89,90) assume that the population of

area will be distributed evenly between the incorporated

areas. Nhile this was true in 1970, the population of

areas of the borough have been increasing more rapidly

Kenai and Soldotna in the last decade. As described

earlier in the baseline, this has brought about increasing demands for

reapportionment of the Kenai Peninsula Borough assembly, For purposes of

the Base Case, this study assumes that reapportionment occurs during the

1980’s, and that representatives of areas outside the cities will probably

be able to outvote city representatives.

As previously described in the baseline, trends in residential,commercial

and industrial location are making it more difficult for the cities of

Soldotna and Kenai to supply the services their residents demand. Kenai

and Soldotna will probably continue to function in part as bedroom commu-

nities for employees of industrial plants in the Nikiski area. The cities

are therefore likely to continue to receive many of the costs of industrial

development, such as increasing demands for residential services, but few

of the benefits, since most of the tax base will be located outside city

boundaries. 338
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Although cities have sought t.o share the burdens and benefits of indus-

trial development and population growth more eoually with the residents of

areas outside their boundaries, the assumed allocation of political power

in the 1980’s make it un”

be found. Therefore the

the public services and -

ikely that easy solutions to urban problems will

cities are projected to have difficulty supplying

acilities denanded by urban copulation growth.

The Kenai Peninsula Borough and the cities are assumed to continue existing

policies of preparing for population growth. Planning for schools which can

be added to as needed illustrates the borough’s policy of contingency planning.

These policies are expected to help alleviate many of the problems associated

with rapid, unanticipated growth. They many also contribute, however, to

unrealistic expectations of an imminent economic boom, expectations which

have contributed to overbuilding and inflation of land values in the area

since the 1960’s.

The rapid pace of subdivision activity and real estate speculation through-

out the Kenai Peninsula will continue, and it will impose increasing bur-

dens on the Kenai Borough planning department. This burden will probably

continue to constrain other planning efforts by the borough.

Increasing demands for both community services, facilities, and regulations

9

will continue to result from population and industrial growth ~

Soldotna, Homer and Seldovia. But these demands are also like’

in growing government costs and interference, which conflict w

held values of many residents.

n Kenai,

y to result

th strongly
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The borough and the municipal governments of Kenai and Soldotna are, and

will probab7y continue to be, constrained in their attempts to monitor and

plan for change and supply services by the fiscal conservatism and strong

distrust of government of a vocal segment of their constituents.

Social Health

The population increases forecast for the Kenai-Soldotna area may result

in greater numbers of alcohol, mental health, and crime problems. These

will place greater demands on perennially underfunded and understaffed

counseling centers.

Some of these problems are related to economic conditions, and for these

it is possible to make some projections of future conditions. Depression

and anxiety frequently appear linked with unemployment, and are also

associated with alcohol abuse. It is assumed that the incidence of these

problems will decrease during construction of the assumed LNG plant near

Kenai in the early 1,980’s. Construction workers away from their homes and

families are frequently heavy alcohol users, and therefore boom conditions

may be accompanied by many alcohol related problems. The downswing in the

economy which is assumed to occur after .completion of the facility will be

associated with an increase in the incidence of depression, anxiety, and

alcoholism.

Similarly the incidence and types of crime will change during the different

phases of the construction period. During construction of the LNG plant,

and again when employment begins to stabilize during OCS development and

production phases, there will be lower incidence of property crimes. h!ajor
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construction projects, such as the LHG facility, will be accompanied by

an increased incidence of assaults and crimes against persons.

During the economic slump assumed to occur after construction of the

LNG plant, property crimes will probably increase again.
e

o

●

Homer Area

SOCIOCULTURAL I~lPACT CATEGORIES

Economic Adaptations

The economic adaptations of Homer area residents are assumed to be affected

by three major forces over the next twenty years in the Base Case. These

include the continuation and intensification of the existing fisheries and

tourist industry; the development of a bottomfishing industry; and the

expansion of Homer’s role as a service base for OCS exploration in Lower

Cook Inlet.

The fishing adaptation is expected to grow in impo

assumed increases in harvests in the traditional f

tants, 1979a, P. 255), and the development of more

tance in Homer. The

sheries (Alaska Consul-

support facilities,

including a larger harbor and more processing plants, are expected to con-

tinue to make fishing an increasingly attractive living and way of life

for Homer area residents.

In the Base Case scenario, the harvesting and processing of deep seas fish-

eries resources is assumed to take place over the next decade. Some
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suppl,y of bottomfish to offshore processing vessels by fishing boats

based in the Homer area is also assumed to occur (Alaska Consultants,

1979a, P. 255). This is anticipated to create new fishing opportunities

in the Homer area. The development of the proposed fisheries industrial

park (see baseline) will make the area increasingly attractive to fisher-

men and processors.

Much of the increase in the number

recent past has been in small, ind

of fishermen in the Homer area in the

vidual ventures with little capital.

The lack of experience and knowledge about bottomfishing among Alaskan

fishermen as well as the need to travel longer distances make it likely

that larger, more highly capitalized boats will be involved in developing

the new fishery. There are a number of fishermen in the tlomer area who

could convert existing equipment and take part in bottomfishing,  but devel-

opment of the fishery is assumed to take place slowly.

An increase in the number of species harvested and processed in the Homer

area and the assumed improvements in fisheries management will result in

more economic stability in the Homer area. The seasonality of fishing

employment will be reduced somewhat, and the predictability of harvests

and returns increased. This will reinforce the importance of fishing in

the economic adaptations of Homer.

The t!omer area is also forecast to play an inportant role in attracting

and accommodating visitor traffic. As the southcentral  region’s population

grows and additional public and private recreational and visitor facilities

are developed, it is assumed that the value of recr~ational  and tourism
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related commerce in the Homer area will greatly expand (Alaska Consultants,

1979a, P. 172). This industry will probably remain fairly seasonal, but

will continue to provide niches for small, family owned businesses.

Recreation and tourism, as well as the seasonal economy and natural beauty

of the area, will continue to support the development of arts and crafts

in the Homer area.

The Base Case scenario for the Homer area includes the use of the area as

a service base for oil and gas activity in Lower Cook Inlet resulting

from OCS Sale CI. Homer is already undergoing some of the initial stages

of OCS exploration. In the Base Case, this activity slowly intensifies

during the 1980’s.●

The major involvement of Homer in OCS oil and gas development assumed in

the Base Case scenario (see Table 15) is reflected in major increases in

employment and population in the Homer area (Table 17). OCS activity

resulting from Sale CI is projected to cause particularly rapid growth

in Homer’s population during the second half of the 1980’s.

●

OCS related employment in the Homer area will support the expansion of

existing businesses presently limited by the seasonal economy and lightly

populated service area. It will also encourage new businesses. This will

provide a wider range of goods and services, as well as additional employ-

9 ment opportunities for local residents. OCS activity and anticipation of

further fishery and tourism related growth are likely to lead to some over-

building of businesses.
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The owners of some of the existing bus”

larly

shops, fishing charters, and others dependent upon the scenery and natural

beauty of the Homer area are likely to feel threatened by industrial growth

or change which decreases recreational quality. Heavy h“

traffic resulting from construction demands, for example

businesses. Oil spills or disruption of fishing streams

ghway or boat

could affect their

would be particularly

threatening to these people.

It is assumed for purposes of this scenario that the use of Homer as a ser-

vice base, and the increasing rates of marine traffic and demands upon the

limited land area of the Homer Spit which this implies will increase com-

petition for fishing space and port facilities. This is expected to lead

to greater costs for fishermen and fish processors in the Homer area through

gear losses, loss of time in docking and offloading fish, and increasing

land prices and taxes. Oil development is expected to continue to be viewed

as a threat to the livelihoods of commercial fishermen by many residents

of the Homer area.

The growing range of economic opportunities assumed to result from fishing,

tourism and oil exploration in the Base Case are projected to continue to

help maintain the sociocultural  diversity of the Homer area.

Land and Environment

Population growth and

to create significant

economic development in the Homer area are projected

impacts upon residents’ relationships to the land

and natural environment in the Base Case. Although there is considerable
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nesses in the Homer area, particu-

small ones oriented primarily toward recreationists  such as gift
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land available for residential and commercial expansion in the Homer area

there are significant soil and drainage limitations which will increase

the costs of development.

It is assumed that the city of Homer will be able to arrive at technical

and administrative solutions to soil and drainage problems within its

boundaries. Although these will raise the costs of development, there

will be plenty of land available. An exception to this general availability

of developable land in the Homer area is the obvious lack of usable water-

front

tiona

●

land. The Homer Spit will continue to increase in value for recrea-

and industrial uses.

The greatest impacts of change in the Base Case are likely to focus on the

Homer Spit. Fisheries and tourism development are likely to result in

major changes to the physical qualities of the Spit, particularly where

large areas are excavated or filled. Hany residents are likely to view

these changes as reducing environmental quality.

Most residents, however, are likely to continue to prefer to see the Spit

used for supporting fisheries and tourism than OCS activities. The increas-

ing levels of OCS activity in the Homer area assumed in the Base Case will

probably continue to lead to social and political conflict in the Homer

area over industrial uses of the Spit. Residents of the Homer area are

likely to continue to regard OCS activity as a threat to the marine re-

sources and environmental quality which they value so highly.

Increasing numbers of residents and recreational visitors will probably

continue to create increasing competition for moose, salmon, and other
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resources valued by residents of the Homer area. Not only will residents’

opportunities to harvest these resources for sport or subsistence be re-

duced, but residential and commercial expansion are likely to gradually

result in the loss of wildlife habitat.

Small Town Social Relationships

Homer and the Homer area are forecast to have more than two and a half times

as many people in twenty years than they do now (Alaska Consultants, 1979a,

Tables 87, 114). This growth is projected to occur at rates near, or less

than recent rates of growth over most of the forecast period, and will be

based largely upon economic activities which are valued by residents of the

region. Therefore population growth in itself should not be extremely dis-

ruptive to the community, since it is assumed that steady rates of popula-

tion growth based upon traditional resources will not conflict with present

residents’ values.

During the late exploration and early development phases of OCS development

in Lower Cook Inlet, however, the population of Homer is projected to in-

crease more rapidly. In the mid-1980’s population growth of 9-122 per year

associated with construction of offshore platforms and an onshore pipeline

north from the Anchor Point area is likely to strain the small-town charac-

ter of Homer. As the pace of development in this area picks up it will

become less likely that people will knowm any of their neighbors.

The population of the Homer area is expected to stay much smaller than

that of the Kenai-Soldotna area, however, and should retain the diversity

and distinctive small businesses that give it much of the small town flavor
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valued by present residents and visitors. Nevertheless, impersonal mar-

ket relationships are likely to continue to replace personal relationships

and reciprocity.

Population and economic growth in Homer and its hinterland will increas-

ingly reach the threshholds at which it will become profitable for larger

businesses, including chain stores and services, to establish in the area.

Stores like Kentucky Fried Chicken, Taco Hut, and Carrs are likely to com-

pete with locally owned businesses. They will provide more selection of

goods, but may reduce local color and local distinctiveness. They could

also contribute to the decrease in personal service and business relation-

ships.

The rapid rates of growth, particularly when they are coupled with major

physical changes such as reconstruction of roads, construction of the

projected onshore pipeline, or other evidence of major changes caused by

OCS activity, will be perceived as drastically lowering the quality of life

in Homer by long term residents and more recent residents alike.

Politics and Response Capacity

Fisheries development and OCS activity projected to occur in the Base Case

are likely to continue to confront the City of Homer with increasing prob-

lems of growth management. City government will probably continue to ex-

pand to meet the demands of a growing population.

It is assumed that the City of Homer and the Kenai Peninsula Borough will

continue to gain management experience over the forecast period, and that
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they will also continue to be successful in obtaining grants from the state

and federal governments. This should enable them to successfully cope with

the moderate rates of growth projected in the Base Case. Only during the

short period of rapid growth (9-12% increases in population per year) pro-

jected for the mid-1980’s by Alaska Consultants (1979a) is this capacity

to provide services and facilities likely to be strained.

The political systems of

predominant community va”

the Homer area are assumed to continue to reflect

ues by supporting fisheries development. Increas ng

demands for the limited land area of the Homer Spit arising from OCS related

development, are likely to continue to set off

onmental and social quality in the Homer area,

periodic conflict over envir-

however. The City Council

and administration of Homer are assumed to continue their ambivalent atti-

tudes toward the industrial use of the Spit. They are assu~led to favor

fisheries development most of the time, but to encourage other uses. For

example, boats servicing offshore rigs are likely to be encouraged to use

the new city dock which will probably be constructed in the early 1980’s.

Although several hundred people associated with OCS activity are projected

to move into the Homer area over the forecast period, it is assumed that

population movement into Homer will continue to be based largely upon the

attractions of the beauty of the area and the small town character of Homer.

It is unlikely that the high value placed on the quality of the natural

environment and small town

opment at any cost.

There is likely to be conf<

atmosphere will shift toward interest in devel-

ict within the community of Homer over the
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increasing use of the Spit for OCS support which is projected to occur in

the Ease Case. As noted above, use of the area as a service base is assumed

to result in major increases in traffic onto the already crowded Spit, and

in increases in marine traffic around the congested dock and harbor.

These changes are likely to be viewed as threats to conrnercial  fishing by

many Homer residents, and are likely to be opposed wherever possible.

Murphy’s law makes it likely that at least one highly visible petroleum

related pollution incident will occur near Homer during the height of the

assumed OCS development in Lower Cook Inlet. This will provide a focal

point for environmentalists’ and fishermens’ protests against oil activity

in the area.

The high value placed on commercial fishing by residents of the area, as

well as the history of opposition to industrial uses of the Spit make it

likely that the city will restrict the use of the Spit by oil-related

industries. The city dock will probably continue to be available for use

by supply boats, which will be able to get water and other light supplies

loaded, but it is unlikely that storage facilities will be developed on the

Spit. This may constrain the use of the Homer area as a supply base in

the Base Case.

Social Health

Fisheries developments in the Homer area, the general prosperity of the

area, and its beauty and diversity are assumed to continue to attract tran-

sients looking for work and congenial surroundings. They may continue to

contribute to a high incidence of social problems, particularly in the summer.
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The increasing stability of

the econom

lems. For

importance

c stresses which

many longer term

Homer’s economy is likely to reduce some of

contribute to alcohol and mental health prob-

residents these problems should decrease in

The incidence of juvenile problems is likely to increase through the fore-

cast period in the Homer area as the community remains generally tolerant of

alcohol and drug use and permissive with children. The transition from

a small town to a more urban form may also contribute to this trend.

Smaller Coastal Fishing Communities

Several factors contribute to the uncertainty of the Base Case for the

smaller coastal communities. First, as explained earlier, the ~ase Case

in Lower Cook Inlet, instead of representing a non-OCS case, includes both

a major LNL facility near Kenai and an oil scenario (Sale CI) equivalent

to a high find for Lease Sale 60. Ne

with much success to date. Therefore

with a non-OCS case for Lower Cook In

ther of these activities have met

the reader will not be presented

et. Second, the analysis prepared

by Alaska Consultants (1979a, b, and c) deals only with the Kenai-Soldotna

area and the City of Homer. Neither the baseline nor the Base Case and

OCS forecasts from Alaska Consultants contain any information about the

smaller coastal communities. Consequently, no employment or population

projections are available for these communities.

Because of these limitations, the Base Case for the smaller coastal com-
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munities cannot deal quantitatively with population and employment figures.

Instead, the Base Case is developed by using the general trends forecast

for the non-OCS economic sectors in the Kenai-Cook  Inlet area as a whole

developed by Alaska Consultants (summarized on P. 305-08 in this report)

and the sum of the non-OCS population forecast and the forecasts for OCS

Sale CI and the North Kenai LNG facility (see Table

tion figures provided by Alaska Consultants are not

ity, the Base Case for the smaller coastal communit

in terms of general growth in the Cook Inlet region

17). Since the popula-

broken down by commun-

es will make forecasts

Because of the lack

of socioeconomic projections for the smaller coastal communities, the fol-

● Iowing forecasts are very tenuous.

Before analyzing how the sociocultural  systems of the smaller coastal com-

munities are likely to change over the Base Case forecast period, some

general observations regarding the population in these communities may

prove helpful. Based on Alaska Consultant’s forecasts in the economic

sector (growth in fisheries, tourism, recreation, and government expendi-

tures), the populations of the smaller coastal communities seem likely to

steadily increase. There is nothing to indicate that the five communities

will cease to grow. In fact, the economic forecasts for the region will

tend to enhance growth in these communities.

Increased tourism and recreation will tend to add population growth in

Ninilchik and Seldovia. A desire for a rural life, a recreational cabin,

and a real estate investment will continue to keep the demand for land,

especially in Seldovia,  high. Once people acquire the recreation or

speculation property, and if the employment situation improves as fore-
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tasted, the tendency may be to move to the communities on a permanent basis.

Growth in fishing and seafood processing will serve to encourage population

growth in all of the smaller coastal communities. Both in-migration and

natural increases will contribute to this growth.

In the predominantly Native communities of English Bay, Port Graham, and

Tyonek, youth will probably continue to have a problem finding employment

locally after they complete their schooling. Though some may tend to move

away from the village to seek employment, many stabilizing factors will serve

to make the villages’ population viable. These include recent decisions to

add high school educat~on in the villages and to extend other public ser-

vices

their

sures

to them. For many Native youth, the village represents the link to

family and cultural heritage and a place to return to if urban pres-

become too great. The village is also the permanent home for many

Natives who are too old, unable, or simply will.nct adapt to more urban ways.

Villagers also have an interest in

@

surrounding lands based both on traditional

use and occupancy and new, legal ownership through the village corporations,

both of which add incentive to remain in the village. Finally, the villages

represent a lifestyle which many Natives prefer.

SOCIOCULTURAL IMPACT CATEGORIES

Economic Adaptations

The economic forecasts prov- ded by Alaska Consultants (1979a) inc’ude growth

in the petroleum industry, fishing and seafood processing, tourism, recrea-

tion and government expenditures. Logging and
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remain at current levels throughout the forecast period. Except for the

expansion of Homer’s role as a service base for OCS activities in Lower

Cook Inlet, onshore growth associated with the petroleum industry is assumed

to remain predominantly in the Kenai-Soldotna area. The existing infrastruc-

ture is located there, and as the Upper Cook Inlet fields decline, people

should become available  for jobs related to OCS Sale CI.

Fishing and sea food processing will probably continue as the main industry

in the study communities. Increased yields in the traditional fisheries

and the successful development of bottomfishing as forecasted by Alaska

Consultants may result in more employment in some of the smaller coastal

communities. Successful entry into bottomfishing  ~s also forecast to result

in more year-round operation with a more stable, resident labor force in

the fishing and fish processing sector (Alaska Consultants, 1979a). Though

this may be true in Homer, it seems that port and harbor development is a

very important element in the bottomfish industry. Uithout adequate ports

and harbors, there is no place to land the product and stage vessels. As

discussed in the baseline (P. 273-4), many of the sma17er coastal communi-

ties have inadequate port and harbor facilities. Possibly Seldovia  could

expand into the bottomfishery, but it seems unlikely that the other commu-

nities would do so. Thus, with the possible exception of Seldovia, employ-

ment in these communities will probably remain highly seasonal. Based on

increased yields in the traditional fisheries, the employment opportunities

in the smaller coastal communities, through seasonal, could increase. )/i nter

unemployment is likely to continue to be a problem in most of these commu-

nities.
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With the possible exception of Ninilchik, residents of the smaller coastal

communities are likely to see little, if any, employment benefits from oil

development in Lower Cook Inlet. As explained above, as the Upper Cook Inlet

fields decline, trained personnel in the Kenai area will become available

for jobs associated with OCS Sale CI. Also, many Natives lack the training

and skills to successfully compete in the white job market, and, as explained

in the baseline, full-time permanent employment often conflicts with both

fishing and the casual, day to day subsistence lifestyle. Even after one

has acquired the necessary training, it is not easy to secure employment.

As one villager commented,

Mostly when people apply for jobs elsewhere, they want skilled
workers. That is the reason for the C.E.T.A. money in the vil-
lages for training. Then, when people get training, the employers
want a couple of years of experience. We cannot win.

If the logging industry remains at current levels and does not grow as fore-

casted, it may have negative effects on the smaller Coastal communities.

Al? five of the Native village

try, either in negotiations or

to grow would reduce potential

corporation stockholders.

corporations are involved in the timber indus-

timber operations.’ The failure of this sector

income and employment opportunities to village

Growth of government employment and expenditures in the forecast period will

tend to enforce the existing trend toward government dependency in many of

the communities. Increased costs of food, fuel, and power will serve to

heighten villagers’ need for cash, which may tend to increase the dependence

on outside funding in the smaller villages. As the villages continue to

become increasingly dependent on money, government programs seem likely to

continue to provide some economic stability in the communities. This will
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be especially true if anything happens to the salmon fishery.

The increase in

tional boating,

development and

offshore petroleum activities, deep sea fishing, recrea-

and fixed wing and helicopter traffic resulting from offshore

general economic and population growth is forecasted to result

in increased basic federal and state employment in the area. !dith more gov-

ernmental employees, additional rules and regulations are likely to occur.

These restrictions may affect local access to subsistence resources, and con-

sequently will be viewed with disfavor by many villagers.

The increases forecasted in general population and tourism and recreation on

the Kenai Peninsula are likely to conflict with villagers’ subsistence prac-

tices. As discussed in the baseline, subsistence has both economic and

cultural significance throughout the region. Potential degradation of the

natural environment by oil and gas activities or more rigid regulations

caused by population

will not only reduce

ior and values based

increases due to growing competition among user groups

economic opportunity, but also disrupt traditional behav-

on years of salmon and other resource use. As subsistence

activities are economic and cultural in nature and not recreational, villagers

are likely to argue that they have a preferential right to food resources over

outside sport hunters and fishermen.

Subsistence is and will continue to be an essential part of the sociocultural

systems of English Bay, Port Graham, and Tyonek, and to a lesser extent to

Seldovia and Ninilchik. This is based on a long tradition of nutritional,

cultural, and economic dependence on local, natural food resources. The suc-
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cess of subsistence pursuits depends on the availability of resources,

which can be retarded by competition for the resources and increased govern-

mental regulations and restrictions on access to these resources. Both of

these conditions are forecasted. Population increases inthe Anchorage area

and on the Kenai Peninsula will be reflected in additional recreationists

around the smaller coastal communities. Thus, competition will result be-

tween the local villagers and outsider user groups. Additional people

seem to result in increased governmental regulations, which will probably

restrict local access to food resources. This could have negative effects

on some of the communities, for as the villages grow, increased subsis-

tence use may occur. Therefore, at a time when villagers may be using

additional subsistence foods, increased competition ‘and governmental regu-

lations may restrict local use. Increased costs of processed foods (both

fn food prices and transportation costs) may make their purchase less desirable

Therefore, subsistence use of local resources will grow as vil?agers  attempt

to overcome cash shortages.

The use of Homer as a service base for oil and gas activity in Lower Cook

Inlet resulting from OCS Sale CI will result in increased boat traffic in

the area. Many fishermen (both commercial and subsistence) on the southern

Kenai Peninsula will view this oil development as a threat to their liveli-

hood . In addition, the’growth of oil related activities in Homer may be

viewed as a slow encroachment toward their communities by some residents of

Port Graham, English Bay, and Seldovia. Increased oil activity around Homer

is expected to result in additional inflation in the area, which will affect

residents in the smaller communities who shop in Homer.
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Politics and Response Capacity

Population growth in the Kenai-Soldotna  area and the Homer area is expected

to allow the Kenai Peninsula Borough to continue to represent the cities and

not the smaller coastal communities. In addition, oil and gas development

in Lower Cook Inlet associated with Sale CI will tend to widen the gap be-

tween the villages and the borough. The borough will benefit from the

enlarged tax base provided by oil and gas development, and generally,  the

villages will continue to view the oil industry as a threat to their live-

lihood and way of life.

The Native regional corporations, CIRIand CNI,

desfire to participate in the economic opportun

the Cook Inlet region. Since

conflict with the villages in

and gas exploration on region

are assumed to continue to

ty oil development .brings to

the regional corporations do not want a direct

their area, they might possibly first seek oil

lands located away from the villages. Thus,

they would not be involved with the oil industry in developments near vil-

lages which may choose to remain unaffected by oil and gas development. Also,

the regional corporations would not be associated with OCS development and

the potential effects on the marine environment upon which many of their

stockholders depend. It is assumed that any negotiations between the oil

industry and the regional corporations will include Native hire clauses.

If Native residents receive such direct benefits, possibly negative atti-

tudes toward oil and gas development may soften; as long as the develop-

ment takes place away from their communities.

English Bay, Port Graham, Ninilchik,  and Tyonek will probably remain unin-

corporated. If they incorporate, there is a fear in some of these communities
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that non-Natives will gradually take control of the village and begin to

run it like a city. Since they do not incorporate, these communities will

have to give their 1,280 acres municipal expansion lands to the state in

trust. This is not viewed as a poor decision because the state manages these

lands for the benefit of the villages.

The traditional village councils in Port Graham, English Bay, and Tyonek

will probably continue to persist. Port Graham and English Bay may decide

to incorporate as IRA communities in order to maintain Native control of

their communities (see baseline). Faced with the population growth on the

Kenai Peninsula and the increased tourism and recreation as forecasted by

Alaska Consultants, the local governments in some of the communities (English

Bay and Tyonek in particular) will probably try to keep outside visitors to

their village to a mimimum.

The political systems of the smaller coastal communities are assumed to

continue to reflect predominant community values by supporting fisheries

development and local subsistence use

The predominantly Native villages are

independence from the regional profit

of resources.

expected to desire to maintain their

corporations and the Kenai Peninsula

Borough. Unless these regional organizations provide some additional ser-

vices in the future, villagers will probably continue to feel they have

little concern for the smaller communities. A desire for autonomy over local

affairs will probably continue. Possibly, we may ev~n see a shift towards

individual villages seeking funds for services direct?y from the government

and not going through the regional non-profit corporations.
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Land and Environment

As the population In the Anchorage area and on the Kenai Peninsula grows,

recreational demands on land and resources of the Kenai Peninsula will

increase. Present use levels at public facilities on the Kenai Peninsula

are already high, and recreationists may tend to go further from the

customary spots in search of wilderness experiences. As they do so, the

chance that they will encroach on Native lands increases. Disputes be-

tween user groups will continue, especially over salmon.

Both the regional and village corporations are expected, where possible,

to engage in commercial ventures on their lands. Because of stockholders’
.

apprehension regarding the effects of industrial development on village

life, these corporations may tend to locate any development away from

the communities. But, it seems that since village corporations’ hopes

of success depend on their land base, development on these lands may prove

essential. This may become increasingly true as Native lands begin to

become subject to borough taxes.

Most of the smaller coastal communities will probably place their 1,280

acre 14(c)(3) lands in trust to the state, which can in turn lease or

sell them for the benefit of residents. Disposal and management of these

lands are subject to local councils’ approval. Therefore, local residents

will maintain control of municipal expansion lands. In addition, it is

expected that D-2 legislation will finally pass, and it will then be pos-

sible for the municipal expansion lands to come from within the Native

townsites. Therefore, residents will be in control of lands within their
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community, and they are expected to administer these lands within the

framework of local values.

In the predominantly Native villages, local values will probably include

a desire to keep non-Native in-migration to a minimum. Land control could

be one means to accomplish this goal. Possibly, IRA communities may gain

control of village lands and therefore expedite this end. English Bay,

exe

AS

Port Graham, and Tyonek are expected to consider this possibility. Tax

possibility.pt status of IRA lands will add incentive fo this

tiesand use in all of the smaller coastal commun” s oriented towards

the water, residents are expected to view OCS development with apprehen-

sion and concern for the natural environment. The

resources (both commercial and subsistence) puts a’

in a vulnerable position with regards to potential

dependence on marine

1 of the cominunities

industrial accidents

which could harm the marine environment. A “spill” or “blowout” in Cook

Inlet would probably be disastrous, economically, culturally, and socially,

to residents of the smaller coastal communities. Though general growth

may account for many of the Base Case forecasts, this is one variable

that is peculiar to oil development. When many villagers weigh this risk

against the minimum benefits they foresee from oil development, they op-

pose oil and gas development off of their coasts.

Small Town/Village Social Relationships

The extended family and kinship network described in the baseline is a

major integrating force that binds village residents together and provides
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meaning to village life. Throughout the forecast period, residents’ strong

bond to their village, friends, relatives, and commercial and subsistence

fishing activities will probably persist in the predominantly Native com-

munities, and among the Native populations in the

thing that serves to weaken family relations will

village life.

other communities. Any-

tend to disrupt valued .

Among the Native population, subsistence activities and sharing i% one

of the components that links the extended family together. Populat~on

growth, caused by both OCS activities and general non-OCS increases, will

probably result in interference with local subsistence activities. In

Lower Cook Inlet, population growth will likely result in increased com-

petition for resources and additional governmental regulations which con-

strict access to those resources. These conditions will more than likely

●

foods available, sharing among family members

to a weakening of family bonds. Thus, one of

provided identity and meaning to village life

hinder local subsistence practices. As a result, family relations may

be weakened.

As noted in the baseline, the extended family and kinship network is the

basic focus of the social and economic organization in the Native communi-

ties. Family bonds are strengthened by patterns of sharing and coopera-

tive hunting and fishing. Interference with subsistence activities may

result in a disruption of family relations because decreased subsistence

activities reduces the need for cooperative action. With less subsistence

declines. This could lead

the main components which

would be disrupted.

361



Villagers’ needs for increasing amounts of cash related to general infla-

tionary conditions and economic impacts related to OCS development may

cause the disintegration of the traditional extended family structure.

For example, in a growing cash economy, it becomes more and more expen-

sive to care for elders, who are traditionally treated with great respect

and honor. Nhereas in a subsistence economy, more people to provide for

generally means more fish or game are required, in a cash economy, addi-

tional money is necessary. The money is not always readily available.

As the extended family network is paramount to traditional village life,

disruptions to it could have significant impacts. Thus, even though vil-

lagers require increasing amounts of cash for heat, power, and some foods,

easy access to plentiful subsistence resources appears essential for the

maintenance of the extended family village lifestyle. Also, it is usual

the elders in a village who are most fond of traditional foods. The dis.

appearance of these foods from the family diet would certainly be viewed

as a tragic occurrence by villagers.

Y

The increasing population forecast for the Cook Inlet area, including that

associated with OCS development, will seemingly result in additional com-

petition over resources between local residents in the smaller coastal

communities and outside sport hunters and fishermen. As most of the new-

comers are likely to be non-Natives, disputes between user groups may be

manifested as interethnic conflicts. In communities where residents de-

sire to retain the Native identity of their village, and their peaceful,

family-oriented way of life, intrusions by outsiders may further strain

interethnic relations. Population growth on the Kenai Peninsula increases

the probability of these occurrences.
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In addition to family relations, the church is expe~ted  to continue to

play a strong social role in the smaller coastal communities. The Russian

Orthodox Church will more than likely remain strong in many of these com-

munities and help maintain a valuable continuity with the past for many

residents.

In Seldovia and Ninilchik, interethnic  relationships may be strained in

●
a different manner than those in the predominantly Native villages. In

these two communities, the village Native corporations may be more devel-

opment oriented than more environmentally concerned non-Natives. In some

● cases, Natives who favor more traditional, subsistence oriented life-

styles could align themselves with the non-Native environmentalists.

In Seldovia, projected growth associated with both traditional fisheries6

and bottomfishing and recreational act-

Both land speculation and shortages wi”

real estate prices to rise. Also, OCS

vities will attract many new people.

1 probably combine to encourage

activities and growth in the Homer

area will probably tend to add to Seldovia’s  population. As land values

rise, many long time local businesses may sell out to outside investors.

As this occurs, the community may slowly lose much of its small town

qualities. This potential shift from a small town to a more urban form

will presumably be well received by some residents and dislikedby others,

as Seldovia will likely continue to be comprised of different social groups.

As Homer assumes its projected role as a support base for OCS activities,

the residents of the communities on the southern Kenai Peninsula may tend

to associate these events with a general lowering of the quality of life
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in the Lower Cook Inlet area. Potential negative effects on fishing,

pollution of the environment, and rapid population increases will be con-

stant reminders of the presence of the oil industry in the region.

Social Health

Since Homer is forecasted to receive the greatest growth in the area (Alaska

Consultants, 1979a), pressures associated with population growth will

probably be greatest on the southern communities. As oil activities in-

crease in the Homer area, many residents of Port Graham, Eng?ish Bay,

and Seldovia are likely to become increasingly concerned about environ-

mental and social issues. Apprehension about oil development and the

potential erosion of customary community life may lead to increased stress

within the communities. In addition, population increases and the influx

of non-Natives in the area may tend to increase personal anxiety among

Native residents if they fear that they may become a minority in their

communities.

Since increased contact with outsiders in the past few years apparently

exacerbated alcohol and drug abuse in the villages, population increases

forecasted in the Base Case are expected to intensify this condition.

Often, migrant workers may be a source of drugs and alcohol. Because of

the seriousness of the alcohol and drug problems, it is anticipated that

the communities will cooperate and take measures to combat them. Alco-

holism programs will probably increase in the communities.

Increasing numbers of visitors and new residents in’’the area associated
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with both general population growth and oil and gas activities, will more

than likely create stress in the smaller coastal communities. As most

of the residents value the small town qualities of these communities, they

will probably view with apprehension the population increases projected

for the forecast period.

Generally, it is not anticipated that crime problems will greatly increase

in the smaller communities. The attitude in the Native communities of

keeping the villages predominantly Native may tend to discourage non-Na-

tives from settling, so interethnic crimes may remain minimal. Maybe

Seldovia will experience an increase in burglaries and vandalism as its

population increases and more tourists visit the community.

The non-profit corporations are expected to continue to administer pro-

grams that funnel money, services, and jobs into the smaller coastal com-

munities. Depending on funding levels, the health and social service

programs could play an important role in mitigating the effects of social

change in these communities. But, social service programs may be con-

strained by reduced funding levels in the 1980’s in relation to the high

program expenditures of the 1970’s. Also, the.success of service pro-

grams may decline if the villages attempt to circumvent the regional

non-profit corporations and deal directly with the government on a com-

munity by community basis. Subdividing services into smaller and smal-

ler units decreases management efficiencies and increases the risks of

failure (Gorsuch, 1979, P. 145).

o

The continuation of Native language and culture programs should help to
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strengthen traditional Native it

Negative attitudes toward trans”

entities consistent

ent, non-Native emp’

development activities will probably heighten if 1)

feel they are benefiting from the development, and

with community values.

4
oyees and oil and gas

local Natives do not

2) if they perceive
4

the development as interfering with marine commercial and subsistence

activities.
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v. EXPLORATION ONLY SCENARIO

DESCRIPTION

The Exploration Only Scenario is

activity or impact. This scenard

OF THE SCENARIO

distinguished by very low levels of OCS

o assumes that no commercial oil or gas

resources are discovered as a result of Sale 60.

Sale is high and activity is principally centered

number of promising “shows” attracts considerable

Industry interest in the

on Shelikof Strait. A

exploration activity, but

only small non-commercial deposits are found. Exploration ends three years

after the lease sale is held. A total of 19 wells are assumed to have been

drilled during these three years (Dames andtloore,  1979. P. 63).

The principal exploration support base for Sale 60 is assumed to be Nikiski3

which will be used for the storage and transshipment of tubular goods, bulk

materials, drilling tools and fuel. Homer is also assumed to play a sig-

nificant role as a support base, supplying rigs and boats in Lower Cook

Inlet and Shelikof Strait with fuel, water, mud, cement, food, and other

cargo. Helicopters are expected to continue to operate from the Homer airport,

transporting personnel and light freight to offshore rigs (Dames and Moore,

1979, P. 65; Alaska Consultants, 1979c, P. 12-13).

SUMMARY OF SOCIOECONOMIC PROJECTIONS

The Exploration Only Scenario is projected to result in insignificant in-

creases in employment and population in the communities of the Lower Cook

Inlet study area (see Figure 4 and Tables 19 and 20 ). Exploration

activity commences in 1982, peaks in 1983, and then declines in 1984.
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TABLE 19

.
Forecast of Employment’ and Population
Added by Exploration Only Scenario

Lower Cook Inlet

1982 - 2000
●

1982 1983 1984 1985-2000

Kenai-Soldotna  Area (68) (.89 ) (20) o

170 222 50 0

●

Homer Area (72) (99) (19) o

180 247 48 0

1. Employment in parentheses
●

Source: Alaska Consultants, 1979c.

●
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TABLE 20

Allocation of Forecasted Population
Exploration Only Scenario

Kenai-Soldotna  and Homer Areas

1982-2000
)

1982 1983 1984 1985-2000

Kenai-$oldotna  Area 17,100 16,372 16,322

City of Kenai 5,028 5,086 5,130 Same as

City of Solcfotna 2,861 2,890 3,033 Base Case

Remainder 9,211 8,396 8,159

Homer Area 5,858 6,163 6,239 Same as
City of Homer 2,541 2,734 2,817 Base Case
Remainder 3,317 3,429 3,422

Kenai-Cook Inlet
Census Division 27,620 27,320 27,466 Same as

Base Case

Source: Alaska Consultants 1979a, 1979c.
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e

●

●

9

●

●

Offshore employment

but because most of

who do not live in

have little impact

peak of 54 in 1983

resulting from Sale 60 rises to a peak of 349 in 1983,

these employees are assumed to be transient workers

the study area (Alaska Consultants, 1979c, P. 6-7) they

upon population growth. Onshore employment rises to a

and is largely associated with transportation services.

Most of these people are assumed to live in the Kenai and Homer areas.

Tables 19 and 20

population for the

population between

summarize the projected increases in employment and

Kenai-Soldotna and Homer areas, and the allocation of

the communities of these areas.

At the same time that exploration activity is underway on Sale 60 tracts,

exploration and development acti~

CI tracts in Lower Cook Inlet as

increases in employment and popu’

with

tion

ment

ity is assumed to be proceeding on Sale

described in the Base Case Only minor
P

ation result from Sale 60 n comparison

Sale CI in the Exploration Only Scenario. After 1984, when explora-

on Sale 60 tracts ends, Sale CI Activity continues to increase. Emp 1 oy-

and population figures return to Base Case levels.

ASSESSMENT OF SOCIOCULTURAL  IMPACTS

OCS related growth is projected to add only a fraction of a percent to

●
either the Kenai-Soldotna  or Homer areas’ employment and population during

the three years in which oil exploration is conducted. Therefore the

Exploration Only Scenario is anticipated to have insignificant impacts

●
upon the sociocultural  systems of the study area compared to the activity

assumed for the Base Case.
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Kertai-Soldotna Area

ECONOMIC ADAPTATIONS

The small amount of OCS activity forecast for the Exploration Only Scenario

will contribute to reinforcing the dominance of the oil and gas industry in

the Kenai-Soldotna area. In comparison with construction of the assumed

LNG facility in the North Kenai area and the exploration and development

work underway on Sale CI tracts, however, Sa?e 60 activities will be hardly

noticeable in the economy of the area. In combination with Sale CI and LNG

construction, these activities could play an important role psychologically

however, in building expectations of major economic growth. Conversely,

failure to make any significant discoveries by 1984, together with layoffs

upon completion of the LNG facility in 1983, could reinforce the “bust”

side of the cycle of economic growth in the Kenai-Soldotna area.

LAND AND ENVIRONMENT

The small amount of population growth anticipated to result from Sale 60

is unlikely to add substantially to the pressures upon natural systems

discussed in the Base Case.

SMALL TOWN SOCIAL RELATIONSHIPS

Sale 60will result in only 120 new residents in the City of Kenai, and

103 in Soldotna over the forecast period according to Alaska Consultants’

projections (see Table 20 ).
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Although this will contribute to the growth of population projected to

alter the small town characteristics of these communities in the Base Case,
●

it is a very minor addition compared to the thousands of people added to

the Kenai-Soldotna area in one or two years of LNG facility construction

in the Base Case.

●

●

POLITICS AND RESPONSE CAPACITY

The failure to discover oil and gas in the Exploration Only Scenario is

likely to have greater impacts upon politics and the response capacity of

political systems than the small amount of employment and population growth

projected to result from Sale 60. Local governments will already be under

pressure to provide services to a growing population, and they are likely to

be expecting and counting on the growth of local economies and tax-bases.

The failure to make discoveries on Sale 60 tracts, as noted above, could dis-

courage business expansion and contribute to a local economic “slowdown”.

Periods of faltering economic readjustment after major projects such as

the LNG facility construction posited in the Base Case, could continue to

make it difficult for local governments to plan for wise growth, since

their constituents are likely to continue to demand “any growth”.

SOCIAL HEALTH

Again, the small employment and population additions projected to result

from Sale 60 in this scenario should cause little variation from the Base

Case projections.
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Homer Area

ECONOMIC ADAPTATIONS

The increase in OCS activity associated with use of Homer as a supply base

in the Exploration Only Scenario, in addition to that assumed to be already

occurring as a result of Sale CI, is likely to cause increased competition

between fishermen and OCS-related industry. In general, however, the im-

pacts are not likely to be much greater than those forecast in the Base

Case.

LAND AND ENVIRONMENT

The minor increases in population projected to result from this scenario

in the Homer area will add to the impacts upon land and natural systems.

These impacts are not likely to differ drastically from those projected in

the Base Case however.

SMALL TOWN SOCIAL RELATIONSHIPS

Similarly, the small additions to the population of Homer and the Homer

area forecast for the period 1982-1984 will add impetus to the alterations

of the small town qualities projected in the Base Case, but will not sig-

nificantly differ from the Base Case. The population added to the Homer

Area by Sale 60 in the peak exploration year of 1983 is only about 3% of

the population projected for that year in the Base Case. After 1984 no

population is added by this scenario.
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POLITICS AND RESPONSE CAPACITY

Again, the impacts of the small population increase are unlikely to differ

significantly from those described in the Base Case. The increased use of

Homer as a supply base for OCS activity in the Sale 60 Exploration Only

Scenario is likely to add to political conflict over land-use on the Homer

Spit. It is likely to add to people’s concern about the effects of

development upon the social and environmental quality of the area.

of exploration of Sale 60 tracts in 1984 and the resulting cutbacks

Ocs

Cessation

in OCS

supply traffic, leaving only Sale CI traffic, could defuse some of this

concern.

SOCIAL HEALTH

The limited activity and population projected in this scenario should have

little impact in this category. Conditions are likely to be similar to

those described in the Base Case.

Smaller Coastal Fishing Communities

●
Since the minimal increases in population and employment are projected

for only the Kenai-Soldotna  and Homer areas, the effect of the Exploration

Only Scenario on the smaller coastal communities is expected to be in-
●

significant when compared to the Base Case. The exploration period only

lasts three years, and when measured against exploration and development

associated with Sale CI, Sale 60 exploration activity will probably be
9

hardly noticeable.
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VI. HIGH FIND SCENARIO

DESCRIPTION OF HIGH FIND SCENARIO

Where the Exploration Only Scenario assumed no commercial finds, the

High Find Scenario assumes significant commercial discoveries of oil and

gas. About 1,400 million barrels and 1,363 billion cubic feet of non-

associated gas are assumed to be discovered (Dames and Moore, 1979, P. 73).

The major portion of these reserves are assumed to be located in the Sheli-

kof Strait area west of Afognak Island. About one-fourth of these reserves

are discovered in Lower Cook Inlet, just north of Sale CI. The locations

of these fields, and of the facilities assumed to be constructed to exploit

them, are shown in Figures 5 and 6.

In the High Find, OCS exploration in Shelikof Strai:ts  and Lower Cook Inlet

begins in 1982, peaks in 1984 and 1986, with 14wells drilled in each of

those years, and terminates in 1989 with a total of 57 wells drilled (Dames

and Moore, 1979, P. 82). Field development is assumed to begin in 1986,

with two production platforms being installed in 1988, two more in 1989,

and the last two in 1990.

As in the other scenarios for Lower Cook Inlet, the Kenai-Nikiski  area

is assumed to provide two-thirds of the support for both onshore and off-

shore activities. Homer is also assumed to be an important supply base,

supporting one-third of the supply effort. Homer is assumed to play an

important role in construction of the oil pipeline to Drift River and the

subsea trunk line which is assumed to come ashore near Anchor Point (Alaska

Consultants, 1979c, Table 48).
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The major facility constructed in the High Find Scenario is a crude oil

terminal on the west coast of Afognak Island. Due to the distance from

existing support facilities on Upper Cook Inlet, a forward service base

supporting construction and operation of the Shelikof  fields is assumed to

be constructed adjacent to the Afognak  terminal.

Since the Lower Cook Inlet portion of the fields discovered in this scenario

are located in shallow water approximately fifty miles south of Drift River,

they are well situated to use the existing Drift River Terminal to handle

their crude production. Therefore no new terminals are assumed in this area.

The High Find assumes that Sale 60 oil fields in Lower Cook Inlet do not

share pipelines with Sale CI fields, but rather require the construction

of their own pipeline. Oil pipelines are assumed to be constructed from

the Lower Cook Inlet Sale 60 discoveries to Drift River (see Figure 6 ),

and from the Shelikof Straits field to a terminal site on Afognak. These!,
lines are assumed to be constructed in 1990.

Non-associated gas from the Shelikof  Field is postulated to be piped north

to Lower Cook Inlet where it feeds into an existing pipeline from Sale CI

gas field in Lower Cook Inlet. Short lines from the Shelikof  and Sale 60

Lower Cook Inlet gas fields are assumed to be constructed in 1991 (Dames

and Moore, 1979, P. 80, 92).

SUMMARY OF SOCIOECONOMIC PROJECTIONS

The High Find Scenario for Sale 60 is projected to result in major impacts

upon the economy and population of the Kenai Peninsula. Employment is projecte
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●

to grow slowly during the exploration stage, but as the development stage

begins in 1986 rates of employment and population growth increase rapidly

(see Figure 7 ). During the early 19901s, when oil and gas production

begins, growth rates in the Kenai-Soldotna and Homer areas decline, and

population growth returns to rates comparable to those projected in the

Base Case. Populations in both places grow to considerably higher levels

in the High Find, however. Figure 7 compares the projected growth of

population in the Base Case and High Find Scenario in the Kenai-Soldotna

and Homer areas.

As Table ZI indicates, in the year 2000 the Kenai--Soldotna  area and the

Homer area are each projected to have over 1,300 more people than were fore-

cast for the Base Case. In the Kenai-Soldotna areas this High Find popu-

lation is almost 6% greater than the Base Case forecast. The Homer area

experiences a

over the Base

much greater proportionate increase, with a 12% increase

Case projection.

The assumed allocation of this projected population growth between the

cities of Kenai, Soldotna, and Homer is shown in Table 22 . This should

be compared with the Base Case allocations presented previously in Table 18.

ASSESSMENT OF SOCIOCULTURAL  IMPACTS

The employment and population figures presented in the preceding section

indicate that only minor sociocultural  impacts are to be expected in the

Kenai-Soldotna  area in the High Find, as compared with Base Case, while

greater impacts are to be expected in the Homer area. For the most part

●
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TABLE 21

Forecast of EmPlo.ymentl and population
Added by High-Find Scenario

Lower Cook Inlet
1982-2000

1982 198!5 1990 1995 2000

Kenai-Soldotna
Area (66) (112) (774) (632] (546)

165 280 1,893 1,580 1,365

Homer Area (73) (120) (744) (613) (540)

183 300 1,860 1,532 1,350

1 Employment given in parentheses

Source: Alaska Consultants, 1979c.
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TABLE 22

Allocation of Projected Population
High Find Scenario
Lower Cook Inlet

1982-2000

1982 1985 1990 1995 2000

Kenai-Soldotna  Area 17,095 17,144 21,110 23,005 24,678

City of Kenai 5,027 5,343 6,206 6,804 7,334

City of Soldotna 2,860 3,188 4,335 4,700 4,995

Remainder 9,208 8,613 10,569 11,501 12,349

Homer Area 5,861 7,000 10,418 11,370 12,207

City of Homer 2,542 3,206 5,210 5,686 6,104 ‘

Remainder 3,319 3,794 5,208 5,684 6,103

Kenai-Cook Inlet
Census Division 27,618 29,168 37,222 40,882 44,322

Source: Alaska Consultants 1979a, 1979c.
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the High Find results in “more of the same, but even more so”, or an in-

tensification of the sociocultural  trends projected in the Base Case.
*

The events of Sale 60 parallel those of Sale CI and add to their impact,

lagging 2-3 years behind those of Sale CI.

*

*

●

●

●

●

●

●

Kenai-Soldotna  Area

ECONOMIC ADAPTATIONS

OCS Sale 60, in the High Find Scenario, is projected to continue to tighten

the closely coupled relationship between the oil and gas industry and the

economic adaptations of Kenai-Soldotna residents. The existing dominance

of the oil and gas industry is likely to continue to increase in the High

Find Scenario.

Although most of the OCS activity resulting from Sale 60 takes place far

from the Kenai-Soldotna area, in Lower Cook Inlet and Shelikof Straits,

the area’s existing support facilities, oil service industries, and

enced labor pool, which are projected to have increased as a result

Sale CI and construction of the LNG plant assumed in the Base Case,

ensure that the Kenai-Soldotna area plays an important role in Sale

Sale 60 is likely to reinforce the importance of the Kenai-Soldotna

as a service and transportation center.

experi -

of

will

60.

area

Employment and population growth in the Kenai-Soldotna  area during the

exploration stage of the early and mid-1980’s is projected to be fairly

modest. In a typical year of the exploration period, 112 jobs and 280
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residents are expected to be added in the Kenai-Sold@na  area. The im-

pacts of Sale 60 are therefore expected to be relatively minor until the

late 1980’s, ,then the development stage is underway (see Figure 7].

Beaause employment requirements will be small until the late 1980’s in the

High Find Scenario, it is not expected that Sale 60 will help smooth out

the boom and subsequent bust associated with construction of the North

Kenai LNG facility (see Base Case projections). However, early oil dis-

coveries in the High Find Scenario could lead to expectations of future

boom conditions, and to high rates of investment and construction in antic-

ipation of further major oil discoveries. This, in addition ta the jobs

added by oil exploration, could reduce the impact of termination of LNG

facility construction and the loss of some 1,000 jobs in 1983.

Since jobs and new residents are projected to be added fairly steadily

over several years during the exploration stage (1982-1987), and since

there is likely to be a high degree of expectation about the economic bene-

fits of Sale 60, it is likely that residents of the Kenai-Soldotna area

will have time to prepare for the population growth projected to occur in

the late 1980’s and early 1990’s. There should be little problem in supp7ying

housing and services to accommodate the projected population increases.

During the development stage in the late 1980’s and early 1990’s, an average

of about 500 jobs and 1,400 new residents are projected to be added each

year in the Kenai-Soldotna  area. Economic opportunities in a wide variety

of services can be expected to open up during this period to support indus-

trial and population growth.
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Although other basic sectors, including commerical fishing, tourism, and

government, will continue to grow i“n the Kenai-Soldotna area, their relative
*

importance is expected to decrease greatly as the oil and gas and construc-

tion industries come to dominate the economy as a result of Sale 60 OCS

development.
●

Since the High Find Scenario does not include the development of terminals

or petroleum processing facilities in the Kenai-Soldotna  area, it appears
●

unlikely that significant increases in long-term, production related employ-

ment can be expected. The much larger population of the High Find Scenario

9 will therefore be supported by basically the same industries as the smaller

population of the Base Case once development of the Sale 60 fields is com-

pleted in the 1990’s. This indicates that dominance of the oil and gas

e industry in the Kenai-Soldotna area will continue to lead to economic

instability. Under these conditions an economic slump seems likely in the

mid or late 1990’s as the development stage phases into a production stage.

e

LAND AND ENVIRONMENT

8 Land and environmental quality are likely to become increasingly important

sociocultural issues in the Kenai-Soldotna area under the High Find Scenario.

As discussed in the Base Case population and economic growth in the area

● will impose increasing pressures upon land and wild resources.

Although there is plenty of suitable land available for industrial and

● residential needs in the Kenai-Soldotna  area, demands upon areas with poor

drainage, upon wetlands, and upon lands with other resource values will con-
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tinue to increase. The additional population growth projected in the

lf~gh Find will add to

Due to patterns of pr-

these pressures.

vate “and ownership, and the demand that public lands

controlled by the state and local governments be made available for private

profit, it is likely that water quality and wildlife habitat in the Kenai-

Soldotna ar~a will cent

Many people will probab

nue to

y cont.

deteriorate.

nue to be attracted by the region’s repu-

tation for open wild country and fish and wildlife. These new arrivals

are likely to notice the impact of further new arrivals upon recrea-

tional opportunities, and to protest against continued disruption of wild-

life and recreational values. This should continue to provide an important

force in the politics of land and environment in the Kenai-Soldotna  area.

As the population of the area increases there is likely to be more and

more sociopolitical conflict over environmental issues. As noted in the

Base Case, salmon, trout, and moose are likely to be major foci of this con-

flict.

SMALL TOWN SOCIAL RELATIONSHIPS

Sale 60 is likely to result in a continuation of the trends noted in the

Baseline and Base Case. The small town nature and character of residential

areas are likely to be replaced by urban characteristics at even greater

rates.
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9

The economic fluctuations assumed to occur because of the LNG facility

construction and because of the termination of OCS development activity

will probably continue to contribute to a mobile and transient work force

and population in the Kenai-Soldotna area. Cyclic growth will continue

to make it unlikely that a stable or homogeneous community will develop.

As described in the Base Case, the population growth projected in the High

Find Scenario is likely to continue to create more demands for urban ser-

vices and facilities. Government and businesses will become larger, and

more impersonal.

POLITICS AND RESPONSE CAPACITY

In this scenario the political systems of the Kenai-Soldotna  area are pro-

jected to be affected by the same trends described in the Base Case. The

economic and population growth forecast in the High Find Scenario are likely

to reinforce predominant conmnunity  values. The political systems of the

area, including the cities and the Kenai Peninsula Borough, are expected

to continue to refleGt these values by supporting economic development in

general and petroleum development in particular.

As in the Base Case, residents who come to the area because of economic

opportunities provided by oil and gas development, and businesses dependent

upon industrial and residential growth, are very likely to politically sup-

port further economic growth and petroleum development.

The larger population expected in the High Find Scenario will probably lead
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to somewhat greater demands for local governments to provide services

and facilities. The ability of local government to supply these services,

and the constraints upon them, which were discussed in the Base Case are

expected to hold true in the High Find. The greatest stress upon local gov-

ernments is likely to occur in the late 1980’s, when the population of the

area is projected to increase at about 10% per year. This rate of growth

would be comparable to what the Kenai Peninsula Borough experienced in the

period 1975-1978. The experience gained in the intervening years, together

with assistance from federal and state impact monies should enable them to

adequately provide public services during these periods of more rapid growth.

SOCIAL HEALTH

The only significant differences expected between the Base Case and the High

Find in this category are slight increases in the rates of alcohol, mental

health and crime problems associated with greater population. The patterns

of crime and other problems projected for the Base Case are likely to be

broadly the same in the High Find.

The demands for counseling and social health services are likely to increase

most rapidly both during the economic slump projected to occur upon comple-

tion of the LNG facility, and again during the period of rapid employment

and population growth forecast for the late 1980’s. As noted in the pre-

ceding section, the political systems of the area are expected to be able

to meet these increased demands.
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Homer Area

● Sale 60, in the High Find Scenario, is projected to intensify the effects

●

of Sale CI upon the sociocultural  systems of the Homer area. Employment

and population growth in the Homer area during the 1980’s will be greater

● than in the Base Case. This growth will be greatly extended during the

late 1980’s and early 1990’s, rather than declining as projected in the

Base Case.

ECONOMIC ADAPTATIONS

While the economic adaptations of Kenai-Soldotna  residents are projected

to be reinforced by Sale 60 events in the High Find, those of Homer area

residents are likely to be threatened. The Homer area is expected to con-

tinue to be affected by the same economic forces assumed for the Base Case,

fishing, tourism, and OCS activity, but activity resulting from Sale 60 is

likely to have

The commercial

a much greater impact in the High Find than in the Base Case.

fishing adaptation, as a livelihood and lifestyle, is pro-

jected to increase in importance
*

This is likely both for economic

in the Homer area over the forecast period.

and social reasons. The development of new

fisheries, such as bottomfishing,  and the assumed increasing value of the

existing fisheries will continue to make fishing a major industry in the

Homer area. People are also likely to continue to attempt to get involved

in these fisheries for the independent and self-sufficient lifestyles as

well. Similarly, tourism and recreation are likely to continue to be major
●

industries in the Homer area.
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As noted in the Base Case, the use of Hotneras a service base and OCS

development in Lower Cook Inlet could have major impacts upon the fishing

adaptation. The High Find Scenario greatly increases the potential prob-

lems discussed in the baseline and Base Case.

Considerably more traffic (by land, sea, and air) is assumed to pass through

and near Homer in the High Find. This increases the chances of conflicts

between fishermen and the oil and gas industry, particularly in the Homer

Spit area. Use of Homer as an OCS supply base will require large storage

areas and good access by sea and land to dock and port facilities. Fish

processors and fishermen are likely to have to increasingly compete with

OCS related businesses for these facilities in the High Find. This could

make fishing less profitable. It would also add to residentsl negative

feelings about oil-related activity in Homer and Kachemak Bay.

The Shelikof oil discoveries assumed inthis

of pipelines and an oil terminal there will

scenario, and the construction

be viewed by Homer fishermen as

a direct threat to the highly valued fishing grounds of Shelikof Strait.

Activity in this area, as in Lower Cook Irllet, will greatly increase residents’

concern about the effects of exploration activity, oil spills, blowouts, and

the loss of fishing space and fishing gear. This will heighten the concerns

noted in the baseline and Base Case.

Increasing levels of OCS related highway and marine traffic could also con-

flict with the continuing development of the Homer area as a tourist and

recreation destination. Businesses dependent upon tourists and recreationists,

particularly along the Sterling Highway and in Homer, could lose some of their
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●

attraction due to heavy industrial traffic. Other impacts upon recreation

are noted in the land and environment section.

9

In the Base Case, with lower levels of OCS activity, the Homer area is pro-

jected to the use of Homer as a service base is not projected to be entirely

● disruptive, since a balance is more likely to be maintained between fishing,

tourism, and OCS support activities. In the High Find, however, there seems

to be much greater potential for disruption, since levels of OCS activity

9 will be much higher with the”addition of Sale 60.

LAND AND ENVIRONMENT
●

The impacts of the High Find upon this category are expected to be similar

to, but greater than those projected in the Base Case. Natural systems in
9

the Homer area will be stressed by the greater industrial activity and popu-

lation growth projected in this scenario. Competition for land and wildlife

will be proportionately greater.
●

The Homer Spit will continue to be the major focus for conflict over envir-

onmental quality in the High Find. Tourism, commercial fishing, residents’
●

recreation, and marine transportation all depend heavily upon the Homer Spit.

OCS related demands upon the Spit will intensify the conflict over the best

use of this limited and unique natural feature.
e

Construction of a gas pipeline ashore near Anchor Point or Ninilchik  is

likely to be viewed as a threat to the streams and fish resources of the
●

area, an impact which would also be significant in the Base Case. Heavily
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used sport-f ~shing water such as Anchor River, Deep Creek, and the Ninilchik

River could be threatened. Increased activity in the southern Sterling

Highway corridor associated with construction of pipelines and supply traffic

is likely to stimulate residential development throughout this area. This

could increase the potential for erosion and septic pollution problems.

Many residents are likely to regret the residential filling in of the open

undeveloped country along the southern Sterling Highway, both because of

access to this land will become increasingly restricted, and because some

of the scenic quality of the highway will be lost.

SMALL TOWN SOCIAL RELATIONSHIPS

The population of Homer and the Homer area are projected to triple over

the twenty year forecast period in the High Find Scenario. This scenario

would result In a population about 12% larger than the Base Case forecast.

Although much of this growth is projected to take place at steady rates

which are less than, or near, recent rates of growth, the increased emphasis

upon the role of Homer as service base for Lower Cook Inlet OCS activity

is likely to lead to significant qualitative changes in the community.

Homer is likely to exchange its small town character for urban qualities

faster in the High Find than in the other scenarios.

If oil companies continue their present policies of largely isolating tem-

porary workers from the community, and continue to emphasize the importance

of good relationships, it is likely that relations between townspeople and
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oil workers will remain cordial. Construction and oil workers who bring

families and make homes in the Homer area are likely to try to blend into

the community rather than emphasizing their connections with the oil indus-

try. Community values revolving around small town social relationships and

relationships to the natural environment are unlikely to shift drastically

simply because more oil-related workers move into the communities.

The assumed increases in highway and marine traffic associated with the

use of Homer as a supply base are likely to cause traffic problems in and

near Homer. Residents are likely to find it increasingly difficult to drive

in the area, and the Spit will have particularly heavy traffic problems.

This is likely to continue to necessitate major new highway projects, which

are likely to increasingly detract from Homer’s small town character.

Similarly, the development of new businesses, as noted in the Base Case,

and the increasing government services required by population growth, will

be hastened in the High Find.

POLITICS AND RESPONSE CAPACITY

●

Local government and other political bodies are projected to attempt to

avoid or mitigate the negative impacts of OCS activity upon the valued

economic adaptations and social and environmental qualities of the Homer

area in this scenario. As in the Base Case, there is the potential for

considerable conflict, both within the community, and between the community

and outside entities in the High Find.
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At the height of the development phase of OCS activity in Lower Cook

Inlet, about 1990, the population of the Homer area is projected to be

about 22% greater than projected for the Base Case. This is likely to

create significantly greater demands upon local government for services

and facilities. Many of these are noted in other impact categories. Pub-

lic utilities, road maintenance, police and fire protection, and school

systems are areas where these demands are likely to be felt

The steady form of growth projected over the decade of the

-r

980’s, and

the experience gained over this time by the City of Homer and the Kenai

Peninsula Borough, should enable them to cope with these increasing demands.

Any sudden increases in the growth rate would present greater problems, how-

ever.

The need for the city to collect revenues to pay for these greater levels of

services may create demands for more industrial activity within the city to

provide a greater tax base. OCS activity is one obvious source of such reve-

nues. This could lead to continuing and growing conflict between various

socioeconomic groups within the community. The Homer Spit, as noted in pre-

ceding sections, is likely to be the focus of such conflict.

Population growth, per se, is unlikely to set off conflict over social and

environmental quality in the community, as long as it continues at fairly

steady rates rather than as a sudden influx. Any crisis associated with OCS

development, however, such as a spill or blowout, the discovery of some unan-

ticipated  effect of oil upon a marine species, is certain to bring about

demands that the Homer area not be used as a supply base.
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As in the Base Case, community attitudes and politics may make the use

of the Homer area as a major supply base unfeasible and oil companies may

look elsewhere. Some use of Homer for helicopter ferrying and light sup-

plies might continue, but much of the support assumed to occur from Homer

could be shifted elsewhere. This would remove most of the potential for

conflict, and development of corrunercial  fishing and tourism would continue

to receive political support in the Homer area.

SOCIAL HEALTH

The social health problems noted as

to continue to be characteristic of

particularly during the late 1980’s

likely in the Base Case are projected

the High Find. Rapid population growth,

and early 1990’s is likely to exacerbate

problems such as crime and drug abuse resulting from large numbers of tran-

sients looking for work. Juvenile problems are also likely to be exacerbated

by these increases.

Since the population of the Homer area is projected to be about 20% greater

during the 1990’s in the High Find than in the Base Case, the caseloads of

counseling centers and the Homer hospital are likely to be considerably

greater in the High Find than in the Base Case. As noted in the section on

politlcs,  local government will be faced with greater demands for police

●

protection and social services.
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Smaller Coastal Fishing Communities

As explained in

OCS development

the introduction, this report discusses the effects of

on the sociocultural systems of selected Cook Inlet com-

munities. The small coastal communities in a lease sale area are gen-

erally expected to receive the direct, physical effects of OCS develop-

ment t. Onshore oil industry activities are often attracted to coastal

communities that might have some Of the needed infrastructure services.

Thus, it is at this local level that oil and gas development activities

are felt to most likely have a physical presence and therefore a more

direct effect on human activities. The indirect, non-physical effects

of oil and gas development are then expected to filter out to the larger

economic or social regions and to the state as a whole (Scope of Work).

In Lower Cook Inlet, the sociocultural  Scope of Work was evidently written

prior to the unfolding of the petroleum development scenarios for that

area. Included in the sociocultural  study were apparently all of the

communities that could potentially be affected by OCS development in Low-

er Cook Inlet. Kenai-Soldotna and Homer were the most obvious candidates

for direct impacts as they had the majority of infrastructure facilities

on the Kenai Peninsula. The smaller coastal fishing communities (Tyonek,

Port Graham, English Bay, Seldovia,  and Ninilchik)  were apparently in-

cluded as it was not known where the scenarios would call for onshore

facilities to be placed, and possibly some might be located near one of

these communities.

When the petroleum development scenarios emerged, they indicated that the
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only direct impacts would be at Kenai-Nikiski  and Homer (Dames and Moore,

1979) . Thus, the smaller coastal communities in this study were not pro-

jected, according to the scenarios, to receive any of the direct, physi-

cal effects of OCS development related to Lease Sale 60. But, the socio-

cultural Scope of Work mandated an analysis of these smaller communities,

and in fact, the sociocultural  work plan had already been developed and

implemented. Thus, the baseline and Base Case were developed.

Although the scenarios do not call for any direct impacts on the smaller

coastal communities, many indirect impacts associated with oil and gas

development could potentially affect them. As these were already dis-

cussed in the Base Case which included considerable oil and gas activi-

ties associated with Sale CI, they will not be dealt with further here.

The High Find Scenario simply intensifies the potential problems dis-

cussed in the baseline and Base Case. Additional traffic (land, sea,

and air) associated with the High Find Scenario will magnify the issues

discussed previously and increase the chance for conflicts between fish-

ermen (commercial and subsistence) and the oil and gas industry. Anxiety

over potential spills or blowouts will be heightened in the High Find

Scenario. In sum, greater activity and population growth related to the

High Find Scenario will place a greater stress on the natural and man-

made systems discussed in the baseline and Base Case.
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VII. MEDIUM FIND SCENARIO)

DESCRIPTION OF SCENARIO

The Medium Find Scenario for Sale 60 assumes modest commercial discoveries

of oil in Lower Cook Inlet and .Shelikof Straits. A small field, of 198

million barrels of oil, is assumed for Lower Cook Inlet, while a larger

field, of 500 million barrels, is assumed for $helikof Straits (Dames and

Moore, 1979, P. 101). The Medium Find Scenario assumes that gas is not

discovered in commercially recoverable quantities.

The Lower Cook Inlet oil field assumed in this scenario is located in approxi-

mately 250 feet of water ten miles northwest of English Bay (see Figure 8 ).

The field is assumed to produce through a short spur pipeline which connects

with an existing pipeline carrying oil from a field discovered previously in

Sale CI.

The $helikof Strait field is located in the northern part of the Strait in

about 600 feet of water, and, as in the High Find Scenario, produces through

a short pipeline to a new terminal constructed on the west coast of Afognak

Island (Dames and Moore, 1979, P. 101).

Exploration commences on Sale 60 tracts in 1982, peaks in 1984, and termi-

nates in 1985 with a total of 40 wells drilled (Dames and Moore, 1979, P. 106).

1985, and production platforms for both fields

production begins in 1989.

Field development begins in

are installed in 1987. Oil
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Exploration activities in both Shelikof and Lower Cook Inlet are supported

by a main base at Nikiski and a forward base at Homer. Construction support

for the Lower Cook Inlet field is also provided by these bases.

The major facility constructed as a result of the oil discoveries in the

Medium Find Scenario is a crude oil terminal located on the west coast of

Afognak Island. Due to the distance of the area from Cook Inlet support

facilities, a construction base and permanent operation base are constructed

adjacent to the terminal site. Some additional construction support is pro-

vided by Nikiski and Seward (Dames and Moore, 1979, P, ?06).

SUMMARY OF SOCIOECONOMIC PROJECTIONS

The small oil discoveries assumed in the Medium Find result in correspond-

ingly minor additions to employment and population in the study area (see

Figure 9 and Tables 23 and 24 ). The peak of OCS related activity

in the Medium Find, which occurs in 1988, is projected to result in 700

more jobs

than the “

Scenario.

than the peak year in the Base Case. This is significantly fewer

,700 jobs projected for the peak year (1989) of the High Find

As in

vi des

plays

the other Lower Cook Inlet OCS scenarios, the Kenai-Nikiski  area pro-

much of the support for OCS activities in this scenario. Homer also

an important role. Afognak Island, which is outside the area of

concern for this study, appears to experience the greatest impacts in this

scenario, since the largest fields are discovered just offshore, and new pipe-

lines and a terminal are assumed to be constructed here.
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FIGURE 9
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TABLE 23

Forecast of Employment and Population
Added by Medium Find Scenario

Lower Cook Inlet
1982-2000

1982 1985 1990 1995 2000

Kenai-Soldotna  Area (68) (60) (314) (234) (234)

170 150 785 585 585

Homer Area (72) (64) (303) (228) (228)

180 160 758 570 570

lEmployment in parentheses

Source: Alaska Consultants, 1979c.



TABLE 24

Allocation of Projected Population
Medium Find Scenario

Lower Cook Inlet
1982-2000

1982 1985 1990 1995 2000

Kenai-Soldotna Area 17,100 17,014 20,002 22,010 23,898

e City of Kenai 5,028 5,308 5,934 6,550 7,149

City of Soldotna 2,861 3,159 4,068 4,457 4,811

Remainder 9,211 8,547 10,000 11,003 11,938

●

Homer Area 5,858 6,860 9,316 10,408 11,427

City of Homer 2,541 3,135 4,659 5,205 5,714

Remainder 3,317 3,725 4,657 5,203 5,713

Kenai-Cook Inlet
a Census Division 27,620 28,898 35,012 38,925 42,762

* Source: Alaska Consultants 1979a, 1979c, various tables.

*

9
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The impacts of population and employment growth in the study area are

assumed to be divided fairly equally between the Kenai-Soldotna  area and

the Homer area, as in the other OCS scenarios (Alaska Consultants, 1979b).

This results in proportionately greater impacts in the less heavily popu-

lated Homer area.

Table 23 summarizes the employment and population projections for the Medium

Find Scenario, while Table 24 summarizes the allocation of population be-

tween the major communities of the study area at five year intervals.

ASSESSMENT OF SOCIOCULTURAL  IMPACTS

A moderate amount of OCS activity, employment, and population growth is

projected to occur as a result of Sale 60 in the, Medium Find Scenario. This

growth is approximately halfway between that projected for the Base Case and

that forecast for the High Find Scenario.

Since all of these scenarios deal with OCS activity, the nature of sociocul-

tural impacts in all of them are similar, varying primari7y in degree, rather

than kind. The Medium Find case is likely to result in sociocultural  impacts

which are much like those projected in the High Find, but which are not as

intense.

Kenai-Soldotna  Area

ECONOMIC ADAPTATIONS

Most of the trends projected for the Base Case will also hold true for the
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Medium Find. As in the other OCS cases, the combination of Sale CI and

Sale 60 is likely to increase the dominance of the oil and gas industry in
8

the Kenai-Soldotna area.

Sale 60 is likely to extend the period of fairly rapid employment and popu-
e

Iation growth into the 1990’s in the Medium Find (see Figure 9 ). As in

the High Find Scenario, OCS activity is projected to reinforce the importance

of the Kenai-Soldotna  area as a service and transportation center.

The early years of the exploration phase in this case are similar to those

*
projected in the High Find, and therefore the impact of Sale 60 in helping

to mitigate the effects of layoffs when the assumed LNG facility is completed

are likely to be similar to the High Find case.

*
LAND AND ENVIRONMENT

@
The demand for

this scenario,

land for industrial and residential uses will increase under

but notas rapidly as in the High Find. The increasing popu-

lation of the region, and increased industrial

likely to increase pressures upon recreational

High Find, salmon, trout and moose habitat and

and residential development are

areas and resources. As in the

populations are likely to be

adversely affected by these development pressures, although not quite as

@ quickly.

SMALL TO!dN SOCIAL RELATIONSHIPS

@
The population of the Kenai-Soldotna  area is projected to be 2.5% greater

in the Medium Find than in the Base Case by the end of the forecast period.
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Like the High Find, the Medium Find is likely to result in a continuation

and intensification of the trends noted in the Base Case. The cyclic charac-
d

ter of the econo~, reinforced by LNG plant construction as well as by OCS

activity, together with general population growth, and the increased facilities

d
and services which such growth implies, are the factors likely to contribute

to the loss of small town character.

POLITICS AND RESPONSE CAPACITY

The political trends described in the Base Case and High Find are also

likely to be significant in the Medium Find. Average annual ~atesof popu-

lation growth during the period of most rapid growth, between 1985 and 1990,

are only 1% greater per year than in the Base Case. In comparison the rates

projected in the High Find average 4.6% per year for this period. Demands

for government services and facilities are therefore likely to be slightly

greater than in the Base Case, but considerably less than in the High Find.

Other impacts of population and economic growth upon politics and response

capacity  in the Medium Find are likely to be similar to those exPected  in

the Base Case. There is likely to be slightly more pressure upon city

and borough governments to exert more control upon development.

SOCIAL HEALTH

As in the High Find, rates of alcohol, mental health, and crime problems

are assumed to increase at rates which are approximately proportional to

rates of population growth.
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Patterns of social health problems are expected to be broadly the same as

described In the Base Case, with slightly greater incidence, due to greater

@ population and slightly more rapid rates of growth.

Homer Area

ECONOM1 C ADAPTATIONS

Q The impacts of Sale 60 upon Homer area fishing and tourism adaptations

in the Medium Find are projected to be essentially the same as those fore-

cast for the High Find. Fewer people and less OCS activity in the Medium
@

Find makes it likely that there will be fewer conflicts with these adapta-

tions in this scenario, however.

LAND AND ENVIRONMENT

The population and economic growth projected in this scenario are likely. .
●

to have impacts upon natural

those projected for the High

●
population growth is less in

systems and environmental quality similar to

Find, although somewhat less severe, since

this scenario. As in the Base Case projec-

tions, the Homer Spit is likely to continue to be the center for conflict

over land use and environmental quality in the Homer area.

Q
SMALL TOWN SOCIAL RELATIONSHIPS

The population of Homer and Homer area are projected to more than double

by the year 2000 in the Medium Find Scenario. This scenario would result
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in a population about 5.3% greater than the Base Case by the end of the

forecast period. The loss Of Homer’s small town qualities is projected to

continue as in the Base Case, but slightly more rapidly. The slower,

steadier rates of population growth projected for this scenario, as well

as the continued importance of the fishing and tourism adaptations make it

likely that these social changes will not occur nearly as rapidly as they

would in the High Find scenario.

POLITICS AND RESPONSE CAPACITY

As in the H’

to be faced

gh Find, the

with conside

government and other pol

issue of support for OCS

political systems of the Homer area are likely

able conflicting the Medium Find Scenario. Loca 1

tical bodies are likely to be divided over the

activities and support for commercial fishing.

It is possib’

for Sale CI,

much of the “

and then for Sale

ocal concern over

e that a slow bui’dup of Homer OCS support activities, first

60 in this Scenario, could gradually defuse

conflict between these two sectors. In

view of the high probability of more oil-related crises occurring in the

Kachemak Bay area during the course of exploration and development, however,

it seems likely that political conflict over the use of the Spit for OCS

support activities will be similar to, and slightly more intense than, that

projected for the Base Case.

SOCIAL HEALTH

Social health conditions in the Medium Find are likely to be similar to

those projected in the Base Case.

scenario indicates that there are

High Find.

The slower, steadier growth of this

likely to be fewer problems than in the
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Appendix A

LIST OF PERSONS CONTACTED

Bob Anderson - President, Chugach Natives, Inc.

Sally Ash - Resident, English Bay

Barbara Banta - Homesteader, Chamber of Commerce member, Ninilchik

Dr. Michael Baring-Gould - Dept. of Sociology, University of Alaska, Anchorage

Floyd Beach - Saw Mill Manager, South-Central Timber Development, Inc.

Lynn Bennett - FisherWoman, environmentalist, Homer

Alan Boraas - Chairman, Department of Social and Cultural Studies, Kenai
Community College

Mick Brogan - Economist, Kenai Peninsula Borough

Agnes Brown - President, Tyonek Native Corporation

William Brown - Arctic Environmental Information Center

Chip Browne - Managing Editor, Homer News

Charles Bunch - Bureau of Indian Affairs,

Ed Bush - Division of Community Plannina..
Regional Affairs

Don Caswell - City Manager, Seldovia

Robert Constantine, Frank
Tyonek

Darlene Crawford - Mayor,

Ken Cusak - Lawyer, Kenai

John Davis - Assemblyman,

Mike Daugherty - Chief of

Dee Derr - Field Training

Standifer,

Seldovia

A n c h o r a g e

Department of Community &

Stanley Standifer - council members,

Kenai Peninsula Borough & Manager of KSRM Radio

Police, Homer

Officer - Div. Of Community & Rural Development,
Dept. of Conwnunity and Regional Affairs -

Sal Dimaria - Planning Dept., North Pacific Rim

Marilyn Dimmick - Ninilchik resident, Kenai Peninsula Borough Assembly

Larry Eckels - Executive Director of Cook Inlet Housing Authority
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Fred Elvsaas - President, Seldovia l’iative Association, Inc.

Greg Enceleski - Manager, Ninilchik Native Association

Dr. Richard L. Ender - Urban Observatory, University of Alaska, Anchorage

Jack & Susan English - Business persons, long-time residents, Seldovia

Lue Rae Erickson - Health Planner - North Pacific Rim

Art and Mossy Davidson - Homesteaders, Homer

Larry Farnen - City Manager, Homer

Dolly Farnsworth - original Soldotna  homesteader, member of OEDP committee

Loren Flagg - Habitat biologist, Alaska Dept. of Fish and Game, Homer

G. Flygenring - Consultant to Tyonek Native Corporation

Paul Fritz - Land Planner, National Park Service

Bruce Garberding - Social Services, CINA

Tony Garroutte - .Sea=Nik Foods, Ninilchik

Tom Gfbboney - Editor, Homer News

Don Gilman - Mayor, Kenai Peninsula Borough

Dennis Greene - Counselor, Community Mental Health Center, Homer

Gary Gunkel - Police Chief, Seldovia

George Gustafson - Townsite Trustee, BLM

Dr. Hall - Education, Kenai Peninsula Borough

Betty Hamlin - Superintendent, Pacific Pearl,

Robert Heasley - North Pacific Rim

Hazel Heath - former Mayor and businesswoman,

Seldovia

Homer

Susan Heikalla - Planner, Alaska Division of Lands, Anchorage

Floyd Heimbuch - Executive Director, Cook Inlet Aquiculture Association

Mike Heimbuch - fisherman, Homer

Roy M. Huhndorf - President, Cook Inlet Region, Inc.

Bob Jenks - Municipal Lands Trust Officer, Division of Planning, Alaska
Department of Conununity  and Regional Affairs
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Ann Johnson - Section Chief, Cook Inlet Section, BLM Div. ofANCSA

Dick Jones - Manager, Seward Fisheries Cannery, Ninilchik

Mary Jones - Administrative Assistant, City of Homer

Janette Kaiser - U.S. Public Health Serivce

Peter Kal i fonsky - Old-timer, Tanaina, Kenai

Tom Kizzia - Writer, environmentalist, Homer

Robert Kvasnikoff - President, English Bay Corporation

Serges Kvasnikoff - Resident, English Bay

Vincent Kvasnikoff - Village Council President, English Bay

Jim LaBelle - former President of Port Graham Corporation

Ms. Lare - Conununity Development Coordinator, Div. of Comm. R Rural
Development, Dept. of Community & Regional Affairs

Bob Lee - Pastor, Seldovia

Carolyn Lee - Real Estate, Seldovia

Mike Lee - District Superintendent, Alaska Div. of Parks, Soldotna

Loren Leman - Ninilchik fisherman

Barbara Lewis - Health Director -Cook Inlet Native Association (CINA)

Annabel Lund - Staff writer, Homer News, child psychologist, Homer

Don Iyon - Alaska Division of Energy & Power Development

Tim Malchoff - Fisherman, Port Graham

Mary Malchoff - Acting President, Port Graham Corporation

Harry Martin - Kenai Peninsula Borough assemblyman, editor of Cook Inlet
Chronicles, Soldotna, Alaska

Bonnie McCord - President, Tyonek Village

Kurt McGee - Land Planner - Cook Inlet Region, Inc. (CIRI)

Elenore McMullin - Board member, Port Graham Corporation, Health Aid

Walter Meganack - President, Port Graham Village Council
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Arnold Melsheimer - Councilman, English Bay

Juanita Melsheimer - Resi”dent, English Bay

Bonnie Manta - Employment &Training CINA

Ken Middleton - Regional Supervisor, Division of Commercial Fisheries
Alaska Dept.of Fish and Game

Frank Mielke - Legal Assistant, Alaska Division of Lands (former City
Manager, Soldotna)

Bill Monday - Planning consultant, developing Kenai Comprehensive Plan

John Monfer - Kenai Native Association, Wildwood

Ken Moore - Fisherman, President of United Fishermen of Alaska, Homer

Snooks Moore - FisherWoman, former Kenai resident, Homer

Marge Mullen - early Soldotna homesteader, restaurant owner, Soldotna

Sergeant John Myers - Detachment D, Alaska State Troopers, Soldotna

Fred Newmeyer - Businessman, Seldovia

Pat Norman - Board member, Port Graham Corporation

Jeff Ottesen - Planner, Kenai Peninsula Borough

Sharon Overman - Chairperson, Planning & Zoning, Seldovia

Charlie Parker - Surveyor, Land Developer, former Soldotna City Councilman

Katherine Parker - Editor, Cheechako News, Soldotna

Jim Patterson - U.S. Public Health Service

Suzanne Perry-Piper - Div. of Local Government, Dept. of Community &
Regional Affairs

Alan Price - Counselor, Cook Inlet Count”

Carl Propes,  Jr. - Land Manager, Chugach

Doug Reger - former Soldotna resident

Penny Rich - Harbormaster, Seldovia

Steve Rinehart - Reporter, Peninsula Clarion

1 on Alcoholsm, Soldotna

Natives, Inc

Margie Sagerser - Manager, Land Dept., Cook Inlet Region, Inc.

Mike Sakaloff - Tanaina resident, North Kenai
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Leonard Scheerer
Port Graham

Bill Schneider -

- $upertntendent, Whitney-Fidalgo  Seagoods, Inc.,

National Park Service

Jim Segura - Director, Indian Action Program, Wildwood, Kenai; President
of Salamatoff Village Corporation

Alex & Elizabeth Shadura - Fisherman, Cook Inlet Regional Corporation
Board member, Kenai

John Skelton - Planning & Classification, Div. of Lands

Ttim & Gillian Smythe - Alaska Consultants, Anchorage

Durenty Tabios - Executive Director, North Pacific Rim

Don Thomas - Assessor, Kenai Peninsula Borough

Ron Thomas - Fisherlnan, Homer

Frank Tupper - Nini’lchik Village Council

Ike Waits - Planner, Kenai Peninsula Borough

Werner Weisinger - Manager, Tyonek Timber, Inc.

Bailey Milliams - Fisherman, Homer

Gary Williams - Fisherman, former Mayor and newspaper editor, Homer

Richard G. Wilson - Wilson & Associates, Anchorage

John Wise - City Manager, Kenai

Dr. William Workman - University of Alaska, Anchorage, Archeologist
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